

RAMCOAVIATION SOLUTION VERSION 5.9 USER GUIDE STOCK MANAGEMENT

ramco

©2021 Ramco Systems Limited. All rights reserved. All trademarks acknowledged.

This document is published by **Ramco Systems Ltd**. without any warranty. No part of this document may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, for any purpose without the written permission of **Ramco Systems Limited**.

Improvements and changes to this text necessitated by typographical errors, inaccuracies of current information or improvements to software programs and/or equipment, may be made by Ramco Systems Limited, at any time and without notice. Such changes will, however, be incorporated into new editions of this document. Any hard copies of this document are to be regarded as temporary reference copies only.

The documentation has been provided for the entire Aviation solution, although only a part of the entire solution may be deployed at the customer site, in accordance with the license agreement between the customer and **Ramco Systems Limited**. Therefore, the documentation made available to the customer may refer to features that are not present in the solution purchased / deployed at the customer site.

ABOUT THIS MANUAL

This manual briefly describes the basic processes and functions in Ramco Aviation Solution.

WHO SHOULD READ THIS MANUAL

This manual is intended for users who are managing the Aviation industry processes and are new to Ramco Aviation Solution. This manual assumes that the user is familiar with the Aviation Industry nomenclatures and systems based software.

HOW TO USE THIS MANUAL

Ramco Aviation Solution provides extensive Online Help that contains detailed instructions on how to use the application. Users are suggested to use this manual for specific references, along with the Online Help. This manual contains enough information to help the users perform the basic tasks and points toward the Online Help for more detailed information.

HOW THIS MANUAL IS ORGANIZED

The User Guide is divided into 7 chapters and index. Given below is a brief run-through of what each chapter consists of.

Chapter 1 provides an overview of the **Stock Management** business process. The sub processes are explained in the remaining chapters.

Chapter 2 focuses on the Stock Disbursal Management sub process.

Chapter 3 dwells on the Stock Movement Administration sub process.

Chapter 4 dwells on the Kit Management sub process.

Chapter 5 dwells on the Stock Maintenance sub process.

Chapter 6 dwells on the Cycle Count Management sub process.

Chapter 7 dwells on the Physical Stock Verification sub process.

The Index offers a quick reference to selected words used in the manual.

DOCUMENT CONVENTIONS

- ➤ The data entry has been explained taking into account the "Create" business activity. Specific references (if any) to any other business activity such as "Modify" and "View" are given as "Note" at the appropriate places.
- Boldface is used to denote commands and user interface labels.

Example: Enter **Company Code** and click the **Get Details** pushbutton.

Italics used for references.

Example: See Figure 1.1.

▶ The [™] icon is used for Notes, to convey additional information.

REFERENCE DOCUMENTATION

This User Guide is part of the documentation set that comes with Ramco Aviation Solution. The documentation is generally provided in two forms:

- ▶ The Documentation CD in Adobe® Systems' Portable Document Format (PDF).
- Context-sensitive Online Help information accessible from the application screens

WHOM TO CONTACT FOR QUERIES

Please locate the nearest office for your geographical area from www.ramco.com for assistance.

contents

	NTROD	UCTION	9
9	БТОСК Г	DISBURSAL MANAGEMENT	11
2.	1 SETT	ING INVENTORY OPTIONS	13
2.	2 REQ	JESTING FOR MATERIAL	15
	2.2.1	CREATING MATERIAL REQUEST QUICK CODES	15
	2.2.2	CREATING A MATERIAL REQUEST	15
	2.2.3	CANCELING THE MATERIAL REQUEST	
2.	3 AUTI	HORIZING THE MATERIAL REQUEST	22
2.	4 SHO	RT CLOSING A MATERIAL REQUEST	25
	2.4.1	SHORT CLOSING MATERIAL AT DOCUMENT LEVEL	25
2.	5 MAN	AGING STOCK DEMAND	27
	2.5.1	SETTING OPTIONS FOR MANAGING STOCK DEMAND	27
	2.5.2	PLANNING MATERIAL	29
	2.5.3	MANAGING DEMAND & RECEIPT PEGGING PREFERENCE ACROSS OWNERSHIP	31
	2.5.4	MANAGING STOCK ALLOCATION RULES	33
	2.5.5	MAINTAIN STOCK ALLOCATION PREFERENCES	35
2.	6 ISSU	ING MATERIAL	37
	2.6.1	CREATING QUICK CODES	37
	2.6.2	SETTING STOCK ISSUE OPTIONS	37
	2.6.3	CREATING REPAIR ORDER ISSUE	38
	2.6.4	CREATING GENERAL ISSUE	42
	2.6.5	CREATING STOCK TRANSFER ISSUE	
	2.6.6	CREATING A MAINTENANCE ISSUE	42
	2.6.7	CREATING LOAN ORDER OR RENTAL ORDER ISSUE	43
	2.6.8	CREATING EXCHANGE/SUBCONTRACT ISSUE	43
	2.6.9	CREATING DIRECT / UNPLANNED ISSUE	44
	2.6.10	MANAGING CONSIGNMENT CONSUMPTION REPORTING	45
	2.6.11	MAINTAINING ADDITIONAL SHIPMENT INFORMATION	
2.	7 AUTI	HORIZING MATERIAL ISSUES	49
	2.7.1	CONFIRMING OR CANCELING ISSUES	
	2.7.2	CONFIRMING OR CANCELING AN UNPLANNED ISSUE	50
2.	8 MAN	AGING SPARES USAGE DETAILS	53
2.	9 RECO	DRDING / EDITING/CONFIRMING SHIPPING NOTE	
	2.9.1	RECORDING SHIPPING NOTE	54
	2.9.2	MAINTAINING CARRIER ACCOUNT INFORMATION FOR SUPPLIER / CUSTOMER	59
	2.9.3	GROUPING REFERENCE DOCUMENTS FOR SHIPPING	60
2.	10 RETU	IRNING EXCESS OR CORE OR RETURNABLE	62

ramco

ramco

contents

	2	2.10.1	CREATING GENERAL RETURN	62
	2.11	CREA	TING MAINTENANCE RETURN	67
	2	2.11.1	SELECTING REFERENCE DOCUMENT FOR CREATING MAINTENANCE RETURN	67
	2.12	CON	FIRMING OR CANCELING MATERIAL RETURNS	69
	2.13	CREA	TING UNPLANNED RETURNS	71
	2	2.13.1	CONFIRMING OR CANCELING UNPLANNED RETURNS	72
	2.14	G00	DS INWARD	75
	2	2.14.1	MANAGING THE GOODS RECEIPT	75
	2	2.14.2	INSPECTING THE PARTS	83
	2	2.14.3	BINNING THE PARTS	88
	2	2.14.4	MANAGING QUARANTINED PARTS	88
	2	2.14.5	MANAGING DUTY FOR INBOUND SHIPMENTS	89
	2.15	CUST	OMER PARTS EXCHANGES	91
	2	2.15.1	MANAGING EXCHANGE ORDER	91
	2	2.15.2	INITIATING EXCHANGE / SWAPS	93
3	STO	ОСК М	MOVEMENT ADMINISTRATION	94
	3.1	RAIS	ING ORDER FOR STOCK TRANSFER ACROSS STORAGE AREAS	95
	3	3.1.1	DEFINING THE QUICK CODES	95
	3	3.1.2	SETTING OPTIONS FOR STOCK TRANSFER	95
	3	3.1.3	CREATING A STOCK TRANSFER	96
	3.2	AUTH	HORIZE STOCK TRANSFER ORDER	103
	3	3.2.1	AUTHORIZING OR CANCELING INTER WAREHOUSE STOCK TRANSFER	103
	3	3.2.2	AUTHORIZING OR CANCELING INTRA WAREHOUSE STOCK TRANSFER	104
	3	3.2.3	MANAGING INTRA WAREHOUSE STOCK TRANSFER	104
	3.3	ISSUI	ING STOCK FROM THE WAREHOUSE	108
	3	3.3.1	CREATING A STOCK ISSUE BASED ON A STOCK TRANSFER	108
	3	3.3.2	CONFIRMING OR CANCELING THE STOCK TRANSFER ISSUE	109
	3.4	RECE	IVING TRANSFERRED STOCK	110
	3	3.4.1	RECORDING STOCK TRANSFER RECEIPTS	110
	3	3.4.2	CONFIRMING OR CANCELING STOCK TRANSFER RECEIPTS	113
	3.5	SHOP	RT CLOSING INTER WAREHOUSE STOCK TRANSFER	114
	3.6	MAN	AGING TAX FOR INVENTORY TRANSACTIONS	115
4	KIT	MAN	AGEMENT	116
	4.1	BUIL	DING KIT PARTS	118
	2	1.1.1	BUILDING/RE-BUILDING TOOL KIT	118
	4.2	BREA	KING KIT PART	123
	4.3	RE-B	UILDING KIT	125
	4.4	INQU	JIRING FEASIBLE QUANTITY OF KITS IN A WAREHOUSE	126

ramco

contents

5	S1	Г <mark>ОСК</mark> Г	MAINTENANCE	1 <mark>28</mark>
	5.1	RECE	IVING STOCK	130
		5.1.1	CREATING STOCK RECEIPT QUICK CODES	130
		5.1.2	SETTING OPTIONS FOR STOCK RECEIPT	130
		5.1.3	CREATING UNPLANNED RECEIPTS	131
	5.2	AUTI	IORIZING RECEIPTS	137
		5.2.1	CONFIRMING OR CANCELING UNPLANNED RECEIPTS	
	5.3	RECO	ORDING/CONFIRMING MATERIAL LOSS	138
		5.3.1	RECORDING MATERIAL LOSS	138
		5.3.2	CREATING STOCK MAINTENANCE QUICK CODES	
		5.3.3	SETTING OPTIONS FOR MATERIAL INQUIRY	
		5.3.4	CHECKING PART AVAILABILITY	140
		5.3.5	VIEWING MATERIAL COUNT AND LOCATION DETAILS	
		5.3.6	INQUIRING MATERIAL COUNT AND LOCATION INFORMATION	
		5.3.7	INQUIRING PART CERTIFICATE HISTORY	
		5.3.8	INQUIRING STOCK AVAILABILITY	150
		5.3.9	INSPECTING/ RE-CERTIFYING PARTS	154
		5.3.10	MANAGING PART SERIAL MOD DETAILS	155
	5.4	GENE	RATING SUMMARY OF PART TRANSACTION	157
		5.4.1	VIEWING TRANSACTION DETAILS OF THE PART	157
	5.5	CHA	NGING PART # / SERIAL # OF THE PART	159
		5.5.1	RECORDING PART # / SERIAL # CHANGE OF THE PART	159
		5.5.2	INQUIRING / UPDATING PART # / SERIAL # CHANGE OF THE PART	161
		5.5.3	VIEWING THE IMPACTED TRANSACTIONS	
	5.6	CON	VERTING OWNERSHIP, STATUS AND CONDITION OF THE STOCK	163
		5.6.1	CREATING STOCK CONVERSION QUICK CODES	163
		5.6.2	CREATING STOCK CONVERSION	
	5.7	CON	FIRMING STOCK CONVERSION	167
	5.8	PRO	CESSING RECOMMENDATION FOR STOCK ADJUSTMENTS	168
	5.9	CORI	RECTING STOCK QUANTITY	169
		5.9.1	CORRECTING THE DETAILS OF SERIAL AND LOT NUMBER CONTROLLED PARTS	
		5.9.2	CORRECTING VALUATION DETAILS OF THE PART	173
		5.9.3	CORRECTING SPECIFIC RECEIPTS	174
	5.10	0 MAI	NTAIN CORE VALUE	176
		5.10.1	MAINTAINING CORE VALUE FOR PARTS	
	5.1	1 REVA	LUATING THE STOCK	177
		5.11.1	CREATING STANDARD COST REVALUATION	
	5.12	2 REVA	LUATING THE INVENTORY	179
		5.12.1	COMPUTING INVENTORY REVALUATION	
			Ramco Avia	tion Solution

contents

	5.13 AUTH	IORIZING STOCK ADJUSTMENTS	
	5.13.1	AUTHORIZING THE STOCK CORRECTION	
	5.13.2	AUTHORIZING THE STANDARD COST REVALUATION	
	5.14 GENE	RATING SUMMARY OF THE STOCK BALANCE	
	5.15 PERF	ORMING STOCK ANALYSIS	
	5.15.1	SETTING STOCK ANALYSIS PARAMETER	
	5.15.2	ANALYZING PART CLASSIFICATIONS	
	5.15.3	SETTING REPLENISHMENT PARAMETERS	
	5.15.4	COMPUTING REPLENISHMENT PARAMETERS	
	5.15.5	MANAGING STOCK REPLENISHMENT	
	5.15.6	UPDATING SHELF LIFE OF PARTS	
	5.16 MAIN	ITAINING UNIQUE IDENTIFIER	195
	5.16.1	MANAGING OPTIONS FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	
	5.16.2	ASSOCIATING ENTITIES	
	5.16.3	MANAGING ADDITIONAL INVENTORY INFORMATION	
6	CYCLE CO	OUNT MANAGEMENT	
	6.1 SETT	NG CYCLE COUNT POLICIES	200
	6.1.1	SETTING CYCLE COUNT OPTIONS	
	6.1.2	SETTING CYCLE COUNT PARAMETERS	
	6.2 GENE	RATING CYCLE COUNT PLAN	202
	6.2.1	DEFINING THE QUICK CODES	
	6.2.2	CREATING CYCLE COUNT PLAN	
	6.2.3	CREATING BULK CYCLE COUNT PLAN	
	6.3 AUTH	IORIZING CYCLE COUNT PLAN	
	6.4 GENE	RATING CYCLE COUNT SHEETS	209
	6.4.1	CREATING A CYCLE COUNT SHEET ON PLAN BASIS	
	6.4.2	CREATING A CYCLE COUNT SHEET ON OVERDUE BASIS	
	6.5 FREE	ZING STORAGE AREA	
	6.6 COUI	ITING STOCK AND RECORDING CYCLE COUNT RESULTS	
	6.7 RECO	UNTING STOCK AND RECORDING RECOUNTED RESULTS	
	6.8 UNFR	EEZING STORAGE AREA	
	6.9 AUTH	IORIZING COUNT RESULTS	219
	6.10 SHOP	T CLOSING CYCLE COUNT SHEET	
	6.11 RECC	MMENDING STOCK QUANTITY CORRECTION	
	6.12 CLOS	NG CYCLE COUNT PLAN	
7	PHYSICA		223
	7.1 SETT	NG STOCK QUANTITY TOLERANCES	
	7.1.1	SETTING PHYSICAL INVENTORY OPTIONS	
	7.2 GENE	RATING PHYSICAL INVENTORY PLAN AND TAGS	
			Domag Aviation Colution

Ramco Aviation Solution

ramco

contents

	7.2.1	DEFINING THE QUICK CODES	. 227
	7.2.2	CREATING PHYSICAL INVENTORY PLAN	. 227
	7.2.3	CANCELING PI PLAN	. 229
7.3	FREE	ZING STORAGE AREA	231
7.4	REGI	ENERATING TAGS	232
7.5	COU	NTING STOCK AND RECORDING THE PI COUNT RESULTS	233
	7.5.1	RECOUNTING STOCK AND RECORDING RECOUNT RESULTS	. 237
	7.5.2	RECORDING SERIAL AND LOT NUMBER DETAILS FOR THE RECOUNTED PARTS OF A PI PLAN.	. 238
7.6	UNF	REEZING STORAGE AREA	239
7.7	AUT	HORIZING COUNT RESULTS	240
7.8	SHO	RT CLOSING PI PLAN	241
7.9	RECO	DMMENDING STOCK QUANTITY CORRECTION	242
Ind	ex		.243

1INTRODUCTION

Maintaining adequate inventory of the required material, at optimal levels, at the required place helps achieving faster maintenance turnaround time. It is necessary to track the spares across the supply chain. Due to the mobile nature of the assets, it is necessary to maintain it and have a multi-site inventory management and advance planning strategies for the part replenishment. **Stock Management** business process primarily involves disbursal of stock to sources of demand, redistribution of surplus stock to deficit areas and stock verification.

This process chain extends support for lot and serial number tracking, storage of kits and capital items in addition to expendable spare parts, returnable material movement, multisite warehouse management and parts planning.

The **Stock Management** business process comprises the Stock Disbursal Management, Stock Movement Administration, Stock Maintenance, Physical Stock Verification and Cycle Count Management sub processes.

The **Stock Disbursal Management** sub process extends facility to address the primary warehousing functions of issuing stock to demand sources and stock planning. The Stock Movement Administration sub process aims at addressing the redistribution of stock across various stocking points in an inventory network. The Stock Maintenance sub process extends support for all stock administration functions such as conversion of stocks of one status to

another, correction of stock balances and value etc. The Physical Stock Verification sub process addresses the process of verifying the physical stock available in the various storage areas of an organization. The Cycle Count Management sub process establishes a regular stock verification process through a sampling approach, which helps in reducing imbalances between system stock balances and physical stock.

The **Kit Management** sub process enables warehouse clerks to build a kit part by allocating the required quantities of constituent parts to the kit part as indicated by the composition definition. You can even build an incomplete kit part; 1) when you do not allocate required quantities of constituent parts and/or 2) when you do not allocate all the constituent parts to the kit part. You can also break a kit and return the break quantity of constituents to a specific warehouse. Further, you can find out the number of kits that could be built in a warehouse on the basis of the available constituent parts.

2STOCK DISBURSAL MANAGEMENT

The Stock Disbursal Management sub process addresses the primary warehousing functions of issuing the stock to the demand sources and also taking care of the stock planning. The sub process involves the entire cycle of the procurement, supply and demand of the material arising in the execution center, maintaining and updating the stock planning, issuing the requested material, and returning the unused excess material back to the warehouse from where it was allocated, or to any other warehouse in the organization set up.

Logistics Common Master business component facilitates defining the various data entities that are repeatedly used by other logistics components.

Material Request business component enables you to communicate to the stores personnel regarding the material requirement through a formal request document. The issue of materials happens with reference to the requesting document. Material request business component facilitates preparation of the requesting document on the basis of which the stores clerk issues the material.

Stock Demand Management business component facilitates the planner to view all unsatisfied

demands in the inventory based on the material requests and its priority, and the various sources and transactions through which the material can be acquired to satisfy the demand.

Stock Issue business component enables you to record the issuing of parts from the warehouse, where they are usually stocked in assigned storage places, against the requesting document. The parts can be issued to fulfill the requirements like executing a maintenance activity, servicing the part etc.

Stock Return business component enables you to record details of return of material that are not consumed or that was initially marked to be returned after usage, from the maintenance location to the stocking points. The returning of the material back to the stores is done through a formal return document.

Goods Inward business component facilitates the recording of the goods received and its inspection. The received parts can be binned or quarantined.

Customer Parts Exchange business component enables you to manage exchange order for customer parts. An exchange order is initiated using a Shop Work Order, Repair Order or a Material Request as the reference document. Once the exchange order is created it is possible to source parts for exchange. Part can be sourced from inventory or from another Shop Work Order.

2.1 SETTING INVENTORY OPTIONS

You can set options for the system to follow while recording an inventory transaction.

- 1. Select **Set Inventory Options** under **Logistics Common Master** business component. The **Inventory Option Settings** page appears. *See Figure 2.1*.
- 2. Use the **AOG Material Request Authorization** drop-down list box to select "Manual" or "Automatic" in order to specify whether the material request created with "AOG" priority, should be automatically authorized or not.
- 3. Set the **Automatically Print Unsatisfied AOG MR?** drop-down list box as "Yes" to automatically print the unsatisfied AOG material request report for material planning purposes, if the material request is AOG and if there is a pending demand for the requested part in the MR.
- 4. Specify the Issue Routes for Line Work Order and Component Work Order.
- 5. Use the drop-down list box to specify the Default Stock Status For Core Creation to specify the Stock Return.
- 6. Specify the Stock Correction Option for Physical Inventory, Cycle Count and General correction.
- 7. Use the **Maintain Valuation at** drop down list box to select the level at which the stock must be valued. The options are "Warehouse Level" and "Location Level".
 - Note: You must select "Warehouse Level" from the drop-down list box, if the option "OFMS Applicable for the Installation" is "Yes" in the Set Global Parameters activity of the Installation Parameter Setup component.

In the Part Type Allowed For Transaction group box:

- Select the Transaction as "General Material Request", "Stock Transfer", "Unplanned Issue", "Unplanned Return", "Stock Correction" or "Standard Cost Revaluation" for which the part types must be specified. Click the Get Details pushbutton. Check the appropriate box to allow the part type for the selected transaction.
- 9. Use the **Transaction** drop-down list box to select the transaction for which you wish to specify part type options for maintaining separate document. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton and check the appropriate box to allow the part type for the selected transaction.
- 10. Click the Set Inventory Options pushbutton, to store the option settings.





Figure 2.1 Setting inventory options

Material availability is a critical requirement for the success of maintenance execution. Material requirement planning can be initiated during planning of the maintenance event. At times there are certain planned and unplanned requirements that are felt midway through the execution of an activity. These requirements are communicated to the stores personnel, who issues material accordingly.

2.2.1 CREATING MATERIAL REQUEST QUICK CODES

Quick codes are user-defined values, used to categorize the material request based on certain characteristics. You can define the quick code values for different quick code types. These values are used in all the other material request activities.

The quick code type "MR Category" and "User Status" are predefined in the system. You can define a quick code for a specific quick code type, by providing a unique identifier and a description for it For example, if the parts requirements are of a high value, you can define the MR category as "Class A", and the "User Status" quick code type can contain "Transit", "Hold" and "Inspection".

Importantly, you can also choose to authorize a material request at the same time as creation.

1. Select Create Quick Code under Material Request business component. The Create Quick Code page appears.

See Figure 2.2.

*	D)	Create Quick Code									ג;		+	?	¢ K
			Quick Code Type Process	sing Status	v										
	Quick	Code Details													
44	•	1 -1/1 > >> + -	0 × 0 0 T T						₽ ₽ Ⅲ	All		Ŧ			Q
#		Quick Code	Description												
1		SENT FOR REPAIR	Sent for Repair												
2															
						Create	e Quick Code								

Figure 2.2 Creating material request quick codes

- 2. Use the **Quick Code Type** drop-down list box to select the quick code type as "MR Category" or "User Status" for which quick codes have to be defined.
- 3. In the **Quick Code Details** group, enter the **Quick Code**, which is the unique identifier for the quick code, and enter the **Description**.
- 4. Click the **Create Quick Code** pushbutton to create the quick codes. The status of the newly created quick code is set as "Active".

2.2.2 CREATING A MATERIAL REQUEST

Material Request (MR) is a document through which you can communicate the need for materials required for the execution of any activity, for a specific date to the respective warehouses. For planned maintenance activity, the planning or execution document such as the shop work order will have the complete list of material requirement but there are certain materials that may be required in different instances. Hence material request can be generated for different time frames to indicate when the particular set of material must be issued. As per the material request the relevant parts are issued from the warehouse. In case of non-availability of the material, during issue this material request can serve as a trigger to initiate a purchase activity or a stock transfer from another warehouse.

1. Select **Create Material Request** under the **Material Request** business component. The **Create Material Request** page appears. *See Figure 2.3.*

ramo

- 2. Use the Numbering Type drop-down list box to select the numbering type for the material request number generation. The numbering type must have been defined for the "Material Request" transaction type in the "Create Numbering Class" activity of the "Document Numbering Class" business component.
 - Note: You can leave this field blank, only if the numbering type or the default numbering type is set for the specified warehouse, in the "Create Numbering Type" activity of the "Document Numbering Class" business component.
 - For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 3. Select the **MR Class** as "Maintenance", "General" or "Replenishment", to indicate whether the material request is created for maintenance requirement, for general requirement or replenishment requirement.
 - Note: By default, the system sets the MR class of the material request on the basis of the value specified for the process parameter "Default MR Class for manual Material Request' in the "Set Inventory Process Parameters" activity of the Logistics Common Master component. If the parameter is set as
 - 🌤 '1' or left blank, the default MR class for the material request will be "General".
 - '2', the default MR class for the material request will be "Maintenance".
 - 3', the default MR class for the material request will be "Replenishment".
- 4. Select the **MR Type** as "Planned" or "Unplanned", depending upon whether the material request is raised due to a planned maintenance activity that contains the list of the material required or due to an unplanned maintenance activity.
 - Note: If the MR Class is "Replenishment", then the system loads and defaults with the value "For Stock".
- 5. Enter the **Need Date** to specify the date by which the part is needed. The date entered should be greater than or equal to the current date.
 - Note: It is mandatory that you specify the need date for the material request, if the process parameter 'Default Need Date for manual Material Request' is set as '0' in the "Set Inventory Process Parameters" activity of the Logistics Common Master component. However, if 'Default Need Date for manual Material Request' is set as '1' or left blank, the system defaults the need date to the current system date.
 - So For material requests with priority as "AOG", ensure that the need date is either the current date or the next date from the current date.
- 6. Select the **MR Priority** as "Normal" or" AOG" to specify whether the material requested is for a part of usual requirement of the aircraft, or for the aircraft on ground, if the **MR Type** is "Planned" or "Unplanned".
 - Note: If the MR Type is set as "For Stock", then the system loads and defaults with the value "Low".
- 7. Select the Warehouse # to specify the warehouse where you are located. If you are working in the Main base, the drop-down list displays all Active online warehouses defined in the Create Warehouse Information activity of Storage Administration that are not currently offline and, that are mapped to the Material Request transaction. However, if you are performing offline field operations in a Field base, the drop-down list displays all Active warehouses associated with the offline area and, that are mapped to the Material Request transaction.

- 8. Select the **MR Category** to which the material request belongs.
- 9. Select the Status of the material request as "Fresh" or "Draft". Select "Fresh" to indicate that all the information pertaining to the material request are recorded. Select "Draft" to indicate that some more information is yet to be recorded
- 10. If you wish to copy details from an existing material request, enter the From MR # in the Copy Details group box and click the Copy MR pushbutton.
- 11. Enter the Aircraft Reg #, Component #, Work Center # and the Station # in the Material Request For group box.
 - Note: The aircraft registration number must be entered, if the "MR Priority" is "AOG".
 - Ensure that either the aircraft registration number or component number is entered for parts with stock status as "PBH".
- 12. Select the **Ref. Document Type** as "Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. #" or "Others" based on which the material request is created.
 - Note: If this page is launched from "Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. #" business component, the system displays "Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. #" by default. Else the system leaves the field blank by default.
 - Solution For reference document type as "Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. #", the MR class must be set to "Maintenance".
 - Ensure that the reference document type is not left blank, if the "MR Class" is "Maintenance" and the "MR Type" is "Planned".
 - Ensure that the Reference Document Type is set as "Others", if the MR Class is selected as "Replenishment".
- 13. Enter the **Ref. Document #** and other reference details.
 - Note: Ensure the following while entering the reference document number:
 - a) If the reference document type is "Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. #", MR class is "Maintenance" and the MR type is "Planned", enter the "Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. # #" in "Fresh" status as defined in the "Flight log" business component.
 - *b)* If the reference document type is "Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. #", MR class is "Maintenance" and MR type is "Unplanned", enter either the "Aircraft Reg #" or the "Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. #".

Create Mate	rial Request						27	겨 해 다 수	2 🗔	
MR Details	nai requese								= LW	
MR Info										
0					200	-		Freeh =		
	Material Request #	DOC0002822016		Numbering Type	DOC	-	Status	Presn 👻		
	Need Date	2016-18-04		Warehouse #	U123	-	Warehouse Description	Toronto Warehouse		
	MR Class	General		MR Type	Unplanned	•	MR Priority	Normai 👻		
	Issue Op		l <i>"</i>	MR Category		•	User Status	v		
	Rem	ise "Create Quick C	odes	Customer # 👂			Customer Name			<u> </u>
Copy Details	a	ctivity to define the	e categories				Select	t the costing u	sage	
			Def Dee Jefe				Charles Infe			
- PIK FOF			- Ref. Doc. 100							
	Aircraft Reg # 👂			Ref. Document Type		•	Account Usage	MATERIAL REQUEST	1	
	Component # 👂			Ref. Document #			Costing Usage	1100 - EMC GENER MG	۶ ک	
· · · ·	Facility Object # 👂		R	equested by Emp. 👂	00041383		Part Type		•	
	Work Center # 👂 🛛	L		Requestor Name	SENECHAL, DOMINIC			Hard Allocation Require	ed .	
	Station # 👂									
Part Details —										
44 4 1 -1/1		0 % ¢ ¢ T T,			서			•		Q
# 🖹 Request	ed Part # 🔎	Part Description	Reqd Qty	Available Qty	Req. UOM	Check	this box if hard allocation	Reque	st For	
1 🖾 :35895		EXPRESS U.S.RATE SH EET	2.00		0.00 EA	is requ	ired for the part	✓ Intern	al	
2 🗉						is requ	lice for the part	✓ Intern	al	
					-					
		4								•
							Get Part Details			
+ Other Details										
+ Attachments -										
										_
			Auth	orize MR	Create Material Reque	st				
Edit Material Request			Authorize Material Re	quest			Edit References			
Edit Preferred Serial / L	ot Information		Request New Part / Pa	art Attribute Change						
Edit Stock Issue			Confirm Stock Issue							
Inquire Stock Availabili	ty Substitute Parts		Inquire Stock Availabi	lity			Check Part Availability			
View Alternate Part No	s		View Parts Informatio	'n			View Part Effectivity			

Figure 2.3 Creating material request

- 14. Select the Requesting Location from where the material request is prepared.
 - Note: The Requesting Location must be selected if the MR Class is "Maintenance" and the MR Type is "Planned".
- 15. Select the Account Usage and the Costing Usage for the material request, in the Accounting Details group box.
 - Note: Ensure that the "Account Usage" is blank, if the MR class is selected as "Replenishment".
 - The Account Usage must be selected for a material request, if the part is of expense type "Revenue" or if the issue basis is other than "Returnable",
 - a) if MR Class is "General".
 - b) MR Class is "Maintenance" and no reference document number is entered.
 - c) MR Class is "Maintenance" and reference document type is "Others".
- 16. Check Hard Allocation Required in the Options group box to indicate whether hard allocation reservation is required for the part. This box is unchecked, this check box, if the MR class is "Replenishment".
- 17. Use the **Part Type** drop-down list box to specify the type of part for which the material request is prepared. The system displays the options as set in the "Set Inventory Options" activity Logistic Common Master business component.
- 18. In the Part Details multiline, enter the Requested Part #, Mfr Part # and Mfr #.
- 19. Click the Get Part Details pushbutton to retrieve the part details.
- 20. Enter the Required Qty and the Required UOM if the Requested Part# has been entered.
- 21. Enter the Substitute Part # to identify the part that can be used incase of non -availability of the requested part.
- 22. Use the Stock Status drop-down list box to select the status in which the part is required.

ramo

- Note: Ensure that the stock status of the part is set as "PBH", if the reference document type is "Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. #" and the aircraft on which the Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. # is raised, is under "PBH" control.
- Ensure that the stock status of the part is set as "Customer Goods", if the reference document type is "Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. #" and the aircraft on which the Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. # is raised, is customer-owned.
- Ensure that the stock status of the part is not set to "PBH" for material request with MR class as "General".
- 23. Set the **Requirement Type** of the part as "Specific" or "Normal", based on whether the material request is being created for specific serial number and/or lot number part or not.
 - Specific Indicates that the material request is being created only for a preferred serial number / lot number of the part.
 - Normal Indicates that the material request is being created for any serial number and/or lot number for the part.
 - Note: The requirement type can be "Specific" only for parts that are serial-controlled and/or lotcontrolled. Also, the preferred serial number and lot number details must have been entered for the part in the "Edit Preferred Serial # / Lot #" page of the current business component.
 - Ensure that "Specific" is not selected in the "Requirement Type", if the MR Class is selected as "Replenishment".
- 24. Select the **Preferred Condition** of the component as "New", "Overhauled", "Serviceable" or "Unserviceable". This is applicable for all Serial, Lot and Serial Lot Controlled parts.
- 25. Select the Request Mode of the part as "Normal", "Conditional Requisition" or "Force Requisition".
- 26. Set the **Alternate Allowed?** as "Specific Alternates" if specific alternate part numbers should be considered, when the part entered in the "Requested Part #" is not available. Select "Not Allowed" otherwise.
 - 🖄 Note: If this field is set as "Specific Alternates", ensure that, a. Requirement type is set as "Normal" and
 - b. Substitute part number is entered.
- 27. Enter the Exp. Return Date for the returning of the part. This value must be entered if the Issue Basis is "Returnable", and if the MR Class is "Maintenance" or "General".
- 28. Enter the User Defined Details, Delivery Instruction and Remarks in the Other Details group box.
- 29. Enter the File Name of the document reference in the Attachments group box.
- 30. Select the **Authorize MR** check box to authorize the material request on creation.
- 31. Click the **Create Material Request** pushbutton to create the material request.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the "Workflow Management" business component.
 - The material request number is generated. If the status is set as "Fresh", the system creates a plan demand for the parts listed.

To proceed further,

- Select the Edit Material Request link to modify the material request details.
- Select the **Authorize Material Request** link to authorize the material request.

- Select the **Request New Part / Part Attribute Change** link to request new part that is not available in the system or change part attributes for existing parts.
- Select the **Edit Preferred Serial / Lot Information** link to enter the preferred serial and lot number details for the part.
- Select the **Edit References** link to maintain the reference document details for the material request.
- Select the **Edit Stock Issue** link to modify the stock issue associated with the material request.
- Select the **Confirm Stock Issue** link to approve the stock issue associated with the material request.
- Select the Inquire Stock Availability link to view the stock balance details in the warehouse for the requested part.
- Select the Inquire Stock Availability Substitute Parts to view the stock balance details of alternate parts in the selected warehouse.
- Select the **View Alternate Part Info** link to view the alternate part details.
- Select the **View Parts Information** link to view the part details.

Recording the preferred serial number and lot number information for the part

For the selected material request you can specify the preferred serial number and lot number information for the part.

- Note: You can record the preferred serial and lot number details only for the parts for which requirement type is set to "Specific".
- Select the Edit Preferred Serial / Lot link in the Create Material Request page. The Edit Preferred Serial # / Lot # Information page appears. See Figure 2.4.
- 2. Select the **Line #** containing the part for which the preferred serial and lot number information must be recorded and click the **Get Details** pushbutton.
 - Note: The system lists all the line numbers containing parts with requirement type set to "Specific" in the main page.

In the Preferred Serial/Lot Details multiline:

- 3. Enter the **Seq #** specifying the order of preference for the serial numbers and lot numbers specified for the material request.
- 4. Enter the preferred Serial #, Lot # and Qty of the part.
- 5. Click the Edit Serial / Lot Information pushbutton to record the preferred serial number and lot number details.
 - Note: The system updates the status of the material request to "Fresh" when the preferred serial and lot information are entered for all the requested parts with requirement type "Specific".



Material Request # MR-00206-2012 Material Request #		Edit Preferred Serial / Lot I	nformation								Ē	zt i	1	3 +	2	0 K
Material Request # MR-00026-0212 Status Drf MR Type Unplaned MR Class General Warehouse WH-TESTING Warehouse Description Warehouse EZE Testing Part Details		- Material Request Details											- v	- '		
MR Type Upplaned MR Class General Warehouse 2000 Warehouse 2000 Warehouse 2000 Warehouse 2000 Part Details Image: 1 for General Section 300 Mr. Part 8 - 0-9700:36361 General 2000 Part Details Image: 1 for General Section 300 Mr. Part 8 - 0-9700:36361 General 2000 General 2000 Bread Open 2000 Stock Status Gutore Owned Preferred Condition General 2000 Ferefored Condition Preferred Secial / Dot Details General 2000 Req. UOU Ferefored Condition Ferefored Condition Image: I)	1	Material Request #	MR-000206-2012					Status	Draft						
Warehouse zew Warehouse zew Pert Details Image zew Part Details Mir. Part z 0-9700:35611 Part Details Mir. Part z 0-9700:35611 Stack Status OUTSIDE, 57 0 OHCROMETER Bred Qby 2.00 Req. Uot M EA Perferred Scription OUTSIDE, 57 0 OHCROMETER Req Qby 2.00 Req. Uot M EA			MR Type	Unplanned					MR Class	General						
■ Part Details Line # 1 CGt Details Part # 0-9700:3551 Mfr. Part # 0-9700:3551 Part Description OUTSIDE, 5 TO 6 MICROMETER Status Control Type Bed Qty 20 Req UQty 20 <th></th> <td></td> <td>Warehouse #</td> <td>WH-TESTING</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Wareh</td> <td>ouse Description</td> <td>Warehouse E2E</td> <td>Testing</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			Warehouse #	WH-TESTING				Wareh	ouse Description	Warehouse E2E	Testing					
Line # I • Get Details Part = 0-9700:3651 Mr. Part = 0-9700:3651 Part Description OUTSIDE, 50 6 MICROMETER Stack Status Causomer Owned Part Control Type Serial Controlled Stack Status Causomer Owned Preferred Serial / Lot Details Req. UOII All I I I <td< td=""><th>-</th><td>- Part Details</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>	-	- Part Details														
Hat # 0-9700:3631 Mr. Part # 0-9700:3631 Part Description OUTSIDE, 5T 0 6 MICROMETER Part Controllion Stack Statu Customer Owned Preferred Condition Reg Reg Reg Reg Seq # Seri# # Omponent # Available in Warehouse Op/ Epiry Date 2 Image: Seri# # Part Image: Seri# # Image: Seri#			Line #	1 🔻 Get Details												
Part Description OUTSDE, 57 06 MICROMETER Stock Status Customer Owned Preferred Condition			Part #	0-9700:36361					Mfr. Part #	0-9700:36361						
Stack Status Customer Owned Preferred Condition Req CUP 2.0 Req. U.OM EA Image: Condition Image: Condition Image: Condition </td <th></th> <td></td> <td>Part Description</td> <td>OUTSIDE, 5 TO 6 MICROME</td> <td>TER</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>F</td> <td>Part Control Type</td> <td>Serial Controlle</td> <td>d</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			Part Description	OUTSIDE, 5 TO 6 MICROME	TER			F	Part Control Type	Serial Controlle	d					
Req. U/M EA Peferred Serial / Lot Details * Seq # Serial # P Lot # P Component # Available in Warehouse Qty. Expiry Date Condition 1 1 Si P1 P1 P1 2 - - - - 5 Edit Serial / Lot Information - -			Stock Status	Customer Owned				Pre	eferred Condition							
Preferred Scrial / Lot Details Image: Constraint of the point of the p			Reqd Qty	2.00					Req. UOM	I EA						
Image: Serial # 0 Lot # 0 Component # Available in Warehouse Qty. Expiry Date Condition 1 1 1 1 1 P1 Image: Serial # 0	-	Preferred Serial / Lot Details														
# Seq # Setal # P Lot # P Component # Available in Warehouse Qty. Expiry Date Condition 1 1 51 P1 Image: Setal # P 2 Image: Setal # P 2 Image: Setal # P	44	• 1-1/1 • • + -	0 % 0 G T	T _x			7.1		2 C I I I	III AII						Q
1 1 51 P1 2 2 2 2 2 3 3 3 3 3 4 5 4 4 4 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 6 5 5 5 5 6 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 6 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 6 5 5 5 5 6 5 5 5 5 6 5 5 5 5 7 5 5 5 5 7 5 5 5 5 6 5 5 5 5 7 5 5 5 </td <th>#</th> <td>🗉 Seq # Serial # 🔎</td> <td>Lot # 🔎</td> <td>Component #</td> <td>Available in Warehouse</td> <td>0</td> <td>Qty.</td> <td>Expiry Date</td> <td>Condition</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	#	🗉 Seq # Serial # 🔎	Lot # 🔎	Component #	Available in Warehouse	0	Qty.	Expiry Date	Condition							
2 Edit Senal / Lot Information	1	🗉 1 S1	P1													
Edit Serial / Lot Information	2															
Edit Serial / Lot Information																
Edit Serial / Lot Information																
Edit Serial / Lot Information																
Edit Serial / Lot Information																
Edit Serial / Lot Information	-															
					Edit S	Serial / Lot Information										
View Consumption & Range Parameters View Part Certificate History	Vie	w Consumption & Range Parameters		Viev	Part Certificate History											
Edit Stock Issue Confirm Stock Issue	Edit	t Stock Issue		Con	îrm Stock Issue											

Figure 2.4 Recording preferred serial and lot information

To proceed further,

- Select the Edit Stock Issue link to modify the stock issue associated with the material request.
- Select the Confirm Stock Issue link to approve the stock issue associated with the material request.

Maintaining document references for the material request

You can maintain the reference information such as the reference document and file name for the material request.

- 1. Select the Edit References link in the Create Material Request page. The Edit References page appears.
- 2. Select the Reference Doc Type as "Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. #" or "Others".
- 3. Enter the Document ID, File Name and Remarks.
- 4. Click the Edit Reference pushbutton to save the details.

2.2.3 CANCELING THE MATERIAL REQUEST

- 1. Select **Authorize Material Request** under **Material Request** business component. The Material Request Selection page appears.
- 2. Enter the Search Criteria to search for the material request and click the Search pushbutton.
- 3. Select the request to be cancelled in the multiline.
- 4. Click the Cancel Request pushbutton to cancel the material request.

2.3 AUTHORIZING THE MATERIAL REQUEST

The issue clerk issues the requested material only after the authorization of the material request. Only material requests that are in the "Fresh" status can be approved. You can modify request details before authorization.

The plan demand will get converted to a firm demand on the authorization of MR. If the "Hard Allocation Required" box is checked for the MR, the requested part will be reserved on the availability of the free stock.

1. Select Authorize Material under Material Request business component. The Material Request Selection

page appears. See Figure 2.5.

Bit Cat E faity	* [) :	Select Material Reques	st									= 7	-	₽	+	? 🛛	123
→ Direct Entry → Search Criteria → Material Request # → MR Class → Date → Date → MR Class → Date → Date <										Date	Format yyyy-dd-mm							
Atterial Request # Waterial Request # Aircraft Reg # Patt # / MR. Patt # Castomer # Search Search * 1 1 10 / 26)* * * * 1 Atterial Request # Material Request # Material Request # * 1 1 10 / 26)* * * * 1 Atterial Request # Material Request # Material Request # Material Request # * 1 1 10 / 26)* * * * 1 Atterial Request # Material Request # Material Request # * 1 1 10 / 26)* * * * 1 Atterial Request # * 1 Atterial R	Di	rect	Entry															
Scarch Criteria Material Request # MR Tipe				Material Request #			Authorize	e Material Request										
Material Request # MR Class MR Class MR Class From Dat Aircraft Reg # Pat # / Mr. Pat # Customer # Customer # Customer # * Material Request # Marchause # MR Class Customer # Customer # * Material Request # Marchause # MR Class Material Request # Marchause # MR Class MR Priority Medial Request # Marchause # MR Class MR Priority Medial Request # Marchause # MR Class Material Request # Marchause # Marchause # MR Class Material Request # Marchause # </th <th>Se</th> <th>arch</th> <th>h Criteria</th> <th></th>	Se	arch	h Criteria															
NR Clasgor NR Clasgor NR Clasgor NR Clasgor NR Clasgor NR Clasgor Part # / Mr. Part # Customer # Customer # Customer #				Material Request #						Wareh	ouse #	•						
MR Category From Date Aircraft Reg # Datraft Reg #				MR Class		•				M	IR Type	Ŧ						
Form Date In Date				MR Category	•					MR	Priority		•					
Aircraft Reg #				From Date		1				1	To Date		1 mm 1/ 2 2 2 2					
P# # / Mr. Part #				Aircraft Reg #						Compo	nent #							
Customer # Search * 1 - 10 / 26 *** * 1 - 10 / 26 *** * Material Request # Warehouse # MR Class MR Type MP innity * Material Request # Warehouse # * Material Request # Warehouse # * Material Request # Warehouse # * 000000282016 0123 * 0100000282016 0123 * 010000002016 0123 * 0100000016 0123 * 010000017-0011 VULCS * 01000017-0011 VULCS * 0100000282012 VULFS251 * 010000017-0012 010-010-012 * 010000028-0012 VULCS * 010000012-0012 010-010-012 * 010000012-0012 VULCS * 0100000038-2012 VULCS * 0100000038-2012 WH+TESTING * 010000038-2012 WH+TESTING				Part # / Mfr. Part #						Reque	sted By							
Search Results				Customer #														
Search Results I 10/26 I 10/20 I 10/20								Search										
Image: National Request # Warehouse # NR Class NR Type NR Priority Need Date User Status NR Category 1 DOC0002822016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-18-04 Image: NR Category 2 DOC0002882016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 Image: NR Category 3 DOC0002892016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 Image: NR -0002902016 Image: NR -0002902012 Image: NR -0002902012 Image: NR -0002902012 Image: NR -0002902012 Image: NR -0002902012 <td< th=""><th>=-Se</th><th>arct</th><th>h Results</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th>Search</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th></td<>	=-Se	arct	h Results					Search										
Image: Control of the state of the stat		1		_													C	
# Image Processing Status Warehouse # MR Category 1 DoC0002822016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-18-04 3 DoC000282016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 4 DoC000282016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 5 DoC000282016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 6 PR-00028-2016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 5 RR-000372-0211 VULCS General Unplanned Normal 2016-01-02 6 PR-000326-2012 VULFS251 General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 7 PR-000326-2012 VULFS251 General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 8 PR-000328-2012 VH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 Image 9 PR-00192-2012 VH-TESTING General	44 4		1 - 10 / 20 P PP T	T _x						XXE				•			2	
1 000000282016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 2 000000282016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 4 0000002902016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 5 0000002902016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 6 NR-00037-2011 VULCS General Unplanned Normal 2011-00-12 6 NR-000328-2012 VULFS251 General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 7 NR-000331-2012 VULS General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 8 NR-000332-2012 VULS General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 9 NR-000332-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 MR-00132-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 MR-00132-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 <	#	13	Material Request #	Wareho	use #	MR Class	MR Type	MR Priority		Need Date	User Status	^	IR Category	/		Aircrai	t Reg #	
2 00C0002882016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 3 00C0002892016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 4 00C0002902016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 5 MR-000329-2012 VULCS General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 6 MR-000328-2012 VULFS251 General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 7 MR-000381-2012 VULFS General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 8 MR-000382-2012 VULFSTNG General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 MR-001392-2012 WH TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 MR-001392-2012 WH TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 MR-001192-2012 WH TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03	1		DOC0002822016	0123		General	Unplanned	Normal		2016-18-04								
3 0 00C0002992016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 4 0 00C0002992016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 5 0 MR-0002902016 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 6 0 MR-000326-2012 VULFS251 General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 7 0 MR-00030-2012 VULFS255 General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 8 0 MR-00030-2012 WH TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 9 0 MR-000302-2012 WH TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 MR-000302-2012 WH TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 MR-001302-2012 WH TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03	2	12	DOC0002882016	0123		General	Unplanned	Normal		2016-20-04								
4 0 00C000290216 0123 General Unplanned Normal 2016-20-04 5 NR-000372-2011 YULCS General Unplanned Normal 2011-08-12 6 NR-000328-2012 YULFS2S1 General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 7 NR-000302-2012 YULCS General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 8 NR-000302-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 9 NR-000302-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 NR-001302-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 NR-001302-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 Carcel Regular	3		DOC0002892016	0123		General	Unplanned	Normal		2016-20-04								
5 Implaned Normal 2011-08-12 6 Implaned Normal 2011-08-12 7 Implaned Normal 2012-01-03 7 Implaned Normal 2012-01-03 8 Implaned Normal 2012-01-03 9 Implaned Normal 2012-01-03 9 Implaned Normal 2012-07-03 10 Implaned Normal 2012-07-03 10 Implaned Normal 2012-07-03	4		DOC0002902016	0123		General	Unplanned	Normal		2016-20-04								
6 MR-000328-2012 YULFS251 General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 7 MR-000332-2012 YULCS General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 8 MR-000381-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 9 MR-000382-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 MR-001192-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03	5		MR-000047-2011	YULCS		General	Unplanned	Normal		2011-08-12								
7 IMP-000330-2012 VUCS General Unplanned Normal 2012-01-03 8 IMP-000382-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 9 IMP-001392-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 IMP-001392-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 IMP-001392-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03	6		MR-000328-2012	YULFS2	51	General	Unplanned	Normal		2012-01-03								
8 MR-00031-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 9 MR-00032-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 MR-00132-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 MR-00132-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03	7		MR-000330-2012	YULCS		General	Unplanned	Normal		2012-01-03								
9 MR-000382-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-07-03 10 MR-001192-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-13-07	8		MR-000381-2012	WH-TES	TING	General	Unplanned	Normal		2012-07-03								
10 MR-001192-2012 WH-TESTING General Unplanned Normal 2012-13-07	9		MR-000382-2012	WH-TES	TING	General	Unplanned	Normal		2012-07-03								
Authorize Request Cancel Request	10		MR-001192-2012	WH-TES	TING	General	Unplanned	Normal		2012-13-07								
Authorize Request Cancel Request			4														F	
Authorize Request Cancel Request																		
							Authorize Reque	est Ca	ancel Request									
							Hadronize Requi											

Figure 2.5 Authorizing MR without modifying

To authorize request without modifying the details

- 2. Enter the Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton.
 - Note: If you are working in the Main base, the system displays those material requests that exist in Fresh status. However, if you are working in a Field base, the system displays all available material requests, regardless of the status.
- 3. Select the material request to be authorized, in the multiline.
- 4. Click the Authorize Request pushbutton.

If you wish to modify request details before authorization

5. Enter the **Material Request #** in the **Direct Entry** group box and select the **Authorize Material Request** hyperlink provided alongside. Or, enter the **Search Criteria** to search for the material request and click the **Search** pushbutton. Select the hyper linked material request number in the multiline. The **Authorize Material Request** page appears. *See Figure 2.6*.

- Authorize Material Denuest						1 /2c 🗐				
MR Details				44 4 1	2 3 4 5 1	PP 1 /20 ==	-/→ "B"	₩ -	r Lo l	
Material Request # D0C0002822016		Warehouse	# 0122			arahausa Description	Terente M	arahaura		
MR Clars General		MD Tu	# UI25		· ·	MP Priority	Normal	arenouse		
Need Date 2015-18-04		MR Catego	pe onpranned			Licer Status	- Vormal			
Icsue Ontion Document Level		Customer	#			Customer Name				
Additional Info		customer				customer nume				
	Ref Doc I	nfo			Other Info					
		Def Deserved Te				A		DEGUEGE		
Aircraft Reg #		Ref. Document Typ	pe			Account Usage	MATERIA	IL REQUEST		
Component #		Rer Document	#			Costing Usage	1100 - El	MC GENER MGR		
Work Castor # 1		Requested by Em	p. 00041565			V	naro Alio	cation Require	u	
Station #		Requestor Nan	ie -							
Station #										
			4			All		•		_
# E Line # Requested Part #	Part Description	Part Type	Regd Qty	Reg. UOM	Authorized Qty	Stock Status		Available Qty		S.
1 1 :35895	EXPRESS U.S.RATE SH EET	Consumable	2.00	EA	2.	00 Aveos Owned	*		2.	2.00 E
2							*			
	4									•
										-
Other Details										
User Defined Detail -1					User Defined Detail -2					
Delivery Instruction										
Attachments										
File Name O		View File								
										_
		Authorize Reque	st	Cancel Request						
										_
Edit References										
Edit Stock Issue	Confirm Stock Ise	sue								
										_
Inquire Stock Availability	Inquire Stock Ava	ailability Substitute Part			View Coverage Deta	ils				
View Stock Issue										
- Record Statistics										
Created by	DMUSER				Created Date	2016-18-04				
Last Modified by	DMUSER				Last Modified Date	2016-18-04				

Figure 2.6 Authorizing MR after modifying details

- 6. Modify the required details.
- 7. Click the **Authorize Request** pushbutton to authorize the material request. The system sets the status of the material request as "Authorized".
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the "Workflow Management" business component.
 - If the "Hard Allocation Required" box is checked for the material request and the stock is available for the requested part in the specified warehouse, then the system allocates and creates a stock issue document for the specified quantity of the part.
 - If the requested part is not available and the alternate part specified by the user is available in the specified warehouse, then the system allocates and creates a stock issue document for the same.
 - If the requested part or the specified alternate part is not available, if the MR allows alternates and if any of the alternate part specified for the requested part in the "Part Administration" business component is available, then the system allocates and creates a stock issue document for the same.
 - If the requested part or the alternate part is not available in the specified warehouse, but the requested part or the alternate part is available in any other warehouse defined in the "Set Options" activity of the current business component, then the system allocates and creates an issue or stock transfer order and stock transfer issue document for the same.

1

- If the requested part, specified alternate part or the substitute part is not available in the specified warehouse, the system allows an issue or stock transfer order based on the demand/receipt pegging preference option "Direct Alternates", "Cust. Specific Alternates" or "Alternate Stock Status", specified in the "Set Options" activity of the "Stock Demand Management" business component.
- The system automatically prints the "Material Movement Document" on creation of issue document for the parts.
- 8. Click the **Cancel Request** pushbutton to cancel the material request.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent as per the settings you have defined in the "Workflow Management" business component.

To proceed further,

- Select the **Edit References** link to maintain the reference document details for the material request.
- Select the **Edit Stock Issue** link to modify the stock issue associated with the material request.
- Select the **Confirm Stock Issue** link to approve the stock issue associated with the material request

2.4 SHORT CLOSING A MATERIAL REQUEST

Short closing a material request enables you to stop further issues against the document, if the balance requirement is no more felt or the required part is not available. Unutilized reservation of the material will get cancelled on short closing the material request. You can short close only those material requests that are in the "Authorized" or "Partially Issued" status. You can short close the material request at the document level or at the line item level, by specifying the quantity of parts to be short closed.

2.4.1 SHORT CLOSING MATERIAL AT DOCUMENT LEVEL

- Select Short Close Material Request under the Material Request business component. The Short Close Material Request page appears. See Figure 2.7.
- 2. Enter the Search Criteria to identify the material request that must be short closed.

\star 📋 Short Close Material Request									= _;;	ē	← ?	ĸ
Search Criteria Material Request # MR Class MR Priority Part # / Mfr. Part # Ref. Document Type	Select "Normal" or "AOG" as the MR priority	Warehouse # MR Type User Status Aircraft Reg # Ref. Document #	v v			Req	uesting Lo MR Ca Custo Compor	ocation ategory omer # nent #		v		
- Search Results			_									—
< <p></p>				<u>) ii</u> E		# # M	All			Ŧ		ρ
# 🖾 Material Request #	Warehouse # MR Class	MR Type	Ref. Document Type		Ref. Docume	nt #	5	Short Close	e Commen	ts		
1 DOC0001862016	Select "Planned"	Unplanned										
2 🖾 DOC0001872016	Select Flainled,	Unplanned										
3 🖾 DOC0001932016	or "Unplanned" as	Unplanned										
4 🖾 DOC0001962016	the MR type	Unplanned										
5 🖾 MR-000008-2011		Unplanned										
•	4											Þ
Selective Short Close		Short Close I	Material Request									 _

Figure 2.7 Short closing the material request

- 3. Click the **Search** pushbutton to search for the material request as per the filter criteria specified. The system retrieves all the material requests that are in the "Authorized" or "Partially Issued" status.
- 4. Enter the Short Close Comments in the Search Results multiline.
- 5. Click the Short Close Request pushbutton to short close the material request.
 - Note: The system sets the material request to "Short Closed" status. The system deletes all the firm demands that are created for the selected material request.

To proceed further,

Select the **Selective Short Close** link for selective short closing of the material request.

Selective short closing of material request

1. Select the Selective Short Close link in the Short Close Material Request page. The Selective Short Close page appears. *See Figure 2.8.*



*	D	s	elec	tive	Sho	ort Close				44 4	1 2	3	4 5	► H	1	/500				+	?	× K
	Mak		Iner) at a	- de						Dat	te Form	at yyyy-	dd-mm							
	riat	ena	ii ket	uest	Jeta	Material Request #	DOC0001862016						Stat	us Auth	orized							
						MR Type	Unplanned						MR Cla	ss Gene	ral							
_						Requesting Location	RAMCOOU					Wan	ehouse	# 0123								
	Cus	tom	er In	forma	tion																	
	Sho	rt C	lose I	Detail	_	Customer #						Custon	ner Nan	ne								
	4		1 - 1	/1	F.	* + C O O T T				人血豆	x 反首	324 C	4		All			_	•			Q
#	1		Line	¢.	R	equested Part #	Mfr. Part #	Mfr. #	Part Description	Part Type	Short Clo	se Qty.			Shor	t Close	Comme	ents				Requiren
1				1	:3	35895 COST			test	Consumable				5.0	0						1	Vormal
2																						
			•																			۱.
-																						
									Short Close Material Reque	st												
_																						

Figure 2.8 Selective short closing

- 2. Enter the quantity of the part to be short closed in the **Short Close Qty** field.
- 3. Enter the Short Close Comments.
- 4. Click the Short Close Request pushbutton to short close the part details.
 - Note: The system updates the status of the material request document as "Short Closed", once all the line items are short closed

2.5 MANAGING STOCK DEMAND

The stock demand management process enables you to get appropriate information pertaining to

- All unsatisfied demands.
- List of warehouses from where the material can be acquired to satisfy the demands.
- Quantity of the parts available through various transactions such as "Purchase Order", "Release Slip", "Repair Order", "Shop Work Order", "Stock Transfer", "Rental Order", and "Loan Order". Based on the information acquired, you can do one of the following:
- Use the alternate part, in case of non-availability of the requested part, to satisfy the demand.
- Raise a stock transfer order to transfer the material from the warehouse where it is available, to the warehouse on which the demand is raised and where no free quantity of the requested part is available.
- Reduce the shipping costs by deciding to transfer all required parts from the warehouse, rather than have the system automatically transfer the material from the first available source.
- Raise a purchase request for acquiring the required stock, if there are no other alternate sources for the stock.

2.5.1 SETTING OPTIONS FOR MANAGING STOCK DEMAND

You can set the default options for the various fields in the activities of the Stock Demand Management business component. You can also modify the options that are already defined.

You can set options for numbering type for issuing parts automatically from the stock received, and for automatic stock transfer transactions. You can define the "Request Matrix" and specify the sequence in which the warehouse must be searched for free stock, for material requests of 'AOG' or 'Normal' priority.

Request Matrix is a setup that facilitates listing of warehouses containing free quantity of requested part and part type, in case the part requested through a material request (of "Normal" or "AOG" priority) is not available in the requested warehouse.

1. Select **Set Options** under **Stock Demand Management** business component. The **Set Options** page appears. *See Figure 2.9.*

*		Set Options								= z	-	- ?	[ø [K
-	Auto	Numbering Type Settin	gs —				Da	ite Format yyy	y-dd-mm				_
				Numbering Type for Au	to Issue from Receipt	MIS 🔻							
				Numbering Type fo	or Auto Stock Transfer	ST 🔻							
				Numbering Type for A	uto Purchase Request	APR 🔻							
-	Set (Option for Warehouse —											
			To Warehouse #	• •			Т	o Location RA	MCO OU 🔻				
			Part Type An	· ·	Get	Details		PdIL# 🎤 🔄					
-	Orde	ring Warehouse Setting	s		Ult	Decans							
			Ordering Warehouse #	•									
-	Issu	e / Transfer Warehouse	Settings										
	4	[No records to display]	• • • - 0 + 0 0 T	Tx				# # III	All		Ŧ		Q
#	E	From Location	Demand Mgmt. Option	From Wareh	house 👂	Description			Seq #	Priority			
1	E	RAMCO OU	*	*						ALL		~	
	Dem	and & Receipt Pegging F	references										
44	4	1 - 3 / 3 🕨 🕨 -	FOCTT.				人口日文区首本の	# # III	All		Ŧ		Q
#	P	reference Option	Order Of Preference										
1	A	lternate Stock Status									3		
2	С	ust. Specific Alternates									2		
3	D	irect Alternates									1		
-													_
_					Set	Options							_
-	Reco	ord Statistics											
			Last Modified by				Last Mod	lified Date					

Figure 2.9 Setting Options

- 2. Select the **Numbering Type for Auto Issue From Receipt** to specify the numbering type for automatic issue of material from the stock received.
- 3. Select the **Numbering Type for Auto Stock Transfer** to specify the numbering type for stock transfer transaction created in the "Plan Material" page of the "Stock Demand Management" business component.
- 4. Select the **Numbering Type for Auto Purchase Request** to specify the numbering type for the purchase requests created in the "Plan Material" page of the "Stock Demand Management" business component.

In the Set Option for Warehouse group-box:

- 5. Enter the **Part #** and select the **Part Type** for which the transfer settings must be set.
- 6. Select the **To Location** and **To Warehouse #** to specify the organization unit and warehouse to which the parts must be received / transferred. The system lists all Active warehouses defined for the "Stock Transfer Receipt" transaction in the Storage Administration business component from the organization unit specified in the To Location field, which are currently not offline.
 - >> Note: The selected warehouse must allow the stocking of part type selected.
- 7. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton to retrieve the transfer setting details, if already set, for the specified part number, part type, location and warehouse.

In the Ordering Warehouse Settings group-box:

8. Select the Ordering Warehouse # to specify the warehouse to which the parts must be transferred, if the requesting warehouse does not allow "Goods Inward" transaction. The system lists all the "Active" warehouses defined for "Goods Receipt" transaction in the "Create Warehouse Information" activity of the "Storage Administration" business component from the organization unit specified in the To Location field, which are currently not offline.

In the Issue/Transfer Warehouse Settings multiline:

- 9. Use the **From Location** drop down list box to select the organization unit from which the parts can be issued.
- 10. Use the drop-down list box to specify the **Demand Mgmt. Option**.
 - Note: When the value is selected as "Direct issue, and stock is not available in "To warehouse" but available in the "From Warehouse", then an issue is created. When the value is selected as "Stock Transfer", and stock is not available in "To warehouse" but available in the "From Warehouse", then a Stock Transfer Order and a Stock transfer issue is created. You must specify a warehouse that is not currently offline, in the **From Warehouse** field.
- 11. Enter the warehouse from which the parts can be issued, in the From Warehouse # field.
 - Note: You must specify a warehouse that is not currently offline, in this field.
- 12. Enter the **Seq #** to specify the preferred sequence in which the warehouse must be searched for free quantities of requested parts.
 - Note: The sequence number is entered based on the priority of the material request, which could be "AOG" or "Normal". In the case of "AOG", the parts have to be made available immediately because the aircraft cannot fly without the part. "Normal" priority denotes that the parts are needed for the usual requirement of an aircraft.
 - Note: The sequence number must be:

- a) Unique for the same priority but can be repeated for different priorities.
- b) Continuous for specific priority.
- 13. Select the **Priority** of the material request. The drop-down list box is loaded with the string "ALL" and all the MR priorities specified in the "Maintain Material Request Priority" activity of the Logistics Common Master business component and defaulted with the string "ALL".

In the Demand & Receipt Pegging Preferences multiline,

- 14. The system displays the Preference Option such as Direct Alternates, Cust. Specific Alternates, Alternate Stock **Status** or **Alternate Warehouse**, for issuing the parts requested through the material request.
- 15. Modify the **Order of Preference** to indicate the precedence accorded to the parts.
- 16. Click the Set Options pushbutton to set the stock demand management options.

2.5.2 PLANNING MATERIAL

You can view the list of all the unsatisfied material requests, total quantity of the requested parts inclusive of the alternate parts that are available for allocation, and also the warehouse from where the part can be transferred.

This page also provides you with the option of transferring the stock or raising a purchase order to satisfy the material request:

- If the requested stock is available in any warehouse, you can transfer the stock to the respective warehouse where the demand is raised.
- If the stock is not available in any warehouse, you can raise a purchase request, which triggers the purchasing process and notifies the purchasing department of the request.
- 1. Select the Plan Material activity under Stock Demand Management business component. The Plan Material

page appears. See Figure 2.10.

*	D)	Plan Material														2	≠ ⊈ + ?		
	earch	Criteria																	
		Warehouse #	/ Part #	All Warehouses-	-	•					Need D	ate: From / To	14-10-20)18		13-13	2-2018	1	
		S	earch On			•						MR Attributes				•			
		Deference [ocument			-					٨.dditic	anal Search On							
		Deserver	- Chailerine			-			Disalay Online Start Availability								Transfor Warehouses -		
		Processi	ig status	All		•						Display Option	JUCK AV	aliability		↓ Definite	u mansrer warenous	55 🔻	
R	eque	st Matrix							Get Details										
44	•	31 - 40 / 78	• •	+ 0 • •					А		2 🗎 🛛 🙂 👎		14 26	All		•		Q	
#		Material Request #	Need D	ate MR Priority	Requesting	Warehouse	Part #	Part Source	Available Qty	Allocated Qty	Unallocated MR Qty	From Wareho	ouse # V	NH. Free Qt	V WH	Allocated Qt	Part Description		
31		MR-004023-2018	31-10-2	018 Aircraft on			PART-123	Pur Pool			1.00						Part for Testing		
32		MR-004026-2018	31-10-2	018 Normal	0987		0-0440-4-0001:36361	Make Pur			1.00	0123		3.0	D	17.0	SEE 25-30-0515 T	ROLL	
33		MR-004028-2018	31-10-2	018 Aircraft on			MAIN PART	Pur Exch			1.00			MIN	MAX	OWNERSHIP	ENGINE		
34		MR-004028-2018	31-10-2	018 Aircraft on			PART-123	Pur Pool			1.00			600	0000	Customer 9	Part for Testing		
35		MR-004030-2018	31-10-2	018 Aircraft on			MAIN PART	Pur Exch			1.00			000	5000	customer o	ENGINE		
36		MR-004030-2018	31-10-2	018 Aircraft on			PART-123	Pur Pool			1.00						Part for Testing		
37		SMR-008077-2018	31-10-2	018 Normal	10973		NPR+P6				1.00						Part		
38		MR-004035-2018	01-11-2	018 Aircraft on			MAIN PART	Pur Exch			1.00						ENGINE		
39		MR-004035-2018	01-11-2	018 Aircraft on			PART-123	Pur Pool			1.00						Part for Testing		
40		MR-004038-2018	01-11-2	018 Aircraft on			MAIN PART	Pur Exch			1.00						ENGINE		
			<														2	*	
Creat	e Puro	hase Request																	
Create Stock Transfer Create Issue						Issue		Create Pu	rchase Reques	t		Crea	ate Make C	rder		Update			
Create PR based PO Create Loan O						Create Loan Order				P	lan Work Order								
Route Unserviceable Components / Parts Inquire Material Co						Inquire Material Count	Int and Location Information Check Part Availability												
View Availability of Alternate Parts View PO/RS Details								View Quantities Under Repair											
View	Quant	ties in Shop					View Quantities In-Trar	nsit			v	fiew Loaned-In	Quantities						
View	Rente	-Out Quantities																	

Figure 2.10 Planning material

In the Search Criteria group box:

2. Select the Warehouse # or Part # for material planning. If The drop-down list box displays the following:

- All Warehouses: Select this option to retrieve unsatisfied material requests for all warehouses that are not currently offline.
- ▶ WH Not Specified: Select this option to retrieve unsatisfied material requests that contain no warehouse details.
- ▶ All Active warehouses defined in the "Create Warehouse Information" activity of "Storage Administration"
- business component, which allow offline usage or Material Request transaction.
- 3. Enter the Need Date From/To of the material requests for material planning.
- 4. Select any one of the options from the **Search On** drop-down list box. The valid options are Aircraft Reg #, Customer# and Work Center #. Enter the identifier in the adjacent field.
- Select the MR Attributes of the material requests for material planning. The valid options are MR Priority, MR Class, Request For, MR Type and Stock Status. The adjacent drop-down list box values get loaded depending on the selection of the MR Attributes value.
- 6. Select the Reference Document Type or Reference Doc# from the Reference Document drop-down list box.
- 7. Select any one of the options from the Additional Search On drop-down list box. The valid options are Buyer Group, Part Category, Part Type, Requesting Unit, Exchange Entity, Reason for Deferral, Deferral Type and Package type. The adjacent drop-down list box values get loaded depending on the selection of the Additional Search On value.
- Select the processing status from the Processing Status drop-down list box. The valid options are "Not Specified", "All", The system also loads all the active Processing Statuses defined in Material Request component against the "Processing Status" quick code type.
- 9. Select the display option from the **Display Option** drop-down list box. The valid options are "Stock Availability" and "New Part".
- 10. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton to retrieve all the material requests for which quantities remain pending, awaiting allocation.
 - Note: If the material request is of "Normal" priority, then the system:
 - a. Retrieves all the warehouses as identified in the "Set Options" activity of the current business component for the specified priority and for which the free quantity is greater than zero.

b. Checks for the availability of free quantity in the warehouses identified, in the order of the sequence as defined in the "Set Options" activity.

Free quantity = (Stock Quantity in stock status requested) - (Reserved Qty in stock status requested)

c. Displays "Suggested Transfer Location" and "From Warehouse" as blank, if none of the identified warehouses has free quantity.

Note: If the material request priority is "AOG", then the system:

d. Retrieves all the locations and warehouses that are not identified for "AOG" priority in the "Set Options" activity of the current business component, and for which free quantity is greater than zero.

- Free quantity = (Stock Quantity in stock status requested) (Reserved Qty in stock status requested).
- 11. On mouse hover of **WH. Free Qty**, a Pop-up appears displaying the quantity of parts.
 - Note: If the "Planning Type" in the Maintain Warehouse Planning Parameters activity of the Storage Administration business component is set as 'Min-Max', then the Pop-up displays the "Min. Qty.", "Max. Qty." and "Ownership".

- If the "Planning Type" is set as 'Reorder Level', then the Pop-up displays the "Reorder Level", "Safety Stock" and "Ownership".
- 12. Enter the Preferred supplier number of the part in the **Pref. Supplier #** field.
- 13. Enter the quantity of material which will be processed in the Process Qty field.
- 14. Select the mode of the ship ment from the Ship By drop-down list box.
- 15. Enter any instructions pertaining to the shipment of material in the **Shipping Instructions** field.
- 16. Enter the **Remarks**, to specify any comments or remarks pertaining to the material request.
- 17. Check the Adjust PR against Scrap Qty checkbox to adjust the PR quantity against scrap replenishment quantity.
 - Note: When "Adjust PR against Scrap Qty" checkbox is selected, the Scrap Qty must be greater than zero.
 - When the "Scrap Qty" is adjusted in the PR, then the "Covered Qty" is updated as the "Repl. Qty" in the respective scrap note document.
- 18. Select the processing status from the **Processing Status** drop-down list box.
- 19. Click the **Update** pushbutton to update the details pertaining to the selected material request.
- 20. Click the Create Stock Transfer pushbutton to transfer the stock.
 - Note: On creation of Stock Transfer Order with Hazmat Part from the Plan Material screen, the system will display a Warning Message, based on the set option defined in the Set Inventory Process Parameter screen of the Logistics Common Master business component. If User selects "Continue" in Warning Message, the system will generate Stock Transfer Order in 'Authorized' status. If the user selects "Cancel" in the Warning Message, then the process stops and the system will not generate STO for the selected MR.
- 21. Click the Create Make Order pushbutton to create a shop work order of Job Type 'Make'.
 - Note: You can create a Make work order only if Source is 'Make' and Planning Status is 'Active' for the part'. It is also mandatory that Shop Job Types (Shop Work order Types) be defined for Default Exe. Doc. Type of the part in the Define Process Entities activity of Common Master. However, you cannot create a "Make' work order;
- 22. Click the Create Purchase Request pushbutton to create a purchase request for the stock.
- 23. Click the **Create Issue** pushbutton to create a maintenance issue document for the part and the required quantity of material.
- 24. Click the **Previous** and **Next** pushbuttons to view the previous and next set of records, respectively.

To proceed

- Select Create Purchase Request link to create purchase request for the selected material requests, if the material is not available in any warehouse.
- Select the Create PR Based PO link to create Purchase Request based Purchase Order.
- Select the **Create Loan Order** link to create loan order.
- Select the **Plan Work Order** link to create / modify work order.
- Select the Route Unserviceable Components / Parts link to route unserviceable components / parts to the warehouse.

2.5.3 MANAGING DEMAND & RECEIPT PEGGING PREFERENCE ACROSS OWNERSHIP

When both the customer and owned stock are not available, and the same part is available with other customer ownership, then the other customer ownership part will be used based on other customer parts usage. Usage of other

customer part, when the requested customer part or internal ownership part is not available will avoid the stock out situations and improves the operational efficiency.

The **Demand & Receipt pegging preference across ownership** page provides the ability to manage Demand and Receipt pegging preference across Ownerships. (i.e. identify which customer stock can be issued to which customer). It defines the 'Demand and Receipt pegging preference across ownership' for usage of other customer stocks when the requested part is not available with the Requested Customer.

 Select the Demand & Receipt pegging preference across ownership activity under Stock Demand Management business component. The Demand & Receipt pegging preference across ownership page appears. See Figure 2.11.

Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter Permeter <th< th=""><th>) Sei</th><th>irch</th><th>Criteria T</th><th>radin</th><th>ng Partner Type/Trading Partner #</th><th>Customer</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th>Get Details</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th></th<>) Sei	irch	Criteria T	radin	ng Partner Type/Trading Partner #	Customer					Get Details					
I 1) De	nan	d & Receipt pegging	pref	erence	Customen										
Image Image Demand - Trading Partner Pywee Remarks Image Customer 400007 400093 Image Direct Customer 12 Customer 12 Customer 12 Customer 13 Customer 12 Customer 13 Customer 13 Customer 12 Customer 13 Customer 13 Customer 13 Customer 12 Customer 13 Customer 13 Customer 12 Customer 13 Customer 13 Customer 14 Customer 13 Customer 12 Customer 13 Customer 14 Customer 13 Customer 14 Customer 13 Customer 14 Customer 13 Customer 14 Customer 14 Customer 13	4 4	L	1 - 10 / 16 🕞 📦	+	- 0 % T T		7					II AI			J	
ICustomer40007400096IIrectCustomer 8Customer 13Customer 13ICustomer40007400093IIrectCustomer 12Customer 12Customer 13ICustomer400093400096IrectIrectCustomer 12Customer 13Customer 13ICustomer400093400096IrectIrectCustomer 12Customer 13Customer 13Customer 13ICustomer4000640007IrectIrectCustomer 70Customer 10Customer 10Customer 10ICustomer40002240016IrectIrectCustomer 18Customer 10Customer 10Customer 10ICustomer40023240006IrectIrectCustomer 18Customer 10Customer 10IrectCustomer 18Customer 10Irect <td></td> <td></td> <td>Trading Partner Type</td> <td></td> <td>Demand - Trading Partner # 🔎</td> <td>Supply - Trading Partner # 🔎</td> <td>Order of Preferance</td> <td>Conversion</td> <td>n Mode</td> <td></td> <td>Demand - Trading Partner Name</td> <td>Supply - Trading Partner Name</td> <td></td> <td>Remar</td> <td>ks</td> <td></td>			Trading Partner Type		Demand - Trading Partner # 🔎	Supply - Trading Partner # 🔎	Order of Preferance	Conversion	n Mode		Demand - Trading Partner Name	Supply - Trading Partner Name		Remar	ks	
I Customer 40007 40003 Image: Customer			Customer	•	400007	400096	3	Direct		*	Customer 8	Customer 13				
I Customer 400093 400096 Interview Customer 12 Customer 12 Customer 8 I Customer 400093 40007 Interview Customer 12 Customer 8 I Customer 400093 40007 Interview Customer 12 Customer 8 I Customer 40006 40016 Interview Customer 7 Customer 12 Customer 12 I Customer 40006 40023 Interview Customer 7 Customer 10 Customer 10 I Customer 40023 40006 Interview Customer 10 Customer 10 Customer 10 I Customer 40023 40006 Interview Customer 10 Customer 10 Customer 10 I Customer 40023 40006 Interview Customer 10 Customer 10 Customer 10 I Customer 40023 40006 Interview Customer 10 Customer 10 Customer 10 I Customer 40009 40009 40009 Interview Customer 30 Customer 30 I Customer 40009 40009 40009 Interview Customer 30 Custo			Customer	•	400007	400093	2	Through Ir	nternal	~	Customer 8	Customer 12				
Image: Customer in 40003 40007 Image: Customer in 40007 Customer 12 Customer 12 Customer 8 Image: Customer in 40006 40006 60016 Image: Customer in 40007 Customer 7 Customer 10 Image: Customer in 40006 40023 Image: Customer in 40007 Customer 7 Customer 10 Customer 10 Image: Customer in 40002 40002 Image: Customer in 40002 Customer 10 Customer 10 Customer 10 Image: Customer in 40002 40002 0006 Image: Customer in 40007 Customer 10 Customer 7 Image: Customer in 40003 40004 Image: Customer in 40007 Customer 10 Customer 7 Customer 7 Image: Customer in 40003 40004 Image: Customer in 40004 Customer 10 Customer 3 Customer 7 Image: Customer in 40003 40004 Image: Customer in 40004 Customer 10 Customer 3 Customer 7 Image: Customer in 40003 40004 Image: Customer in 40004 Customer 10 Customer 3 Customer 7 Image: Customer in 40003 40004 Image: Customer in 40004 Customer 3 Customer 203 Customer 203 Image: Customer in 4000356 <td></td> <td></td> <td>Customer</td> <td>~</td> <td>400093</td> <td>400096</td> <td>1</td> <td>Direct</td> <td></td> <td>~</td> <td>Customer 12</td> <td>Customer 13</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			Customer	~	400093	400096	1	Direct		~	Customer 12	Customer 13				
I Customer 40006 40016 Interf Direct Customer 7 Customer 10 I Customer 40006 40022 Interf Customer 7 Customer 7 Customer 10 I Customer 40022 40016 Interf Direct Customer 7 Customer 10 Customer 10 I Customer 40022 40016 Interf Direct Customer 10 Customer 7 I Customer 40022 40006 Interf Customer 10 Customer 7 Customer 7 I Customer 40002 40004 Interf Customer 3 Customer 7 Customer 7 I Customer 40002 40004 Interf Customer 3 Customer 7 Customer 20 I Customer 40002 40004 Interf Customer 3 Customer 20 Customer 20 I Customer 400056 9091 Interf Interf Customer 26 Customer 203			Customer	•	400093	400007	2	Direct		•	Customer 12	Customer 8				
I Customer 40006 400232 Direct Customer 7 Customer 18 I Customer 400232 40016 Image: Customer 18 Customer 18 Customer 10 I Customer 400232 40006 Image: Customer 18 Customer 18 Customer 10 I Customer 400232 40006 Image: Customer 18 Customer 7 Customer 7 I Customer 1090000 40004 Image: Customer 30 Customer 30 Customer 6 I Customer 400356 9991 Image: Customer 40 Customer 26 Customer 203			Customer	~	400006	400016	1	Direct		•	Customer 7	Customer 10				
I Customer 400232 400016 Direct Customer 18 Customer 10 I Customer 400232 400006 Direct Customer 18 Customer 7 I Customer 1090000 400004 Direct Customer 3 Customer 6 I Customer 1090000 40004 Direct Customer 3 Customer 6 I Customer 400356 9091 Direct Customer 26 Customer 203			Customer	~	400006	400232	2	Direct		•	Customer 7	Customer 18				
Customer 400232 40006 2 Direct Customer 18 Customer 7 Customer 109000 40004 1 Direct Customer 3 Customer 6 Customer 400356 9091 1 Direct Customer 26 Customer 203			Customer	*	400232	400016	1	Direct		*	Customer 18	Customer 10				
Image: Construction Customer Model Direct Customer 3 Customer 6 Image: Customer 400356 9091 1 Direct Customer 26 Customer 203			Customer	•	400232	400006	2	Direct		*	Customer 18	Customer 7				
0 🖻 Customer 🗸 400356 9091 1 Direct 🗸 Customer 26 Customer 203			Customer	*	1090000	400004	1	Direct		*	Customer 3	Customer 6				
	D		Customer	•	400356	9091	1	Direct		•	Customer 26	Customer 203				
						<										>

Figure 2.11 Demand & Receipt pegging preference across ownership

- 2. In the **Search Criteria** group box, select the **Trading Partner Type/Trading Partner #** for specifying the demand & receipt pegging preference for the Trading Partner. The drop-down list box displays the following:
 - Customer: Select this option to indicate that the trading partner is the Customer.
 - Owned: Select this option to indicate that the part is internally owned.
- 3. Enter the **Trading Partner #** in the adjacent input field to specify the Trading Partner whose demand & receipt pegging preference is to be saved or retrieved.
- 4. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton to retrieve all the saved demand and receipt pegging preference for the specified Trading Partner.

In the Demand & Receipt pegging preference multiline:

- 5. Use the **Trading Partner Type** drop down list box to select the type of the trading partner which could be customer or internally owned.
- 6. Enter the trading partner # that requires the part, in the Demand Trading Partner # field.
- 7. Enter the trading partner # that supplies the requested part, in the **Supply Trading Partner #** field.
- 8. Enter the **Order of Preference** to specify the priority wise sequence in which the Supply Trading Partner must be considered for the required part.
- 9. Use the Conversion Mode drop down list box to select the Stock Status Conversion mode as follows:
 - Direct: Select this option to indicate that the Stock Status and Owning Agency # of the part will be updated directly to other customer.
 - Through Internal: Select this option to indicate that the Stock Status and Owning Agency will be updated as 'Ownership Internal' during initial Stock Status Conversion and then it is changed to Requested Customer.

- 10. Enter any Remarks pertaining to the demand & receipt pegging preference across ownership.
- 11. Click the Save pushbutton to save the Demand & Receipt pegging preference across ownership.

To proceed

Select Set Options link to set the stock demand management options.

2.5.4 MANAGING STOCK ALLOCATION RULES

When a Part is requested in the Material Request, typically the allocation happens based on the key entities such as Need Date, Ref. Doc details, MR priority and part attributes. The **Manage Stock Allocation Rules** activity enables the user to allocate parts based on other parameters that are specific to a Customer/Sale Contract/Pool. Various Allocation Rules which will be evaluated when a Part is requested in the Material Request can be defined in this activity.

 Select the Manage Stock Allocation Rules activity under Stock Demand Management business component. The Manage Stock Allocation Rules page appears. See Figure 2.11.

>	Stock I	Management 🕽	Stock Demand Management >	Manage Stock Allocation Rule	es	•	7						
*	Ma	nage Stock	Allocation Rules							RAMCO OU	-ramco role 👻 🔀		+ ? 🗔
Search	Criteria												
		Rule ID	=	Rule Description				Part #	Ŧ	Part De	escription		
		Customer #	=	Customer Name				Contract #			Pool ID		=•
						Searc	th						
Rule Bu	i <mark>lder</mark> Fo	or Allocation Rul	es										
	1	- 5/5 🕨 🕨	+ - 🗆 🗶 🝸 🏏				ㅅ	<u>⊪</u> ⊎ ⊇ ⊇ × • • X ∓ + II	1 14 14 1	All	▼ Search		Q
#		Rule ID	Rule Description	Request for		Part #	Q	Part Description	Part Typ)e	Part Category		Part Group
1		ALR-001013-20	ALLOCPART6	Customer	~	ALLOCPART6	<u>=</u> •	ALLOCPART6		~		~	
2		ALR-001015-20	rule1	Customer	~	:35895	=•	EXPRESS U.S.RATE SH EET		~		~	
3		ALR-001017-20	ruledesc	Internal	~	:35895	=*	EXPRESS U.S.RATE SH EET		~		~	
4		ALR-001018-20	RULE123	Internal	~	000:99999	=•	ELECTRICAL TEST HARNESS		~		~	
5		ALR-001016-20	ALLOCPART7	Internal And Custo	~	ALLOCPART7	=*	ALLOCPART7		~		~	
6					~		=•			~		~	
1		•											+
			Save						Confirm				

Figure 2.11 Managing Stock Allocation Rules

- 2. In the Search Criteria group box, enter the Rule ID, Part #, Customer #, Contract # and Pool ID and click the Search pushbutton:
- 3. Enter the Rule Description for the Rule ID.
- 4. Use the **Request for** drop-down field to specify for whom the allocation rule is defined. The system lists the following values:
 - Customer- Indicates that the Rule ID is defined for the internal.
 - > Internal Indicates that the Rule ID is defined for the Customer.
 - Internal and Customer Indicates that the Rule ID is defined for the Customer.
- 5. Enter the Part #, Part Description and specify the Part Type, Part Category and Part Group.
- 6. Enter the **Customer #** to whom the stock allocation rule is defined.
- 7. Enter the **Contract #** and **Pool ID** for which the allocation rule is defined.
- 8. Click the 🗾 icon displayed in the **Rule** field to define the parameters for the Rule ID. The **Allocation Rules** popup appears.



- Note: If the Rule parameters are defined, the icon will be displayed in green colour. If the Rule parameters are not defined, then the icon will be displayed in grey colour.
- 9. Enter the Effective From and Effective To dates for which the Rule ID Is effective.
- 10. Click the Save pushbutton to record the stock allocation rule details.
- 11. Click the **Confirm** pushbutton to confirm the Rule ID.

ALLOCATION RULES POP-UP

The **Allocation Rules** pop-up enables defining stock allocation rules using different combination of multiple parameters like Component TSN/TSO/CSN/CSO, Remaining Life, Remaining Shelf Life, Remaining Warranty Life, Mod # etc. with 'AND' and 'OR' operators.

1. Select the hyperlinked icon displayed in the **Rule** field of the **Manage Stock Allocation Rules** screen. The **Allocation Rules** pop-up appears. *See Figure 2.11*.

	rar Mag	MCO Ina 2.2		🗐 ⁶⁵³ ★ Default Window ▼ Default	Theme 🔻	Activity Search	h Quick Code							
► Nev	vs :													
* > 9	Stock I		ent > Stock Demand I	Allocation Rules										
* =	Ma	anage St	tock Allocation Rule	S Rule Info. Rule ID SAR000057 Rule De	escription TEST	Effective From 04-05-2020	Effective To	OOU-Ramco Role 👻 💢 🛱 🎸 ? 🗔						
Rule Bu	ilder Fo	or Allocati	on Rules	AND OR Not True			60							
	-	32 - 46/		Rem. MRO. War. Life (Days)	greater 🔻	2000	Ē	Search O						
#		D 10	Pool ID Stock Sta	at 💠 🔣 Rem. Sup. War. Life (Months) 🔻	greater or equal 🔹	10		To Eff. Remarks						
32			ΞŦ	11 Mod #	equal 🔻	AA	ā							
33			ΞŦ											
34			ΞŦ											
35			Ξ·											
36			Ē											
37			ΞŦ											
38	V		Ξ×											
39			Ξ		Sav	0								
40					Jav	e								
41			≘											
42			Ē					.0						
43			E*											
44			=*					0						
45			=											
46			<u>=</u> *											
		•						• • •						
				Save			Confirm							

Figure 2.11 Allocation Rules pop-up

- 2. Select the AND and OR tiles to retrieve the parts that satisfies all the filters.
- 3. Select the Not True checkbox to retrieve the parts that do not satisfy the filters.
- 4. Specify the **parameter**, **relational operator** and enter the **value** of the parameter.
- 5. Click the **Save** pushbutton to save the entered parameter values for the Rule ID.

REVIEWING ALLOCATION DETAILS POP-UP

Apart from the basic factors that decide the allocation such as Need Date, Ref. Doc details, MR priority and part attributes, the necessity of considering other parameters that are specific to a Customer/Sale Contract/Pool is also required for allocation of parts. The parts are allocated to the Material Request based on the Allocation Rules set at the Pool/Contract/Customer level. The **Review Allocation Details** pop-up enables the user to view the compliance of the Rule parameters of Allocation Rule for various Parts serials in addition to the serials that are allocated to the Material Request based on the Allocation Rules.

1. Select the Allocation Rule Compliance? field in the multiline of the Edit Storage Information page. The Review

Allocation Details pop-up appears.

In the 'Header' section,

- 2. The system displays Part #, Serial #, Mfr. Serial # and Part Description.
- 3. The system displays the **Rule ID** identifying the stock allocation details.
- 4. The system displays the **PTDR Rev. #/Date** identifying the revision number of the part technical data requirements and the date on which the PTDR details are recorded.

In the 'multiline' section, the following fields are displayed:

- 6. The allocation parameter of the part defined in the Rule ID.
- 7. The **actual value** for the allocation parameter of the part.
- 8. Complied field indicates whether the specific Part Serial/Lot is complied with the Allocation Rules completely.

2.5.5 MAINTAIN STOCK ALLOCATION PREFERENCES

The **Manage Stock Allocation Preferences** activity enables the user to define the preferences against unique Preference IDs based on different criteria. The stock allocation preferences are used to define preferences for simulation of allocation in Demand Management Hub. This activity is also used to define the priority among various part sources.

1. Select the Maintain Stock Allocation Preferences activity under Stock Demand Management business

component. The Manage Stock Allocation preferences page appears. See Figure 2.12.

*	😤 > Stock Management > Stock Demand Management > Maintain Stock Allocation Preferences																			
*	Maintain Stock Allocation Preferences												RAMCO	OU-Ramco Role	- x 🖨	₽ €	?	6		
Sear	rch Cri	iteria -																		
		1	MR Class	-	MR Type	-			MR Prior	ity			-	Request I	For		-			
		Work	center #	Q	Warehouse #	=*	Q		Part Ty	ре		•		Part Catego	ory	•				
			Part #		Part Description				Planning	By			-							
									Search											
Alloc																	_			
		1	- 1/1 🕨 🕨 📑	- 🗆 🕺 🗡 🏏							시 🏼 🗟 🗹) (2 💌 📽 🗶 🖡	🗯 💷 (ti 🕺 All		 Search 		C	ι
#			Preference ID	Preference D	escription	M	R Class		MR Type	N	MR Priority		Workcenter #	Q	Warehouse #	с р	Request For		Part #	ŧ
1			SAP000001	Pref1		Ge	eneral	~	Planned 🔨	/ Ai	ircraft on ground	~			0123	=•	Customer	~	000:9	99!
2						Ge	eneral	~		/		۷				<u>=</u> *		~		
			•																	Þ.
									Save											

Figure 2.12 Maintaining Stock Allocation Preferences

- 2. Provide the Search Criteria and enter the Search pushbutton.
- 3. Enter the **Preference Description** for the stock allocation preference ID.
- 4. Specify the MR Class, MR Type and MR Priority.
- 5. Enter the **Workcenter #** and **Warehouse #** where the parts are required.
- 6. Use the **Request for** drop-down field to specify for whom the allocation preference is defined. The system lists the following values:
 - Customer- Indicates that the material request is created for customer parts.
 - Internal Indicates that the material request is created for internal parts.
 - Internal and Customer Indicates that the material request is created for internal and customer parts.



- 7. Enter the Part #, Part Description and specify the Part Type, Part Category and Part Group.
- 8. Select the Include Alt. Parts checkbox to identify whether the alternate part is to be included or not.
- 9. Enter the Effective From and Effective To dates for which the Preference ID Is effective.
- 10. Click the **Save** pushbutton to record the stock allocation preference.

Managing Planning Options

This pop-up enables the user to manage the planning options, warehouse type and planning sequence for the Preference ID.

 Select the Planning Options field in the Maintain Stock Allocation Preferences screen. The Manage Planning Options pop-up appears. See Figure 2.13.

	tock M	lanagement >	Stock	Demand						<u>^</u>								
	countri	lunugement v	ototek	Demunit.	Manage F	Planning	g Options					Le		? 🗙				_
× 8	Ma Work	intain Stock	Alloca	ation Pr	Pre	ference	ID PREF-000073-19	Preference	Description Pref	-1	Effective From/To 01-2	0-2020			OU-ramco role		•	Ð
		Part #			1	4 4 -		uu k kk	1 - 8 -	V V			1 41 4/					
							ound no rows to display						U 10 20	-				
	- 0 - 6				#		Planning Option		Warehouse Ty	pe	Planning Seq.							
Allocatio	n Prefe	rences			1		Stock Availability	~	Same WH	~								
	1	- 2/2 🕨 🕨	+-													– S	earch	
#		Priority	Wo	orkcenter <mark>;</mark>												Planning C	Options	
1	V		~															A
2			~							3								n
3			~															
										Ok								
										UK								
		4																

Figure 2.13 Managing Planning Options pop-up

- 2. Specify the **planning option** for the Preference ID. The system lists the following values:
 - Stock Availability Indicates that the part available in the warehouse is the planning option for the Preference ID.
 - Purchase Order Indicates that the part available in the open purchase order is the planning option for the Preference ID.
 - Loan Order Indicates that the part available in the open loan orders is the planning option for the Preference ID.
 - Repair Order Indicates that the part available in the open repair order is the planning option for the Preference ID.
 - Stock Transfer Indicates that the part available in the different warehouse is the planning option for the Preference ID.
- 3. Specify the Warehouse Type of the planning option which could be 'Same WH' or 'Alt. WH'.
- 4. Enter the **Planning Sequence** of the planning option.
- 5. Click the **Ok** pushbutton to record the Planning Options for the Stock Allocation Preference ID.
2.6 ISSUING MATERIAL

This business function allows you to create issues based on the work order document such as shop work order, material request, repair order, stock transfer, loan order, PBH exchange purchase order, exchange purchase order, or rental order. The issue document records the issue of the required quantity of the parts from the warehouse to the requesting location.

2.6.1 CREATING QUICK CODES

Quick codes are user-defined values, used to categorize details based on certain characteristics. You can define the quick code values for each of the quick code types. These quick codes are later used in other activities, where the details are classified. The basic quick code types such as "Issue Category" and "Issue User Status" are defined in the system. These quick code types categorize the issue and user status of the issue. Quick codes can be defined under each of these quick code types. For example, "High Value Items", "Low Value Item"," Fast Consuming" are quick codes for the quick code type "Issue Category".

1. Select Create Quick Codes under Stock Issue business component. The Create Quick Codes page appears.

See Figure 2.14.

*	D)	Create Quick Codes					* +	;	to K
_		Q	uick Code Type Issue Category 💌						
-	Quick	Code Details							
44	•	1 -1/1 > >> + - 🗇	× O C T T.		All	Ŧ			Q
#		Quick Code	Description						
1	-	ISSUE 02	Issue 02						
2	-								
				Create Quick Codes					
-									

Figure 2.14 Creating quick codes

- 2. Use the **Quick Code Type** drop-down list box to select the quick code type as "Issue Category", "Issue User Status", "Shipment Category" or "Shipment User Status" for which the quick code must be created.
- 3. In the **Quick Code Details** multiline, enter the Quick Code and the Description.
- 4. Click the **Create Quick Codes** pushbutton to create the quick codes .The status of the newly created quick code is set as "Active".

2.6.2 SETTING STOCK ISSUE OPTIONS

While creating or modifying the issue, you can enter the quantity to be issued in fractions, if the transaction UOM for part allows fractions. You can set the option based on which the fractional issue quantity will be converted. You can round off, round up or round down the fractional quantity according to the option set.

- 1. Select **Set Options** under the **Stock Issue** business component. The **Set Options** page appears. *See Figure 2.15*.
- 2. Select the **Method For Conversion of Fractional Issue Qty** as "Round UP" or "Round Down" or "Round Off". In the Default Numbering Type Allowed group box:
- 3. Select the **Auto Issue Against Stock Transfer Numbering Type** to specify the numbering type for auto issue against stock transfer.



★ 🗎 Set Options					± +	? 🗔	K
Parameter Details			Date Format yyyy-dd-mm				
Default Numbering Type Allow	Method for Conversion of Fractional Issue Qty Round Off v						
	Derault Numbering Type for Auto Transfer Issue	Set Options		 			
-Record Statistics	Last Modified by GXAVIER		Last Modified Date 2011-07-11				

Figure 2.15 Setting stock issue options

2.6.3 CREATING REPAIR ORDER ISSUE

You can create an issue based on the repair order selected. Using this activity you can create issue for repair orders that are in "Quoted", "Confirmed", "Amended", "Authorized", or "Released" status.

- 1. Select Create Repair Order Issue under the Stock Issue business component. The Select Repair Order page appears.
- 2. Enter the **Search Criteria** and click the **Search** pushbutton.
- 3. Click the hyperlinked **Repair Order #** in the **Search Results** multiline to create the repair order issue. The **Create Issue** page appears. *See Figure 2.13.*

★ 🗎 Create Issue					44	1 → →	1 /1		₽ ← ?	ō K .
Issue Information										
Issue # REISU-0	002304-2016	Issue Da	ate 2016-20-04	Ē	1	N	umbering Typ	e REISU 🔻		
Issue Category	V	User Sta	tus 🔻				Statu	s Fresh 🔻		
Warehouse # 0123		Descript	ion Toronto Ware	house			Issue Typ	e Repair Orde	r Issue	
Reference Document Information										
Ref. Document Type Repair	Order	Ref Document	# REP-000265-20	016		Req	uesting Locatio	n RAMCOOU		
Trading Partner Type Supplie	r	Trading Partner	# 00000			Tradir	ig Partner Nam	e A & R Taurpa	aulins,Inc.	
Destination Location										
- Additional Search			-							
Part #		lask	.#							
Part Information			Set Detail							
										0
(4) 4 1 - 2/2 → (3) + - □ ?	A RATIN						All			Q
# Requested Part #	Requested Part Description	Issue Part	:#P	ssue Qty.	Txn UOM P	Stock Status	ŀ	lemarks	Hold Comments	
1 VI-TOOL-LOT-WAR-REV-OPO	T-V-TOOL-LOT-WAR-REV-OPO	V1-100L-L0	JI-WAR-REV-	40.0	JEA	Accepted	*			
2 2342:1CH55-B	Z342:1CH55-B	Z342:1CH5:	5-B	10.0	JEA	Accepted	*			
3 0							•			
Get Substitute Part as the Issued Part		Enter the co employee t	ode identif o whom th	ying the ne reference	e					4
- Other Details			las to be is	ssueu						
	Issue To 👂				Empl	oyee Name				
User Defin	ied Detail - 1				User Define	d Detail - 2				
	Remarks									
- Attachments										
F	ile Name 👂	View File								
		Cr	eate Issue							
Edit Storage Information		Edit Issue			Confirm	Issue				
Record Hazmat Compliance		Generate MMD Report			Generat	e Part Barcode Lat	oel			
Inquire Stock Availability		Inquire Stock Availability of Substitute P	'arts							

Figure 2.13 Creating Issue

Entering issue details

- 9. Use the Numbering Type drop-down list box to select the numbering type for the issue document.
 - Note: The system lists all the active numbering types for issue types "Maintenance Issue" or "General Issue" or "Stock Transfer Issue" or "Repair Order Issue" or "Loan Order Issue" or "Rental Order Issue" or "Exchange Issue" or "PBH Exchange Issue", depending on the selection in the previous page for creating an issue.

- You can leave this field blank, only if the numbering type or the default numbering type is set for the specified warehouse, in the "Create Numbering Type" activity of the "Document Numbering Class" business component
- For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 10. Select the **Status** of the issue document as "Fresh" or "Draft", to indicate whether all the details pertaining to the issue are entered, or some more details are yet to be entered.
 - Note: The system lists all the statuses that are mapped to the "User Defined Stock Status" business component for the transaction types "Maintenance Issue" or "General Issue" or "Stock Transfer Issue" or "Repair Order Issue" or "Loan Order Issue" or "Rental Order Issue", based on the issue type.
- 11. Enter the **Issue Date** on which the parts are issued to the requesting organization. The current date is generally defaulted as the Issue Date.
- 12. The **Additional Search** group box facilitates the issue sequence for issuing on the part or/and task combination. Enter the Part # for which the reference document is raised and for which the issue need to be carried out or enter the Task # to identify the task comprising of the parts to be issued. Click the Get Detail pushbutton.
- 13. In the Part Information multiline, enter the Issue Quantity.
- 14. Enter the **Txn UOM** to indicate the unit of measurement for the requested quantity to execute the transaction.
- 15. Use the Stock Status drop-down list box to select the stock status from values such as "Maintenance Issue", "Stock Transfer Issue", "Repair Order Issue", "General Issue", "Loan Order Issue", "Exchange Issue", "PBH Exchange Issue", "Rental Order Issue" and other values as defined by the user.

The **Requirement Type** of the part is displayed as "Specific" or "Normal" based on whether the preferred serial number and lot number for the part is entered or not.

- 16. Enter the **Exp Return Date** on which the part being issued must be returned.
 - Note: For the part with the Issue Basis as "Non-returnable" the Exp.Return Date need not be mentioned.
- 17. If the requested part is not available in the specified quantity click the **Get** pushbutton to get the substituted part as the issued part.
 - Note: The system retrieves the alternate parts based on the "Order of Preference" set in the "Set Options" activity of the "Stock Demand Management" business component, irrespective of the "Alternate Warehouse" and the "Alternate Stock Status" of the part.
 - If the user clicks the Get button more than once, the system retrieves the Alternate Part based on the "Order of Preference" specified in the "Set Options" activity of the "Stock Demand Management" business component.
- 18. Click the **Create Issue** pushbutton to create the issue.
 - >> Note: The system generates the issue number according to the numbering type.
 - This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the "Workflow Management" business component.

On Manual Creation of Issue document either in Draft/Fresh status for Issues with Material Request, Stock Transfer Issue, Repair Order Issue, Loan Order Issue, Rental Order Issue and Exchange Issue as reference documents, the system ensures that Hard Allocation is done in "Stock Maintenance" business component based on the following conditions:

- The "Hard Allocation Required" check box must be selected in the "Material Request" business component.
- ➤ The "Allocable" check box must be checked in the "Maintain Planning Information" page in the "Part Administration" business component
- The Stock Status with Status Attribute "Allocable" must be mapped as "Yes" in the "User Defined Stock Status" business component.
- The "Allow Reservation/Hard Allocation" check box must be selected for the particular Warehouse from where the Issue is happening in the "Storage Administration" business component.
- The same Part for the same Ref. Doc #/MR # should not have been allocated earlier.
- ▶ For a particular Ref. Doc # Part # Lot #/ Serial # WH-Zone-Bin combination, if Hard Allocation happened partially at the time of Material Request, then Hard Allocate the balance requested quantity if Stock is available for the particular requested Part in specified Serial/Lot in specified Warehouse-Zone-Bin.
 - Note: For Issue Type "Exchange Issue", if the PO Type is "PBH-Exchange", the system allows the part issue only in the stock status specified in the "PBH" and if the PO Type is "Exchange", the system allows the part issue only in the Stock Status with Ownership Attribute as "Internal".
 - For Issue Types "General Issue" and "Maintenance Issue" (Having MR Document as Reference Document), if the "Request For" in the reference MR is "Internal", then ensure that only Stock Status with Ownership Attribute as either "Internal" or "Supplier" is selected for the Requested Part, provided, the Consignment Stock Status is not allowed. If the "Request For" is "Customer", then ensure that only Stock Status with Ownership Attribute as "Customer" or defaulted Stock Status in the reference document is selected for issuing the Requested Part. If the "Request For" is "Customer and Internal", then ensure that only Stock Status with Ownership Attribute as either "Internal" or "Internal" is selected for the Requested Parts.
- 19. The system updates the issue details in the corresponding "Material Request", "Shop Work Order", "Stock Transfer", Repair Order", "Rental Order", "Exchange Issue", "PBH Exchange Issue", or "Loan Order" business components, based on the reference document type and issue type.
- 20. To provide further details,
- Select the **Edit Storage Information** link to enter the storage information, that is, the serial and lot details, for the issue.

Entering storage information

You can enter details regarding the zones and bins of the warehouse from where the parts are issued along with the lot number and serial number. You can enter other details such as the condition of the spare that is issued and the number of spares required. You are also provided with the option of converting the status of the document to "Fresh", after updating the details. You can also modify the details that have already been entered.

- 1. Select the Edit Storage Information link in the Create Issue page. The Edit Storage Information page appears. See Figure 2.14.
- 2. Use the **Line #** drop-down list box to select the line number for which the storage information must be entered and click the Get Details pushbutton.



\star	🗎 E	dit Storage Inform	nation												⊐/\$	ē	₽ +	· ?	ā 🗖
	sue I	nformation																	
		Issu	e # REISU-	002304-201	6		Status	Fresh					Warehouse #	0123					
		Descript	tion Toront	o Warehouse															
	ine #	Details																	
		Line	e# 1 🔻		Get Details		Part #	VT-TOO	L-LOT-WAR-REV-OPO				Part Description	T-V-TO	OOL-LO	T-WA	REV-OP	0	
		Total Issue	Qty 40.00				Transaction UOM	EA					Stock UOM	EA					
		Stock Sta	itus Accept	ed		P	referred Condition	New				1	Requirement Type	Specif	ic				
		Part Control T	ype Lot Co	ntrolled			Part Type	Tool											
	torag	e Information																	
44	•	1 -1/1 🕨 🕨 +	- 0 :	4 0 0	Υ T _x				と目の	3 X 6		e # #				Ŧ			Q
#		WH - Zone # 🔎	Bin # 🔎	Lot # P	Serial # 🔎	Issue Part Condition		Qty.	Available Qty		Expiry Date		that Tim	<u> </u>				ding	Partner
1		01	1	LOT-		New		40.00		6.00		The requ	irement tv	oe w	hich	COL	ıld		
2												ho "Spoo	ific" or "No	rmal	, di	colo	wod		
												De Spec		iiiiai	, ui	spia	yeu		
												only for "	Maintenan	ce Is	sue				
		4																	b.
							E la church												
			1	Convert Is	isue Status to Fresh		Edit Storag	e intorm	lation										
Inquir	e Stock	Convert Issue Status to Fresh				Confirm Issue					Confin	m Direct / Unplann	ned Issue						

Figure 2.14 Entering storage details

- 3. In the Storage Information multiline enter the WH-Zone # from where the part is issued.
- 4. Enter the **Bin #** in the warehouse from where the part is issued, and the **Lot#** of the lot to which the part belongs.
 - Note: If the Zone-Bin (storage address) is modified in the multiline for any of the Stock Transfer Issue, Repair order Issue, Loan Order Issue, Rental Order Issue, Exchange Issue, General Issue, Maintenance Issue and Unplanned Issues, the existing hard allocation must be cancelled and the hard allocation for the modified details must be done.
- 5. Enter the **Serial#** of the part that is issued.
 - Note: If the Serial Number or the Lot Number is modified in the multiline for any of the Stock Transfer Issue, Repair order Issue, Loan Order Issue, Rental Order Issue, Exchange Issue, General Issue, Maintenance Issue and Unplanned Issues, the existing hard allocation must be cancelled and the hard allocation for the modified details must be done.
- 6. Enter the **Qty** of the part required. You can enter a fraction in this field if the transaction UOM allows fractions.
 - Note: If the quantity which is already allocated for any of the Stock Transfer Issue, Repair order Issue, Loan Order Issue, Rental Order Issue, Exchange Issue, General Issue, Maintenance Issue and Unplanned Issues, is modified in the multiline, the existing hard allocation must be cancelled and the hard allocation for the modified details must be done.
- 7. Check the **Convert Issue Status** to Fresh to convert the status of the issue document to "Fresh" when all the part quantity has been specified with storage details such as zone # / Bin# or /and Serial # / lot# .
- 8. The system indicates whether the allocated serial/lot # is complied with the Allocation Rules of the corresponding material request in the Allocation Rule Compliance? field. The system displays "Green Indicator" if the allocation rule complies and "Orange Indicator" if not complied. On click of the icon, Review Allocation Details pop-up appears to view the actual values and compliance indicators against each rule parameter.
- 9. Click the Edit Storage Information pushbutton to update the details of the issue.
 - The system updates the status of the issue as "Fresh" from "Draft" if the Convert Issue Status to Fresh box is checked.

- If the ownership attribute of the stock status is "Customer", "Supplier" or "Owned" for the issued part, then, for the part#-serial#-Lot#-Condition-Warehouse-Zone-Bin combination the quantity of stock specified in the multiline must be same as the stock quantity defined in the "Stock Maintenance" business component.
- 10. Note: For the above mentioned combination, if the ownership has been determined as "Supplier" or "Customer" the system ensures that the trading partner information (if any) defined in the unplanned issue document is same as the trading partner information specified in the "Stock Maintenance" business component.

2.6.4 CREATING GENERAL ISSUE

You can create issue based on the material request selected. The issue document records the issue of the required quantity of the parts from the warehouse to the requesting location. You can also select the material request category and the organizational unit that is requesting the issue.

- 1. Select Create General Issue under the Stock Issue business component. The Select Material Request page appears.
- 2. Enter the **Search Criteria** like the **Material Request #, MR Category, Part Type** to search for a material request and click the **Search** pushbutton.
- Click the hyperlinked material request number in the Search Results multiline to create a General Issue. The Create Issue page appears.
- 4. To proceed further, follow the steps described under Entering Issue Details in the Creating Repair Order Issues section.

2.6.5 CREATING STOCK TRANSFER ISSUE

You can create issue based on the stock transfer selected. The issue document records the issue of the required quantity of the parts from the warehouse to the requesting shop work order.

For further details refer to "Creating a Stock Issue based on Stock Transfer" in Chapter 3- Stock Movement Administration.

2.6.6 CREATING A MAINTENANCE ISSUE

You can create an issue based on the reference document selected. To carry out the maintenance work, a work order containing information regarding the tasks to be performed and the part requirements is created. Material request document can also be created for the work order requirement. Issue document created for the part requirements of work order or a maintenance type of material request is termed as "Maintenance Issue".

- Note: A maintenance issue is created for the reference documents such as "Maintenance Material Request" or "Shop Work Order" based on the options set in the "Set Inventory Options" activity of the "Logistics Common Master" business component.
- 1. Select **Create Maintenance Issue** under **Stock Issue** business component. The **Select Reference Document** page appears.
- 2. Enter the **Reference Document Type**, to indicate the document based on which the issue must be made. Enter other **Search Criteria** and click the **Search** pushbutton.
- 3. Click the hyperlinked **Ref Document #** in the multiline to create the Maintenance Issue.
- 4. To proceed further, follow the steps described under Entering Issue Details in the Creating Repair Order Issues section.

2.6.7 CREATING LOAN ORDER OR RENTAL ORDER ISSUE

You can create an issue document for issue of parts against a loan order or a rental order.

- Loan Order Issue: A loan order is a document that contains the information of the parts that are loaned by the supplier to the inventory. The 'loan order issue' is created to return the loaned part from the inventory to the supplier.
 - Note: You can create a loan order issue only for those loan order documents, which are in the "Received" status.

Rental Order Issue: A rental order is a document acknowledging the customer's request to overcome short- term requirements, and recording the details of the parts to be rented to the customer. The rental order issue is created to issue the requested part from the inventory to the customer for a specific period.

- Note: You can create a rental order issue only for those rental order documents, which are in the "Released" status.
- 1. Select Create Loan / Rental Issue link under Stock Issue business component. The Select Reference Document page appears.
- 2. Select the **Ref Document Type** as "Loan Order" or "Rental Order", to indicate the document based on which the parts must be issued.

Based on the reference document type selected, the system displays the Trading Partner as "Customer" or "Supplier".

- Customer: When the reference document type is "Rental Order".
- Supplier: When the reference document type is "Loan Order".
- 3. Enter other Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton.
- 4. Click the hyperlinked **Ref Document #** in the multiline to create the Loan Order or Rental Order Issue.
- 5. To proceed further, follow the steps under the topic "Entering Issue Details" in the "Creating Repair Order Issues" section

2.6.8 CREATING EXCHANGE/SUBCONTRACT ISSUE

An exchange issue is created for the return of the parts in "UnServiceable" condition. Subcontract PO will be retrieved to facilitate issue of spare parts. You can create an issue document for issue of parts against PO of type "Exchange", "PBH Exchange", "General" or "Express".

You can create an exchange/Subcontract issue for only those purchase documents of type "Exchange" (if the PO is raised for components), "General", "Express" or "PBH Exchange" (if the PO is raised for non-components) and are in "Open" or "Core Due" status. Also, for issues based on "PBH Exchange PO", the stock status of the part must be "PBH". And for an issue based on "Exchange PO", the stock status of the part must be other than "PBH", "Customer Goods" or "Consignment".

- 1. Select Create Exchange/Subcontract Issue under the Stock Issue business component. The page appears. Select Purchase Order
- 2. Select the **PO Type** as "Exchange" (if the PO is raised for components), "PBH Exchange" (if the PO is raised for noncomponents), "General" or "Express" to indicate the document based on which the parts must be issued.
- 3. Enter other Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton.
- 4. In the **Search Results** multiline, select the **Issue Warehouse #** from where the parts must be issued.
- 5. Select the purchase order document for creating the issue. Select the **Create Issue** link to create the exchange/Subcontract issue.

6. To proceed further, follow the steps under the topic "Entering Issue Details" in the "Creating Repair Order Issues" section.

2.6.9 CREATING DIRECT / UNPLANNED ISSUE

This business function allows you to create issue in unforeseen circumstances. Unplanned issues refer to parts issued from a warehouse with or without any reference document. The document for reference could probably be an inter-office memo.

- Select Create Direct / Unplanned Issue under the Stock Issue business component. The Create Direct / Unplanned Issue page appears. See Figure 2.16. Use the Numbering Type drop-down list box to select the numbering type for the unplanned issue transaction.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide
- 2. Use the **Warehouse #** drop-down list box to select the warehouse for the unplanned issue transaction.
- 3. Select the **Status** of the unplanned issue as "Fresh" or "Draft" to indicate whether all the details pertaining to the issue are completely entered, or some more details are yet to be entered.
 - Note: If the Issue Warehouse is "Free" and if all the parts are not serial or lot controlled, then the document can be created in "Fresh" status. If the stock status of the part(s) in the issue document is "PBH", the issue document can be created only in "Draft" status.
- 4. Select the Issue Category and the User Status of the unplanned issue.
- 5. Enter the **Ref Document #** to indicate the reference document based on which the unplanned issue is created.
- 6. Enter the Issue Date on which the parts are to be issued to the requested location.
- 7. Enter the Aircraft Reg. #, Discrepancy #, Work Center # and the Station for which the parts must be issued.
- 8. Select the **Trading Partner Type** as "Supplier" or "Customer" to indicate whether the part has been received by the supplier or customer, in the **Trading Partner Information** group box.
 - Note: Ensure that a value is selected in this field, if the trading partner number is entered. For an unplanned issue of PBH parts, the trading partner type must be set to "Supplier".
- 9. Enter the Trading Partner #.
- 10. Select the Account Usage and the Costing Usage to be used, in the Accounting Details group box.
 - Note: The Account Usage must be entered for the unplanned issue with any part having expense type other than "Capital" or having issue basis other than "Returnable".
- 11. In the **Part Information** multiline, enter the **Issue Part #** to indicate the number of the part to be issued. This part number can be the requested part number or the alternate part number specified for the requested part number.
- 12. Enter the Issue Qty. of the parts that are issued.

D	Create Direct /	/ Unplanned I	Issue											74 ē		+	? [ō K
-	Issue Information																	
		Issue #				Issue D	ate 20	16-20-04		****		N	umbering Type	UIS 🔻				
	F	Ref Document #				Issue Cate	Jory						User Status	-				
		Warehouse #	0123 🔻			Descrip	tion						Status	Draft 🔻				
		Issue Type U	Inplanned Issue															
-	Issue To																	
	Ai	rcraft Reg # 👂				Discrepancy #	ρ						Station P					
	We	ork Center # 👂																
-	Trading Partner In	formation																
	Tradi	ng Partner Type	-		Tra	ding Partner #	ρ					Tradi	ng Partner Name					
-	Accounting Details																	
		Account Usage		•		Costing Us	age			▼								
	Part Information –															_		
44	4 1 - 1 / 1	> > + -		Tx					と同日	X	X 🗄 🛛 🖨	₽ ₽ 00	All		•			Q
#	🖾 Line #	Issue Part # 🖇	P Part Des	cription	Issue Qty.	Txn	Q MOU	Stock Sta	tus		Part Type	Part Control	Туре	1	ssue B	asis		Exp R
1		:35895	EXPRESS	U.S.RATE SH EET		2.00 12		Accepted		~	Consumable	None Contro	lled					
2								Accepted		v								
			4															÷.
_	Othes Datails																	
	other Details																	
		155	sue to Employee P								Employ	yee Name						
		Use	r Defined Detail - 1								User Defined	Detail - 2						
	Attachments		Remarks															
-			File Name O		View File													
_			The Name 🔎		, included and the second seco													
						-	Create Is	sue										
	Names Tafanashina				T-Jik Terrer						Carfirm D	Sanak (Ilaalaana						
Reco	rd Hazmat Compliance	e			curt issue						Confirm D	meccy Unplanne	a 12206					
_		-																
Gene	rate MMD Report			1	Inquire Stock Availabilit	ty												
_																		

Figure 2.16. Create Direct / Unplanned Issue

- 13. Enter the **Txn UOM** to indicate the unit of measurement in which the part is requested for the transaction.
- 14. Use the Stock Status drop-down list box to assign a user defined stock status value for the issued part.
- 15. Enter the **Exp Return Date** on which the part being issued must be returned, for a part with issue basis as "Returnable".
- 16. In the **Attachments** group box enter the **File Name** of the document reference that is associated to the unplanned issue.
 - Note: For an unplanned issue, the system validates if the stock status of any one of the part in the multiline is "PBH", then all the parts in the multiline is also of "PBH" stock status.
 - The system ensures that the parts in the multiline are already defined as "Under PBH" with the "Trading Partner #", in the "Supplier" business component.
- 17. Click the **Create Issue** pushbutton to create the unplanned issue.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the Workflow Management business component.

To provide further details,

Select the Edit Storage Information link to enter the storage information for the issue.

2.6.10 MANAGING CONSIGNMENT CONSUMPTION REPORTING

You can record, modify or view the consumption reporting details. On saving the consumption report, the details in the report gets grouped against a part sale order # and Line # level. User can review and confirm the consumption reporting details. Upon confirmation, the issue gets generated against each line in the 'Sale Order Line Level Summary' tab.



1. Select Manage Consignment Consumption Reporting under Stock Issue business component. The Manage

Consignment Consumption Reporting page appears. See Figure 2.18.

* 8	Mar	nage O	onsignment (Consum	ption Report	ing								RAMCO OU-ramco role 💌	X口	÷	? []
			Record O	Modify 🔘) View				Cons	sumption Rep. #	MI000025		Go				
Consump	tion Re	eport De	tails														
			Rep. #	MI000025					User Status			-		Status Confirm			
			Report Date	03-09-202	0				Category	Consignment		-					
			Reporting for	Customer		-		Tradi	ng Partner #	400007		Q		Name			
			Notes						Remarks				Cancellatio	on Remarks			
Consun	nption I	Details 1 - 1/	Sale order line	level sumn	nary S T 7					人	5 🖈 6	× C		▼ Sear	ch		Q
#	2	ERR	Part #	Q	Mfr.Srl. # D	Mfr. Lot # 🔎	Lot #	Q	Customer PC	D #	Quan	UOM	Part Description	Ref.Doc. Type	F	Ref. Doc	#
1	10		00000584:D226	59_LT		LOT_2	LOT-007609-2020		CPO2		1.000	EA	00000584:D2269_LT	Part Sale Order	P	000186	s
2																	
	Get Sale	4 e Order F	Ref.				_										•
Upload D	ocument	ts		View Assoc	ciated Doc. Attach	ments											

Figure 2.18 Managing Consignment Consumption Report

2. Select the Record radio button to record the Consignment Consumption Report.

In the Consumption Report Details group box:

- 3. Enter the **Report Date** of the Consignment Consumption Report.
- 4. Use the **Category** drop-down list box to select the category of the Consignment Consumption report.
- 5. Use the **Reporting for** drop-down list box to select "Customer" for whom the Consumption reporting is done.
- 6. Enter the Trading Partner # which could be customer #.
- 7. Select the <u>Consumption Details</u> tab to record / modify / view the consignment consumption details.
- 8. Select the <u>Sale Order Line Level Summary</u> tab to view the part quantities that are displayed part sale order line number wise,
- 9. Click the Save pushbutton to save the consignment consumption report details.
- 10. Click the **Confirm** pushbutton to confirm the consignment consumption report details.
- 11. Click the **Cancel** pushbutton to cancel the consignment consumption report details.

To proceed further,

- > Select the Upload Documents link to upload documents for the consumption report.
- > Select the View Associated Doc. Attachments link to view the associated documents.

Consumption Details

This tab allows recording / modifying / viewing the consignment consumption details. You can specify the quantity of parts, condition of the part, warehouse in which the consumption is reported etc. The reference document against which the part quantity is ordered can be also be retrieved.

- 1. The **Consumption Details** tab appears by default on launch of the **Manage Consignment Consumption Reporting** page. *See Figure 2.18.*
- 2. Enter the Part # and Quantity of the part for Consumption Reporting.
- 3. Use the **Warehouse #** drop-down list box to specify the warehouse in which the consumed parts were stocked.
- 4. Enter the Ref. Doc. #, Ref. Doc. Line #, Notes and Remarks fields.
- 5. Enter the **Customer PO #** against which the part quantity is ordered.

6. Click the Get Sale Order Ref. pushbutton to retrieve the reference document details in the multiline.

Sale Order Line Level Summary

In this tab, part quantities are displayed part sale order line number wise. On saving the consumption report, the details in the report gets grouped against a part sale order # and Line # level. User can review and confirm the consumption reporting details. Upon confirmation, the issue gets generated against each line in the **Sale Order Line Level Summary** tab.

1. Select the **Sale Order Line Level Summary** tab in the Manage Consignment Consumption Reporting page. *See*

Figure 2.19.

Note: The Sale Order Line Level Summary tab appears only if the 'Modify' or 'View' radio button is

selected.

Consump	tion D	etails Sale order line	level summary									
•		1 - 5/7 🕨 🗰 💳	T 7			L.	h 🗟 🖹 🛛 🕻		% All		▼ Search	Q
#		Ref.Doc. Type	Ref. Doc. #	Ref.Doc. Line #	Customer PO #	Part #	Part Desc.	Mfr.Srl. #	Mfr. Lot #	Lot #	Stock Status	
1		Part Sale Order	ACPR-000585-20	2	AMP-1	0009638:22419	T/REV. TRANSPORT				Accepted	
2		Part Sale Order	ACPR-000585-20	3	AMP-1	0-0440-4-0002:36361	Engine				Accepted	
3		Part Sale Order	ACPR-000585-20	3	AMP-3	0-0440-4-0002:36361	Engine				Accepted	
4		Part Sale Order	ACPR-000588-20	2	AMP-1	0:0001111-1	0:0001111-1				Accepted	
5		Part Sale Order	ACPR-000589-20	2	AMP-3	015T1504-76:81205	RH OUTER CYLINDER				Accepted	
												۱.
			Save			Confirm				Cancel		
Upload Do	cument	ts	View Associated Doc. Attach	ments								

Figure 2.19 Sale Order line level Summary

2. On saving the consumption report, the details in the report gets grouped against a part sale order # and Line # level and displayed in the multiline.

To confirm or cancel Consignment Consumption Report

- 1. Select the Modify radio button in the Manage Consignment Consumption Reporting page.
- 2. Select the **Consumption Rep. #** of the document that you wish to close or cancel and click the **Go** pushbutton. The specified replenishment document that you wish to cancel or close appears.
- 3. Select the **Confirm** or **Cancel** pushbutton.

2.6.11 MAINTAINING ADDITIONAL SHIPMENT INFORMATION

Majority of international shipments are routed through a freight forwarder to reduce shipping cost and avoid customs management for these shipped items. These freight forwarders are selected by the customer and communicated to MRO in their Purchase Order / Repair Order forms sent along with the unserviceable unit. There are also cases where a unit will transit through multiple countries before reaching its final destination. This activity enables the user to map/review the Additional Shipment details of the issue document.

 Select Maintain Additional Shipment Information activity under Stock Issue business component. The Maintain Additional Shipment Information page appears. See Figure 2.18.



Figure 2.20 Maintain Additional Shipment Information

- 1. In the Search Criteria group box, enter the filter criteria such as Freight Forwarder #, Freight Forwarder Name, Ref Document Type, Ref Document #, Trading Partner #, Trading Partner Name and click the Search pushbutton to retrieve the search results in the multiline.
- 2. Select the **Advanced Search** link to retrieve the parts based on the search criteria specified in the 'Advanced Search' pop-up.

In the Search Results multiline,

2. The system displays the **Ref. Doc. #** and **Ref. Doc. Status**.

In the Addl. Ship To Details section of the multiline,

- 3. Use the Addl. Ship To drop-down list box to specify the additional information for the shipment.
- 4. Use the **Addl. Ship To Code** drop-down list box to specify the Carrier/Agency #, if Ship To Details of the Parent Reference Document # is mapped to the Carrier/Agency #.
- 5. Use the Addl. Address ID drop-down list box to specify the Address ID of the .Carrier/Agency.
- 6. Enter the Recipient Name, Addl. Address, City, State, Country and Zip Code.

In the Ship To Details section of the multiline,

- 7. The system displays the Ship To, Ship To Code, Recipient Name, Address ID, City, State, Country and Zip Code.
- 8. Click the Save pushbutton to record the additional details of the shipment.

To proceed, carry out the following

- Select the **Record Shipping Note** link at the bottom of the page to record the shipping note details.
- Select the **View Issue Document** link at the bottom of the page to view the Issue details.
- ▶ Select the View Carrier/Agency Details link at the bottom of the page to view the details of the Carrier/Agency.

2.7 AUTHORIZING MATERIAL ISSUES

You can confirm or cancel the transactions in bulk or for the selected issue document. On confirmation, the stock levels would be updated by the stock maintenance component. The pending issue quantity would also be updated in the requesting documents.

2.7.1 CONFIRMING OR CANCELING ISSUES

You can confirm the issue documents that are created in the Create Maintenance Issue, General Issue, Repair Order Issue, Stock Transfer Issue, PBH Exchange Issue, Exchange/Subcontract Issue, and Loan / Rental Issue. You can confirm the issue document only if it is in the "Fresh" status. You can also cancel the documents that are already created. The system confirms or cancels the issue documents and updates the stock levels for the part in the Stock Maintenance business component.

1. Select **Confirm Issue** under **Stock Issue** business component. The **Confirm Issue** page appears. *See Figure 2.17.*

*	Ì	Confirm Issu	e												74	. 8		+ 2	
Sea	arch (Criteria																	
			Issue #				Issue Category			•				User Statu	s			•	4
		1	Varehouse #		•		From Date			100	1			To Dat	e				1
			Issue Type	Maintenance Issue	Ŧ		Ref. Document Type	Maint Material R	equest				Ref	erence Document a	ŧ				
		Maint. Ex	e. Ref. Type		-		Maint. Exe. Ref. #							Task i	¥				
		F	equested by				Trading Partner Type			-				Trading Partner a	ŧ				
			Part #				Part Description							Part Typ	e				ā –
		۵	ircraft Reg #											//					
			incluit roog //				Co.	arch											
Sez	urch I	Results					36	arch											
																_	_		
44 4	•	1 - 10 / 3	34 🕨 🕨	+ - 0 % 0 0		Tx				<u>III</u>	X 🛛 🗎 🛪	4	1	All		•			Q
#		Issue #	Warehouse L	Description		Issue Date	Ref. Document Type		Ref. Do	cument #		Issue	Category		User Statu	3		Aircraft R	eg #
1		MIS-000039-20	Ban FSL Loca	tion		22-11-2011	Maint Material Request		SMR-000	054-201	1						~		
2		MIS-000151-20	Main Sales Lo	cation		07-01-2012	Maint Material Request		MR-0000	52-2012							•		
3		MIS-000179-20	YUL CSC Stor	re front warehouse SV		09-01-2012	Maint Material Request		SMR-000	232-201	2						~		
4		MIS-000444-20:	Ban Main war	rehouse		11-02-2012	Maint Material Request		SMR-000	588-201	2						•		
5		MIS-000469-20	Ban Main war	rehouse		14-02-2012	Maint Material Request		SMR-000	616-201	2						•		
6		MIS-000475-20	Ban Main war	rehouse		14-02-2012	Maint Material Request		SMR-000	621-201	2						•		
7		MIS-000709-20	Ban Main war	rehouse		22-02-2012	Maint Material Request		SMR-000	910-201	2						~		
8		MIS-000724-20:	Ban Main war	rehouse		22-02-2012	Maint Material Request		SMR-000	944-201	2						*		
9		MIS-001215-20	Ban Main war	rehouse		07-03-2012	Maint Material Request		SMR-001	483-201	2						~		
10		MIS-001460-20	Ban Main war	rehouse		14-03-2012	Maint Material Request		SMR-001	773-201	2						•		
			<																>
														_					
			Co	onfirm Issue				Cancel Issu	3						Print M	MD			
0		-1.C				16 1	Datala					d chine							
General	ridZM to MM	at compliance				view Issue	e Details				Recor	a subb	ing wote						
General	te min	io Report																	

Figure 2.17 Confirming issues

Select the Issue Type as "General Issue" or "Maintenance Issue" or "Repair Order Issue" or "Stock Transfer Issue" or "Loan Order Issue", "PBH Exchange Issue", "Exchange Issue", "Rental Order Issue" or "Subcontract Issue". Enter other Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton.

- 3. Enter Remarks pertaining to the confirmation or cancellation of issue document.
- 4. Select the user status of issue document in the User Status drop-down list box.
- 5. Select the issue document for confirmation or cancellation.
- 6. Click the **Confirm Issue** pushbutton, to confirm the issue document.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the "Workflow Management" business component.
 - Note: For part being issued the shelf life period must be greater than zero.

The system performs the following:

• Before confirming the selected issue, the system checks for the availability of the specified quantity of the part in the warehouse/ zone/ bin, and accordingly notify the user on the non-availability of the stock

- On confirmation of the issue, if the available part quantity reduces below or equals the "Min-Max Level" or the "Reorder Level", the system automatically generates a purchase order, purchase request or stock transfer document, based on the planning details defined in the "Part Administration" or the "Storage Administration" business component, to replenish the part quantity.
- For the parts with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity of the "Part Administration" business component, and with stock status attribute "Ownership-Internal", the system ensures that the core value is specified for the part number and the serial number in the "Maintain Core Value" activity of the "Stock Maintenance" business component, and there is an Authorized Maintenance Program for the component.
- ➤ The system ensures that the parts of type "Component" with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out", and with stock status attribute "Ownership-Internal", should have "Overhaul Value" defined in the "Edit Usage Based Schedule" page of the "Component Maintenance Program" business component, same as the lead parameter unit in the "Maintain Maintenance Info. for Part" activity of the "Aircraft" business component.
- ➤ For issues based on "Repair Order", the system updates the status of the repair order in "Released" status, to "Shipped" if the core component / spares are issued. If the status of the repair order is other than "Released", then on confirmation of the issue, the status remains the same.
- 7. Click the Cancel Issue pushbutton, to cancel the issue document.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent as per the settings you have defined in the Workflow Management business component.
 - The system sets the status of issue document to "Confirmed" or "Cancelled", and updates the stock levels for the parts to be issued in the Stock Maintenance business component.
 - Note: On cancellation of the Stock Transfer Issue, Repair order Issue, Loan Order, Rental Order, Exchange/ PBH Exchange Issue, Subcontract Issue, General, Maintenance and Unplanned Issue documents, the system de-allocates the parts in the "Stock Maintenance" business component. This is applicable for the parts that are serial- controlled, serial and lot-controlled, lot-controlled and neither serial-controlled nor lot-controlled.

2.7.2 CONFIRMING OR CANCELING AN UNPLANNED ISSUE

You can confirm the unplanned issue document that is created. Only issue documents that are in the "Fresh" status can be confirmed. You can also cancel the unplanned issue document.

1. Select **Confirm Unplanned Issue** under **Stock Issue** business component. The **Confirm Unplanned Issue** page appears. *See Figure 2.18.*



* [D	Confirm Direct / Unplanne	ed Issue						≣≭ēş	⇒ ← ?	0
	eard	h Criteria					Date Format	yyyy-dd-mm			
			Tecue #				Licer Statue	-			
							Part Type	•			
		n	of Document #				Warahoura #				
		r.	From Date	1001			To Date		1000		
			Dent #				Tendine Derteen #				
			Fait #				Trauniy Partier #				
			Aircran, Key #		Carriel		issue to Employee				
	eard	h Results			Search						
• ه	Carci										-
44 -	4	1 - 10 / 74 > >> + -	0 % ¢ ¢ T T,			7		All	•		Q
#		Issue #	Warehouse Description	7		Aircraft Reg #	Issue Category	User Status		Issue to Em	ployee
1	2	UIS-001001-2014	Toronto Warehouse						*		
2	23	UIS-001002-2014	Toronto Warehouse						*		
3	23	UIS-001003-2014	Toronto Warehouse						*		
4	2	UIS-001005-2014	Toronto Warehouse						*		
5	2	UIS-001020-2014	Toronto Warehouse						*		
6	1	UIS-001021-2015	Toronto Warehouse						*		
7	1	UIS-001032-2015	10973test						*		
8		UIS-001053-2015	Toronto Warehouse						*		
9		UIS-001059-2015	Toronto Warehouse						*		
10	12	UIS-001065-2015	Memphis Location						*		
		•									×.
			Confirm Issue				Cano	el Issue			
Record	d Hazı	mat Compliance			Vie	w Issue Details					

Figure 2.18 Confirming unplanned issue

- 2. Enter the Issue Type as "Unplanned Issue" and click the Search pushbutton.
- Enter the User Status of the unplanned issue and the Issue To Employee to whom the parts have been issued in the Search Results multiline.
- 4. Enter the Trading Partner Type, indicating the type of trading partner that could be "Supplier" or "Customer".
- 5. Enter the **Trading Partner #** and the **Trading Partner Name**.
- 6. Select the unplanned issue in the multiline, for confirmation or cancellation.
- 7. Click the **Confirm Issue** pushbutton to confirm the unplanned issue.
 - Note: Before confirming the unplanned issue, the system checks whether the required quantity of the part for which the unplanned issue is raised is available in the warehouse/zone/bin.
 - When the Reference Document Type for the Direct Issue is Scrap Note, it updates the status of the direct issue as confirmed, and de-allocate the parts for all the parts in the issue.
 - This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the Workflow Management business component.
 - Hazmat Compliance should be recorded for all the Hazardous parts in the Unplanned Issue document if the option for Hazmat Compliance for Unplanned Issue is set as "Enforce Compliance" in "Set Inventory Process Parameters" activity of the Logistics Common Master business component. Else the system will throw an error message.
 - For the parts with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity of the "Part Administration" business component, and having stock status attribute as "Ownership- Internal", the system ensures that the core value is specified for the part number and the serial number in the "Maintain Core Value" activity of the "Stock Maintenance" business component, and there exists an Authorized Maintenance Program for the component.

- Note: The system ensures that the parts of type "Component" with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity, and having stock status attribute set as "Ownership-Internal", should have "Overhaul Value" defined in the "Edit Usage Based Schedule" page of the "Component Maintenance Program" business component, same as the lead parameter unit defined in the "Maintain Maintenance Info. for Part" activity of the "Aircraft" business component.
- 8. Click the **Cancel Issue** pushbutton to cancel the unplanned issue.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent as per the settings you have defined in the Workflow Management business component.
 - >>> When a direct issue has the Ref. Document Type as "Scrap Note", then the issue cannot be cancelled.
 - The system sets the status of the unplanned issue as "Confirmed" or "Cancelled", and updates the stock levels for the parts to be issued in the Stock Maintenance business component.

2.8 MANAGING SPARES USAGE DETAILS

You can record the usage information of shipped spares. Based on Usage details (i.e. Used Quantity), system will update the return quantity information in Goods Inward. Through Goods Inward, Receiving clerk will receive the Manufactured Units as well as unused parts while manufacturing part. Buyers can identify the spares that are not used (needs to be returned).

1. Select the Manage Spares Usage Details activity under Stock Issue business component. The Manage Spares

Usage Details page appears. See Figure 2.19.

🗎 Manage Spares Usage Details										7\$	F		?	Lo L
Ref. Doc. Type Purchase Order	Ref. Doc ;	# P PO-00024	5-2017	Go		Ref. Doc. Date	2017-07-10			Ref. Doc. Status	Open			
Ref. Doc. Sub Type General	Supp	olier # 00060				Supplier Name	Supplier 3			Priority				
Line # / Ref. Doc. Part # 1/0-1:09058														
📢 🖌 [No records to display] 🕨 🗰 🛨 🗖 🌾 🝸 🏹						と目の		# # III	All		Ŧ			Q
# 🗈 Line #/ Ref. Doc. Part # Ref. Doc. Part Desc.	Issued Part #	Issued Serial #	Issued Lot #	Issued Qty	UOM	Used Qty	Reconciled Qty	Issue Basis		Return Warehouse #	ρ	Remar	s	Pé
1														
		<												>
	Save	-			Confirm F	Reconcilation								
View Ref. Document														

Figure 2.19 Managing Spares Usage Details

- 2. Enter the **Ref. Doc #** to specify the document number based on which the usage details of the spares are managed.
- 3. Click the Go pushbutton to retrieve the details of the reference document.
- Use the Line # / Ref. Doc. Part # drop-down list box to select the line # / part # of the reference document in the Spare parts usage details group box.
- 5. Enter the Used Qty, Reconciled Qty, Return Warehouse # and Remarks fields in the multiline.
- 6. Click the Save pushbutton to save the usage details of the spare parts.
- 7. Click the Confirm Reconciliation pushbutton to confirm the details of the non-returnable spare parts.

2.9 RECORDING / EDITING/CONFIRMING SHIPPING NOTE

This activity allows you to record shipping note to ascertain the items that are being shipped out of the warehouse in a transaction. You can create a shipping note against an Issue # that is of Confirmed status. Also, you have a provision to create a shipping note for partially shipped items and hazmat parts (hazardous items), if required.

Selecting reference document to record the shipping note details: You can enter the search criteria to retrieve the reference document of the Issue # for which the shipping note needs to be created. The search criteria allow you to narrow the search and select the records for which you require to record the shipping note details. Example, if you select the option "Exclusive" from the "Hazmat Parts" field and click on "Search", the system will retrieve only the hazmat parts records associated to the Issue #. You can record the shipping note details for the selected records in the "Record Shipping Note" page.

Also, you have the provision to select the "Shipping Details Recording Option" as Part # or Serial/Lot# to record the shipping note against the part # or serial/Lot # of the parts.

2.9.1 RECORDING SHIPPING NOTE

Recording shipping note details: The "Record Shipping Note" page allows you to record the shipping note details for the selected Issue #. You can record the following key details:

- Shipping Document Details
- Recipient / sender address details and contact details.
- Freight Details and Insurance Details
- Packaging Details, Part Details, Container Details and Other Details

You can record a shipping note by invoking "Record Shipping Note" and the system updates the Status to "Fresh". You can cancel the shipping note by invoking the "Cancel Shipping Note", if required. Note that you can only cancel the shipping note of "Fresh" status. You can confirm the shipping note by invoking "Confirm Shipping Note". The system updates the status to "Confirmed".

FedEx Integration: Ramco Aviation Solution is integrated with Shipping Service Providers like FedEx in order to complete the shipping transaction. The benefits of FedEx Integration are as follows:

- Eliminates the need for the shipping clerk to traverse back and forth between Ramco Aviation and the shipping service website.
- Simplifies the shipping process and reduces error.
- Facilitates reversal of shipping note and modify the shipment information easily.
- Allows tracking the status of the shipment.

You can attach documents to the shipping note in the "Attach/View Documents" page.

- 1. Select the **Record Shipping Note** activity from the **Stock Issue** business component. The **Select Reference Document** page appears.
- 2. Enter the Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton.
- 3. Select the checkbox against the record in the multiline and click the Record Shipping Note link at the bottom of the page, OR
- 4. Select the Record Direct Shipping Note from the left pane, OR
- 5. Select the Edit/Confirm Shipping Note link in the Select Reference Document page.
- 6. The Record Shipping Note page appears. See Figure 2.20

55 | Stock Management

ramco



Figure 2.20 Recording shipping note

In the Shipping Document Details group box,

- 7. Enter the date and time of shipment in the Shipment Date and Shipment Time field.
- 8. Enter the Ref. Shipping Note #.
 - Note: This field is visible only if the process parameter "Temporary License Management Required" under category 'Trade Compliance' is set as "Yes" in the "Set Inventory Process Parameters" activity of the "Logistics Common Master" business component.

Tabs

9. Select the <u>Recipient Info</u> tab to record the recipient details.

- 10. Select the Sender Info tab to record the sender details. In the Freight Details group box,
- 11. Select the **Carrier Code** for shipment and **Shipping Payment** applicable for the carrier as "Account", "Collect", "Recipient", "Sender" or "Third Party".
- 12. Select the **Shipping Method** applicable for the carrier. The system lists additional values for freight services, if the carrier code is selected as 'FedEx'.
- 13. Enter the Freight Terms and Freight Charge for shipping parts.
- 14. Select the Sender / Recipient Account # listed based on the selection of Shipping Payment.
- 15. Enter Dry Ice indicating amount of dry ice used during shipment of parts
- 16. Select the **Drop Of Type** indicating the method by which the package is to be tendered to FedEx. The system lists "Regular Pickup", "Drop Box", "Business Service Center", "Request Courier" and "Station".
- 17. Check the boxes: Alcohol, Collect on Delivery, Email Notification and Signature Required.
- 18. Enter the Vehicle # / Flight #, Vehicle / Flight Date, Bill of Lading #, Way Bill #, Way Bill Date, Packslip # and Packslip Date.
 - Note: You must specify 'Drop Of Type', 'Shipping Payment' 'Way Bill #' and 'Way Bill Date', if Carrier
 Code is selected as "FedEx" and if at least one "Active" Account exists for the Carrier code 'FedEx' in
 Maintain Carrier Account Information page of the Logistics Common Master business component.
- 19. Select the **Purpose** drop-down list box to specify the purpose for shipment of stock.
- 20. Select the User Defined drop-down list box to specify any user defined freight detail.
- In the Insurance Details group box,
 - 21. Select the **Insurance Liability**, enter the **Insurance Amount** and **Insurance Terms**. In the Packaging Details group box,
 - 22. Enter the No. of Packs, Gross Weight, Net Weight of all packs and Container #.
 - 23. Specify the Packaging Code, Package Dimension, Packed by Emp. and Packaging / Handling Terms.

In the Part Details multiline,

- 24. Enter Part #, Part Description, Quantity, UOM, Manufacturer Lot #, Freight Charge and other details of the part.
- 25. Enter the Exp. Auth. # which is the number identifying the export authorization of the part.
 - Note: If the Shipping Note does not have trade compliance Data, then the user can manually enter the Exp. Auth. # for the Document.
- 26. Enter the Ext. License # of the part and Comm. Inv. Value of the Materials/Parts available in the package.
- 27. Exp. Comp. Ref indicates whether the part contains trade compliance reference which could be "Yes" or "No". On click of the hyperlink, "Trade Compliance Reference" pop-up appears to view the details of Trade Compliance Data, License and Authorization Details for the Part # which mentioned in the shipping note.

In the Container Details multiline,

28. Click the 'History' icon, in the multiline to view the "Shipping Note History" popup. The popup displays the previous history of shipment for a part between From and To destinations to identify appropriate carrier. On mouse hover of the History icon, the system displays the last carrier information for the combination of selected Part, From Destination and To Destination.

- 30. Click the **Record / Update** pushbutton to record the shipping note.
 - Note: The system generates the Shipping Note # in the header and updates the Status to "Fresh".
- 31. Click the **Confirm** pushbutton to confirm the shipping note.
 - Note: The system generates and saves the Way Bill #, if Carrier Code is set as "FedEx".
 - On successful generation of the Way Bill #, the system generates and prints the Shipping Label in PDF format in the printer configured for printing FedEx Shipping Label.
 - On Record / Confirm, the system displays a warning message for shipments with Shipment Readiness as "Group Shipment - Awaiting Parts", if issue has not been generated for few of the parts in the Customer Order belonging to the Group Ship ID.
- 32. Enter the **Cancellation Comments** in the **Other Details** group box.
- 33. Click the **Cancel** pushbutton to cancel the shipping note.
- 34. Click the **Reverse** pushbutton to reverse the shipping note.
 - Note: Only those Shipping Notes that are in "Confirmed" status can be "Reversed".
 - If the Carrier is "FedEx" and if the Account information is saved for the Carrier code 'FedEx' in Maintain Carrier Account Information screen, the system verifies the package picking status and performs the following:
 - a. If the Package is yet to be picked (Pending For Shipment), the generated Way Bill # is cancelled.
 - *b.* If the Package is already picked (Shipment is created), the generated Way Bill # considered as void.

To proceed further,

- Select the **Attach Documents** links to attach documents.
- Select the **Record Hazmat Compliance** link to record hazmat compliance.
- Select the **Generate Shipping Note Report** link to generate shipping note report.
- Select the **Upload Documents** link to upload necessary documents pertaining to shipping note.
- Select the **View Associated Doc. Attachments** link to view all the necessary documents associated with the shipping note.
- Select the View Shipping Rate / Delivery Schedule link to view the shipping rate and delivery details.
- Select the View Part Main Information link to view the part details.
- Select the **View Planning Information** link to view the planning information of the part.
- Select the **Generate Commercial Invoice Report** link at the bottom of the page to view the Trade Compliance and Commercial Invoice details of the Shipping Note.

Recipient Information

- 1. Select the **Recipient Info** tab in the **Record Shipping Note** page. *See Figure 2.20*.
- Use the drop-down list box to select any one of the following options from the Ship To drop-down list box in the Ship to Address Details group box: Supplier, Customer, Warehouse, Others.
- 3. Enter the unique code of the entity to which the goods are shipped in the **Ship to Code** field.
- 4. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton.

- 5. Use the drop-down list box to select the address identifier of the entity to which the goods are shipped in the **Ship to Address ID** field.
- 6. Enter Recipient Name, Ship To Address, City, State, Country and Zip Code.
 - Note: You must enter 'Ship To Address', 'Country' and 'Zip Code' if Carrier Code is selected as "FedEx" and if at least one "Active" Account exists for the Carrier code 'FedEx' in Maintain Carrier Account Information page of the Logistics Common Master business component.
- 7. Check the **Residential Address?** box to indicate whether the address of the recipient where parts needs to be shipped is residential address.
- 8. Enter the details of the contact person in the **Contact Info** group box.

Sender Information

1. Select the Sender Info tab in the Record Shipping Note page. See Figure 2.21.

Recipient Info	Sender Info					
- Sender Addre	ss Details					
	Sender Name		Ship From Address	ADDRESS 1	City	Harrison
	State	AR	Country	US	Zip Code	72601
- Contact Info -						
	Shipping Contact 👂	FILKORN, MARCUS	Contact Telephone #		Contact Fax #	
	Extn.		Mobile #		Email	

Figure 2.21 Recording shipping note – Sender information

2. In the Sender Address Details group box, enter the Sender Name, Ship From Address, City, State, Country

and Zip Code.

- Note: You must enter 'Ship From Address', 'Country' and 'Zip Code' if Carrier Code is selected as "FedEx" and if at least one "Active" Account exists for the Carrier code 'FedEx' in Maintain Carrier Account Information page of the Logistics Common Master business component.
- 3. Enter the details of the contact person in the **Contact Info** group box.

Recording Shipping Note History popup

This popup provides the facility to review the previous history of shipment for a part between From and To destinations to identify appropriate carrier.



1. Select the **'History'** icon, Task Action in the Part Details multiline of the "Record Shipping Note" screen. See Figure

2.22.

0108071:88308 SPANNER - FORK M		Test Warehouse 1, New Tower, Green Park Road,,	Customer 8 2450 SASKATCHEWAN AVENUEWINNIPEG,MB, L5P 1C2
FEDEX 10.00 KG As per routing guide	145.00CAD 19-07-2017	RSN-000934-2017	
FEDEX 10.00 KG As per routing guide	145.00CAD 19-07-2017	🦻 Pkg. Info	Trt. Info
FEDEX 10.00 KG As per routing guide	145.00CAD 19-07-2017	Package 12:00 BOX Package Dim. 2:00X4.00X3.00 IN Net: Weight 10:00 KG	Freight Charge 145.00 CAD Frieght Term Excercise with care INCO Term CFR
		Doc. Info Way Bill # R 24	ef.Doc.Type Ref.Doc#

Figure 2.22 Shipping Note History popup



a. Header Details:

The system displays the following details in the header:

- Part #
- Part Description
- Sender Location Info: Displays the Ship From (i.e. Shipping Warehouse) details such as Sender Name, Sender Address, City, State, Country and Zip Code.
- Recipient Location Info: Displays the Ship to address (i.e. Customer # or Supplier # or Warehouse #) details such as Recipient Name, Ship to Address, City, State, Country and Zip Code.

b. Shipping History List:

The system displays the previous five shipping note transactions details for the combination of shipped part # from the Shipping Warehouse to Ship To Customer # & Address ID such as Carrier Code, Ship Note Date, Net Weight, Shipping Method, Freight Charges and UOM.

c. Shipping Information:

The Shipping Note details are displayed corresponding to the record selected in the Shipping History List. The system displays various details such as Shipping Note #, Package Information, Freight Details and Document Information.

- a. Shipping Note #: The shipping Note for the record selected in the Shipping History list.
- b. Package Info: The packaging Code, packaging dimension and the net weight of the package are displayed for the selected Shipping Note #.
- c. Freight Info: The freight charges, Freight Terms and INCO Terms available for the selected Shipping Note # are displayed in this section.
- d. Doc. Info: The document details like Way Bill #, Ref. Doc. Type and the INCO Terms (International Commercial Terms) available for the selected Shipping Note # are displayed in this section.
- 3. The Package, Package Dim., Net Weight fields are displayed in the Pkg. Info section.
- 4. The Freight Charge, Freight Term, INCO Term fields are displayed in the Frt. Info section.
- 5. The Way Bill #, Ref. Doc. Type, Ref. Doc # fields are **displayed** in the **Doc. Info** section.

2.9.2 MAINTAINING CARRIER ACCOUNT INFORMATION FOR SUPPLIER / CUSTOMER

This page captures account information of carrier specific to supplier / customer for external shipping requirements from the **Supplier** business component. For the specified trading partner (supplier / customer), you can capture the carrier, account number, default shipping method and the status of the carrier account.

 Select Maintain Carrier Account Information for Supplier / Customer link in the Edit Supplier Details page of Supplier business component. The Maintain Carrier Account Information for Supplier / Customer page appears. See Figure 2.23.



★ 📋 Maintain Carrier Account Information for	r Supplier/Customer		= <i>x</i>	: 帚 ♬ ← ?
Trading Partner Type Supplier	Trading Partner 00078	Т	FradingpartnerName Supplier 4	
				0
# Carrier Account	Int Number Default Shipping Method	Status	Remarks	<i>C</i> (4
1 AGN	As per routing guide	✓ Active	*	
2 🗉	As per routing guide	✓ Active	*	
Select th Account	e Carrier and Number			>
	Save			

Figure 2.23 Maintaining carrier account information for supplier / customer

The system displays the Trading Partner details in the header.

- 2. Select the Carrier code.
- 3. Enter the Account Number of the carrier.

> Note: The Carrier - Account Number combination must be unique for a Supplier / Customer.

- 4. Select the **Shipping Method** and **Status** of the Carrier account.
- 5. Click the **Save** pushbutton to save the carrier account details.

2.9.3 GROUPING REFERENCE DOCUMENTS FOR SHIPPING

In today's unprecedented business scenario, it is imperative for organizations to fulfill their business requirements, while keeping costs under control. Shipping charges account to a large amount of cost. In order to reduce the cost of shipments, companies often group shipment and send them together instead of creating individual shipments. In certain cases, the customer may request to group some parts and send them together.

This activity allows retrieving the order documents containing the parts that need to be shipped together. These documents can be grouped together to enable shipping. A comprehensive search criteria is provided to retrieve the customer orders and select the ones that need to be grouped together for shipping. Also, facility to remove one or more order documents from a group is also provided.

1. Select Group Ref. Documents for Shipping activity under Supplier business component. The Group Ref.

Documents for Shipping page appears. See Figure 2.24.



★ 📋 Group Ref. Documents for Shipping						? 🗔 🗖
- Search Criteria						A
Ref. Doc. Type Customer Order 💌	Tradi	ng Partner # Customer	•	Grouped?	•	
Shipped?		Search On 💌		▼ Group Ship ID		
		Search				
Group Ref. Documents						
(4) 4 1 - 10 / 7985 ► → + = □ + ▼ ▼.				II. 🗎 💷 💷	Ŧ	Q
# 🗇 Ref. Doc. Type Ref. Document #	Group Ship ID	Trading Partner Type	Trading Partner #	Trading Partner	r Name	Ref. Doc
1 🖾 Customer Order 🗸 CO-007977-2016	GS-000005-16	Customer	400007	Customer 9	1	Processe
2 🖾 Customer Order 🗸 🗸 CO-007915-2016	GS-000005-16	Customer	400007	Customer 9	1	Processe
3 🖾 Customer Order CO-008004-2016	GS-000005-16	Customer	400007	Customer 9	1	Processe
4 Customer Order 0-007898-2015	GS-000002-16	Customer	400007	Customer 9	1	Processe
5 🗖 Customer Order	GS-000002-16	Customer	400007	Customer 9	1	Processe
6 Customer Order Specify reference	GS-000001-16	Customer	400006	Customer 8		Closed
7 Customer Order document details	GS-000001-16	Customer	400006	Customer 8		Closed
8 Customer Order	GS-000001-16	Customer	400006	Customer 8		Closed
9 🗉 Customer Order	GS-000001-16	Customer	400007	Customer 9	1	Processe
10 🖾 Customer Order 🗸 CO-007949-2016	GS-000001-16	Customer	400007	Customer 9	1	Processe
						E E
Group				Remove		- 1
View Customer Order						•

Figure 2.24 Grouping reference documents for shipping

- 2. Enter Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton.
- 3. In the Group Ref. Documents for Shipping multiline, select the Ref. Doc. Type and enter the Ref. Document #.
- 4. Click the **Group** pushbutton to group the reference documents.
 - Note: The system generates unique Group Ship ID to group all the Ref. Document # selected, if all the records selected for processing does not have a Group Ship ID.
 - If Group Ship ID is not available for few of the records that are selected for processing but is available for the other records selected, the system copies the same Group Ship ID to the records that does not have Group Ship ID and saves the information.
- 5. Click the **Remove** pushbutton to remove the reference document(s) from the group.

2.10 RETURNING EXCESS OR CORE OR RETURNABLE

Materials required for execution of some maintenance activity are issued from stores. If all the issued quantities are not consumed, then the excess material is returned to the stores. If any core is issued, then another serial number or part is returned, in place of the issued part. Similarly, tools need to be returned to Inventory after use.

2.10.1 CREATING GENERAL RETURN

Return is an inventory document through which you can return excess material, core or tools to the stores after their intended use. You can record the details of the return of materials from the maintenance point to the stocking point. Stores issue the materials required for the execution of maintenance. If all the issued quantities are not consumed, then the excess material must be returned to the stores.

- 1. Select **Create General Return** under the **Stock Return** business component. The **Select Issue Document** page appears.
- Enter the Issue# and select the Create Material Return hyperlink provided alongside. Or, enter the Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton. Select the hyperlinked reference document in the multiline. The Create General Return page appears. See Figure 2.25.
- 3. Use the **Numbering Type** drop-down list box to select the numbering type for the stock return document.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 4. Select the **Status** of the return document as "Draft" or "Fresh", to indicate whether some more information pertaining to the stock return is pending, or it is completely entered.
- 5. Select Return Category, Return Warehouse# and Return Date.
- 6. In the **Part Information** multiline, specify the classification of the returned part, in **Return Classification** dropdown list box.
 - Note: This field must be left blank, if the "Return Basis" is "Returnable" and if the "Return Valuation Based On Return Classification" is set as "Yes" in the "Set Options" activity of the "Stock Maintenance" business component.
- 7. Enter the **Return Part#** to identify the part that is returned.
- 8. Enter the Return Quantity and the Return UOM.
 - Note: The system defaults the return quantity as 1 on clicking the "Create Material Return" push button, if the return part is serial-controlled, or both serial-controlled and lot-controlled.
- 9. Use the Return Stock Status drop-down list box to set the user-defined status of the part that is returned.
 - Note: The stock status of the part must be set to "PBH", only if the stock status of the issued part is "PBH".
- 10. Enter the Return Serial # and the Manufacturer Serial #.
 - > Note: This is applicable only if the part is "Serial Controlled" or "Serial and Lot Controlled".
 - Note: Only serial numbered parts issued to the maintenance shop can be returned for which the issue basis is set as "Returnable" in the Part Administration business component.

63 | Stock Management

5 SLOCK Management										·	
🖈 🗻 Create General Return				4 4	6 7	8 9 10	► ►► 6	/985 🚅		+ t	? 🛛
Return Document Details											
	Return #				Num	bering Type GR	T 🔻				
	Return Type General					Status Dr	aft 🔻				
Retu	rn Category 🔍 🔻			F	Return W	arehouse # YU	ILCS	•			
R	eturn Date 12-11-201	3 💼				User Status	•				
Reference Document Details											
	Issue # GI-000063-	2011									
Trading Partner Information											
Tradir	ig Partner #				Trading	Partner Type					
Trading P	artner Name										
Part Information					F	Sace Currency CA	D				
						ase currency CA					
$(\ 1 \ -1/1 \) \) + = \Box$	- <u> </u>				単量	010 14 📈	All		•	_	2
Line # Issue Part #	Lot #	Serial #	Return Basis	Return Classification		Return Part #	P	Return Qty.		Return	UOM
MS9565-13:96906			Excess		*	MS9565-13:9690	6		10.00	EA	
					~						
	<	_									>
	-										-
all - n tot											
Uter Details	od Dotail 1				Hoor Dof	ined Detail 2					
	Bomarka				USCI DCI	incu betail 2					
Attachments	umed by 🎾										
F	ile Name 👂	Vi	ew File								
			Create Gen	eral Return					St	orage Info	rmation
afira Dahura		Edit Material D			Edit D	aforanças					
date Component Condition		Record Hazmai	t Compliance		Record	d Inspection Details					
nage Part Serial MOD Details		Generate Retu	rn Document Report		Gener	ate Part Barcode La	ibel				
load Documents		View Associate	d Doc. Attachments								

Figure 2.25 Creating general return

- Enter the Return Lot # to identify the lot to which the part belongs, the Manufacturer Lot # and the Return Serial/ Lot Type.
 - Note: For the Part # Lot # combination, the system retrieves and displays the Manufacturing Lot # as defined in the "Stock Maintenance" business component.
- 12. Use the **Condition Returned** drop-down list box to select the condition in which the stock is being returned.
- 13. Select Certification Type and, enter Certificate # and Certificate Date.
- 14. Enter the **Expiry Date** of the part being returned. This date must be entered if the part being returned is a Shelf-Life Controlled part.
 - Note: If the part returned is set as "Shelf Life" controlled in the "Part Administration" component and the expiry date is not entered, then the system,
 - a. Calculates the expiry date as the sum of the "Return Date" and "Shelf Life" in days defined in the "Part Administration" component, for "Main Core Returns" and for parts with return basis "Returnable" or "Core".
 - b. Retrieves the expiry date from the "Stock Maintenance" business component for parts with return basis "Excess".
- 15. In the Attachments group box, enter the File Name of the reference document associated with the stock return.
- 16. Click the Create Material Return pushbutton to create the material return.
 - > Note: The return number is generated according to the numbering type specified.
 - Note: For serial controlled parts, the system ensures that there exists only one return document in draft or fresh status, for every returned part number-serial number combination.
 - Note: The system checks if the Part Classification is allowed in the return warehouse, based on the Part Classification mapped to the warehouse in the "Storage Administration" business component.

ramco



To proceed further,

- Select the **Storage Information** link to update the storage details.
- Select the **Edit Material Return** link to modify the general and maintenance details.
- Select the **Edit References** link to enter reference document details for the return.
- Select the **Update Component Condition** link to update the component condition.
- Select the **Record Hazmat Compliance** link at the bottom of the page to record Hazmat compliance details.
- Select the Generate Return Document Report link to generate return documents report.
- Select the Manage Part Serial MOD Details link record / manage the MOD details for the part serial combination.
- Select the **Upload documents** link to upload various documents associated with the parts.
- Select the View Associated Doc. Attachments link to view the various documents that are associated to the return document.

Updating Storage Details

You can update the storage details of the return document.

- 1. Select the Storage Information link in the Create General Return page. The Storage Information page appears. *See Figure 2.26.*
- 2. Use the **Line#** drop-down box to specify the line number of the part for which the return details must be updated.
- 3. Click the Get Details pushbutton to retrieve the line details.
- 4. In the Storage Details multiline, enter the WH-Zone# and Bin #.
 - Note: WH-Zone# must be entered for the warehouse of "Normal" storage type. BIN# must be entered for the zone of "Normal" storage type.

★ 🗎 Storage Information		44 4 1 2 3 4 5 > >> 2 /5 🕮 🖶 🗲	? 🗔 🗖
Return Information			
Return	# GRT-000044-2012	Status Draft	
Return Warehouse	¥ YULFS352	Description Ban FSL Location	
Line # Details Line #	# 2 Get Details		
Part	[#] 0-9700:36361	Part Description OUTSIDE, 5 TO 6 MICROMETER	
Part Typ	e Component	Part Category TOOLS	
Mfr. Serial # / Serial	¥	Lot #	
Total Return Qty	1.00	UOM EA	
Storage Details			
(< 1 -1/1) > + = □ % ◊	Q T T,	▶ ๒ ౩ x ๔ 首 ∞ ♥ 単 ■ Ⅲ № ४ м ▼	Q
# 🖾 WH - Zone # 👂 Bin # 👂	Return Qty. Issue Qty.		
1 🗉 TECH (351)	0.00		1.00
2 Convert Return Status to Fresh	ix to convert the status document to "Fresh"		
	Update	Return Details	
Record Hazmat Compliance	Confirm Return	New links added	
Upload Documents	View Associated Doc. Attachments		

Figure 2.26 Updating storage information

5. Enter the Return Quantity.

- Note: Return quantity is entered if returned part is associated with more than one zone/ bin combination.
- If the return quantity is not entered and the returned part is associated with only one zone/bin combination, the system defaults the return quantity of the part specified in the "Edit Material Return" page, on clicking the "Update Return Details" pushbutton.



- 6. Check the Convert Return Status to Fresh box to convert the status of the return document to "Fresh".
- 7. Click the **Update Return Details** pushbutton to update the return details.

Modifying general and maintenance details

You can modify the details of the parts return document.

1. Select Edit Material Return link in the Create General Return page. The Edit Material Return page appears.

See Figure 2.27.

★ 🔋 Edit Material Return			4	4 1 2 3	4 5 → → 1 /3134 24		? 🖪			
- Return Document Details										
Return # G	GRT-000009-2012		Status Draft 💌							
Return Type	General		User Status							
Warehouse#	YYZCS 💌		Warehouse Description Main Toronto store location CS							
Return Date	05-10-2018			Return C	Category 🔍					
- Reference Document Details										
Ref. Document Type	General Issue			Ref. Docu	iment # GI-000336-2012					
Ref. Doc. Location	RAMCO OU									
- Trading Partner Information										
Trading Partner #				Trading Partn	er Type					
Trading Partner Name										
Part Information										
				Base C	Currency CAD					
44 1-1/1 P P + = 0 < 0 0 T	τ					T	Q			
# Line # Issue Part # Serial #	lot#	Return Part # 0	Return Oty.	Return UOM 0	Return Stock Status	To Stock Status	-			
1 E 1 0-1:09058 SEP/234	1-123	0-1-MMPEC	1.00	FA	Avens Owned	Aveos Owned				
2	123	0-1.HHHEC	1.00		Aveos owned	* Aveos owned				
Z Bul						•				
4							•			
- Other Details										
User Defined Detail - 1				User Defined D	etail - 2					
Remarks										
Returned By 👂	00000011 user,	Dm								
- Attachments										
File Name 👂	Vie	ew File								
						Channes Inf				
	Edit M	Material Return	Cancel Material Return	n		Storage In	ormation			
Edit References	Update Compone	ent Condition		Confirm Ret	turn					
Trading Pather # Trading Pather Type Trading Pather Name Part Information Part Inf										
Generate Return Document Report	Generate Part Ba	arcode Label	New links add	led						
Upload Documents	View Associated	Doc. Attachments								

Figure 2.27 Editing material return

- 2. Select the **Status** of the return document as "Fresh" or "Draft".
- 3. Use the Warehouse# drop-down list box to specify the warehouse selected for the material return.
- 4. Enter the **Return Date**.
- 5. In the **Parts Information** multiline, specify the classification of the returned part in the **Return Classification** drop- down list box.
 - Note: This field must be left blank, if the "Return Basis" is "Returnable", the material type is "Main Core" and the "Return Valuation Based On Return Classification" is set as "Yes" in the "Set Options" activity of the "Stock Maintenance" business component.
 - Ensure that the Return Classification is not modified for return with reference document type "Return Slip".
- Enter the Return Part #, Return Quantity, Return UOM, Return Stock Status, Return Serial #, Mfr. Serial #, Return Serial/Lot Type, Return Lot # and Mfr. Lot #.
 - Note: If the returned part is serial-controlled, the stock quantity for the part serial number in the "Stock Maintenance" business component must be zero.

- 7. Enter Certificate details and select Account Usage and Costing Usage.
- 8. Enter Expiry Date of the returned part#.
- 9. In the Attachments group box enter the File Name of the reference document associated to the stock return.
- 10. Click the Edit Material Return pushbutton to update the return details.
- 11. Click the Cancel Material Return pushbutton to cancel the return document.
 - Note: The system updates the stock levels of the returned part in the respective reference documents and "Stock Maintenance" business component.
 - So For serial controlled parts, the system ensures that there exists only one return document in draft or fresh status, for every returned part number-serial number combination.
 - The system checks if the Part Classification is allowed in the return warehouse, based on the Part Classification mapped to the warehouse in the "Storage Administration" business component.

Entering Reference Document Details for Return

You can enter the reference information for the return. The creation of return might involve referencing documents, file names etc. These details are recorded as the reference information.

- 1. Select the Edit References link in the Create General Returns page. The Edit References page appears.
- 2. In the **Reference Document Details** multiline, use the **Reference Doc. Type** drop-down list box to select the type of the reference document.
- 3. Enter the **Document ID**, **File Name** and **Remarks**.
- 4. Click the Edit References pushbutton to update the reference details.

2.11 CREATING MAINTENANCE RETURN

You can record details of return of the materials from the maintenance point to the stocking point. Material returns can be based on a work order, issue or a return slip.

2.11.1 SELECTING REFERENCE DOCUMENT FOR CREATING MAINTENANCE RETURN

- Select Create Maintenance Return under the Stock Return business component. The Select Reference Document page appears.
- 2. Select the **Ref Document Type** as "Material Request".
- 3. Select the **Execution Document Type** specifying the reference document associated with the material request, based on which the maintenance return document is generated.
- 4. Enter other search criteria and click the **Search** pushbutton.
- 5. Select the reference document in the multiline for creating the maintenance return.

Creating issue wise returns

1. Select the hyperlinked Reference Document# in the Select Reference Document page. The Issue Wise Returns

page appears. See Figure 2.28.

★ 📄 Issue wise Returns				44 4 16	17 18 19 20 + + 20 /21	객 🖽 🖶 🛱 🗸	⊢? ⊡ ⊑			
Reference Document Details										
Return #				N	lumbering Type MRT 🔻					
Return Type M	aintenance				Status Dratt 🔻					
Return Category	T			Retur	n Warehouse # B320-DL-SL 🔻					
Return Date	2-11-2018 🛗				User Status 🔍					
Return Document Details	tarial Descusat				Ref Document # MD 002500 2017					
Def Der Lection					Rei. Document # MR-005506-2017					
Trading Partner Information	44000									
Trading Partner # 4	7895			Tra	ding Partner Type Customer					
Trading Partner Name C	istomer 144									
Part Information										
					Base Currency CAD					
≪ < 1 -1/1 > >> + = □ < ⊘ ©	T Tx		人 血 🛛 🛛		⊨ III 14 % AI	•	Q			
# 🗇 Line # Issue # Task #	Issue Part #	Lot #	Serial #	Return Basis	Return Classification	Return Part	# £			
1 🗉 1 MIS-007925-2018	:35895			Excess		✓ :35895				
2						*				
<							>			
Other Details										
User Defined Detail - 1				User	Defined Detail - 2					
Remarks					0					
Returned By 👂										
					Select this link to co	nfirm —				
- Attachments					the issue wise return	n				
File Name 🎾	V	iew Hie								
		Create	Material Return			Storage	Information			
Edit Material Return	Edit Reference	25		Co	onfirm Return					
Record Inspection Details	Record Hazma	t Compliance		Ge	enerate Return Document Report					
Generate Part Barcode Label	Manage Part S	Serial MOD Details	New	a ka a dala d						
Upload Documents	View Associate	ed Doc. Attachments	New II							

Figure 2.28 Creating issue wise return

- 2. Use the **Numbering Type** drop-down list box to specify the numbering type of the material return.
- 3. Select the Status of the return document as "Fresh" or "Draft".
- 4. Enter the **Return Date** on which the parts are returned.
- 5. Use the **Return Warehouse#** drop-down list box to select the warehouse number to which the parts are returned.

- 6. In the **Part Information** multiline, specify the classification of the returned part in the **Return Classification** drop- down list box, and enter the **Return Part#**.
 - Note: This field must be left blank, if the "Return Basis" is "Returnable" and if the "Return Valuation Based On Return Classification" is set as "Yes" in the "Set Options" activity of the "Stock Maintenance" business component.
- 7. Enter the **Return Quantity** and the **Return UOM**.
 - Note: The system updates the return quantity as 1, on clicking the "Create Material Return" pushbutton, if the returned part is serial-controlled, or both serial-controlled and lot-controlled.
- 8. Use the Return Stock Status drop-down list box to select the status of the stock.
 - Note: The stock status of the part must be set to "PBH", only if the default stock status of the part is "PBH".
- Enter the Return Serial# to identify the serial number of the part that must be returned and the Manufacturer Serial #.
- 10. Enter the **Return Lot #** to identify the lot to which part belongs.
- 11. Enter the Manufacturer Lot # to identify the lot number issued by the manufacturer and the Return Serial/Lot Type.
- 12. Enter the **Expiry Date** of the part being returned.
 - Note: The expiry date can be ignored, if the part being returned is not "Shelf Life" controlled in the "Part Administration" business component.
 - If the part being returned is "Shelf Life" controlled in the "Part Administration" business component and the expiry date is not entered then the system,

a. Calculates the expiry date as the sum of the "Return Date" and "Shelf Life" in days for "Main Core Returns" and for parts with return basis "Returnable" or "Core".

b. Retrieves the expiry date from the "Stock Maintenance" business component for parts with return basis "Excess".

- 13. In the Attachments group box enter the File Name of the reference document associated with the stock return.
- 14. Click the Create Material Return pushbutton to create an issue wise material return.
 - Note: For serial controlled parts, the system ensures that there exists only one return document in draft or fresh status, for every returned part number-serial number combination.
 - The system checks if the Part Classification is allowed in the return warehouse, based on the Part
 Classification mapped to the warehouse in the "Storage Administration" business component.

See Figure 2.29.



2.12 CONFIRMING OR CANCELING MATERIAL RETURNS

You can confirm or cancel the material return.

1. Select Confirm Return under the Stock Return business component. The Confirm Return page appears.

★ 📄 Confirm Retur	n							그 🖬 🖶		? 🗔
- Search Criteria										
Doc	. Return #			Return Typ	e 🔻		User Status	-		
Return Wa	rehouse #	•		Return Categor	у 🔍		Return Basis		w.	
Ref. Docur	ment Type	•		Ref. Document :	#		Trading Partner #			
Return	From Date			Return To Dat	e		Ref. Doc. Location	RAMCOOU 👻		
	Part #			Mfr. Serial # / Serial :	#		Mfr. Lot # / Lot #			
А	/C Reg. #			Returned b	v		Part Type		•	
				View Part Info	Search					
- Search Results				- Herriciano	bounch					
	/ 2000									
•• • 2/99 - 2808 /	2808 • • • +						T↓ ≫ All	•		D I
# 🖾 Return #	Return Type	User Status	Remarks	Warehouse #	Return Date	Warehouse Description	Return Categ	ory	Returned	l by
2799 C MRT-004423-2018	Maintenance	*		0123	01-08-201	Test Warehouse			DOMINIC	SENECH
2800 MRT-004426-2018	Maintenance	*		0123	01-08-201	Test Warehouse			DOMINIC	SENECH
2801 MRT-004430-2018	Maintenance	*		0123	01-08-201	Test Warehouse			DOMINIC	SENECH
2802 C MRT-004429-2018	Maintenance	*		0123	01-08-201	Test Warehouse			DOMINIC	SENECH
2803 C MRT-004431-2018	Maintenance	*		0123	01-08-201	Test Warehouse			DOMINIC	SENECH
2804 🖾 MRT-004441-2018	Maintenance	*		0123	06-08-201	Test Warehouse			DOMINIC	SENECH
2805 C MRT-004474-2018	Maintenance	*		YULCS	28-09-201	Ban Main warehouse			DOMINIC	SENECH
2806 🖾 GRT-000442-2016	General	¥		YULFS302	23-08-201	Ban FSL Location	DEF		DOMINIC	SENECH
2807 🖾 GRT-000443-2016	General	*		YULCSOUTSV	11-03-201	YUL CS shipping warehouse SV Mat			SENECHA	IL, DOMI
2808 🖾 GRT-000474-2018	General	ABC 🗸		0121	23-08-201	Test Warehouse			DOMINIC	SENECH
	<									>
			Confirm Mat	erial Return		Cancel Material Return				
Edit Material Return View Customer Records			Record Haz View Supplie	mat Compliance er Details		Record Inspection	on Details			
Upload Documents			View Associ	ated Doc. Attachments	New link	s added				

Figure 2.29 Confirming or canceling material return

- 2. Enter the Search Criteria to search for the return document.
- 3. Select the View Part Info checkbox to display the part details in the "Search Results" multiline.
- 4. In the Search Results multiline, use the User Status drop-down list box to select the status of the material return.
- 5. Enter the Remarks pertaining to canceling or confirming of the return document.
- 6. Select the return document for confirmation or cancellation, in the multiline.
- 7. Click the Confirm Material Return pushbutton to confirm the return document.
 - Note: For the parts with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity of the "Part Administration" business component, and having stock status attribute as "Ownership-Internal", the system ensures that the core value is specified for the part and serial number in the "Maintain Core Value" activity of the "Stock Maintenance" business component, and there exists an Authorized Maintenance Program for the component.
 - The system ensures that the parts of type "Component" with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out" and having stock status attribute set as "Ownership-Internal", should have "Overhaul Value" defined in the "Edit Usage Based Schedule" page of the "Component Maintenance Program" business component, same as the lead parameter unit defined in the "Maintain Maintenance Info. for Part" activity of the "Aircraft" business component.
 - For the parts with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out", and having stock status attribute as "Ownership-Internal", the system updates the total value, variable value and the core value in the "Stock Maintenance" business component, based on the Std. Core Value % specified in the "Maintain"

Additional Valuation Information" page of the "Part administration" component. This is applicable when new serial number is generated for the parts and when the stock is moved into the warehouse.

- For example, if the Std. Core Value % is specified as 20% and if the total value or the stock value of the part is 20,000, then the core value will be updated as 4000 (i.e. 20% of 20,000) and the variable value will be updated as 16000 (i.e. 20000-4000).
- For parts with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out", Variable Value Basis set as "Life to Overhaul" in the "Maintain Additional Valuation Information" page, stock status attribute set as "Ownership-Internal", and with Overhaul Value same as the lead parameter unit, the system calculates the return stock value during Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. # Return, using the following formula:

Return Stock Value = Core Value+ New Variable value, where

New Variable Value= Variable Value *(Overhaul Value - Current Lead Parameter Value)/Overhaul Value

- 8. Click the Cancel Material Return pushbutton to cancel the return document.
 - Note: The system sets the status of the maintenance return document as "Confirmed" or "Canceled" and updates the stock levels for the parts to be returned in the Stock Maintenance business component.

2.13 CREATING UNPLANNED RETURNS

You can record an unplanned return. An unplanned return does not have a reference document such as return slip. You can also create an unplanned return when parts are returned to the common pool.

1. Select Create Unplanned Return under the Stock Return business component. The Create Unplanned Return

page appears. See Figure 2.30.

Create Unplanned Return						Z\$ 🗄		•	? 🗔
Return Document Details									
Return #				Numbering Type	urt 🔻				
Return Category	v			Status	s Fresh 🔻				
Return Warehouse #	YZFHMUS 👻			User Status	s 🔻				
Ref. Document #									
- Accounting Details									
Account Usage	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			Costing Usage	5		Ŧ		
Trading Partner Information				To do not set a C					
Trading Partner Type	•		1	Trading Partner # 🕨	,				
Part Information	Enter the Return Lot # a	nd the							
	manufacturer Let # of th	no roturn port		Base Currency	(CAD				
				- Jase ourrency	- CAD				
$((1 - 1/1)) + - \Box < \Diamond$		と 10			× All		•		Q
# 🖲 Return Part # 👂 Part Description	Return Lot # 🔷 👂 Mar	nufacturer Lot # 🛛 🔎	Return Serial #	Return Qty.	Return UOI	4 P	WH - Zone	#	р Bi
1 🗇 0-0101-3-2658:36361	LOT-009132-2018			·	5.00				
2									
<									>
Get Storage Details									
Other Details				Une Defend Detella					
User Defined Detail - 1				User Defined Detail - 2	<u>^</u>				
Remarks									
Returned By 👂									
- Attachments	16 m Fda								
File Name >	View File								
		Create Unplanned Retur	'n						
Edit Unplanned Return	Confirm Unplanned Return			Edit References					
Record Hazmat Compliance	Record Inspection Details			Manage Part Serial	MOD Details				
Generate Return Document Report	Generate Part Barcode Labe	el 💦	ou links added						
Upload Documents	View Associated Doc. Attach	hments	ew links added						

Figure 2.30 Creating unplanned return

- 2. Use the Numbering Type drop-down list box to specify the numbering type.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 3. Set the **Status** of the unplanned return as "Draft" or "Fresh", depending on whether any information is pending or all the information has been furnished.
- 4. Use the Return Warehouse# drop-down list box to select the warehouse for the unplanned return transaction.
- 5. Select the Account Usage and Costing Usage to be used, in the Accounting Details group box.
 - Note: The Account Usage must be selected for the unplanned return document, if the part is of expense type other than "Capital" or if the issue basis for the part is other than "Returnable".
- 6. Select the Trading Partner Type as "Supplier" or "Customer".
- 7. Enter the Trading Partner #, if the "Stock Status" selected in the multiline is owned by the "Trading Partner Type" in the "User Defined Stock Status" business component.
- 8. In the Part Information multiline enter the Return Part# to identify returned part
- 9. Enter the Return Lot # and Manufacturer Lot # of the return part.
- 10. Enter the Return Serial# to indicate the serial number of the part that is returned.
 - Note: Return Serial# is applicable only when the part is serial controlled or lot and serial controlled.

- Only serial numbered parts issued to the maintenance shop can be returned for which the issue basis is set as "Returnable" in the Part Administration business component.
- 11. Enter the Return Quantity and the Return UOM.
 - Note: If the Return UOM is left blank, on clicking the "Create Unplanned Return" pushbutton, the system defaults the stock UOM.
- 12. Enter the WH-Zone # and Bin # to identify the zone and bin in the warehouse from where the part is issued.
 - Note: These fields must be entered if the storage type of the warehouse is "Normal".
- 13. Use the Stock Status drop-down list box to select the stock status.
 - Note: For the Trading Partner Information entered in the header, the stock status must be owned by "Trading Partner Type" in "User Defined Stock Status" business component.
- 14. Select the Return Basis of the part as "Core" or "Excess" or "Returnable".
- 15. Specify the classification of the returned part, in the Return Classification drop-down list box.
 - Note: This field must be left blank, if the "Return Basis" is "Returnable" and if the "Return Valuation Based On Return Classification" is set as "Yes" in the "Set Options" activity of the "Stock Maintenance" business component.
- 16. Enter the Expiry Date of the part being returned.
 - Note: The Expiry Date must be entered, if the part being returned is set as "Shelf Life Controlled" in the Part Administration business component.
- 17. In the Attachments group box enter the File Name, to attach other documents for reference.
- 18. Click the Create Unplanned Return pushbutton to create the unplanned return.
 - Note: For serial controlled parts, the system ensures that there exists only one return document in draft or fresh status, for every returned part number-serial number combination.
 - The system checks if the Part Classification is allowed in the return warehouse, based on the Part Classification mapped to the warehouse in the "Storage Administration" business component.

2.13.1 CONFIRMING OR CANCELING UNPLANNED RETURNS

You can confirm or cancel unplanned returns. Only those return documents, which are in "Fresh" status, can be confirmed. The part details are updated in the inventory after confirmation. On confirming, the system updates the status of the unplanned return as "Confirmed".

You can also cancel the unplanned returns. The status of the return after cancellation is updated as "Canceled".

- 1. Select **Confirm Unplanned Return** under the **Stock Return** business component. The **Confirm Unplanned Return** page appears. *See Figure 2.31.*
- 2. Enter the Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton.
- 3. In the Search Results multiline, enter the User Status of the return and the remarks pertaining to the return.
- 4. Select the unplanned return document in the multiline, for confirmation or cancellation.
- 5. To process all documents in the multiline, check the Select All box.


★ 📄 Confirm Unplanned Return					73		+ ? 🖬
Sauch Critaria					Date Format	dd-mm-yyyy	
Behum				Licar Status	-		
Return				User Status	•		
Return Ba	ISIS			Return Category	•		
Return Warehouse	•#			Part Type	•		
Part	t#			Trading Partner #			
			Search				
- Search Results							
					All	T	Q
# 🖾 Return #	Return Category	Warehouse Description		User Status	Remarks		
1 🔲 URT-000042-2017		Test Warehouse			*		
2 🔲 URT-000074-2018		Test Warehouse			*		
3 🔲 URT-000076-2018		Test Warehouse			*		
4 🔲 URT-000073-2018		Test Warehouse			*		
5 🔲 URT-000077-2018		Ban Main warehouse			*		
<							>
	Confirm Ur	planned Return	Cancel Unplann	ed Return			
Edit Unplanned Return	Record F	lazmat Compliance	New links added	Record Inspection Detai	s		
Upload Documents	View Ass	ociated Doc. Attachments					

Figure 2.31 Confirming or canceling unplanned return

- 6. Click the **Confirm Unplanned Return** pushbutton to confirm the selected unplanned return.
 - Note: The system checks if the Part Classification is allowed in the return warehouse, based on the Part Classification mapped to the warehouse in the "Storage Administration" business component.
 - For the parts with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity of the "Part Administration" business component, and having stock status attribute as "Ownership- Internal", the system
 - Ensures that the core value is specified for the part number and the serial number in the "Maintain Core Value" activity of the "Stock Maintenance" business component, and there exists an Authorized Maintenance Program for the component.
 - Updates the total value, variable value and the core value in the "Stock Maintenance" business component, based on the Std. Core Value % specified in the "Maintain Additional Valuation Information" page of the "Part administration" component. This is applicable when new serial number is generated for the parts and when the stock is moved into the warehouse.
 - The system ensures that the parts of type "Component" with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity, and having stock status attribute set as "Ownership- Internal", should have "Overhaul Value" defined in the "Edit Usage Based Schedule" page of the "Component Maintenance Program" business component, same as the lead parameter unit defined in the "Maintain Maintenance Info. for Part" activity of the "Aircraft" business component.
 - For example, if the Std. Core Value % is specified as 20% and if the total value or the stock value of the part is 20,000, then the core value will be updated as 4000 (i.e. 20% of 20,000) and the variable value will be updated as 16000 (i.e. 20000-4000).
 - For parts with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out", Variable Value Basis set as "Life to Overhaul" in the "Maintain Additional Valuation Information" page, stock status attribute set as "Ownership-Internal", and with Overhaul Value same as the lead parameter unit, the system calculates the return stock value during Aircraft Maint. Exe. Ref. # Return, using the following formula:

Return Stock Value = Core Value+ New Variable value, where

New Variable Value= Variable Value *(Overhaul Value - Current Lead Parameter Value)/Overhaul Value.

- 7. Click the **Cancel Unplanned Return** pushbutton to cancel the selected unplanned return.
 - >> Note: The status of the unplanned return is updated to "Confirmed" or "Canceled".

2.14 GOODS INWARD

You can record the goods received with reference documents like Purchase Order, Release Slip, Customer Order and Repair Order or even without reference document like Direct Customer Goods Receipt.

2.14.1 MANAGING THE GOODS RECEIPT

- 1. Select the Manage Goods Receipt under Goods Inward business component. The Manage Goods Receipt page appears. *See Figure 2.32*.
- 2. Use the Ref. Document # drop-down list box to select the reference document for which you wish to create goods receipt. Select the reference document type from the adjacent drop-down list box. The drop-down list box displays the following reference document types: "Purchase Order", "Customer Order", "Release Slip", "Repair Order", "Direct Customer Goods Receipt", "Regular Purchase", "Repair Receipt", "Customer Goods Receipt" and "Receipt without Ref. Doc. #".
- 3. Select the Go pushbutton.
- 4. In the Receipt Info. group box, use the Receipt # drop-down list box to select the receipt # with which you wish to work. The drop-down list box displays all the receipts created against the reference document that you have selected in the "Select Ref. Doc. #/ Receipt #" group box. The receipts are displayed along with the short code of their status in the drop-down list box. Receipt # and status short code suffix. If some pending quantity exists in the Purchase Order or Release Slip or Repair Order or Customer Order, then the value 'New Receipt' shall be loaded in this drop-down and this value can be selected to record a new receipt.
- 5. Enter Receipt Date, Way Bill # and Way Bill Date.
- 6. Use the **Receipt Priority** drop-down list box to select the priority defined by the user for the receipt document.
- 7. Enter the Packing Slip # and Packing Slip Date for the delivery note that is received from the supplier.
- 8. Use Receiving Location, Receiving Warehouse #, and Receiving Area drop-down list boxes to select the appropriate details for the goods to be received.
- 9. Enter **Supplier #** and/or **Customer #** identifying the customer.
 - Note: The Customer # or Supplier # or both should be entered when a receipt is created for an invalid reference document.
- 10. Enter **Ref. Doc#** to indicate the reference document against which parts were received. In the **Additional Details** group box, enter the following:
- 11. Enter the No. of Packs in which the material has been packed.
- 12. Enter the Consignment Weight and Consignment Comments pertaining to the consignment.
- 13. Enter the Received By, who is the user receiving the consignment
- 14. Enter the Gate Pass # and Gate Pass Date for the gate pass.
- 15. Use the Receipt Category drop-down list to select the category of the receipt document defined by the user.
- 16. Use the User Status drop-down list to select the user status of the receipt document defined by the user.
- 17. Enter Cancellation Comments in the event of cancellation of the goods/repair receipt.
- 18. Enter Remarks pertaining to the receipt document.

Manage Goods Receipt				≭ ☶ 륨 덛 ← ? ▣ (
Select Ref. Doc. # / Receipt #				
Ref. Document # Ø PO-000464-2017	Go			
Receipt Details				
Receipt Info.				
Receipt #	Receipt Type		Receipt Status	
Receipt Date	Way Bill #		Way Bill Date	(m) 111
Receipt Priority Check -	Pack Slip #		Pack Slip Date	
- Received At	- Received From		Ref. Doc. Info.	
Receiving Location	Supplier # 👂	View	Ref. Doc. # 🖡	View
Receiving Warehouse #	Customer # 👂	View	Ref. Doc. Type	
Receiving Area	Supplier / Customer Name		Ref. Doc. Sub Type	
- Other Info				
	Work Requested?		Parts Quarantined?	
			· - · - · - ·	
T Additional Details				
Part Details Serial/Lot Details Work Requested - Customer Parts	Supplementary Info Movement Deta	ils Reports		
			22 C 🖛 🗯 🔟 Al	۹ 🗸
# INXT INS PCT HAZ STK PRT Received Part # O	Mfr. Part # 🔎 Mfr. # 🔎	Pending Qty Qty	UOM No. of Lots Packaging Code	Pa
1 D-0050845-1:5N982	0-0050845-1			~
2				*
<				>
Get Storage Info.	Record/Update	Receipt		
View Alternate Parts				
Update Inspection Move Parts Confirm F	Receipt	Cancel Receipt	Reverse Re	ceipt
Record Additional Receipt Info				
Record Hazmat Compliance	Record Inspection Information		Upload Documents	
Request New Part / Part Attribute Change	Maintain External Stock Allocation		Review Records Update	
Manage Part Serial MOD Details				
View Records				
View GR List for Ref. Doc. #	View Associated Doc. Attachments		Inquire New Part / Part Attribute Change R	equest Status
+ Record Statistics				

Figure 2.32 Managing goods receipt

- Select the **Part Details** tab for recording the details of the part.
- Select the Serial / Lot Details tab for recording the serial / lot details of the part.
- Select the Work Requested Customer Parts tab for recording the work requested on customer parts.
- Select the **Supplementary Info** tab for recording the additional details of the receipt / part.
- Select the **Movement Details** tab for recording details of the part movement.
- Select the **Report**s tab for generating or printing report details of the part.
- 19. Select the **Update Inspection** check box to enable automatic inspection of parts at the time of receipt of delivery.
 - Note: 1) The "Update Inspection" check box is selected by default, if the process parameter "Default 'Update Inspection' check box" under the category Goods Inward in the Set Inventory Process
 Parameters activity of the Logistics Common Master component is '1'. Alternately, the check box appears deselected, if the process parameter is set as '0'. However, if required, you may select/deselect the check box,
- 20. Check the **Move Parts** check box to automatically move those parts to the warehouse that does not require inspection.
 - Note: The "Move Parts" check box is selected by default, if the process parameter "Default 'Move Parts' check box" under the category Goods Inward in the Set Inventory Process Parameters activity of the Logistics Common Master component is '1'. Alternately, the check box appears deselected, if the process parameter is set as '0'. However, if required, you may select/deselect the check box,

amco

- 21. To confirm the receipt of a part, select the part in the multiline and then click the **Confirm Receipt** pushbutton.
 - Note: However, the part you wish to confirm must hold the "Pending Receipt Confirmation" line status. If you have selected both the Update Inspection and Move Parts check boxes, the system automatically updates the inspection and movement details for the received part and, moves the part to the Receiving warehouse. To confirm the entire receipt, all the parts in the receipt must hold the "Pending Receipt Confirmation" line status. On movement of a 'Capital' part procured through an Exchange/PBH-Exchange purchase order, the asset ID/tag of the issued part is shifted to the received part. However, this occurs only if the login OU is linked to Maintenance Asset Tracker.
- 22. Click the **Confirm Receipt** pushbutton to confirm the receipt document.
 - >>> Note: Receipt can be confirmed only if the line in the receipt is in "Fresh" status.
- 23. Click the Cancel Receipt pushbutton to cancel the receipt document.
 - Note: Receipt can be canceled only if all the lines in the receipt are in "Draft" or "Fresh" status.
 - A receipt with invalid reference document # can also be cancelled.

In the Record Additional Receipt Info group box:

- Select the **Record Hazmat Compliance** link at the bottom of the page to record the Compliance details for Hazmat parts in the document.
- Select the **Record Inspection Information** link at the bottom of the page to record the inspection information of the received part number.
- Select the **Upload Documents** link at the bottom of the page to upload the documents for goods receipt.
- Select the **Request New Part / Part Attribute Change** link at the bottom of the page to request new part or to change the attribute of the existing part.
- Select the **Maintain External Stock Allocation** link at the bottom of the page to maintain external stock allocation details.
- Select the Manage Part Serial Mod Details link at the bottom of the page to record / manage the Part Serial level MOD details.

In the View Records group box:

- Select the View GR List for Ref Doc # link at the bottom of the page to view the details of the goods receipt raised for a reference document.
- Select the View Associated Doc. Attachments link at the bottom of the page to view the associated document attachments for goods receipt.
- Select the Inquire New Part/ Part Attribute Change Request Status link at the bottom of the page to view the new part / part attribute change.

Record Part Details

1. Select the **Part Details** tab for recording the basic details of the part. *See Figure 2.33*.



Par	t Det	ails	Seria	al/Lot E	etails	Sup	plementary Info Movement D	etails Reports												
44	4	1 - 1	/ 1	• •	+	- 0	5 0 0 T T.						k <u>h</u>		1	L 98	All		•	Q
#		NXT	INS	PCT	HAZ	STK	Received Part # 🔎	Pending Qty		Qty	UOM	No. of Lots		Packaging Code				Package Condition		Comm
1					A	A	:35895 COST		10.00		EA			BOX			~		*	
2																	~		*	
								•												•
	_									_							 			
	_	Get Sto	orage I	nfo.						R	lecord/l	Update Receipt								
16																	 			
view	arem	ate Pdfi	1.5																	

Figure 2.33 Part Details tab in Manage Goods Receipt page

- 2. Enter the Received Part #, Mfr. Part #, and Mfr. # of the part.
- 3. Enter the **Qty** of parts received.
- 4. Use UOM drop-down list box to select unit of measurement for the received part.
- 5. Enter the **No. of Lots** received for lot controlled parts.
- 6. Use the **Packaging Code** drop-down list box to select the type of the package in which the customer dispatched the unserviceable core part for repair purpose.
- 7. Enter **Package ID** of the package in which the customer dispatched the unserviceable core part for repair purpose.
- 8. Enter **Package Location** where the package is kept till the core part is repaired; after which the part is shipped back to the customer in the same package.
- 9. Use the Package Condition drop-down list box to select the condition of the package.
- 10. Enter **Comments** specified by the warehouse clerk.
- 11. Use the Material Type drop-down list box to select the type of material.
- 12. Use the Stock Status drop-down list box to select the stock status of the part.
 - Note: The stock status is mandatory for None-controlled received parts only.
- 13. Enter the Warehouse #, Zone #, and Bin # for the warehouse.
- 14. Select the **Quarantined?** box to indicate whether the part is quarantined.
- 15. Use the Reason for Quarantine to select the reason for quarantine.
- 16. Enter Quarantine Comments pertaining to quarantine.
- 17. Use the Quarantine Status drop-down list box to select the user-defined status of quarantine.
- 18. Use the **Resolution Resp.?, Resolution Comments, Quarantine Area,** and **Inspection Area** drop-down list boxes to select the resolution responsibility, area of quarantine, and area of inspection respectively.
- 19. Enter the Rejected Qty after inspection.
- 20. Use the Reason for Rejection drop-down list box to select the reason for rejecting the part.
- 21. Select the **New Part?** box to indicate if the part is a new part and not available in the "Part Administration" business component.
- 22. Enter **Ref. Doc. Line #** for the received part in the reference document for the goods receipt.
- 23. Enter Warehouse #, Zone # and Bin # to which the received part must be moved.
- 24. Click the **Get Storage Info.** pushbutton to retrieve the warehouse, zone, bin information for the parts to be received.

- 25. Click the **Record/ Update Receipt** pushbutton to record or update the receipt document with all the part details.
 - - A Supplier # or Customer # is available.
 - At least one Part # or an invalid Part # is available for processing.
 - All the parts in the receipt are quarantined and the quarantine or resolution process is triggered.
 - The serial / lot information is entered for the received parts.
 - The UOM entered is valid.
 - Note: When a receipt is processed against an invalid reference document initially, but later a valid Ref. Doc. # is provided and the system has accordingly determined the Receipt Type, then the system ensures that the "Ref. Doc Line #" is not null and a valid Line #, when the "Ref. Doc. Type" is set as "Purchase Order" or "Release Slip".

Record Serial/Lot Details

- Note: If you have changed or deleted the part #, the serial/lot details recorded for the part will not be available in the Serial/Lot Details tab anymore. Similarly, if you change the serial/lot details for a part, details recorded for the serial/lot # in the Work Requested By Details tab would also be removed.
- 1. Select the Serial/ Lot Details tab for recording the serial/ lot details of the part. See Figure 2.34.

F	art De	etails	S	ierial/	Lot D	etails 🛛 🕅	ork Requested - Customer Parts	Supplementary Info	Movement Details	Repo	rts					
				E	isplay	Option All L	ine # - Serial / Lot # entered		Receipt Line #		T		Default Mfr. Lot #			
4	•	1	- 1	/ 1 🕨	₩	+ - 0	5 0 0 T T.				▶ <u>b</u> छ x ⊆ <u>b</u> ∞ e	# # II	All	Ŧ		Q
#	E	P	CT	SLF	CRT	Line #	Received Part #	Received Mfr. Serial # 🔎		Red	ceived Serial #	Received Mf	r. Lot #	Qty	UOM	Received Cond
1	1	-	•		1	1	CMPRT:001	м		м				1.00	EA	Unserviceable
2	1															
							4									+
-																
Vie	w File								Save							
+	Spe	cify T	ech I	Record	ls / Ma	aint. Info for	components									
	Viev	v Rec	ords													
1.00			us													

Figure 2.34 Serial/Lot Details tab in Manage Goods Receipt page

- Note: When a part received for an invalid reference document is a valid Part #, then the user can enter the serial/lot information in the tab.
- 2. Use the **Display Option** drop-down list box to select the display option and **Receipt Line #** drop-down list box to select the parts received in the receipt document.
- 3. Enter the Received Mfr. Serial #, Serial #, Received Mfr. Lot #, and Qty received for the parts.
- 4. Use the **Received Condition** drop-down list box to select the condition of the received goods.
- 5. Use the **Change Type** drop-down list box to select the dissimilarity between issued and received parts. The drop- down list box displays the following: b, **Part #** & **Serial #** and **Serial #**.
- 6. Use the **Change Basis** drop-own list box to select the reason for dissimilarity between the issued and received part # and/or serial # details.
- 7. Enter the **Operator #** of the airline entered by the user.
- 8. Specify whether any **Physical Damage** is present in the received Part or not.
- 9. Select **Certificate Type** and, specify **Certificate #**, and **Certificate Date** for the received part.
- 10. Enter the Mfr. Date, Certificate Supplier # of the part and Expiry Date when the certificate expires.

- 11. Select the **Shelf Life Check?** box to select whether to enforce or override the shelf life check on the part based on the Expiry Date entered.
- 12. Select the Quarantined? box to indicate that the part is quarantined.
- 13. Specify the Reason for Quarantine, Quarantine Comments, and Quarantine Status of the received part.
- 14. Use the **Resolution Resp.?** and **Quarantine Area** drop-down list boxes to select the resolution responsibility and quarantine Area where the part has to be moved and kept in quarantine.
- 15. Enter the Rejected Qty and Reason for Rejection for the part.
- 16. Select the **Deviated Part?** box to indicate that the part received is deviated from maintenance process it should have complied
- 17. Enter any **Deviation Comments** pertaining to the deviated part.
- 18. Enter the File Name that contains additional details about the Part # Serial/lot combination.
- 19. Select a row and click on the View File link at the bottom of the tab to view the associated file content.
- 20. Enter Authorization # for the received part from the customer/supplier/repair shop.
- 21. Click the **Save** pushbutton to save the serial/ lot details.

Record Work Requested – Customer Parts

- Note: If you have changed/deleted the part # in the Part Details tab or serial and/or lot # in the Serial/Lot Details tab, any details recorded for the part/serial/lot # will not be available in the Work
 Requested By tab anymore.
- 1. Select the **Work Requested Customer Parts** tab for recording the work requested for main core customer parts. *See Figure 2.35.*
 - Note: This tab is not enabled for a receipt with invalid reference document # or if the Ref. Document Type is Purchase Order / Release Slip.

Part	Detai	ls Serial/Lot Details	Work Requested -	Customer Parts	Supplementary Info	Movement Details	Reports				
			Display Option	I Line # - Work Requ	est Info Entered 🔍			Receipt Line #		•	
•	•	1 -1/1 🕨 🗰 🕂	-0*00*	Tx			人业	U x c i x c + + II	All	T	Q
#		Received Part #	Final Dest.	TAT	Start Date	Under Warranty?		Warranty Requested?	Warranty Details	RMA #	Cus
1		MS24665-287:96906	n to Customer	*		Not Evaluated					
2				~							
			<								>
	Evalu	uate / Get Contract				Save					

Figure 2.35 Work Requested-Customer Parts tab in Manage Goods Receipt page

- 2. Use the **Display Option** drop-down list box available to filter the data to be retrieved.
- 3. Use the **Receipt Line #** drop-down list box to retrieve received parts.
- 4. Use the **Removed from A/C Reg. #** drop-down list box to specify the aircraft from which the main core part was removed and sent for repair.
- 5. Use the Removed from Part #, Removed from Mfr. Part #, Mfr. #, Removed from Serial #, Removed Date & Time and Reason for Removal drop-down list boxes to specify the details of the removed part.
- 6. Enter Work Requested by the customer to be performed on the Received Part #.
- 7. Use the **Repair Process Code** drop-down list box to select the unique number identifying the repair process.

- 8. Enter the **MOD** instructions that have to be performed on the Received Part #.
- 9. Specify the Customer PO #, Customer Reqd. Date, and Customer Priority details of the Customer Order.
- 10. Use the **Part Final Dest.** drop-down list box to select the final destination where the part has to be returned after repair.
- 11. Enter the TAT Start Date of the turnaround time for the part to be repaired.
- 12. Click the hyperlinked field **Under Warranty?** which could be "Yes", "No" or "Not Evaluated" in order to view the warranty instance of the part.
- 13. Select the Warranty Requested? box if the warranty is requested by the customer for the Received Part #.
- 14. Enter the **RMA#** authorization code given by the user authorizing the customer to send the part back, if the customer is returning the part which was already repaired by the user.
- 15. Enter the Cust. Maint. References, Job Card References, and Discrepancy References for the Received Part.
- 16. Enter the **Contract #** between the user and customer under which the received part serial or lot is covered.
- 17. Enter the **Customer Order #** for the Part # Serial # combination.
- 18. Specify the Removal Reason and Repair Classification of the received part.
- 19. Select the **Return As Is** checkbox to indicate that the received Part # is returned without any damage.
- 20. Enter **Comments** pertaining to the part received for repair.
- 21. Select the Quarantined? box to indicate that the part is quarantined.
- 22. Specify the Reason for Quarantine, Quarantine Comments, Quarantine Status, and Quarantine Area.
- 23. Use the Resolution Resp.? drop-down list box to select the resolution responsibility.
- 24. Click the Evaluate/ Get Contract pushbutton to retrieve or validate the contract number.
- 25. Click the **Save** pushbutton to save the work request of customer part details.

Record Supplementary Info

1. Select the **Supplementary Info** tab for recording the user defined additional details for part level and document

level. See Figure 2.36.

Pa	rt De	tails Se	ial/Lot Details Work Re	quested - Customer Parts	Supplementary In	fo Movement Details	Reports				
			Dis	play Option	-				Part #	T	
44	•	[No record	s to display] 🕨 🕨 🕂	-0+0011	z.				3 🐺 📾 💷 🗛	•	Q
#	E	Part #	Supp. Entity	Description	Mandatory?	Supp. Entity Value		Part Description			
1	E	3									
											1
						Save					
-											i

Figure 2.36 Supplementary Info tab in Manage Goods Receipt page

- 2. Use the **Display Option** and **Part #** for which supplementary information needs to be recorded.
- 3. Enter the Supp. Entity Value used by the receiving clerk to enter values for the Supp. entities.
- 4. Click the Save pushbutton to save the supplementary information of the part.

Record Movement Details

1. Select the Movement Details tab for recording the details of the part movement. See Figure 2.37.



Part De	tails	Serial/Lo	t Details	Work Reques	sted -	Customer Parts S	upplementary	Info Movement Details Re	ports					
					Displa	y Option All Line #	- Pending for I	Movement 💌		Rece	eipt Line #		-	
	 Fo 	und no rov	ws to dis	play!!! 🕨 🕨	+	- 🗆 🛪 🌣 💋	Y X		노 🏿 🗟	🛛 🗙 🗳 🗶 🖡 H	H III 14 %	All	▼ Search	Q
#	E	HAZ	MVD	Error Indicator		Message Center	Mvmt. Proc. Status	Received Part #	Movement Type	Pending Qty	Move Qty	UOM	Move to Area	Area ID
1	Į								Allocation ~				~	~ (
							Tra pro	cks the offline cess						
Get 9	torad	e Info.												,
			[Simulate Alloc	ation				Move Parts					

Figure 2.37 Movement Details tab in Manage Goods Receipt page

- 2. Use the **Display Option** and **Receipt Line #** drop-down list boxes to retrieve the part based on the value selected here.
- 3. Use the **Movement Type** drop-down list box to select the movement type of the part received.
- 4. Enter the **Move Qty** that is the total quantity to be moved.
- 5. Use the Move to Area drop-down list box to select the area where the part is to be moved.
- 6. Use the Area ID drop-down list box to specify the interim area.
- 7. Use the **Stock Status** and **Condition** drop-down list boxes to select the stock status of the part and the condition of the received goods respectively.
- 8. Enter the Warehouse #, Zone #, and Bin # of the warehouse where the part is stored.
- 9. Enter Comments if any specified for movement.
- 10. Enter the Moved By user who made the movement and the Moved Date when the line was moved.
- 11. Enter the Transfer to Warehouse # identifying the warehouse where the part is to be transferred.
- 12. Click the **Get Storage Info.** pushbutton to retrieve the warehouse, zone, bin information for the parts to be received.
- 13. Click the **Simulate Allocation** pushbutton to allocate pending material requests, which is permitted only for certain movement types.
 - Note: When a Received part has undergone a Part Data Change, then Simulate Allocation is not allowed.
- 14. Click the Move Parts pushbutton to save and move the part to the specified movement type.
 - Note: If Movement Type is "Rejection" system will not change the MVD flag or Line status of that particular line. Movement Type "Rejection" will generate a routing slip to the Rejection Area specified awaiting instruction whether to return to vendor or scrap locally.

Updating Component Removal Assessment Data

When parts are received from Customer (on Exchange / Rental basis), evaluation of the part for Repair based on certain rules happens. The last removal information, including Removed from A/C Reg. #, Removal Reason, Removed Date/Time, etc. of the Part is needed for the evaluation of the part for repair. The "Update Component Removal Assessment Data" screen enables to identify these details during Customer Goods Receipt and Rental Receipt.

 Select the Update Component Removal Assessment Data link in the Manage Goods Receipt page. The Update Component Removal Assessment Data page appears. See Figure 2.38.



★ 目	Up	date Compor	ient Removal A	ssessme	nt Data					RAI	MCO OU-ramco role	- × ⊕ ₽ ← 1	? 🗔
Search C	riteria	Doci	ument # LRR-00082 Part # TA-98-LO-	25-2020 F2PU 🔻	•		Mf	Document Type r. Serial # / Lot # 53 Search		Do Internal S	cument Status erial # / Lot #		
earch R	esuits	- 1/1 > >	T Y					人士			All	Search	0
#		Part #	Part Description	Serial #	Lot #	Mfr. Serial #	Mfr. Lot #	Standard Component Reliability	Actual Component Reliability	Removed O from A/C Reg. #	Removed O from Part #	Removed from Mfr. Part #	p
1		TA-98-LO-F2PU	FUEL PUMP			53		MTBUR/URR, LTR, NFF, Entity 1, Entity	2, LTR,NFF,Entity 1				
								Save					

Figure 2.38 Updating Component Removal Assessment Data

2. In the Search Criteria section, enter the filter fields such as Part # and Mfr. Serial # / Lot # and click the Search pushbutton.

In the Search Results multiline,

- 3. Enter the **Actual Component Reliability** as the concatenation of the component reliability entities that are applicable for the part.
- 4. Enter the **Removed from A/C Reg. No** from which the main core part was removed.
- 5. Enter the **Removed from Part #**, **Removed from Mfr. Part #**, **Mfr. #** and **Removed from Serial #** of the part from which the received part # was removed.
- 6. Enter the Removed Date & Time, Removal Reason and Removal Comments.
- 7. Select the **Return As Is** checkbox to indicate that the received Part # is returned without any damage.
- 8. Specify the Repair Classification of the received part.
- 9. Click the **Save** pushbutton to record the entered component removal details.

2.14.2 INSPECTING THE PARTS

1. Select the **Inspect Parts** under **Goods Inward** business component. The **Inspect Parts** page appears. *See Figure 2.39.*



Inspect Parts											RAMCO OU-ram	nco role 💌	x P	, et	- 6 2
														-	••••
Receipt Details															
Receipt Into.	# GL000135-2	011 0					Receint 1	Type (ustomer Coods Pereint		Receint Status	Deceived-De	anding Inc	nection	
Receint D	ate 11-25-2011	, D				Way	Bill # / I	Date +	act		Way Bill Date	11-25-2011	chung ma	pecuon	
Receipt Prior	ity					1109	Pack SI	lin #	cot		Pack Slin Date	11-25-2011			
Pereived At-	,				Dece	ived From					r den onp oute				
Receiving Locat	ion YUI Ban				j nece	incu i rom	Suppli	ier #			Ref. Doc. #				
Receiving Warehouse	# YULCSREC						Custom	er # 4	01200		Ref. Doc. Type	Others			
Receiving A	Paceiving					Supplier / Cus	stomer N	lame /	BC Aerolineas, S.A. de		Ref. Doc. Sub Type				
Inspection Info															
Supplementary Int	o? Not Applicabl	e				Inspection	n Check I	List? F	'endina		Parts Ouarantined?	No			
Additional Details	- Hot Applicabl								chung						
Contraction of County															
rt Details Supplementary Info	Inspection Chec	k List Move	ement Detail:	Rep	orts										
	Display Option	All Line # -	Pending for Ir	spectio	n	-				Receipt Line #		-			
	- 🗆 🗶 🍸	X							人 血 🗟 🗟 🖂 🛩 🌘		4 All	▼ Se	arch		Q
# 🗏 NXT HAZ SLF	CRT ICL P	V CRAD	PTDR	PRG	CFG	Eng. Doc.	INS	PRT	Received Part #	Mfr. Part #	Received Mfr. Serial #			Q	Rece
1 📰 Insp	YES	PENDING	PENDING			NA	NO		BACB30NM3K18:81205	BACB30NM3K18					
2 🗉															
						4									•
iew File						R	ecord / l	Update	Inspection						
Specify Tech Records / Maint.	Info for compon	ents													
View Records															
			B			0			D						
		MOV6	Parts			Confirm Ins	spection		Reverse Ins	pection					
Record Additional Receipt Info															
cord Hazmat Compliance				Ur	load Do	ocuments				Maintain External St	ock Allocation				
anage Quarantined Parts				-											
View Documents															
w Ref. Document #				Viu	w Asco	ciated Doc. Attachm	ents								
						Carlos of the Academic									
Record Statistics															

Figure 2.39 Inspecting the parts

- 2. Enter the **Receipt #** in the **Receipt Info** group box. In the **Additional Details** group box, enter the following:
- 3. Use the **Receipt Category** drop-down list to select the category of the receipt document defined by the user.
- 4. Use the User Status drop-down list to select the user status of the receipt document defined by the user.
- 5. Enter **Remarks** pertaining to the receipt document.
- 6. Select the **Part Details** tab for recording the details of the part.
- 7. Select the Supplementary Info tab for recording the additional details of the receipt / part.
- 8. Select the Inspection Check List tab for recording the inspection check list of the part.
- 9. Select the Movement Details tab for recording details of the part movement.
- 10. Select the **Reports** tab for generating or printing report details of the part.
- 11. Select the **Move Parts** box to move / bin the parts automatically on Confirm Inspection.
- 12. Click the Confirm Inspection pushbutton to confirm the inspection of the part.
- To reverse inspection, retrieve the requisite record and select the Reverse Inspection pushbutton. In the Record Additional Receipt Info group box:
- Select the **Record Hazmat Compliance** link at the bottom of the page to record the Compliance details for Hazmat parts in the document.
- > Select the Upload Documents link at the bottom of the page to upload the documents for goods receipt.
- Select the Manage Quarantined Parts link to manage the quarantined parts of the receipt.

In the View Records group box:

Select the View Ref. Document # link at the bottom of the page to view the reference document.

Select the View Associated Doc. Attachments link at the bottom of the page to view the associated document attachments for goods receipt.

Record Part Details

1. Select the **Part Details** tab for recording the basic details of the part. *See Figure 2.39.*

Part	Detail	Supple	ementary	y Info	Inspec	ction C	heck	List Move	ement Deta	ils Re	ports										
					Displ	ay Opti	ion	All Line # - I	Pending for i	Inspecti	ion	•					Receipt Line #		•		
*	•	1 - 1/1	• •	+	- 0	8	T	7							, h 🗉 🗟 🛛 🛪 🕻	84		1 All	▼ Search		Q
#		NXT	HAZ	SLF	CRT	ICL	PV	CRAD	PTDR	PRG	CFG	Eng. Doc.	INS	PRT	Received Part #	Mfr. Par	t#	Received Mfr. Serial #		Q	Rece
1	1	Insp				YES		PENDING	PENDING			NA	NO		BACB30NM3K18:81205	BACB30	M3K18				
2	1																				
												4									•
View	File											Re	cord / l	Jpdate	Inspection						

Figure 2.39 Part Details tab in Inspect Parts page

- 2. Use the **Display Option** and **Receipt Line #** drop-down list boxes to retrieve the part details based on the values selected.
- 3. The **CRAD** displays the component removal assessment data for the part as 'Entered' or 'Pending'. On click of the hyperlink "Update Component Removal Assessment Data" page appears.
 - Note: This field appears only if the Receipt Type is 'Customer Goods Receipt'.
- 4. The **PTDR** displays the technical data requirements for the part as 'Entered' or 'Pending'. On click of the hyperlink "Record Part Technical Data" page appears.
 - > Note: This field appears only if the Receipt status is 'Received-Pending Inspection'.
- 5. Enter the Received Mfr. Serial #, Received Mfr. Lot # of the part.
- 6. Enter the Accepted Qty that is accepted by the inspector.
- 7. Use the **Condition** drop-down list box to select the condition of the received goods.
- 8. Use the **Change Type** drop-down list box to select the dissimilarity between issued and received parts. The drop- down list box displays the following: Part #, Part # & Serial # and Serial #.
- 9. Use the **Change Basis** drop-own list box to select the reason for dissimilarity between the issued and received part #and/or serial # details. The drop-down list box displays the following:
 - Not Applicable, if core return option for the repair order (reference document) is "No Change Allowed".
 - Modification, Exchange and Not Applicable, if core return option for the repair order (reference document) is not "No Change Allowed" and the RO type of the repair order is Normal.
 - Exchange and Not Applicable, if core return option for the repair order (reference document) is not "No Change Allowed" and the RO type of the repair order is Exchange.
- 10. Enter the **Operator #** of the airline.
- 11. Use the **Records Update** drop-down list box to select the status of the technical records update corresponding to the serial number being inspected.
- 12. Enter any **Comments** specified by the inspector.
- 13. Enter the **Quar. Qty** of parts quarantined by the inspector.
- 14. Use the **Reason for Quarantine** drop-down list box to select the reason for quarantine.
- 15. Enter Quarantine Comments pertaining to quarantine.
- 16. Use the Quarantine Status drop-down list box to select the user-defined status of quarantine.

- 17. Use the **Resolution Resp.?,** and **Quarantine Area** drop-down list boxes to select the resolution responsibility and area of quarantine.
- 18. Enter the Rejected Qty after inspection.
- 19. Use the **Reason for Rejection** drop-down list box to select the reason for rejecting the part.
- 20. Select Certificate Type and, enter Certificate #, Certificate Date, and Certificate Supplier # for the received part.
- 21. Enter the **Expiry Date** when the received part expires.
- 22. Use the **Shelf Life Check?** drop-down list box to select whether to enforce or override the shelf life check on the part based on the Expiry Date entered.
- 23. Select the **Deviated Part?** box to indicate that the part received is deviated from maintenance process it should have complied.
- 24. Enter any Deviation Comments pertaining to the deviated part.
- 25. Enter the **Inspected By**, the user who inspected the part and **Inspected date**.
- 26. Enter serial # of the received part in the Received Serial field.
- 27. Enter **Authorization #** for the received part from the customer/supplier/repair shop.
- 28. Enter Mfr. Date of the received part and the File Name contains details about the Part # Serial/lot combination.
- 29. Select a row and click on the View File link at the bottom of the tab to view the associated file content.
- 30. Click **Record/ Update Inspection** pushbutton to save the inspection details by the inspector for the parts received.

In the Specify Tech Records/ Maint. Info for components group box:

- Select the **Edit Component Record** link to modify the details of components that are already defined.
- Select the **Edit Component Maintenance Program** link to modify the component maintenance program.
- Select the Maintain Discrepancy Information link to edit the deferment details already specified for a work unit.
- Select the **Create Engineering Service Request** link to raise an ESR and confirm it.
- Select the **Review Records Update** link to update record update status of parts received against various reference documents.

In the View Records group box:

- Select the **View Part Program** link at the bottom of the page to view the part program.
- Select the **View Component Program** link at the bottom of the page to view the component program.
- Select the **View Part Notes** link at the bottom of the page to view the part notes.
- Select the Inquire Engineering Service Request Status link at the bottom of the page to view the ESR status

Record Supplementary Info

- 1. Select the **Supplementary Info** tab for recording user defined additional details for part level and document level.
- 2. Use the **Display Option** and **Part #** for which supplementary information needs to be recorded.
- 3. Enter the Supp. Entity Value used by the receiving clerk to enter values for the Supp. entities.
- 4. Click the Save pushbutton to save the supplementary information of the part.

Record Inspection Check List

- 1. Select the Inspection Check List tab for recording the inspection check list of the part.
- 2. Specify the **Display Option** and **Part #** to enter the details for which inspection check list information needs to be recorded.
- 3. Enter **Comments** entered by the inspector after verifying the part.

- 4. Enter the Avg Min. Value, Avg Max. Value, Avg Value and Qualitative Value assigned to the attribute of the part.
- 5. Select the Verified All box to select the Verified? checkbox in the multiline for all the received parts in multiline.
 - Note: If "Verified All" checkbox is checked, the "Verified?" field for all the records will be checked and inspection check list information will be saved at both part level and document level for the records.
- 6. Click the **Save** pushbutton to save the inspection check list information.

Record Movement Details

1. Select the **Movement Details** tab for recording the details of the part movement. *See Figure 2.40.*

Part Detai	ls Su	ppleme	entary 1	info Inspection Ch	eck List Movemer	nt Details Re	ports						
				Dis	olay Option All Line a	# - Moved	•		Rece	ipt Line #		•	
•	1	- 3/3	• •	+ - 🗆 %	🌣 🖉 🍸 🗡			人血同	🖹 🛛 × C 🛛 🐺 🕇	# 010 科 🧏 🛛 All	•	Search	Q
#		HAZ	MVD	Error Indicator	Message Center	Mvmt, Proc. Status	Received Part #	Mfr. Part #	Movement Type	Pending Qty	Move Qty	UOM	Move to Area
1			YES			1	0-0110-3-0655:36361	0-0110-3-0655	Allocation 🗸	0.00	1.00	EA	
2			YES				:35895	:358	Allocation 🗸	0.00	1.00	ea	
3			YES	Tr	acks the offli	ne	0-0101-3-0892:36361	0-0101-3-0892	Binning 🗸 🗸	0.00	1.00	EA	
4									Allocation 🗸				
					•								۱. E
Get Stor	rage In	ifo.											
				Simulate Allocatio	n			Move Parts					

Figure 2.40 Movement Details tab in Inspect Parts page

- 2. Use the **Display Option** and **Receipt Line #** drop-down list boxes to retrieve the part details based on the value selected.
- 3. Use the **Movement Type** drop-down list box to select the movement type of the part received.
- 4. Enter the **Move Qty** that is the total quantity to be moved.
- 5. Use the **Move to Area** drop-down list box to select the area where the part is to be moved.
- 6. Use the Area ID drop-down list box to specify the interim area.
- 7. Select the Stock Status of the part and Condition of the received goods respectively.
- 8. Enter the Warehouse #, Zone #, and Bin # of the warehouse where the part is stored.
- 9. Enter **Comments** if any specified for movement.
- 10. Enter the Moved By user who made the movement and the Moved Date when the line was moved.
- 11. Enter the Transfer to Warehouse # identifying the warehouse where the part is to be transferred.
- 12. Click the Get Storage Info. pushbutton to retrieve the warehouse, zone, bin information for parts to be received.
- 13. Click the **Simulate Allocation** pushbutton to allocate pending material requests, which is permitted only for certain movement types.
- 14. Click the **Move Parts** pushbutton to save and move the part to the specified movement type.

2.14.3 BINNING THE PARTS

1. Select the Bin Parts under Goods Inward business component. The Bin Parts page appears. See Figure 2.41.

★ 8	Bin	Parts	5										RAMO	0 OU-ramco role 🔻 🤉 🖨	⇔ ⇔	? 🗔
												C	ate Format mm-dd-y	yyy		
- Searc	h Crite	eria —			Pereiving	Location		- Peceiving Wareh	ouse #			_				
					Coloring Co	arch On Receipt Cat	0000/		ouse #			-				
					50	Receipt cal	egory	•				•				
								Get Parts								
Binnin	a Deta	ails														
		- 10/1	1456		× 🔅 🖉 🍸 🍸				الم		×	I de	III N ⅔ All	▼ Search		Q
#		PCT	HAZ	Receipt #	Error Indicator	Message Center	Mvmt. Proc. Status	Received Part #		Mfr. Part #	ζ	иом	Stock Status	To Stock Status		Condit
1				GI-008218-2013				0-0102-3-3380:36361		0-0102-3-3380		EA	Customer Owned	~		
2		-::-		GI-008218-2013				0292107960:F0228		0292107960		EA	Customer Owned	~		Service
3				GI-008247-2013				0-1:09058556		0-1:09058556		EA	Accepted	~		New
4				GI-008351-2013				0-0440-4-0015:36361		0-0440-4-0015		EA	Aveos Owned	v		New
5				GI-008372-2013				0CI3026:S3667		0CI3026	1.0	EA	Customer Owned	~		Unserv
6				GI-008373-2013				0CI3026:S3667		0CI3026	1.0	EA	Customer Owned	~		Unserv
7				GI-008375-2013				0CI3026:S3667		0CI3026	1.0	EA	Customer Owned	~		Unserv
8				GI-008404-2013				0-0440-4-0001:36361		123	1.0	EA	Aveos Owned	~		New
9				GI-008404-2013				0-0440-4-0001:36361		123	1.0	EA	Aveos Owned	v		New
10				GI-008441-2013				0-0440-4-0001:36361		123	1.0	EA	Accepted	*		New
						•										- F
Get S	orage	Info.														
				Save				Confirm								
Generate	rate Ro Part Ba	e <mark>ports</mark> - rcode La	abel			Genera	ate MMD Report									
Reco	bbA b	itional	Receipt	Info												
Record Ha	zmat C	omnlian	ce			Mainta	in External Stoc	k Allocation								

Figure 2.41 Binning the parts

- 2. Enter the Search Criteria and click the Get Parts pushbutton.
- 3. Select the **Stock Status** and enter the Warehouse #, Zone # and Bin #.
- 4. Click **Get Storage Info.** pushbutton to retrieve the warehouse, zone, bin information for the parts to be received.
- 5. Click the Save & Confirm pushbutton to save and confirm the bin part details.

To generate reports

- > Select the Generate Part Barcode Label link to generate bar code labels for parts selected in the multiline.
- Select the Generate MMD Report link to generate MMD report for the receipt.

To record additional information

- Select the **Record Hazmat Compliance** link to record the Compliance details for Hazmat parts in the document.
- Select the Maintain External Stock Allocation link to maintain external stock allocation details.

2.14.4 MANAGING QUARANTINED PARTS

- Select the Manage Quarantined Parts under Goods Inward business component. The Manage Quarantined Parts page appears. See Figure 2.42.
- 2. Enter the filter criteria and click the Get Details pushbutton to retrieve the search results in the multiline.
- 3. Enter the **Resolution Comments** given by the person or department acted on the quarantined part.



*		Manage Quaran	tined Parts									73 ē		? 🗟 🖪
	Sear	ch Criteria												
	Rece	ived At						eceint / Quaranti	ne Info					
								coupe / Quarante						
		Rec	eiving Location / Warehous	ie #		▼	·	Resolution Resp.		•				
			Received Date : From	/ То				Quarantine Info.	Quarantine Status	•	•			
	Displ	ay Option						Receipt Info.	Receipt #	•	T			
			Display Op	tion Quarantine	d Parts	-		Part Info.	Part #	•	T			
				Show Histor	y			Others	Ref. Doc. #	Ŧ	T			
							Get Details							
-	Sear	ch Results					Oet Details							
Ĭ.		10/26		-										0
44	1	1 - 10 / 20 • •		Tx				A	UXXEXC		All			þ
#		Part #	Mrr. Part #	Quar.Qty	UOM	Cust. PO #	Reason for Quar.	Qu	ar. Comments	Resoluti	on Comments	Quar	. Status	
1	1	0154085:04274	0154085	1.0	0 EA		DAMAGED	on	e unit is damaged	Cannot do	o anything, please scrap	Reso	lution provide	· · ·
2	1	0154DB5:04274	0154D85	1.0	0 EA		DAMAGED	on	e unit is damaged	Cannot do	o anything, please scrap	Reso	lution provide	1 🗸
3	1	unknown		1.0	UEA		WRONG-INFO					Pend	ing inspection	~
4	100	unknown	0.0440.4.0004	1.0	0 EA		WRONG-INFO					Pend	ing inspection	*
5	-	0-0440-4-0021:36	0-0440-4-0021	1.0	U EA		DAMAGED	tes	t			Pend	ing resolution	~
0		0-0440-4-0021:36	0-0440-4-0021	1.0	U EA		DAMAGED	tes	t			Pend	ing resolution	*
<i>'</i>		9995M14G06:0748		1.0	U EA		MISS-TIMES-CTCLES	sar				Pend	ing inspection	~
8		9995M14G06:0748		1.0	U EA		MISS-TIMES-CYCLES	sar			de auser aut	Pend	ing inspection	*
10		RDAX6739-54:544		1.0	0		TIME AND CYCLES			In proper	document	Close	eu ed	ž
							6 m m							
							Save							
	ecor	d Additional Receipt	Info											
Ξ.		Deserves												
_	лоаа	Documents												
-	iew	Records												
V	ew Pi	irchase Order				View Release Slip			View O	ustomer Order				
V	ew A	ssociated Doc. Attachme	ents			View Customer Records			View St	upplier Details				

Figure 2.42 Managing quarantined parts

- 4. Use the Quar. Status drop-down list box to select the quarantine status of the part.
- 5. Use the **Resolution Responsibility** drop-down list box to select the person or department who has to act on the quarantine.
- 6. Click the Save pushbutton to save the quarantine details

To proceed, carry out the following

▶ In the Record Additional Receipt Info group box, select the **Upload Documents** link to upload all associated documents attached to the quarantined part.

2.14.5 MANAGING DUTY FOR INBOUND SHIPMENTS

Parts imported/exported from a country are subject to Customs clearance process and attracts Customs Duty/Cess/any other Taxes. As per Indian regulations, the Customs process in managing Imports involves assessing the value of the Parts imported and filing a Bill of Entry, which is then approved. The Parts gets cleared only when the Duty/GST applicable for the imported goods is paid. Based on an organization's policy, the Duty/GST may or may not be added to Stock value. Capturing the Duty/GST paid and adding it to the value of the Goods Received can be performed using this activity.

 Select the Manage Duty for Inbound Shipments under Goods Inward business component. The Manage Duty for Inbound Shipments page appears. See Figure 2.42.

Manage Duty for Inbound Shipments								⊐¢		+	? 🗔
Oreate Edit/View	Duty Document #		Go								
- Duty Document Details											
Duty Document #	Document Date		Numbering	Туре 🗖	r			Status			
Ref. Document # 👂 PO-001224-2019	Bill of Entry # / Date	(***) ****	Addl. Ref. #	/ Date		1 <u>111</u>	Unde	er Bond	▼		
Category	User Status 🔍		ASN #	/ Date		1 m 1 1 1 1	,	ASN by		Ŧ	
Origin	Destination		Way Bill #	/ Date		1 m 1 1 1 m 1	Receipt cr	eated?			
Remarks											
Assessable Value Details Duty Details											
				a ta se t	1	li 📬 📈 All		•			Q
# 🗉 Order Line # Schedule Line # Part #	Part Description Order Qty	Qty already Recvd.	Pend. Qty	Shipment Qty	иом	Assessable Value	Currency	Remarks	Dut	v Docume	ent Lin
1				6.00		765.00					
2											
(F
		Save									
Confirm						Cancel					
View GR List for Ref. Doc. #											
- Record Statistics											
Created by					C	reated Date					
Last Modified by					Last M	odified Date					
Confirmed by					Cor	firmed Date					

Figure 2.42 Managing Duty for Inbound Shipments

- 2. Select one of the radio buttons **Create** or **Edit/View** to create or edit/view the duty document.
- 3. Enter the Duty Document details such as Ref. Document #, Document Date and Numbering Type.

In the Assessable Value Details tab,

4. Enter the **Shipment Qty** and the **Assessable Value** of the Duty Document.

In the Duty Details tab,

- 5. Specify the Duty Document Line # generated in the Assessable Value Details tab.
- 6. Enter the TCD #, Variant #, Taxable Amount and Tax Value fields.
- 7. Specify the **Pay to Supplier #** to whom the payment must be made.
- 8. Click the **Save** pushbutton to save the duty document details.
- 9. Click the **Confirm** pushbutton to confirm the Duty Document.
- 10. Click the **Cancel** pushbutton to cancel the Duty Document.

To proceed, carry out the following

Select the View GR List for Ref. Doc. # link to view the goods receipt list for the reference document.

ramco



2.15 CUSTOMER PARTS EXCHANGES

You can record the details of the problematic core part and initiate an exchange. Identify the sourcing part so as to satisfy the problematic core part and all related transactions and information with reference to the exchange order transaction that is recorded and tracked.

2.15.1 MANAGING EXCHANGE ORDER

- Select the Manage Customer Order under Customer Parts Exchanges business component. The Select Exchange Order page appears.
- 2. In the Search Criteria group box enter the filter criteria details like Exch. Order Info, Exch. Order Status, Initiating Doc. Info, Source Doc. Info, Core Part Info, Source Part Info, and Core Availability Status.
- 3. Click the Search pushbutton to retrieve the search results in the multiline.
- 4. Click the hyperlinked Exchange Order # and the Manage Exchange Order page appears. See Figure 2.43.

1	<u>}</u> > s	Stock	Management	> Cust	tomer Par	t Exchanges	> Manage	Exchange	Order	C	9													
7	٢ [) M	lanage Exch	ange	Order									1 2	3 4	4 5	• •	1 /1416		. 8	4	← '	? 🗆	ō 🖪
-	-Đ	chang	e Order Info –					Status Inf	0															
			Exchange Ord	er # EX	-000001-20	12			Ð	xch. Order Status Fresh							Core	Status Pendin	g					
			Exchange	Type Ex	change with	n Repair			Exch	Approval Status Require	d					Core A	vailability	Status Pendin	g					
			Exchange E	ntity To	p Assembly				Exch. Quote	e Approval Status						Exch	Request	Status Pendir	g					
			Initiate	d as Ad	vance Excha	ange																		
	Ini	tiatin	g Doc. Info	Sourci	ng Info	Exchange Pa	rt Info Ex	change Act	tivity Log															
	Init	iating	Ref. Doc. #	Customer	Order	▼ CO-0001	64-2012	PG	et Details															
		Ini	tiated by 👂 🛛	0000011						Initiated D	ate 02-01-2	012 05:05:00 PI	5		Reas	on For E	xch. A	dv.Exchange Re	quest	 Custo 	mer			
		Р	arent SWO #							Exch. M	٤ #					Rem	arks							
		Custo	omer Order # C	O-000164	+-2012					Custome	r# 400016				CL	ustomer N	lame Cu	stomer 10						
			Parent Part #							Parent Mfr. Seri	#				Par	ent Part E	Desc.							
	44	4	1 -1/1 >	н н	0	* • • •	T T.				<u>ь</u>		1 x C	4 9	100	N 14	All			r		-	Q	
	#		Core Part #	P	Mfr. Part	ι# ρ	Mfr. # 🔎	Exch. Q	ty	Core Availability Status			Assesse	d Cost (Bas	e Curr.)		Remarks	Ado	ditional D	Details			
	1		3957985115:F9	111	3957985	115	F9111		1.00	Pending														
	2																							
										4													•	
											Save													

Figure 2.43 Managing exchange order

To proceed further

- Select the Initiating Doc. Info tab to record the details of the initiating document.
- Select the **Sourcing Info** tab to modify the sourcing details of the core part.
- Select the **Exchange Part Info** tab to view the details of both the core and source part info for the exchange order.
- Select the **Exchange Activity Log** tab to view the details of the various transactions related to the exchange order.
- Enter any **Comments** in the **Other Info** group box pertaining to the exchange.
- Click the **Confirm** pushbutton to confirm the exchange order document.
- Click the **Cancel** pushbutton to cancel the exchange order document.
- Click the **Short Close** pushbutton to short close the exchange order document.
- Click the Force Close pushbutton to force close the exchange order document

Record Initiating Doc. Info

- 1. Select the Initiating Doc. Info tab to record the details of the initiating document. See Figure 2.40.
- 2. Enter the **Initiating Ref. Doc. #** and click the **Get Details** pushbutton to view the details.
- 3. Enter the Initiated By indicating the user who initiated exchange order and the Initiated Date of exchange order.
- 4. Use the **Reason for Exch.** drop-down list to select the reason for exchange.
- 5. Enter any Comments pertaining to the exchange order document.
- 6. Enter the **Core Part #**, **Mfr. Part #**, **a**nd **Mfr. #** for the core part.
- 7. Enter the Exch. Qty of core parts ready for exchange and Assessed Cost (Base Curr.) of the core part.
- 8. Select the Core Condition and Core Stock Status to specify the condition and stock status of the core parts.
- 9. Click the Save pushbutton to save the details of the core part that needs to be exchanged.

Record Sourcing Info

1. Select the Sourcing Info tab to modify the sourcing details of the core part. See Figure 2.44.

Init	ating	Doc. Info	Sourcing Info	Exchange Part Info	Exchange Activity Log									
			Core Part Line # 1-(3	957985115:F9111)	-	Total Q	ty From Inventory				Total Qty From Rep	air		
44	4	1 - 1 / 1	> > + 🗆 O	ST T.				⊁ ⊡ ⊽ X	2 🗎 × C	# #	IIA 010		•	Q
#		Exch. Core	Part #	Exch. Core Mfr. Se	rial #		Exch. Core Mfr. Lot #		Source Type		Ref. Doc. Type		Ref. Document # 🔎	
1	2	395798511	5:F9111						Repair	~	Shop Work Order	*	AWO-000001-2011	
2										*		~		
				4										F
							Save							
							View Shop Work Order							

Figure 2.44 Managing sourcing info

- 2. Use the **Sourcing Type** and **Ref.Doc. Type** drop-down list boxes to select the sourcing and type of reference document for the exchange.
- 3. Enter the **Ref. Document #** for the exchange.
- 4. Use the **Inv. Sourcing Strategy** drop-down list box to select the sourcing strategy that can either be "Specific Part" or "Any Part".
- 5. Enter the Source Qty and Exch. Source Part # to satisfy the exchange request.
- 6. Enter the Mfr. Part # and Mfr. # for the manufacturer of the part.
- 7. Enter the Exch. Source Mfr. Serial # and Exch. Source Mfr. Lot # that is initiated for exchange.
- 8. Use the Source Condition and Source Status drop-down list boxes to select the condition and status of the source parts respectively.
- 9. Enter any Sourcing Instructions pertaining to the sourcing parts
- 10. Enter the Source Serial # and Source Lot # of the source part.
- 11. Select the **Hard Swap**? box to indicate if the sourcing for the troubled core part is performed through a part in another shop work order.
- 12. Enter the Warehouse # from where the part is sourced to the customer.
- 13. Click the Save pushbutton to save details of the source part.
- 14. Select the View Shop Work Order link to view the shop work order.

2.15.2 INITIATING EXCHANGE / SWAPS

- Select the Initiate Exchange / Swaps under Customer Parts Exchanges business component. The Manage Exchange
 Order page appears. See Figure 2.45.
- 2. Select the **Initiating Doc. Info** tab for recording the details of the initiating document.
- 3. Select the Sourcing Info tab for recording the sourcing details of the core part.
- 4. Select the Exchange Part Info tab for viewing the details of the exchange part.
- 5. Select the **Exchange Activity Log** tab for viewing the log details of the exchange activity
- Select the Initiating Ref. Doc. # to initiate the reference document which can be "Material Request", "Repair Order" or "Shop Work Order" and enter the reference document number for the selected reference document in the Initiating Doc. Info tab.
- 7. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton to retrieve the initiating document information.

Manage Exchange Order									7\$		+	?	ā 🗖	
Exchange Order Info	s	atus Info												_
Exchange Order #			Exch. Order	r Status				Core Status						
Exchange Type		Exc	h. Approva	l Status			Cor	re Availability Status						
Exchange Entity		Exch. Quo	te Approva	l Status			E	Exch. Request Status						
Initiated as														
Initiating Doc. Info Sourcing Info	Exchange Part Info E	change Activity Log												
Initiating Ref. Doc. # Material Request	▼ DOC0000022016	P Get Details												
Initiated by 👂 00041383				Initiated Date	2016-20-04 15:25:21	111	Reason Fo	r Exch.		•				
Parent SWO # CWO-008869-2016				Exch. MR #				Remarks						
Customer Order # CO-007911-2016				Customer #	400007		Custom	er Name Customer 9	•					
Parent Part #			P	arent Mfr. Serial #			Parent Pa	art Desc.						_
(4) 4 1 - 1 / 1 → → + = □	5 0 T Tx				と言い	X 🖂 🗎 🛪 😋	# # 10	All		•			۶	2
# Core Part # P Mfr. Part :	# P Mfr. # P	Exch. Qty	UOM	Core Mfr. Serial #	۹.	Core Mfr. Lot # 🔎		Core Condition		Co	e Stock	Status		
1 WF337192:13520 WF337192	2 13520	141.00	EA							✓ Acc	epted			
2										*				
			4											
			•	Cours										
				Save										
4														Þ
- Other Info														
Comments														
Confirm	(Cancel			Short Close				Fo	rce Close				
+ Record Statistics														

Figure 2.45 Initiating Exchange / Swaps

- 8. Alternatively enter the **Initiated by** to indicate the employee code of the user who is authorized to initiate exchange order and specify the **Initiated Date** the date on which the exchange was initiated.
- 9. Select the **Reason for Exch.** to indicate the reason for exchange of the top assembly or sub assembly.
- 10. Alternatively enter the Mfr. Part # and press "Enter" key for the system to retrieve the Core Part # and Mfr. #.
- 11. Click the **Save** pushbutton to record details of the core part which needs to be exchanged.
- 12. Click the **Confirm** pushbutton to confirm the exchange order document.
- 13. Click the Cancel pushbutton to cancel the exchange order document.
- 14. Click the **Short Close** pushbutton to short close the exchange order document.
- 15. Click the Force Close pushbutton to force close the exchange order document.

3 STOCK MOVEMENT ADMINISTRATION

Distribution requirements often necessitate transfer of stock between warehouses. A stock transfer order can be raised at a location different from the dispatching location and the receipt location. For instance, stock transfer orders could also be raised at a centralized distribution planning location, for moving stock between warehouses at different locations.

The **Stock Transfer** business component enables the transfer of stock between warehouses and locations. For an unplanned requirement of material for execution of any activity, a stock transfer order can be created for drawing material from one of the stocking points (warehouse). The order is authorized and is moved to the dispatch location for further processing. A stock transfer receipt is generated once the stock is received in the receiving location.

Stock transfers are of two types, namely, Inter Warehouse Stock Transfer and Intra Warehouse Stock Transfer.

Stock Issue business component enables you to record the issuing of parts from the dispatching location/warehouse.

Stock Receipt business component enables you to receive material, which has been transferred from another location/warehouse.

3.1 RAISING ORDER FOR STOCK TRANSFER ACROSS STORAGE AREAS

The stock transfer is of two categories. They are:

- Intra-Warehouse: Stock transfer within a warehouse across zones or bins.
- Inter-Warehouse: Stock transfer between different warehouses within the same/different location.

3.1.1 DEFINING THE QUICK CODES

What are quick codes?

Quick Codes are user-defined values, used to categorize a set of details of identified behavior. These quick codes are later used in the process of retrieving or addressing the details by referring to the attached quick code.

For example, consider the details related to the transfer of a part. A reference to the transfer becomes fairly easy and manageable, if the transfer can be categorized as "Excess Material Transfer", "Normal Transfer" etc. These categories are called **Quick Codes**. These quick codes are typically useful in viewing summary details and report generation.

- 1. Select Create Quick Codes under Stock Transfer business component. The Create Quick Codes page appears.
 - See Figure 3.1.

*	<u> </u>	Create Quick Codes			= 그 루	□ + □	· ?	
	o	Qu	iick Code Type Transfer Category 🔻					
	Quick (0
44	4	1-1/1 > >> + D Q	Q T T,			•	1	Q
#		Quick Code	Description					
1		STK	Stock Available					
2								
				Create Quick Code				

Figure 3.1 Creating quick codes

- 2. Use the Quick Code Type drop-down list box to select the type of quick code to be created.
- 3. Enter unique quick codes for the selected type, in the **Quick Code** field.
- 4. Enter the **Description** for the quick code.
- 5. Click the Create Quick Codes pushbutton.
 - > Note: The system assigns the "Active" status to the quick codes entered in the multiline

3.1.2 SETTING OPTIONS FOR STOCK TRANSFER

1. Select Set Options under Stock Transfer business component. The Set Options page appears. See Figure 3.2.

\star 🗎 Set Options		= x	ē	₽ 4	- ?	ČØ K
December Details	Date Format yyyy-dd-mm					
- Parameter Detans	Inter WH Issue/Receipt Generation Mode - Within OU User Specified Inter WH Issue/Receipt Generation Mode - Across OU User Specified Allow multiple Receipts for a Stock Transfer Issue Yes V					
Default Numbering Type	For Automatic Stock Transfer AST 💌					
	Set Options					
Record Statistics	Last Modified by DMUSER Last Modified Date 2015-07-09					

Figure 3.2 Setting options for stock transfer

- Select the option for Inter WH Issue / Receipt Generation Mode Within OU as "Automatic" to automatically transfer the stock within the organizational unit, or select "Manual" for manual transfer. Select "User Specified" to have both the options available, while creating inter warehouse stock transfer.
- Select the option for Inter WH Issue Receipt Generation Mode Across OU as "Automatic" to automatically transfer the stock across the organizational unit, or select "Manual" for manual transfer. Select "User Specified" to have both the options available, while creating inter warehouse stock transfer.
- 4. Select the option for **Allow Multiple Receipts for a Stock Transfer Issue** as **Yes** to allow multiple receipts for a stock transfer issue. Otherwise, select **No.**
- 5. Enter the **For Automatic Stock Transfer** field to select the default numbering type for automatic stock transfer.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.

3.1.3 CREATING A STOCK TRANSFER

Creating inter warehouse stock transfer

- 1. Select **Create Inter Warehouse Stock Transfer** link under **Stock Transfer** business component. The Create Inter Warehouse Stock Transfer page appears. *See Figure 3.3.*
- 2. Use the **Numbering Type** drop down list box to select the numbering type based on which the stock transfer number is generated.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 3. Enter the **Need Date**, the date on which the stock is required.

97 | Stock Management

🗎 Create Inter	r Warehouse Stock Transfer					₽ ♦	- ?	lo K	:::
	Information								- 1
	Stock Transfer #	System generates this	Numbering Type	ST 🔻					
	Need Date 2016-	number on creating the	Status	Draft 💌					
	Transfer Category	stock transfer	Priority	Normal 💌					
	Transfer Date 2016-2	20-04	User Status	v					
	Part Type		Trigger Replenishment on Issue	Yes 🔻					
-Trading Partne	r Information								_
_	Trading Partner Type	Enter the stock transfer number an	d						
	Trading Partner # 9	click this pushbutton to copy detail	S Trading Partner Name						
Copy Details			Truing Further Name						_
	Conv Stock Transfer # 0 AST-0	00001-2011 Copy							
-Sourcing Inform	nation	Copy							_
-	From Stocking Point RAMC	0.011 💌	From Warehouse # 0	YVRHM					
	Station		, in the second se						
Stock Updation	Mode	Select Manual or Automation	to						_
0	Stock Indation Mode Manua	indicate the mode of updati	ng stock						
Reference Doct	iment Details		-						_
	Ref Document Type Materi	al Request	Ref Document #	MR-000007-2011					
	Ren Document Type	Get Details	Kei botanten #						
- Destination Inf	ormation								_
•	To Stocking Doint PAMC		Station						
	Default Te Weedeweed		Station						
	Default To Warehouse #	Click this pushbutton to ratrio	Warehouse Description						
Part Informatio	Default To WH - Zone #	Click this pushbutton to rether	Default To WH - Bin #	×					
- Part Informatio		the part details, if the reference							
44 4 1 -1/		document is material request		III All		•			<u>م</u>
# 🗉 Line #	Part # 🔎	Part Des	Stock Status		Qty.			4	00
1	1 25-70129-1:35895	DOCUMENT POUCH	Accented	~				4 00 F	•
2									~
				v	-			100	
	The emp	loyee who		v	•				
4	The emp initiated	loyee who the transfer		~					
- Initiator Detail	The emp initiated	loyee who the transfer		~					•
- Initiator Detaile	The emp initiated	loyee who the transfer	Emine tree	~					•
- Initiator Detaik	The empiritated	loyee who the transfer	Employee Name	~					*
- Initiator Details	The emp initiated Employee # P AGOR Work Phone #	loyee who the transfer	Employee Name	~					*
- Initiator Details	The empiritated s Employee # P AGOR Work Phone #	loyee who the transfer	Employee Name	~					*
- Initiator Details	Employee # P Work Phone # User Defined Detail 1	loyee who the transfer	Employee Name User Defined Detail 2	· · ·					•
- Initiator Details	Employee # P AGOR Work Phone # User Defined Detail 1 Reason for Stock Transfer	loyee who the transfer	Employee Name User Defined Detail 2						*
Initiator Details	Employee # P AGOR Work Phone # User Defined Detail 1 Reason for Stock Transfer Remarks Materi	loyee who the transfer	Employee Name User Defined Detail 2						*
- Initiator Details	Employee # P AGOR Work Phone # User Defined Detail 1 Reason for Stock Transfer Remarks File Name P	loyee who the transfer al Request Short Closed	Employee Name						•
- Initiator Details	Employee # P AGOR Work Phone # User Defined Detail 1 Reason for Stock Transfer Remarks Matter File Name P	al Request Short Closed	Employee Name User Defined Detail 2						*
- Initiator Details - Other Details - Attachments Edit Inter Warehouse	s Employee # P AGOR Work Phone # User Defined Detail 1 Reason for Stock Transfer Remarks Plater File Name P	Iloyee who the transfer al Request Short Closed View File Create Stock Tran Edit WH Zone / Bin Details	Employee Name User Defined Detail 2						•
	Employee # P AGOR Work Phone # User Defined Detail 1 Reason for Stock Transfer Remarks Mater File Name P	loyee who the transfer al Request Short Closed View File Create Stock Tran Edit WH Zone / Bin Details Edit References	Employee Name User Defined Detail 2	v					*
- Initiator Details - Other Details - Attachments Edit Inter Warehouse Authorize Inter Wareh	The emp initiated Employee # ₽ AGOR Work Phone # User Defined Detail 1 Reason for Stock Transfer Remarks Mater File Name ₽	Iloyee who the transfer al Request Short Closed View File Create Stock Tran Edit WH Zone / Bin Details Edit References	Employee Name User Defined Detail 2	v v					*
- Initiator Details - Other Details - Attachments Edit Inter Warehouse Authorize Inter Wareh View Associated Doc.	Employee # P AGOR Employee # P AGOR Work Phone # User Defined Detail 1 Reason for Stock Transfer Remarks Materi File Name P Stock Transfer Stock Transfer Materian	Noyee who the transfer al Request Short Closed View File Create Stock Tran Edit WH Zone / Bin Details Edit References	Employee Name User Defined Detail 2 sfer Edit Serial # / Lot # Upload Documents	v v					*

Figure 3.3 Creating inter warehouse stock transfer

4. Use the **Status** drop down list box to assign a status for the transfer, which could be "Fresh" (if all the mandatory details are complete) or "Draft" (if the mandatory details not completely entered).

- Note: The status of the stock transfer order can be changed from "Draft" to "Fresh" after furnishing the necessary details.
- 5. Select the **Priority**, which could be "Normal" or "AOG".
- 6. Enter the Transfer Category and User Status.
- 7. Enter the **Transfer Date** and **Part Type**, which could be "Raw Material", "Component", "Expendable", "Tool", "Consumable", "Miscellaneous" or "Kit".
- 8. Enter the Trading Partner Type and Trading Partner # in the Trading Partner Information group box.
 - Note: The trading partner type and trading partner number combination must be valid. This infers the following: 1) If the trading partner type is "Customer" the trading partner number must be a customer number. 2) If the trading partner type is "Supplier" the trading partner number must be a supplier number.

- 9. Enter the **Copy Stock Transfer #** in the **Copy Details** group box and click the **Copy** pushbutton if you wish to copy the details of the already existing stock transfer document.
- 10. Enter the From Stocking Point and From Warehouse # in the Sourcing Information group box.
 - Note: If working in the main base, you must specify an Active warehouse that is not currently offline as **From Warehouse**. Conversely, in a field base you must specify an Active warehouse associated with the offline area.
- 11. Enter the To Stocking Point in the Destination Information group box.
- 12. Select the **Stock Updation Mode** as "Manual" or "Automatic", to indicate if the transfer of stock from one organization unit / warehouse to another organization unit / warehouse should take place automatically or manually.
 - Note: The options listed in this field are dependent on the options set in the "Set Options" activity of the "Stock Transfer" business component. If the option is set as "User Specified", then the systems provides both the options "Manual" and "Automatic".
 - If "Automatic" is selected as the Stock Updation Mode, the login user must possess privileges as predefined for the warehouse specified in the "To Warehouse #" field.
- 13. In the Reference Document Details group box, enter the Ref. Document Type and Ref. Document #.
- 14. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton only if the reference document is material request, to retrieve the **Part Information** multiline details from the material request.
 - Note: Do not modify the "Part #", "Stock Status", "Preferred Condition", "To Warehouse #", "Substitute Part#" and the "Transfer Type" details that are retrieved from the material request document.
- 15. In the **Part Information** multiline, enter only the **Quantity** to be transferred if the reference document is material request.
- Enter the details of the parts such as the Part #, Stock Status, Quantity to be transferred in the Part Information multiline.
 - Note: If the reference document is "Material request", ensure that the quantity specified is equal to or lesser than the unallocated part quantity defined in the material request.
 - If the reference document is "Forecast", ensure that the quantity specified is equal to or lesser than the estimated part quantity defined for the pending work units in the "Aircraft Maintenance Planning" or "Component Maintenance Planning" or "Maintenance Task" business component.
- 17. Select the Preferred Condition of the part as "New", "Overhauled", "Serviceable" or "Unserviceable".
 - Note: The preferred condition must be specified for a part of type "Component" and the reference document is other than material request.
- 18. Enter the number identifying the warehouse where the transferred stock is received in the **To Warehouse #** field.
- 19. Enter the **Substitute Part #**, of the part that can be a substitute if the requested part is not available.
- 20. Select the **Transfer Type**, of the stock transfer document as "Specific" or "General" to indicate whether a specific "component" with a particular serial number is to be transferred, or no specification is mentioned.
 - Note: If the reference document is "Material Request", the system sets the transfer type as:
 - General, if the requirement type of the selected material request is set as "Normal".

- Specific, if the requirement type of the selected material request is set as "Specific", irrespective of whether the requested part is of type "Component".
- 21. Enter **Remarks** pertaining to the modification of the inter warehouse stock transfer.
- 22. Enter the details of the employee who initiates the stock transfer in the Initiator Details group box.
- 23. Enter additional information on the stock transfer in the **Other Details** group box.
- 24. Enter the **File Name** of the reference document that is associated to the stock transfer in the **Attachments** group box.
- 25. Click the **Create Stock Transfer** pushbutton to create the stock transfer with the specified details.
 - Note: The system creates a stock transfer order in the "Fresh" or "Draft" status, depending on whether all the mandatory details are entered or not.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the "Workflow Management" business component.
 - Note: The system checks if the Part Classification is allowed in the return warehouse, based on the Part Classification mapped to the warehouse in the "Storage Administration" business component.

You can proceed to associate the following additional information:

- Specify the warehouse zone and bin details for the stock transfer.
- Specify serial number and lot number details of the part specific to the zone and bin.
- > Specify serial and lot number details of the part, if the "From Warehouse" and "To Warehouse" are "Free".
- Specify the component serial and lot number to be transferred.
- Specify the shipping details of the transfer.
- Record reference document details.
- Upload documents/files associated with the inter-warehouse transfer into the common repository.

Specifying warehouse zone and bin details

- Note: You can enter the warehouse zone and bin details, only if the Transfer Type is "Specific". However, if the Transfer Type is not "Specific", you can launch this page when the "Stock Updation Mode" is "Manual" and the Part Type Control is "Serial/Lot Controlled".
- Select Edit WH Zone/Bin Details link in the Create Inter Warehouse Transfer page. The Edit WH Zone/Bin Details page appears. See Figure 3.4.



*		Edit WH	1 - 7	Zone / Bin Details								: 8	₽	+ '	? [¢ K
_	Stock	Transfor	Info	rmation.					Date Format mm-dd-	-						
	JUUCK	Transier	11110	Stock Transfer #	ST-001038-2016				From Warehouse # YULCS							
				From Stocking Point	RAMCO OU				To Stocking Point RAMC	0 00						
				Trading Partner Type					is storing i sint i sinte							
				Trading Partner #					Trading Partner Name							
				Line #	1 V Get Details				To Warehouse # 0123							
				Part #	08854-42:P6356				Part Control Type Serial	Controlled						
				Transfer Otv.	1.00	EA			Stock Status Accept	ted						
-	Storag	je Inform	atio	n												-
44	•	1 -1/	1)	• • + - 0 < o o	T T,		7	<u>In</u>	5 x & 8 × 4 + + m A	All		Ŧ			Q	
#	10	Line #		From WH - Zone # P	From WH-Bin #	To WH - Zone # 🔎	To WH-Bin # 🔎		Qty.							
1			1	G1	ACM_NEW_BI	01	1							1.00		
2																
173	Conv	ert Docume	ent S	tatus To Fresh												
_																
						Edit WH Zon	e / Bin Details									
Edit	Zone /	Bin wise Se	rial 4	# / Lot # Details	Auti	horize Inter Warehouse Stock Transfer										
-	Recor	d Statisti	cs —													-
				Created b	y DMUSER				Created Date 04-22-2	2016						
				Last Modified b	y DMUSER				Last Modified Date 04-22-2	1016						

Figure 3.4 Specifying zone and bin details in the warehouse

Specifying serial number and lot number details of the part specific to the zone and bin

You can enter the serial and lot numbers for the parts, which are serial number and/or lot number controlled and specific to the zone and bin details entered.

- Select Edit Zone/Bin wise Serial #/Lot # Details link in the Edit WH Zone/Bin Details page. The Edit Zone/Bin wise Serial #/Lot # Details page appears. See Figure 3.5.
- 2. Select the **Line #** of the stock transfer for which the serial and lot details must be entered. The system displays all the line numbers that are serial number and lot number controlled.
- 3. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton to retrieve the transfer details.

Eal	CZOHE/BIN WISE S	erial # / LOC # Details		
				Date Format mm-dd-yyyy
Stoc	k Transfer Information	1		
		Stock Transfer # ST-001038	-2016	Stock Status Accepted
		From Stocking Point RAMCO O	J	From Warehouse # YULCS
		To Stocking Point RAMCO O	J	To Warehouse # 0123
		Part # 08854-42:	P6356	Part Control Type Serial Controlled
		Trading Partner Type		
		Trading Partner #		Trading Partner Name
		Line # 1 🔻		Get Details
		From WH - Zone # G		From WH-Bin # ACM_NEW_BI
		To WH - Zone # 01		To WH-Bin # 1
		Transfer Qty. 1.00	EA	
Stor	age Information			
•	1 - 10 / 299 🕨 🕨	+ * • • T		L III X Z II X C II → III AII
E	Lot # D	Serial # 🔎	Qty.	Remarks
E	3	100-A1		1.00
E	3			
E	3			
E	3			
E	3			
E	3			
E	3			
E	3			
E				
E				
] Con	vert Document Status To F	Fresh		
				Edit Serial # / Lot # Details
thorize	Inter Warehouse Stock Tr	ansfer		
Reco	ord Statistics			
		Created by DMUSER		Created Date 04-22-2016
		Last Madified by DMUCED		Last Medified Data 04 33 3016

- 4. Enter the Lot #, Serial #, Quantity and Remarks fields in the Storage Information multiline.
- 5. Check the **Convert Document Status To Fresh** box, if you wish to change the status of the stock transfer document to "Fresh".
- 6. Click the Edit Serial # / Lot # Details pushbutton to store the details.
- 7. Use the **Line #** drop down list box to specify the line number attached to the requested part for specifying the zone and bin details. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton to get the part details and storage information.
- 8. Enter the From WH-Zone, From WH-Bin, To WH-Zone, To WH-Bin and the Quantity fields.
- 9. Check the **Convert Document Status To Fresh**, if you wish to change the status of the stock transfer document to "Fresh".
 - Note: If all the mandatory details are not entered the status of the document will not get updated as "Fresh" even when the Convert Document Status To Fresh box is checked.
- 10. Click Edit WH Zone / Bin Details pushbutton to record the zone and bin details attached to the stock transfer.

Specifying the serial and lot number details of the part

- Note: You can enter the serial and lot number details of the transferred part in the zone or the bin in the following situations; a) The Stock Updation Mode is "Manual", the Transfer Type is "Specific" and the Part Control Type of the transferred part is "Serial Controlled" and/or "Lot Controlled". b) The Stock Updation Mode is "Automatic", the Transfer Type is "Specific", the Part Control Type of the transferred part is "Serial Controlled" and the Part Control Type of the transferred part is "Serial Controlled" and Type of the transferred part is "Serial Controlled". b) The Stock Updation Mode is "Automatic", the Transfer Type is "Specific", the Part Control Type of the transferred part is "Serial Controlled" and the From and To warehouses are Free.
- Select the Edit Specific Serial #/Lot # Details link or Edit Serial #/ Lot # Details for Free Warehouses link in the Create Inter Warehouse Stock Transfer page based on the above said conditions. The Serial #/Lot # Details page appears. See Figure 3.6.
 - Note: You can invoke the Edit Specific Serial #/Lot # Details link only if the stock updation mode is "Manual", stock transfer type is "Specific" and the part type is component.
 - Note: You can invoke the Edit Serial #/ Lot # Details for Free Warehouses page only if the stock updation mode is "Automatic", and the "From Warehouse" and "To Warehouse" for any of the part is "Free".
- 2. Use the **Line #** drop down list box to specify the line number of the stock transfer which contains the part for which the serial and lot details must be entered.
 - Note: If the page is invoked through the "Edit Specific Serial # / Lot # Details" link, the system displays all the line numbers, with stock updation mode set as "Manual" and the stock transfer type set as "Specific" in the main page.
 - Note: If the page is invoked through the "Edit Serial # / Lot # Details for free Warehouses" link, the system displays all the serial and/or lot number controlled parts with stock updation mode set as "Automatic" and the "From Warehouse" and "To Warehouse" as "Free" in the main page.
- 3. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton to retrieve the transfer details.
- 4. Enter the Lot #, Manufacturer Lot #, Serial #, Quantity and Remarks fields in the Storage Information multiline.
- 5. Check the **Convert Document Status To Fresh**, if you wish to change the status of the stock transfer document to "Fresh.



6. Click the Edit Serial # / Lot # Details pushbutton to store the details.

📄 Edit Serial # / Lot # Details		Ramco Role - RAMCO OU 🖽 🖶 🖨 🗲 🤤	
Stock Transfer Information			
Stock Transfer #	ST-001015-2015	From Warehouse # MOBWH1	
From Stocking Point	RAMCO OU	To Stocking Point RAMCO OU	
Trading Partner Type	SUPPLIER		
Trading Partner #	00060	Trading Partner Name Supplier 6	
Line #	1 🔻 Get Details		
Part #	R2MOBLOTPART001	Part Control Type Lot Controlled	
Preferred Condition	New	To Warehouse # 0123	
Transfer Qty.	2.00 EA	Stock Status Supplier	
Storage Information		······································	
(4) 4 1 -1/1 → (+) + = □ ≤ ∅ ∅	T Tx		Q
# 🗉 Lot # 🔎 Manufacture	er Lot # 🔎 Serial # 🔎	Qty. Remarks	
1 🗇 LOT-007642-2015 SL1		4.00	
2			
Convert Document Status To Fresh			
		Edit Serial # / Lot # Details	
Authorize Inter Warehouse Stock Transfer			
Created b	by dmuser	Created Date 21-10-2015	J
Last Modified b	by dmuser	Last Modified Date 21-10-2015	

Figure 3.6 Specifying serial and lot number for parts

Recording reference document details

You can record the details of documents pertaining to the stock transfer.

- 1. Select the Edit References link in the Create Inter Warehouse Stock Transfer page. The Edit References page appears.
- 2. Use the **Reference Doc Type** drop down list box to select the type of reference document.
- 3. Enter **Document ID** and **File Name**, the name of the file containing the reference information.
- 4. Click the **Edit References** pushbutton to record the details.

3.2 AUTHORIZE STOCK TRANSFER ORDER

A stock transfer created in the "Fresh" status need to be authorized, to proceed with the actual movement of the stock.

3.2.1 AUTHORIZING OR CANCELING INTER WAREHOUSE STOCK TRANSFER

1. Select Authorize Inter Warehouse Stock Transfer under Stock Transfer business component. The Authorize

Inter Warehouse Stock Transfer page appears. See Figure 3.7.

★ 🗻 Authorize Inter Warehouse	Stock Transfer							= x	副れ	+	? 🗔
- Search Criteria											
Stock Transfer #			Transfer Category	•			User Status	T			
From Warehouse #			To Warehouse #				Part Type	T			
Trading Partner Type	T		Trading Partner #			Fro	m Stocking Point		r		
Ref. Document Type	•		Ref Document #			1	o Stocking Point		7		
Part #			Serial #								
			Search								
- Search Results			Search								
							A.II.		-		0
	0.1.101	5 5 1 5					All				
# Stock Transfer #	Created Date	From Stocking Po	vint	From Warehouse	#	To Stocking Point		To War	ehouse #		
1 ST-000011-2012	01-04-2012	RAMCO OU		WH-TESTING		RAMCO OU		YEGHM			
2 ST-000012-2012	01-04-2012	RAMCO OU		WH-TESTING		RAMCO OU		YEGHM			
3 ST-000039-2012	01-05-2012	RAMCO OU		WH-TESTING		RAMCO OU		YEGHM			
4 🖾 ST-000040-2012	01-05-2012	RAMCO OU		WH-TESTING		RAMCO OU		YEGHM			
5 🖾 ST-000041-2012				WH-TESTING		RAMCO OU		YEGHM			
6 ST-000042-2012	Click the hyperlin	ked stock		WH-TESTING		RAMCO OU		YEGHM			
7 🖾 ST-000043-2012	transfer number t	to modify the		WH-TESTING		RAMCO OU		YEGHM			
8 🖾 ST-000050-2012	details before aut	thorization		WH-TESTING		RAMCO OU		YEGHM			
9 🖾 ST-000051-2012		unonzation		WH-TESTING		RAMCO OU		YEGHM			
10 🖾 ST-000052-2012	01-07-2012	RAMCO OU		WH-TESTING		RAMCO OU		YEGHM			
	4		_) þ
			Authorize Stock Transfer	Cancel Stock Tr	ansfer						
View Stock Issue											

Figure 3.7 Authorizing a inter warehouse stock transfer

- 2. Enter **Search Criteria** and click **Search** pushbutton. The system retrieves all the stock transfer orders in the "Fresh" status.
- 3. Select the stock transfer order to be authorized, in the multiline.
- 4. Click the Authorize Stock Transfer pushbutton, to authorize the selected stock transfer(s).
 - Note: On clicking the Authorize Stock Transfer pushbutton, the status of the stock transfer document is updated as "Authorized" and the stock transfer issue document is created automatically in "Fresh" status, if the Updation Mode is "Manual".
 - Note: The status is changed to "Closed", if the Updation Mode is "Automatic" and the corresponding stock transfer issue and stock transfer receipt will be created and authorized automatically. The stock will also be updated in the stocking points and warehouses.
 - Note: The system checks if the Part Classification is allowed in the return warehouse, based on the Part Classification mapped to the warehouse in the "Storage Administration" business component.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the "Workflow Management" business component.
- 5. Click the **Cancel Stock Transfer** pushbutton to cancel the selected stock transfers. The system updates the status as "Cancelled".
 - A Note: You can cancel stock transfers that are in the "Fresh" status.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent as per the settings you have defined in the "Workflow Management" business component.

3.2.2 AUTHORIZING OR CANCELING INTRA WAREHOUSE STOCK TRANSFER

- Select Authorize Intra Warehouse Stock Transfer under Stock Transfer business component. The Authorize Intra Warehouse Stock Transfer page appears. See Figure 3.8.
- 2. Enter **Search Criteria** and click **Search** pushbutton. The system retrieves all the stock transfer orders in the "Fresh" status.
- 3. Select the stock transfer order to be authorized, in the multiline.
- 4. Click the Authorize Stock Transfer pushbutton, to authorize the selected stock transfer(s).
 - Note: The status of the stock transfer document is updated as "Authorized" and the movement of stock between the zones and bins is updated.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the "Workflow Management" business component.
- 5. Click the **Cancel Stock Transfer** pushbutton to cancel the selected stock transfers. The system updates the status as "Cancelled".
 - Note: You can cancel stock transfers that are in the "Fresh" status.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent as per the settings you have defined in the "Workflow Management" business component.

*		Authorize Intra	Warehouse Stock T	ransfer					≣ ≭	Ē	?	[0 K
	earch	Criteria					Date For	mat mm-dd-yyyy				_
			Stock Transfer	#			Warehou	se# 🔻				
			Transfer Categor	TY V			User St	atus 💌				
			Part	#			Part 1	уре 🔻				
			Trading Partner Typ	e 🛛 🔻			Trading Partn	er #				
						Search						
	earch	Results										
44	•	1 - 4 / 4 🕨 🕨	T Tx					HI III AII		v		Q
#		Stock Transfer #		Created Date	Warehouse #	Transfer Category	User Status	Trading Partner #				
1		ST-000986-2015		10-14-2015	10973							
2		ST-000996-2015		10-19-2015	0123							
3		ST-001003-2015		10-20-2015	0123							
4		ST-001034-2016		03-14-2016	0123							
		4										•
	_											_
						Authorize Stock Transfer	Cancel Transfer					
												_

Figure 3.8 Authorizing intra warehouse stock transfer

3.2.3 MANAGING INTRA WAREHOUSE STOCK TRANSFER

You can create and authorize intra warehouse stock transfers simultaneously. However, to achieve this, you must possess user rights for authorization of the intra-warehouse transaction. Alternatively, you may just choose to create stock transfers. You can transfer parts available in stock from one zone/bin to another zone/bin within the same warehouse. However, such transfer of parts can be carried out only in warehouses of type 'Normal'.

You can search and find unallocated quantities of parts that you wish to transfer within a warehouse and specify the destination zone and bin for the transferred parts.

The status of the intra warehouse stock transfer becomes 'Authorized', if you create and authorize the stock transfer transaction at the same time. If you choose to create the stock transaction alone, the status becomes 'Fresh'. To edit and authorize such stock transfers, you may use **Edit Intra-warehouse Stock Transfer** and **Authorize Intra-warehouse Stock Transfer** tasks.



Managing intra-warehouse stock transfer

1. Select the Manage Intra-warehouse Stock Transfer link from the Stock Transfer business component. The

Manage Intra-warehouse Stock Transfer page appears. See Figure 3.9.

*	D	Manage Intra Wa	arehouse	Stock Tr	ansfer											z	ē	¢	+	?	ō [
9	ear	h Parts																				
		Warehouse # 0	123	-			Zone #	‡ / Bin #				P	art # / [Descript	ion							
- /	ddl.	Search Criteria																				
_		Stock Status		Ŧ			Ad	dl. Part	Info Part Type	T	•		Trading	Partne	r #			•				
		Condition		•			Seri	ial / Lot	Info Serial #	v				Shelf Li	fe?			•				
		Show	w same parts	in Different	Zone # / Bin #		001							onen a								
		Egnor	r sume pures	monene	Lone # / Lon #																	
	arti	oculte							Search	J												
		- / ····												0.80			_	_	_		_	0
44	•	1 - 8 / 1389 • •	• + 0	T Tx				1			XXE	x, c	14 14	UNU	AII		_	T	_		_	Q
#		Part #	Zone #	Bin #	Serial #	Lot #	Qty	UOM	Stock Status	Transfer Qty.	1	To Zone #	ρ	To Bir	1# <i>P</i>	Remark	5	Trai	nsfer #		(Condi
1		:35895	01	1			1.00	EA	Aveos Owned													
2		0-00-21200-19927-1:	. 01	1		LOT-	10.0	QT	Aveos Owned												N	Jew
3		0-00-21200-19927-1:	. 01	1		LOT-	3.00	QT	Aveos Owned													lew
4		0-00-21200-19927-1:	. 01	1		LOT-	1.00	QT	Aveos Owned												N	lew
5		0-00-21200-19927-1:	. 01	1		LOT-	1.00	QT	Aveos Owned												N	lew
6		0-00-21200-19927-1:	. 01	1		LOT-	1.00	QT	Aveos Owned												N	lew
7		0-00-21200-19927-1:	. 01	1		LOT-	3.00	QT	Aveos Owned												N	lew
8		0-00-21200-19927-1:	. 01	1		LOT-	2.00	QT	Aveos Owned												N	lew
			4																			•
1	rans	fer Information																				
		Transfer Cat	tegory		•				UserStatus		•			R	ef. Docume	nt #						
		Reason for Tra	ansfer						Remarks						File Name	ρ						
					Create & Autho	rize Transfer	J			Create Transfer		E	dit Intra	WH Tra	ansfer VH Transfor							
												A	ucnoff26	and a	manster							
Maint	ain E	ternal Storage Allocation	n			Upload	Documer	its				Generate F	Part Ban	code La	bel							

Figure 3.9 Managing intra warehouse stock transfer

- 2. To search for those parts that you wish to transfer in the Search Parts group box, use the Warehouse # drop-down list box to select the warehouse for intra-warehouse stock transfer. *Mandatory*. The system lists all the "Active" warehouses of type "Normal" from the "Storage Administration" business component, which allow Intra-Warehouse Stock Transfer transaction. If you are working in the Main base, the drop-down list box displays those warehouses that are not currently offline. However, if you are working in a Field base, the drop-down list box displays those warehouses that are mapped to the offline area.
 - Note: The login user must have access rights for the warehouse that you select here to enable the transfer.
- 3. Specify the **Zone # / Bin #** in the warehouse from which parts must be transferred.
- 4. Specify the **Part # / Description** of the part that you wish to transfer to another zone/bin of the warehouse.
- 5. In the **Addl. Search Criteria** group box, you can provide more part attributes to search for parts that you wish to transfer within the warehouse.
- 6. Use the **Stock Status** drop-down list box to select the stock status of the par.
- 7. Use the **Addl. Part Info.** drop-down list box to select Part Type, Part category, Part Classification and Primary Part Group. Use the second drop-down list box to select the value of the part attribute.
- 8. Use the **Trading Partner #** drop-down list box to select the trading partner type. The drop-down list box displays the following: Supplier, Customer and Owned. Specify the trading partner # in the input box provided alongside.
- 9. Select the **Condition** of the part as follows: New, Overhauled, Phased Out, Serviceable and Unserviceable.
- 10. Use the **Serial/Lot Info.** drop-down list box to select the serial/lot attribute that you wish to provide for the search, like Serial #, Mfr. Serial #, Lot # and Mfr. Lot #. Specify the value of the attribute in the input box provided alongside.

- 11. Use the **Shelf Life?** drop-down list box to indicate whether part is shelf life-controlled or not. The drop-down list box displays Yes and No.
- 12. Select the **Show same parts in Different Zone #/ Bin #**check box to retrieve those parts that are available in more than one zone/bin of the specified warehouse. It is recommended that you do not specify any zone/bin and part #/ part description to retrieve only those parts that are found in multiple bins/zones.
- 13. Select the **Search** pushbutton to display parts that satisfy the search criteria in the **Part Results** multiline.
- 14. Specify for Trn. Qty, To Zone # and To Bin #the intra warehouse stock transfer.
- 15. In the **Transfer Information** group box, use the **Transfer Category** drop-down list box to select the category for the intra warehouse stock transfer.
- 16. Use the User Status drop-down list box to select the user status for the intra warehouse stock transfer.
- 17. Specify the **Ref. document #** and the **Reason for Transfer** for the stock transfer.
- 18. Enter the Remarks and the File Name associated with the stock transfer.
- 19. Select the part record in the multiline that you wish to transfer to another zone/bin in the warehouse.
- 20. To create stock transfer, select the Create Transfer pushbutton.
- 21. To create and authorize stock transfer, select the Create and Authorize Transfer pushbutton.

To proceed

- Select the Edit Intra WH Transfer link to modify details of the new intra warehouse transaction.
- Select the Authorize Intra WH Transfer link to authorize the new intra warehouse transaction.
- Select the Maintain External Stock Allocation link to specify storage information for customer-owned and supplier-owned parts.
- Select the **Upload Documents** link to upload documents to a common repository.

Entering warehouse zone and bin details for intra warehouse stock transfer

You can enter the warehouse zone and bin details for the intra warehouse stock transfer. You can specify the details such as the zone and bin from which the part is being transferred to the zone and bin which receives it.

1. Select the Edit WH Zone/Bin Details link in the Edit Intra Warehouse Stock Transfer page. The Edit WH Zone /

Bin Details page appears. See Figure 3.10.

	D	Edit	t WH Z	one	/ Bin Details					44 4	1 🕨	▶ 1 /1	티 그 루	₽ ← (
	-											Date For	mat mm-dd-yyyy		
	Stoc	k Fran	ister Int	ormat	Stock Transfer #	ST-000986-2015									
					Warehouse#	10073			Warehous	e Description	10073te	et			
					Trading Partner Type	10575			Walcious	e beschption	1007000				
					Trading Partner #				Trading P	Partner Name					
					Line #	1 Cet Details									
					Part #	1 845-1:5N982			Part	Control Type	None Co	ntrolled			
					Transfer Qty.	1.00	EA			Stock Status	Aveos Or	wned			
-	Stora	age In	formati	on —											
44		1 -	1/1)))	+-0+00	Τ Τ.		人 1			IIA 010		•		Q
#		Line	e #	From	n WH - Zone # 🔎	From WH-Bin #	To WH - Zone # 🔎	To WH-Bin # 🔎	Qty.						
1	E	3	1	01		01	ZONE 2	B1						1.00	
2	E	3													
_															
Convert Document Status To Fresh															
	Edit WH Zone / Bin Details														
Edi	Edit Serial # / Lot # Details														
	Reco	rd Sta	tistics												
					Created	by DMUSER			C	reated Date	10-14-201	15			
					Last Modified	Ye.			Last Mo	odified Date					

Figure 3.10 Entering the warehouse zone and bin details

Ramco Role - RAMCO OU 😕 🖶 🔁 🗲 🖓 🗔 🖪

- 2. Select the Line # of the part involved in the intra warehouse stock transfer for updating the zone and bin details and click the Get Details pushbutton.
- 3. Enter the storage information such as From WH-Zone #, From WH-Bin #, To WH-Zone #, To WH-Bin # and the Quantity in the Storage Information multiline.
- 4. Check the box Convert Document Status To Fresh.
 - 🔌 Note: The status of the document gets converted to "Fresh" only if all the mandatory details are entered.
- 5. Click the Edit WH Zone / Bin Details pushbutton to update zone and bin details.

Entering the serial number and lot number details of the part

You can specify the serial number and lot number details of the part, which are serial number and/or lot number controlled.

1. Select the Edit Serial # /Lot # Details link in the Edit WH Zone / Bin Details page. The Edit Serial # / Lot #

★ 📄 Edit Serial # / Lot # Details

Details page appears. See Figure 3.11

Stock Transfer #	ST-001086-2017	Stock Status Accepted									
Warehouse#	0123	Warehouse Description Toronto Warehouse									
Part #	0-0150-3-0446:36361	Part Control Type Lot Controlled									
Trading Partner Type											
Trading Partner #		Trading Partner Name									
Line #	1 🔻 Get Details										
From WH - Zone #	01	From WH-Bin # 1									
To WH - Zone #	01	To WH-Bin # 2									
Transfer Qty.	1.00	EA									
Storage Information											
	C T T	人加固式反自义 € 単 = Ⅲ 14 × 41 ▼ ●									
# Lot # P Manufacture	r Lot # 🔎 Serial # 🔎	Oty. Remarks									
1 C LOT-008646-2017 LOT001		1.00									
2											
		Ţ									
		Д									
Convert Document Status To Fresh											
Authorize Intra Warehouse Stock Transfer	Generate Part Barcode Label										
Record Statistics											
Created b	/ DMUSER	Created Date 18-08-2017									
Last Modified by	Y	Last Modified Date									

Figure 3.11 Entering warehouse serial and lot details

- 2. Select the Line # of the part for which you wish to update the serial and lot number details and click the Get Details pushbutton.
- 3. Enter the Lot #, Manufacturer Lot #, Serial # and the Quantity in the Storage Information multiline.
- 4. Check the box Convert Document Status To Fresh, if you wish to update the status of the document to "Fresh".
- 5. Click the Edit Serial # / Lot # Details pushbutton to update the serial and lot number details of the part.

3.3 ISSUING STOCK FROM THE WAREHOUSE

You can issue stock based on a stock transfer order selected. This issue of stock is termed as Stock Transfer Issue. Stock Transfer Issue is applicable only for the inter warehouse stock transfer.

3.3.1 CREATING A STOCK ISSUE BASED ON A STOCK TRANSFER

You can select a stock transfer based on which the stock issue is created. The stock transfer document acts as a reference document for creating the stock issue.

1. Select Create Stock Transfer Issue under Stock Issue business component. The Select Stock Transfer

Document page appears. See Figure 3.12.

* 🗎 :	Select Stock Transfer Document							: 8	₽	(? [ō .
					Date Format	mm-dd-уууу						
Scard	Stock Transfer Requesting Locati Sourcing Warehou From Need Da Part Ty Trading Partner Ty	#	1	Search	Status Destination Location Transfer Category To Need Date Part # Trading Partner #	v						
44	1 - 2 / 2 					II All		Ŧ			\$	С
# 🛛	Stock Transfer #	Status	Need Date	Requesting Location			Sourcing	Wareho	use			
1 🗉	ST-001014-2015	Authorized	10-21-2015	RAMCO OU			MOBWH					
2 🖾	ST-001019-2015	Partially Issued	10-27-2015	RAMCO OU			0123					
	4										•	
Create Issue	a											_

Figure 3.12 Selecting a stock transfer document to create a stock issue

- 2. Enter the Search Criteria to search for a stock transfer document and click the Search pushbutton.
- 3. Click the hyperlinked stock transfer number in the multiline, to generate the stock issue. The **Create Issue** page appears. *See Figure 3.13.*


\star 🗎 Create Is	sue				44 4 1	1 2 🕨 👐 2	/2 🗐 💢	∎ ≓ ← ? ⊡ ⊾ ⊡
	1							
Reference Docum	Issue # Issue Category Warehouse # 0123 went Information	System generates the number on creating the issue	Issue Date 04-22-20 User Status 💌 Description Toronto V	016 🗰 Warehouse		Numbe	status Stock	▼ Transfer Issue
Rei	Document Type Stock Transfer		Ref Document # ST-001019	9-2015		Requesti	ng Location RAMCO	000
Trac	ling Partner Type Customer	Т	rading Partner # 400007			Trading Pa	rtner Name Custon	ner 9
Des Additional Search	tination Location RAMCO OU					Ir	ndicates tha	t the issue is
_	Part # P1		Task #			a	"Stock Trar	nsfer" issue
- Part Information			occoctan					
<pre>44 4 1 - 1 / 1</pre>		T T			∃ x4 C I	HAII III		•
# 🗆 Requested	Part # Requested	d Part Description	Issue Part # 🔎	Issue Qty.	Txn UOM 🔎	Stock Status	Remarks	Hold Comments
1 🖾 P1	yftjhtdrt		P1	1.00	EA	Customer Owned	*	
2							*	
Get Substitute P	art as the Issued Part			4				,
Cthes Datails								
- other betails	Issue To 🖇				Emp	oloyee Name		
	User Defined Detail -	1			User Defin	ed Detail - 2		
	Remark	5				Soloct this lin	k to	
- Attachments	File Name 🖇	D View File			0	confirm the st	tock	
			Create Issue			ranster issue		
Edit Storage Information		Edit Issue			Confirm			
Record Hazmat Complian	ice	Generate MMD Report			General	e Part Barcode Label		
Inquire Stock Availability	,	Inquire Stock Availability	of Substitute Parts					

Figure 3.13 Creating stock issue

Refer to the topic "Issuing material" in **Chapter 2/ Stock Disbursal Management** for further details on recording stock issue.

3.3.2 CONFIRMING OR CANCELING THE STOCK TRANSFER ISSUE

You can confirm the stock transfer issue. You can confirm the issue document only if it is in the "Fresh" status. You can also cancel the documents that are already created. The system confirms or cancels the issue documents and updates the stock levels for the part in the "Stock Maintenance" business component.

On confirmation of the issue, the system updates the status of the "Stock Transfer Issue" reference document as "Partially Issued" if only a part of the requested quantity is issued, or as "Closed" if all the requested quantity is issued. For further details on confirming or canceling issues, refer to **Chapter 2 Stock Movement Administration**.

3.4 RECEIVING TRANSFERRED STOCK

Parts received into the warehouse through stock transfers from other warehouses, are recorded in this business activity. Stock Transfer Receipt is applicable only for the inter warehouse stock transfer.

You can receive the stock from a source warehouse and issue it to the destination warehouse. You can receive the transferred stock from a warehouse, which could be in the same location or different location.

3.4.1 RECORDING STOCK TRANSFER RECEIPTS

You can use the **Record Stock Transfer Receipt** page, if you wish to create the stock transfer receipt and confirm the stock transfer receipt details using the same page.

- Select Record Stock Transfer Receipt under Stock Receipt business component. The Record Stock Transfer Receipt page appears. See Figure 3.14.
- 2. Enter the **Stock Transfer Issue #** based on which the stock transfer receipt must be created and click the "Get Details" pushbutton to retrieve the details of the stock transfer issue.
- 3. Use the **Numbering Type** drop-down list box to select the numbering type for generating the stock transfer receipt document number.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 4. Enter the Receipt Date.
- 5. Use the Receipt Warehouse # drop-down list box to select the warehouse in which the parts are to be received. If you are working in the Main base, the system lists all Active warehouses defined in the Storage Administration business component for the Transfer Receipt transaction, which are not currently offline. However, if you are working in a Field base, the drop-down list box displays warehouses that are mapped to the offline area. The system displays the "To Warehouse" specified in the stock transfer order based on which the selected stock transfer issue was created, as the receipt warehouse. If there are more than one "To Warehouse #" specified in the reference stock transfer, then the stock transfer issue part number -stock transfer order number Line # combination will be considered to identify the receipt warehouse.
- 6. Select the User Status and the Receipt Category.
- 7. Specify the **WH Zone #** and the **Bin #** details for the receipt part.
- 8. Enter the quantity of the parts received in the warehouse, in the **Qty** field.
- 9. Select the checkbox Quarantined? to indicate that the part must be quarantined.
- 10. Use the **Reason for Quarantine** drop-down list box to select the reason for quarantine as defined when the part was quarantined.
- 11. Select the Quarantine Status, Resolution Resp,? and Quarantine Area.
- 12. Specify the date and time during which the stock transfer receipt was created, in the **Received Date & Time** field.
- 13. Click the Record Transfer Receipt pushbutton, to create the stock transfer receipt document.
 - A Note: The system updates the status of the stock receipt document as "Fresh".
 - This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent as per the settings you have defined in the "Workflow Management" business component.
 - So For none-controlled parts with ownership set to "Customer" or "Supplier", the system ensures the following:

a) The specified warehouse is mapped to the trading partner as an exclusive storage category in the "Maintain External Stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the type of the warehouse is "Free".

b) The warehouse-zone combination is mapped to the trading partner as an exclusive storage category inthe "Maintain External Stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the type of the warehouse is "Normal" and the type of the zone is "Free".

c) The warehouse-zone-bin combination is mapped to the trading partner as an exclusive storage category in the "Maintain External Stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the warehouse and the zone are of type "Normal" and the bin is specified.

Note: For serial number-controlled, lot number-controlled, or both serial number-controlled and lot number- controlled parts with ownership set to "Customer" or "Supplier", the system ensures the following:

a) The specified warehouse is mapped to the trading partner as exclusive or shared storage category in the "Maintain External stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the type of the warehouse is "Free".

b) The warehouse-zone combination is mapped to the trading partner as exclusive or shared storage category in the "Maintain External stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the type of the warehouse is "Normal" and the type of the zone is "Free".

c) The warehouse-zone-bin combination is mapped to the trading partner as exclusive or shared storage category in the "Maintain External stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the warehouse and the zone are of type "Normal" and the bin is specified.

Record Stock Transf	er Receip	pt									± ∢	F 1
Search Criteria												
	Stock Tra	nsfer Issue # 🔎 STI-000047	-2012	Get details								
Receipt Information	Reference	Document & Additional Deta	ils		,							
- Stock Receipt Informatio	n											
Transfer R	eceipt #				Status		Numberi	ng Type SRC 🔻				
Receipt Wareh	ouse #	YULCSREC 🔻		Receipt	Date 2018-01-04	1	Re	ceived By DMUSER				
Receipt C	ategory	V		User	Status		Costi	ng Usage			,	
Supplementa	y Info.?			Parts Quara	itined?			Remarks				
- Trading Partner Informat	tion											
Trading Partr	ner Type C	New Display Manufacture	field er Lot # is a	added ding Par	tner # 400420		Trading Part	ner Name Customer 30				
Defa	ult Zone			D	efault Bin 💌							
44 4 1 -2/2 🕨	• •				7		22 C I = II	All	•			Q
# 🗉 Line # PRT	#	Manufacturer Lot #	Quarantined?	Reason for Quarantine	Quarantine Comments	Quarantine Status	Resolution Resp.?	Resolution Comments	Quarantin	e Area		Serial
1 🗉 1				~		~	•		Quarantin	ie	~	
2 🗉 2	-	GI-000295-2012/1		*		~	*		Quarantin	e	*	
3				×		¥	~		Quarantin	e	*	
	<		_		1							>
Attachments		File Name Suppler	nk to man mentary ir	age the nformation								
Rec	ord Trans	fer Receipt			onfirm Transfer Receipt			Cancel Transfer R	eceipt			
Record Material Loss Record Inspection Details Manage Part Serial MOD Details			Mana Edit F	ige Supplementary Informati References	on		Record Hazmat Compliance Upload Documents					
View Associated Doc. Attachments			Gene	rate Part Barcode Label			View Part File					

Figure 3.14 Recording stock transfer receipts

- 14. Click the **Confirm Transfer Receipt** pushbutton, to confirm the stock transfer receipt document.
 - Note: The system updates the status of the receipt document as "Confirmed".
 - The system updates the receipt details in inventory, and stores the login user ID and the server date along with the confirmation details.
 - When the Stock Transfer receipt is confirmed with Quarantined parts and if the Option Setting 'Automatic creation of Stock Transfer Receipt for Quarantined Parts' is set as '1' in the "Set Inventory Process Parameters" activity of the "Logistics Common Master" business component, the system creates a new receipt for the Quarantined Parts in 'Fresh' Status.

To proceed

- > Select the Record Material Loss link to record the material loss details.
- Select the Manage Supplementary Information link to record supplementary Information for stock transfer receipt.
- > Select the Edit References link to enter the references pertaining to the stock transfer receipt.
- Select the **Record Hazmat Compliance** link to record HAZMAT compliance information for the HAZMAT parts in the receipt.
- Select the **Record Inspection Details** link to record the inspection information for unplanned receipt.
- Select the Upload Documents link to upload documents/files associated with the stock transfer receipt into the common repository.
- Select the View Associated Doc. Attachments link to view documents/files associated with the stock transfer receipt from the common repository.
- Select the View Part File link to view the image of the part selected.

Managing the Supplementary Information for the stock transfer Receipt

This page allows you to record and manage the supplementary information for the stock transfer receipt while receiving the stock transferred from a warehouse that could be in the same location or at different location.

1. Select the Manage Supplementary Information link in the Record Stock Transfer Receipt page. The Manage

Supplementary Information page appears. See Figure 3.15.

	Manage Supple	mentary Inf	ormation									± ← '	2 🖬 🛛
	Re	f. Doc # SRC-00	00940-2017		Ref. D	юс. Туре				Ref. Doc Status	resh		
	Displa	y option Part L	evel 💌			Part # 25-7	0129-1:358 💌)isplay Serial#/Lot	#	
44 4	1 -1/1 → →	+ - 0 %	4 T Tx				A			II AII	•		Q
# 🗉	Part #	Serial #	Lot #	Supplementary Entity	Description	Mandatory	Supp. Entity Value	Remarks	Manufacturer Serial #	Manufacturer Lot #	Part Description	Created b	y Date
1 🗉	25-70129-1:35895		LOT-000005-2011	part	part12	No				test-end-inv-10	DOCUMENT	DMUSER/I	Dec 27 2017
2 🗉													
		4											•
						Savo							

Figure 3.15 Managing the Supplementary Information

- 2. Select the **Display Option** to display the supplementary Information which could be "Document Level", "Part Level" or "All".
- 3. Select the **Part #** for which the supplementary information is to be recorded.
- 4. Check the box Display Serial #/Lot # to display the supplementary information at serial #/ Lot # level.

- 5. The **Supp. Entity Value** field is used by the receiving clerk to enter values for the Supp. Entities listed down in the multiline.
- 6. Click the **Save** pushbutton to record the supplementary information for the stock transfer receipt.

3.4.2 CONFIRMING OR CANCELING STOCK TRANSFER RECEIPTS

You can confirm or cancel the stock transfer receipt. You can confirm or cancel only those receipts that are in the "Fresh" status. After confirmation or cancellation, the status of the receipt is updated as "Confirmed" or "Cancelled". Inventory postings are made on confirmation of the receipt.

1. Select Confirm Stock Transfer Receipt under Stock Receipt business component. The Authorize Stock

Transfer Receipt page appears. See Figure 3.15.

*	D	Confirm Stock Trai	sfer Receipt					≭ ≣	₽ ←	? 🗔	ŀ
	earcl	Criteria					Date Format m	m-dd-yyyy			
0			Transfer Receipt #			Stock Transfer #					
			Issue #			Receipt Warehouse #	•				
			Receipt Category	•		liser Status	•				
			Dart #			Part Time					
			Trading Dartner Tune	-		Trading Dathers #					
			Trading Partier Type		Count	Traung Partner #					
_	eard	Results			Search						
	curci									-	
44	4	1 - 10 / 17 🕨 👐	T Tx					•		ρ	
#		Transfer Receipt #	Sto	ock Transfer #	Issue #	Receipt Category	Trading Partner Type		Trading	j Partnei	
1		SRC-000862-2014	ST-	000847-2014	STI-002306-2014						
2		SRC-000868-2015	AST	T-000002-2011	STI-000002-2011						
3		SRC-000879-2015	ST-	000017-2012	STI-000018-2012						
4		SRC-000880-2015	AST	T-000002-2011	STI-000002-2011						
5		SRC-000881-2015	AST	T-000002-2011	STI-000002-2011						
6		SRC-000882-2015	ST-	000009-2012	STI-000013-2012						
7		SRC-000883-2015	ST-	000014-2012	STI-000015-2012						
8		SRC-000884-2015	ST-	000007-2011	STI-000010-2011						
9		SRC-000885-2015	ST-	000007-2011	STI-000010-2011						
10		SRC-000886-2015	ST-	000007-2011	STI-000010-2011						
		4									
			C	Confirm Stock Transfer Receipt		Cancel Stock Transfer Recei	pt				
Edit S	tock Ti	ransfer Receipt		Record Ha	zmat Compliance	Record Inspection D	Details				
View	Suppli	er Details		View Cust	omer Records						

Figure 3.15 Confirming or canceling stock transfer receipt

- 2. Enter the Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton, to retrieve the stock transfer receipts.
- 3. Select the receipt to be confirmed or cancelled, in the multiline.
- 4. Click the **Confirm Stock Transfer Receipt** pushbutton to confirm the selected receipt. The status of the stock transfer receipt is updated as "Confirmed" and stock details are updated.
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the "Workflow Management" business component.
 - When the Stock Transfer receipt is confirmed with Quarantined parts and if the Option Setting 'Automatic creation of Stock Transfer Receipt for Quarantined Parts' is set as '1' in the "Set Inventory Process Parameters" activity of the "Logistics Common Master" business component, the system creates a new receipt for the Quarantined Parts in 'Fresh' Status.
- 5. Click the **Cancel Stock Transfer Receipt** pushbutton to cancel the stock transfer receipt. The status of the document is updated as "Cancelled".
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent as per the settings you have defined in the "Workflow Management" business component.

3.5 SHORT CLOSING INTER WAREHOUSE STOCK TRANSFER

Short closing a inter warehouse stock transfer enables you to stop further issues against the document if the stock requirement is no more felt. You can short close the stock transfer partially or in full. For example, when 20 window panes are to be transferred from one location to another, only 14 are available and transferred, and when remaining 6 are not required, the transaction can be short closed.

- Note: You can short close only those stock transfer documents which are in authorized or partially issued status and for which the stock updation is "Manual".
- 1. Select Short Close Inter Warehouse Stock Transfer under Stock Transfer business component. The Short Close Inter Warehouse Stock Transfer page appears. *See Figure 3.16.*

*	Ì	Short Close Inter War	ehouse Stock Transfer								? 🗔 🕻
	ard	h Criteria									
		Stock Transfer #			Transfer Category	V		Status		Ŧ	
		From Warehouse #			To Warehouse #	Click here to	search for	User Status	Ŧ		
		Part Type	T		Trading Partner Type	 stock transfer 	orders T	rading Partner #			
		Part #			From Stocking Point		Т	To Stocking Point	-		
— -s	ard	h Results			Search						
44		1 - 10 / 213 🕨 🕨 +	O O O T T				×	All	Ŧ		Q
#		Stock Transfer #	Created Date	Status	From Stocking Point	From Warehouse #	To Stocking Point		To Warehouse #		Trans
1		ST-000141-2012	01-20-2012	Authorized	RAMCO OU	WH-TESTING	RAMCO OU		YYZCS		
2		ST-000142-2012	01-20-2012	Authorized	RAMCO OU	WH-TESTING	RAMCO OU		YYZCS		
3		ST-000184-2012	01-30-2012	Authorized	RAMCO OU	WH-TESTING	RAMCO OU		YYZCS		
4		ST-000185-2012	01-30-2012	Authorized	RAMCO OU	WH-TESTING	RAMCO OU		YYZCS		
5		ST-000186-2012	01-30-2012	Authorized	RAMCO OU	WH-TESTING	RAMCO OU		YYZCS		
6		ST-000189-2012	01-30-2012	Authorized	RAMCO OU	WH-TESTING	RAMCO OU		YYZCS		
7		ST-000193-2012	01-30-2012	Authorized	RAMCO OU	WH-TESTING	RAMCO OU		YYZCS		
8		ST-000195-2012	01-30-2012	Authorized	RAMCO OU	WH-TESTING	RAMCO OU		YYZCS		
9		ST-000196-2012	01-30-2012	Authorized	RAMCO OU	WH-TESTING	RAMCO OU		YYZCS		
10		ST-000197-2012	01-30-2012	Authorized	RAMCO OU	WH-TESTING	RAMCO OU		YYZCS		
			4								÷
					Short Close Stock	Transfer					

Figure 3.16 Short closing inter warehouse stock transfer

- 2. Enter the Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton.
- 3. Select the stock transfer order to be short closed, in the multiline.
- 4. Click the Short Close Stock Transfer pushbutton to short close the selected stock transfer orders.
 - Note: The system changes the status of the stock transfer to "Short Closed", and prevents any further issue on the stock transfer.

3.6 MANAGING TAX FOR INVENTORY TRANSACTIONS

In order to manage the GST framework for Inter-State Stock Transfers under Indian GST, this activity "Manage Tax for Inventory Transactions" is added in the "Stock Maintenance" Business Component. This activity enables the following features:

- Tax (GST) can be applied for stock transfers Issue and Receipt.
- Auto inheritance of Tax in Stock Transfer Issue from Manage Sales tax rules.
- Auto inheritance of Tax in Stock Transfer Receipt from Manage Purchase Tax Rules.
- 'Tax region from' (Issue Warehouse location) and 'Tax region to' (Receipt Warehouse location), in addition to Part group are used to apply the applicable GST from the above tax rules.
- Ability to review and adjust tax applied for stock transfer Issue/ Receipt.
- Tax can be also manually provided by the user.
- 1. Select Manage Tax for Inventory Transactions under Stock Maintenance business component. The Manage

Tax for Inventory Transactions page appears. See Figure 3.17.

D)	4ana	ge Tax	c for Inventory	Transactions												7\$		ţ	+	?	5
De	ocum	ent Deta	nils																		
			Document Type St	ock Transfer Issue	r		Doc	ument # STI-00	2441-2017		Get	View Document									
		Do	cument Status Confi	rmed			Tax App	olicability Sales				Doc. Amor	unt 0.00	CAD							
		R	ef. Doc. Type Stock	Transfer Order			Ref	. Doc. # ST-0009	08-2017			Total Tax Amo	unt	CAD							
- Ta	x De	tails																			_
44	4	1 - 1 /	1 🕨 🗰 🕂 –	0 % T Tx							⊾ <u>∎</u> 5 x		e # # III	All			v				Q
#		Line #	Tax Applied On ?	Line # / Part #		Quantity	UOM	Tax # 🔎	Tax Variant # 🔎	Taxab	le Amount	Tax Rate	Tax Amount	Currency		Remarks			Mfr. P.	art #	
1			Line#/Part# 🗸	·	~	5.00		WHT@SER	WHT@SER	·	5,666.00	4.00		CAD	•						
2			~		•									CAD	*						
						<														>	
			Compute					Sav	eCo	onfirm				F	Print Ta	ax invoice					
- R	ecord	statics		Created by									Created Date								
				Last Modified by								Las	Modified Date								

Figure 3.17 Managing Tax for Inventory Transactions

- In the Document Details group box, select the Document Type as 'Stock Transfer Issue' or 'Stock Transfer Receipt', enter the Document # and click the Get pushbutton to retrieve and display the details of the documents.
- 3. In the **Tax Details** multiline, use the **Tax Applied On?** drop-down list box to specify whether the tax is applied on "Document" and "Part".
- 4. Select the Line #/ Part # to which the tax is incurred. The system lists all the Part # that are available in the selected document.
- 5. Enter the Quantity, Tax #, Tax Variant #, Taxable Amount and Tax Rate fields.
- 6. Enter the **Remarks** field.
- 7. Click the **Compute** pushbutton to compute the Tax Amount.
- 8. 1Click the Save pushbutton to save the records if the tax details are modified.
- 9. Click the **Confirm** pushbutton to update the Total tax Amount with the sum of total tax amount of all the saved records in the multiline.

To proceed further,

• Select the **Print Tax Invoice** link to print the Tax Invoice.

4KIT MANAGEMENT

An aircraft is made up of innumerable parts or components. Each and every part or component has a pre-designated position and level at which it is attached to the aircraft. Parts can be of the following types: Raw Material, Expendable, Component, Tool, Miscellaneous, Consumable and Kit. A part of type kit is called a kit part. A kit part comprises multiple pieces though it is a single entity like parts of other types. This trait of a kit part necessitates additional tasks, such as building, breaking and re-building for its maintenance. These tasks required exclusively for kit parts are facilitated by the Kit Management process.

The Kit Management process facilitates warehouse clerks in building, breaking and re-building of tool kits. Tool kits are essentially parts of type "Kit". A tool kit is a collection of parts/tools. It consists of requisite number of specific parts. Prior to building kits, it is mandatory to record the following in the Part Administration component:

- Part main information
- Kit composition definition.

Here is a brief on the important activities of the Kit Management component.

- Building kit parts: This activity involves the allocation of constituent parts towards creation of a kit part. The allocation of specific quantities of constituent parts is determined by the definition recorded in the Maintain Kit Composition task of the Part Administration process. The kit on completion is move to stock for issue towards maintenance.
- Breaking kit parts: This involves removal of specific number of constituent parts from a kit part. These break away parts are issued to other critical maintenance tasks, such as AOG.
- Re-building kit parts: You rebuild a kit part to restore it after it was broken up previously. When re-building a kit part, you allocate the required constituent parts to the kit part.
- ► Inquiring parts in warehouses: You can make inquiries in a specific warehouse to determine the number of kits that can be built on the basis of the availability of constituent parts in the warehouse.

4.1 BUILDING KIT PARTS

The kit building process enables warehouse clerks to build/rebuild kits.

In this sub-process, you define those parts and their numbers that constitute the kit. You must indicate whether alternate parts of constituent parts can be used to build the kit. You must also specify the operations that can be performed on the kit part: build, rebuild or break. Note that you can build the kit only if the Build operation is allowed on the kit.

You can build a kit part in two ways: completely or partially. You can build a kit part completely by allocating the required quantities of constituent parts to the kit part as indicated by the composition definition. You build an incomplete kit part;

1) when you do not allocate required quantities of constituent parts and/or 2) when you do not allocate all the constituent parts to the kit part.

After a kit part is built, it is moves to stock to be issued for maintenance tasks.

You build kits using a Kit Build transaction, which is identified by its kit build #. The creation of a kit build transaction document initiates the kit building process. You may create one or more kits using a kit build document. A kit build document is deemed complete only when creation of all the kit parts in the document is complete.

Creating a kit part involves the following stages:

- Creation of a kit: In this stage, you create a kit build document. You specify the constituent parts and their quantities required for the part serial # using the kit build document. You also specify the placement details of the new kit parts and the picking strategy for the constituent parts of a kit part. The kit build document is allotted a unique number by the system on creation.
- **Confirmation of a kit part** : To allocate constituent parts for a kit part, you must confirm the kit part. The system automatically generates stock issues for each of the kit parts on confirmation.
- **Completion of the kit build**: In this last stage of kit building, the system automatically confirms stock issue and stock return for the new kit part. This indicates that the new kit part has been created and moved to stock.
- **Cancel kit part**: You may also cancel a previously created kit part using this sub process.

4.1.1 BUILDING/RE-BUILDING TOOL KIT

- 1. Select the **Build Kit** link under **Kit Management** business component. The **Build Kit** page appears. *See Figure 4.1*.
 - Note: To build a kit part, the Build option for the part must be flagged in the Maintain Kit Composition activity of the Part Administration component.

In the Kit Details group box,

- 2. Enter additional details related to the kit build transaction in the Reference Details field.
- 3. Use the Kit Category drop-down list box to select the category of the kit part you want to build. The drop-down list box displays the categories defined under Category For "Build Kit" in the Create Common Category activity of the Logistics Common Master business component.
- 4. Use the **User Status** drop-down list box to select the user status of the kit. The drop-down list displays the user statuses defined for the document type "Build/Break Kit" in the Logistics Common Masters component.
- 5. The code and name of the employee who requested for the kit in the **Requested by** field.
- 6. The code and name of the employee who assembled the kit in the Kitted by field.
 - Note: To build a kit part, the Build option for the part must be flagged in the Maintain Kit Composition activity of the Part Administration component.

119 | Stock Management



Figure 4.1 Building kit parts

In the Kit Details group box,

- 7. Enter additional details related to the kit build transaction in the **Reference Details** field.
- 8. Use the **Kit Category** drop-down list box to select the category of the kit part. The drop-down list box displays all the quick codes defined under the "Build/Break Kit" quick code type in the Logistics Common Masters component.
- 9. Use the **User Status** drop-down list box to select the user status of the kit. The drop-down list displays the user statuses defined for the document type "Build/Break Kit" in the Logistics Common Masters component.
- 10. The code and name of the employee who requested for the kit in the **Requested by** field.
- 11. The code and name of the employee who assembled the kit in the **Kitted by f**ield.

In the Warehouse & Part Details group box.

- 12. The placement warehouse for the kit parts in the Warehouse# field, Mandatory.
- 13. Use the **Kit Ownership** drop-down list box to select the ownership of the kit part. The drop-down list box displays: Internal and Customer.
- 14. The **Ownership** of the kit part. This field is mandatory, if the owner of the kit is a customer.
- 15. The customer #, who is the owner of the kit part in the **Ownership #** field.
- 16. The **Kit Part #** of the kit, *Mandatory*.

- 17. The number of kit parts you wish to build in the Kit Qty field.
- 18. The Mfr. Part # and Mfr. # of the kit part.
- 19. Use Stock Status the drop-down list box to select the stock status of the kit, Mandatory.
- 20. Use the Condition drop-down list box to select the operational condition of the kit. The drop-down list box displays: New, Overhauled, Serviceable and Unserviceable.
- 21. Use the Constituent Stock Status drop-down list box to select the status of the constituent parts that must be

picked for the kit. The drop-down list box displays: Any Stock Status and Kit Stock Status. Select,

- Any Stock Status, to indicate that parts with any of the stock statuses mapped to the ownership of the kit can be allocated for the kit.
- Kit Stock Status, to indicate that parts with stock status the same as the kit must be allocated for the kit.
- 22. Use the Constituent Part Condition drop-down list box to select the condition of the constituent parts that must

be picked for the kit. The drop-down list box displays: Any Condition and Kit Condition. Select,

- Any Condition, to indicate that parts with any of the conditions mapped to the ownership of the kit can be allocated for the kit.
- Kit Condition, to indicate that parts with condition the same as the kit must be allocated for the kit.
- 23. The period during which all the constituent parts of the kit part are valid for use in the Min. Expected Shelf Life field.
- 24. Click the **Check Feasibility** pushbutton to know the number of kits that can be built with the stock available in the inventory.
- 25. Select Kit Details tab to record details of kit
- 26. Select Kit Constituent Details tab to record details of kit constituent parts.
- 27. In the **Other Information** group box, reasons for the cancellation of the kit in the **Remarks** field. This field is mandatory only if you want to cancel the kit building process.

In the Additional Options group box.

- 28. Select the **Allocate Parts** check box, if you want the system to automatically allocate constituents to the kit part based on the pre-defined picking strategy for constituents. (The picking strategy for parts is defined as part of Planning definition in the Part Administration component.) However, if the picking strategy for a constituent part is set to "Manual", the system allocates the required quantities of constituent parts to the kit part on the basis of FIFO strategy.
- 29. Select the **Allow Incomplete Kit?** check box to create an incomplete kit. This means a kit can be created even if one or more of the constituents are allocated in less than requisite quantities.
 - Note: To disallow building of incomplete kits, do not select the "Allow Incomplete Kit".

Building/re-building kit parts

30. Click the **Build Kit** pushbutton.

Confirming kit parts

- 31. Select a kit serial # in the Kit Details tab.
- 32. Click the Confirm Allocation pushbutton.

Completing kit parts

33. Click the **Complete Kit Build** pushbutton.

To proceed

- Select **Inquire Kit Feasibility** link to view deficit quantities of constituent parts for kit parts. You can also generate material requests for scarce parts.
- Select **Record Inspection Details** link, to record inspection details for a kit part.
- Select **Record Hazmat Compliance** link to record Hazmat compliance details for a kit part.
- Select Upload Documents link to upload kit part-related documents to the system.
- Select Generate Kit Constituent Report link, to generate report on constituent parts for kits.
- Select Generate MMD Report link, to generate Material Movement document for the kit parts

Recording kit details

1. Select the Kit Details tab. See Figure 4.2.

	ät I	Deta	ils Kit Constituent Details	S											
-	-De	efau	It Details												
				Zone # 👂							Bin # 👂				
-	-Ki	t De	tails												
4			1 -1/1 > >> + -	0 × o c T	T _x						# 10 All		T	J	Q
#			Mfr. Serial #	Mfr. Lot #	Zone # 🔎	Bin # 🔎	Remarks	Serial #	Lot #	Inspection Status	Line Status	Line #			
1			111		G	D_G_CAG		111						1	
2															
				Click	to retriev	ve stora	nde detail	s							
				CIICK			ige actui	5							
			Cat Starsas Dataile	of kit	part in t	ne mul	tiline								
			Get Storage Details												

Figure 4.2 Recording kit details

Note: If the kit operation is "Rebuild", the Kit Details tab page is displayed in a disabled state. (This indicates you cannot input any values in the tab page.)

In the Kit Details multiline.

- 2. Enter the placement **Zone #** and **Bin #** in the warehouse of the kit part.
- 3. Enter the Mfr. Serial # and Mfr. Lot # of the kit part.
- 4. Click the **Get Storage Details** pushbutton to retrieve bin and zone details for the kit part as defined in the Part Administration component.

Recording kit constituent details

This tab page enables you to enter details of constituent parts of the kit serial #. The system uses these details to source, allocate, and issue constituent parts towards the creation of the kit part # serial #. However, if you have selected the "Allocate Parts" check box, you may visit this tab page only after you have clicked the "Create Kit" pushbutton. You can then see details of constituent parts allocated to the kit part automatically by the system.

1. Select the Kit Constituent Details tab. See Figure 4.3.



) – K i	it Co	Mfr. Se nstituent Details	rial # 111 🔻		L	Line Status						Display Option	Incomplete Consti	tuents	
- -		1 - 8 / 8 🕨 👐	+ 0 0 0 T T.				71		1 224	e #	÷ 10	All	•		
ŧ		BOM Part #	Constituent Part # 🔎	Quantity	Stock UOM	Stock Status		Condition	Se	rial # 🔎	1	1fr. Serial #	Lot # 🔎	Mfr. Lot #	
		113N2813-1:81205-1	113N2813-1:81205-1 KIT				~	New	¥						
		171-L1 LOT KIT	171-L1 LOT KIT				~	New	*						
		171-N1 TEST	171-N1 TEST				~	New	¥						
		3-12:M59071113 TES	3-12:M59071113 TEST				~	New	*						
		3-12LBS:4373A123	5:4373A123 TEST				~	New	*						
		KITPARTO TECT	-	_			~	New	*						
		KITPARTO The	Bill of Material part # for	the			~	New	*						
		KITPART0					*	New	*						
		cons	alluent part as specified	in the			~	New	*						
		kit p	art definition.												

Figure 4.3 Recording kit constituent details

In the Kit Serial Information group box,

 Use the Mfr. Serial # drop-down list box to select the serial # of the kit for which you are to record constituent details. The drop-down list box displays all the numbers available in the Mfr. Serial # column in the Kit Details multiline of the Kit Details tab

In the Kit Constituent Details multiline, specify the following details:

- 3. The Constituent Part # of the kit. The constituent part # must be the same as the BOM part #, if "Alternate Allowed?" set to "No" as defined in the Maintain Kit Composition" activity in the Part Administration" component. However, if "Alternate Allowed?" is "Yes", the constituent part # must a valid alternate of the BOM part#.
- 4. The **Quantity** of the constituent part in the kit. The quantity you specify must be greater than 0.
- 5. The Stock Status and Condition of the constituent part.
- 6. The Serial # and Mfr. Serial # of the constituent part.
- 7. The Lot # and Mfr. Serial # of the constituent part.
- 8. The zone# and Bin# of the warehouse from where the constituent parts are issued for creation of the kit serial #.
- 9. The Mfr. Constituent Part # and Mfr. # of the constituent part.
- 10. The Expiry Date of the constituent part.
- 11. The **BOM Part Description** as available in the **Maintain Kit Composition** activity.
- 12. The **Constituent Part Description** and **Part Control Type** of the constituent part, such as Lot Controlled, Serial Controlled or None.

4.2 BREAKING KIT PART

The Break kit sub process enables warehouse clerks to break parts. Normally, you break a kit part for the following reasons:

- Unable to acquire requisite constituent parts
- Shelf life expired for at least one of the constituent part serial / lot as on current date.
- Tasks for components of the kit part overdue for execution (Next Schedule Date for the task prior or equal to the current date).
- The condition of one or more constituent part serial/lot is "Unserviceable".
- Urgent requirement of constituent parts for maintenance, such as AOG.
- Constituent parts do not match the BOM Part # or its alternate (based on alternate option at the BOM Part # level) in the kit.

Breaking of a kit part involves taking away quantities of constituent parts known as break quantity from a kit part and returning them to a specific zone/bin in the warehouse.

The process of breaking a kit part (serial #) is associated with a Break Kit transaction and involves the following steps:

- Breaking the kit: The status of the transaction is set to "Fresh".
- Confirming the kit break: The status of the transaction is set to "Confirmed".

You can also cancel breakup of the kit part that exists in any of the above-listed statuses.

- 1. Select the **Break Kit** link in **Select Kit** page. The **Break Kit** page appears. *See Figure 4.4*. In the **Kit Information** group box,
- Use the Kit Category drop-down list box to select the category of the kit part you want to break. The drop-down list box displays the categories defined under Category For "Break Kit" in the Create Common Category activity of the Logistics Common Master business component.
- Use the User Status drop-down list box to select the user status of the kit. The drop-down list displays all "Active" user statuses defined for the document type "Build / Break Kit" in the Logistics Common Masters component.
- 4. Enter additional details on the kit part in the Reference Details field.
- 5. Enter the employee code and name of the person who requested for the breakup of the kit in the Requested by field.

In the Kit Constituent Details multiline,

- 6. The quantity of the constituent part that must be removed from the kit part in the **Break Quantity** field.
- 7. The **Placement Zone #** and **Bin #** in the warehouse where the break quantity of the constituent part is stored.
- 8. Use the **Replenishment MR** drop-down list box to select the mode of generating material request for replenishment of requisite constituent part. The drop-down list box displays the following: "Automatic" and "Manual". By default, this field displays the value as defined in the Set Inventory Process Parameters in the Logistics Common Masters component.

						_						
*	Break Kit						44 4 1 2	2 3 4	5 + +	3 /7 📰 🗆		← ? ि ⊑
-	Kit Information			_			-					
		Kit Break # BRK-000049-	2016 T	he kit l	break # to identify			Status	Fresh			
		Kit Category	th	e hres	k transaction			User Status	•			
		Reference Details		C DICC			Rea	uested by P				
	Kit Part Info											
—		Warehouse # YULCS	Ba	in Main wa	rehouse		Z	one # / Bin #	G		D G CAGE F	
		Kit Part # KIT ST R	KI	T ST R				Ownership			Internal	
		Serial # / Lot # 111					Mfr. Serial	# / Mfr. Lot #	111			
		Stock Status Accented	The kit r	art vo	u want to break			Condition	New			
	- Kit Constituent Details	Stock Status Acceptua		art yo				condición				
4	< 1 - 4 / 4 ▶ ₩	O O T T				_			III All		v	Q
#	BOM Part #	Constituent Part #	Quantity	UOM	Break Quantity		Placement Zone # 🔎	Bin # 🔎	Remarks	Repleni	shment MR?	
1	04689:P2783	04689:P2783	1.00	EA		1.00	G	D G CAG		Manual		*
2	04689:P2783	04689:P2783	1.00	EA						Manual		*
3	04689:P2783	04689:P2783	1.00	EA						Manual		*
4	171-L1 LOT KIT	171-L1 LOT KIT	1.00	EA						Manual		*
	Click to retrieve											
	nlacement deta	ils for										
	the break quant											
	constituents in t	ine										
	multiline		•									•
l '		Get Storage Info										
_												
	Other Information											
		Remarks										
		Cancellation Comments										
- 1												
	Break all Parts											
	Bre	zak Kit			Confirm Break					Cancel Break		
Uple	oad Documents	Select the check	View Associa	ited Doc. A	Attachments		Gener	ate Kit Constit	uent Report			
Gen	ierate MMD Report	box to breakup all										
_	Deseral Chatistics	constituents of the										
	Record Statistics	kit part										
		Kit part						Created Date	04-25-2016	11:22:57		
		Last Modified by DMUSER					Last I	Modified Date	04-25-2016	11:22:57		

Figure 4.4 Breaking kits

 Select the Get Storage Information pushbutton to retrieve placement details of constituent parts in the Kit Constituent Details multiline. The multiline displays the placement details of constituent parts as defined in the planning information of the Part Administration component.

In the **Other Information** group box.

- 10. Additional information on the breakup of the kit part in the **Remarks** field.
- 11. Reasons for canceling the breakup of the kit part in the **Cancellation Comments field**. Cancellation comments are mandatory only if you want to cancel breakup of the kit.
- 12. Select the Break all Parts check box to indicate all constituents of the kit part must be broken up.
 - Note: The system processes only those constituent parts for which break quantity is greater than Zero and placement zone/bin is not specified. However, if the "Break all Parts" check box is selected, it sets the break quantity of all the constituents to the quantity that is required for creation of the kit part.

Breaking kit

13. Select the Break Kit pushbutton.

Confirming kit break

14. Select the **Confirm Break** pushbutton.

Canceling kit break

15. Select the Cancel Break pushbutton.



4.3 RE-BUILDING KIT

A kit part is normally re-built, If it was not completely built or if it was earlier broken down. As part of re-building you allocate required quantities of constituent parts to the kit part.

Similar to building a kit part, rebuilding involves the following tasks:

- Allocating constituent parts to the kit part
- Confirming allocation of constituent parts
- Complete building of the kit part

For details on the procedure for re-building of kit parts, see Building/re-building tool kit.

4.4 INQUIRING FEASIBLE QUANTITY OF KITS IN A WAREHOUSE

Warehouse clerks can find out the number of kits that could be built in a warehouse on the basis of the available constituent parts.

You can specify those attributes of the constituent parts that the system must pick up for building the kit parts. You can choose stock status, condition and minimum shelf life of those constituent parts that must be included in the kit parts.

The system computes the number of kits that could be built in the following way:

- Ascertains the total required quantity of each of the constituent parts for all kits
- Ascertains the free quantity of each of the constituent parts existing with specific attributes in the warehouse.
- In the event of any shortage of constituent parts in the warehouse, the system checks whether alternates are allowed for the kit as defined in the "Maintain Kit Composition" activity of the Part Administration activity. If alternates are allowed for the kit, the system takes into consideration those quantities of 1) constituent parts with the alternate stock status and/or 2) direct alternate parts that are required to overcome the shortfall.
- Thus, the number of feasible kits will be equal to the number of kits for which all the constituent parts (including alternates, if allowed) are available in the requisite quantities in the warehouse.
- 1. Select the Inquire Stock availability to Kit link under the Kit Management business component. The Inquire Stock availability to Kit page appears. *See Figure 4.5*.

★ 🗎 Inquire Stock availability to Kit		= x	: = ☆ ← ? ⊡ ⊑
Kit Information			
Warehouse # 👂 0123	Part # 🔎 10973KIT01 View Kit Composition	Reqd. No. of Kits 3.00	EA
Ownership # 👂	Ownership Internal 💌	Stock Status Accepted	v
Condition New 🔻			
Picking Options - Constituent Parts	The warehouse where you		
Stock Status Any Stock Status	want to build the kit part	Min. expected Shelf Life	Days
	Get Details		
Kit Feasibility			
No of Kits feasible			
Kit Constituent Details	The # of kits that can be built using the		
	constituent parts available in the warehouse		- 0
44 4 1 - 3 / 3 P PP T T _N	the Australia Oty Shartaga Oty Altage	X X III V + H III All	Mire Davids # Mire
# Part # Part Description Required	3 00 0.00 3.00	0.00 EA Evpendable	rui.rait # rui
2 0973FEB02 10973FEB02	3.00 0.00 3.00	0.00 EA Expendable	
3 10973FEB03 10973FEB03	3.00 0.00 3.00	0.00 EA Expendable	
1			•
Create Material Request			

Figure 4.5 Finding availability of kits

- 2. In the Kit Information group box, specify the Warehouse # in which you want to know the number of kits that can be assembled with the currently available constituent parts. *Mandatory*. Further, enter the following:
- 3. Use the **Ownership** drop-down list box to select the type of ownership of the kit part The drop-down list box displays the following: Customer and Internal.
- 4. The Part # of the kit part of which you want to find the availability in the warehouse, Mandatory.
- 5. Specify the require number of kits to be built in the **Reqd. No. of Kits field.**
- 6. Use the **Stock Status** drop-down list box to select the stock status of the requisite kit part, Mandatory.
- 7. Use the Condition drop-down list box to select the condition of the requisite kit part. The drop-down list box displays the following: New, Serviceable and Overhauled.

In the **Picking Options – Constituent Parts** group box, enter the requisite attributes of constituent parts of the kit parts.

- 8. Use the **Constituent Stock Status** drop-down list to select the requisite stock status of constituents of the kit **part.** The drop-down list box displays the following: Any Stock Status and Kit Stock Status.
- 9. Use the **Constituent Part Condition** drop-down list box to select the condition of the requisite kit part. The drop- down list box displays the following: Any Condition and Kit Part Condition.
- 10. Enter the least estimated shelf life of the constituent part of the kit part in days in the **Min. Expected Shelf Life field**.
- 11. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton to find the number of kit parts that can be assembled in the warehouse.

The Kit feasibility group box, displays the # of Kits feasible in the warehouse.

To proceed

• Select the **Create Material Request** link to create material request for any constituent part that is not available in requisite quantity for the kit part.

5STOCK MAINTENANCE

The **Stock Maintenance** sub process extends support for all stock administration functions such as receipt of unplanned material, conversion of stocks of one status to another.

Stock Receipt business component enables you to receive unplanned material into a warehouse, receive material, which has been transferred from another location and also keep a record of planned receipts into the warehouse.

Stock Conversion business component enables you to describe the usage value of material held in stock. Materials acquire different statuses over a period of time. The changes could be triggered through normal stock maintenance activities or the stock might be subjected to a manual status conversion. This business component facilitates the maintenance of statuses for stockable material and their conversion from one predefined status to another. Further, any change in the stock condition and the resulting storage location variation can also be maintained in this business.

Stock Maintenance business component comprises a central set of activity to record or

compute the stock levels of different parts and also update the stock rate/value based on the issue and receipt transactions.

After the completion of the physical stock verification process, if any discrepancy in the system stock quantity and physical stock quantity exists, the discrepancy reported can be corrected using the Stock Correction activities.

Stock Valuation can be done using the part valuation methods such as "Standard Cost", "Weighted Average", "LIFO", "FIFO" or "Actual Cost".

Stock Analysis business component enables decision-making in Materials Management or Inventory Management in any organization. Organizations perform periodic inventory analysis with the aim of maintaining inventory accuracy and to impose tight control on parts of high importance.

5.1 RECEIVING STOCK

Parts are usually received into a warehouse through purchasing activity or through stock transfers from other warehouses. The receipt for all purchasing activity in the inventory is considered as a planned receipt, as they are the outcome of replenishment activities planned in advance.

5.1.1 CREATING STOCK RECEIPT QUICK CODES

Quick codes are user-defined values, used to categorize the stock receipts based on certain characteristics. You can define the quick code values for different quick code types. These values can be used in the other stock receipt activities. You can define a quick code for a specific quick code type, by providing a unique identifier and a description for it.

1. Select the Create Quick Codes under Stock Receipt business component. The Create Quick Codes page

appears. See Figure 5.1.

Quick Code Details Select "Receipt Category", Loss Category", "Receipt User Status" or "Loss User Status" for which the quick codes have to be defined	
# Ouick Code Description	Q
1 CEPT Accepted	
2	
Enter the unique identifier for the quick code	

Figure 5.1 Creating quick codes

- 2. Use the **Quick Code Type** drop-down list box to select the quick code type for which quick codes have to be defined.
- 3. In the **Quick Code Details** multiline, enter the **Quick Code** and the **Description** of the quick code.
- 4. Click the Create Quick Codes pushbutton to create the quick codes.
 - Note: The system sets the status of the created quick code as "Active".

5.1.2 SETTING OPTIONS FOR STOCK RECEIPT

You can set the options, which are the standards, set for the system to follow while recording a stock receipt transaction. You can set the options to allow input of the stock value for the parts, whose valuation method is "Standard Costing", the method in which the received quantity should be converted, if they are received in fractions and to default the numbering type for automatic transfer receipts.

1. Select Set Options under Stock Receipt business component. The Option Settings page appears. See Figure 5.2.

*	Set Options		
	Daga meter Details		Date Format mm-dd-yyyy
	Parameter Details	Allow Input of Stock Value for Standard Cost Parts No Method for Conversion of Fractional Receipt Qty Default Numbering Type for Automatic Transfer Receipt	
		Set	pptions
E	Record Statistics		
-		Last Modified by GXAVIER	Last Modified Date 11-07-2011

Figure 5.2 Setting options for stock receipt

2. Use the Allow Input of Stock Value for Standard Cost Parts drop-down list box to "Yes" or "No", to indicate

whether the stock value should be entered, for the parts of valuation method "Standard Costing", during receipt

- 3. Use the **Method for Conversion of Fractional Receipt Qty** drop-down list box to "Round Up", "Round Off" or "Round Down" to indicate the method in which you wish to round off the decimals.
- 4. Specify the **Default Numbering Type For Automatic Transfer Receipt**.
 - Note: This option is applicable only for a stock transfer receipt that is automatically generated.
- 5. Click the **Set Options** pushbutton to store the options settings.

5.1.3 CREATING UNPLANNED RECEIPTS

You can record the unplanned receipt for a particular warehouse. Unplanned receipts refer to the receipt of parts in a warehouse without reference documents such as the purchase order and the release slip. These receipts could be made against cash purchases for items like stationery, or purchases for which procurement planning was not done. An unplanned receipt receives the material into a warehouse and also updates the inventory accordingly.

1. Select **Create Unplanned Receipts** under **Stock Receipt** business component. The **Create Unplanned Receipts** page appears. *See Figure 5.3*.

D	Create Unplanned Receipt				
					Date Format mm-dd-yyyy
	Receipt ≠ Warehouse ∉ Receipt Category Receipt Date	System generates System generates on creating the red 0+25-2016	his number eipt	Numbering Type Status User Status Server Date	UPR V Draft V 04-25-2016
-	Account Usage Part Ownership Supplier # ₽ Ref Document #	Internal V Select the own the part as "Int "Supplier" or "u	ership of ernal", Customer	Costing Usage [ership Document # [Customer # P [Remarks [Base Currence	Enter the customer number if
44 # 1 2		Enter the supplier number if the supplier owns the part	J In C X 2 In 2 Part Con	xx @ 車 词 nt <i>Type</i> nsumable	the customer owns the part
		Get Storage Detai	s		
-	Attachments File Name 🎾	View File]		Serial & Lot Details
Edi Rec Upl	t Unplanned Receipt cord Hazmat Compliance oad Documents	Edit References Record Inspection Details	Co Ge	Confirm Unplanned Re Generate Part Barcode	eccipt E Label
Vie	w Associated Doc. Attachments	View Part File			

Figure 5.3 Creating unplanned receipts

- 2. Use the **Numbering Type** drop-down list box to select the numbering type of the unplanned receipt transaction.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 3. Select the **Warehouse #** of the unplanned receipt.
- 4. Set the **Status** of the unplanned receipt to "Draft" or "Fresh", to indicate whether some more information regarding the unplanned receipt is yet to be entered or entire detail is furnished.
 - > Note: Only the unplanned receipt in" Fresh" status can be sent for confirmation.
- 5. Select the Receipt Category and the User Status of the unplanned receipt.
- 6. Enter the **Receipt Date** of the unplanned receipt.

- 7. Select the Account Usage and Costing Usage.
 - Note: The Account Usage and the costing usage must be specified for the unplanned receipt, if there exist a part in the multiline, with expense type "Revenue" or a part with issue basis other than "Returnable".
- 8. Select the Part Ownership as "Internal", "Supplier" or "Customer" to indicate the ownership of the part.
- 9. Enter the **Ownership Document #** if the part ownership is set to "Internal".
- 10. In the Line Details multiline, enter the Part#, Quantity and the UOM of the part received.
- 11. Click the Get Storage Details pushbutton to retrieve the placement strategy for the part.
 - Note: The placement strategy for a part is set as "Fixed Storage", "Storage Proximity", "Existing Stock Addition", "Next Empty Storage" or "Manual" and it is defined in the Maintain Storage Allocation and Strategies activity of the Storage Administration business component.
- 12. Enter the **WH-Zone#** and the **WH-Bin#** to indicate the warehouse and the zone where the part must be stored, if the placement strategy for the Part is "Manual".
- 13. Select the Stock Status of the part.
 - Note: The stock status attribute "Ownership-Internal" must be set to "Yes" in the "User Defined Stock Status" business component, if the "Part Ownership" is "Internal".
 - Note: The stock status attribute "Ownership-Supplier" must be set to "Yes" in the "User Defined Stock Status" business component, if the "Part Ownership" is "Supplier".
 - Note: The stock status attribute "Ownership-Customer" must be set to "Yes" in the "User Defined Stock Status" business component, if the "Part Ownership" is "Customer".
- 14. Enter the Total Part Cost.
- 15. Click the Create Receipts pushbutton to update the unplanned receipts details.
 - Note: You cannot create an Unplanned Receipt if the Expense Type for any part is set to "Capital".
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the "Workflow Management" business component.
 - Note: If the "Stock Status" is selected as "PBH", ensure that "Under PBH" is set as "Yes" in the "Edit Supplier Part Mapping" page of the "Supplier" business component.
 - Note: The system updates the status of the receipt as "Draft", if the part numbers received are serial number- controlled or lot number-controlled. If all the mandatory information is entered, the document will attain the status "Fresh".
 - Note: The system checks if the Part Classification is allowed in the return warehouse, based on the Part Classification mapped to the warehouse in the "Storage Administration" business component.
 - Note: For none-controlled parts with ownership set to "Customer" or "Supplier", the system ensures the following:

a) The specified warehouse is mapped to the trading partner as an exclusive storage category in the "Maintain External Stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the type of the warehouse is "Free". *b)* The warehouse-zone combination is mapped to the trading partner as an exclusive storage category in the "Maintain External Stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the type of the warehouse is "Normal" and the type of the zone is "Free".

c) The warehouse-zone-bin combination is mapped to the trading partner as an exclusive storage category in the "Maintain External Stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the warehouse and the zone are of type "Normal" and the bin is specified.

- Note: For serial number-controlled, lot number-controlled, or both serial number-controlled and lot number-controlled parts with ownership set to "Customer" or "Supplier":
- a) The specified warehouse is mapped to the trading partner as exclusive or shared storage category in the "Maintain External stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the type of the warehouse is "Free".
- b) The warehouse-zone combination is mapped to the trading partner as exclusive or shared storage category in the "Maintain External stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the type of the warehouse is "Normal" and the type of the zone is "Free".
- c) The warehouse-zone-bin combination is mapped to the trading partner as exclusive or shared storage category in the "Maintain External stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. This is applicable, if the warehouse and the zone are of type "Normal" and the bin is specified.

To proceed further,

- Select the **Serial & Lot Details** link, to enter the serial and lot number details.
 - Note: The serial number and the lot number details for the part has to be entered if the part number received is serial number or lot number controlled.
- Select the Edit Unplanned Receipt link at the bottom of the page, if you wish to modify the details of the unplanned receipt after creation.
- Select the Edit References link at the bottom of the page, to enter the reference details pertaining to stock receipt.
- Select the **Record HAZMAT Compliance** link at the bottom of the page to record HAZMAT compliance information for HAZMAT parts in the receipt.
- Select the **Record Inspection Details** link at the bottom of the page to record the inspection information for unplanned receipt.
- Select the Upload Documents link to upload documents/files associated with the stock receipt into the common repository.

Entering serial and lot number details

You can enter the serial number and the lot number details of the received part. You are provided with the option of converting the status of the unplanned receipt from "Draft" to "Fresh". Only "Fresh" unplanned receipts can be sent for confirmation

 Select the Serial & Lot Details link in the Create Unplanned Receipt page. The Serial & Lot Details page appears. See Figure 5.4.



★ 🗎 Serial & Lo	ot Details					Ramco Role -	RAMCO OU	쟈 릅	⊢ ?	
Receint Identificat	ion Details				Date Fo	rmat dd-mm-yyyy				
	Receipt # UPR-00873	0-2017			St	atus Draft				
-	Warehouse# 0123				Descrip	otion Toronto Wareł	nouse			
Line # Details	Receipt Line # 1	Get Details			F	Part # 190-92505-4	01:SH277			
	Part Control Type Lot Controlle	d			Part Desci	ription FLAP FAIRIN	G TIP			
	WH - Zone # 01					Bin # 1				
0.0.11.11.0	Qty. 1.00	EA			Shelf Life Contr	rolled? No				
- Serial / Lot Inform	ation									
44 4 [N	lo records to display + + -	* © © T T,	- Ini		₽ ≈ 00	t∔ ≫ All		•		Q
# 5eq #	Manufacturer Senal #	Manufacturer Lot #	Condition	Qty.		Expiry Date	Cert	ficate Type		1
<										>
Convert Receipt Stat	tus to Fresh									
			Update Serial	& Lot Details						
Edit Parameter Informatio Manage Part Serial MOD D	n Details	Maintain Attribute Values			Confirm Unplan	ned Receipt				
View File										

Figure 5.4 Updating serial and lot details

- 2. Use the **Receipt Line#** drop-down list box to select the line number for which the serial and lot details are to be entered.
- 3. Click the Get Details pushbutton to retrieve the details of the selected Line #.
- 4. In the **Serial / Lot Information** multiline, enter the **Manufacturer Serial #** and the **Manufacturer Lot#** to identify the serial and lot number issued by the manufacturer.

Note: The total number of serial numbers entered must be equal to the quantity received for the part.

- 5. In the **Condition** drop-down list box, select the condition for all serial / Lot and Serial & lot parts.
- 6. Enter the Quantity of the part received for the serial and lot number entered.
 - Note: In case the part number is Serial Controlled or Serial & Lot Controlled, the quantity will be set as "1" (one), irrespective of the value entered in the field.
- 7. Enter the **Expiry Date** of the part being received.
 - Note: The Expiry Date must be entered if the part is "Shelf Life Controlled".
 - Note: The expiry date must be the same as, or greater than the sum of the "Receipt Date" and the minimum shelf life period defined for the part in the "Part Administration" business component.
- 8. Use the **Certificate Type** drop-down list box to specify the type of certificate for the **Part #** received.
- 9. Enter the **Certificate #** and **Certificate Date**.
 - Note: The certificate details must be specified, if the "Certification Reqd?" field is set to "Mandatory" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity of the "Part Administration" business component.
- 10. Enter the Authorization # of the certificate.
- 11. Enter the **System Tracking Ref #** to track the received part.
- 12. Check the **Convert Receipt Status to Fresh** box to convert the status of unplanned receipt once serial and lot number details are entered for the part.
- 13. Click the Update Serial & Lot Details pushbutton to update the serial number and lot number details for the part.

- Note: The system sets the status of receipt to "Fresh", if Convert Receipt Status to Fresh box is checked and all the details of unplanned receipt are entered.
- Note: The system ensures that the parameter details are entered for serial-controlled parts of type "Component, only if the "Parameter Update" field is set to "Mandatory" for at least one parameter for the specified parts, in the "Maintain Maintenance Info. for Part" activity of the "Aircraft" business component.
- Note: The part condition specified here must be allowed to be stocked in receipt warehouse, as identified in the "Edit Warehouse – Stock Status / Condition Allowed" page of the "Storage Administration" business component. For example, if warehouse 'W001' is defined to store parts in "New" or "Overhauled" condition, only parts in this condition can be moved to the warehouse.

Entering parameter information

You can enter the parameter values for the Parts of part type "Component".

- 1. Select the Edit Parameter Information link in the Serial & Lot Details page. The Edit Parameter Information page appears. *See Figure 5.5.*
- 2. Select the **Part Serial #** and click the **Get Details** pushbutton to retrieve the part, Certificate and Parameter details.
- 3. In the Certificate Details group box enter the Warranty Lapse Date of the part serial number.
- 4. In the **Parameter Details** multiline, enter **Since New** to specify the cumulative flying hours or flying cycles of the component since it is manufactured.

* [I) I	Edit Parameter II	nformation											4		+	?	6
		• T-6								Date	e Forma	t yyyy-dd-mm						_
<u>е</u> -к	eceip		Receipt	# UPR-008291-2016							Statu	s Fresh						
			Receipt Line Serial	# 1 # MSD v		Get Details												
	art De	etans	Part	# 0-0440-4-0001:363	361 COST					Part De	scriptio	n test						
	ertific	ate Details	Certificate Typ	e CHINESE AAC- 085						Certific	ate Date	e 2016-06-04						
	Certificate # 12 Authorization #																	
Pi	Certificate # 12 Authorization # System Tracking Ref # Warranty Lapse Date Parameter Details Immediate Content of the c																	
44															_	_	_	Q
#		Parameter		UOM	Since New		Since Overhaul		Since Repai	r		Since Inspection		Si	nce Last	Shop Vi	sit	Ξ.
1		APUC		CYC		0.00		0.00			0.00		0.0	00				
2		APUH		HRS		0.00		0.00			0.00		0.0	00				
3		CENTRE		MM		0.00		0.00			0.00		0.0	00				
4																		
		4						_										•
						Edit	Parameter Information											

Figure 5.5 Entering parameter information

- 5. Enter **Since Overhaul** to indicate the cumulative flying hours or flying cycles of the component since it is overhauled.
- 6. Enter **Since Repair** to indicate the cumulative flying hours or flying cycles of the component since it is repaired.
- 7. Enter Since Inspection to specify the cumulative flying hours or flying cycles of the component since it is inspected
- 8. Enter **Since Last Shop Visit** to specify the cumulative flying hours or flying cycles of the component since its Last shop visit.

- Note: If the condition of the part is "Serviceable", then the parameter values must be greater than zero.
- 9. Enter the Warranty Value if the Warranty (Y/N) field is set as "Yes".
- 10. Click the Edit Parameter Information pushbutton to update parameter values.
 - Note: The system ensures that all the details are entered for the parameters for which "Parameter Update" is set as "Mandatory" in the "Create Component Record" activity of the "Aircraft" business component.

Entering attribute details for the part

By giving attributes to a part number, you can ensure that the part has been delivered with the correct quality characteristics. The parts can be accepted only when they possess the certification on the quality and its attribute.

- 1. Select the Maintain Attribute Values link in the Serial & Lot Details page. The Maintain Attribute Values page appears. *See Figure 5.6.*
- 2. In the Lot and Serial Details group box, select the Line # of the receipt for which the attribute details are to be entered.
- 3. Click **Get Details** pushbutton to retrieve lot number and serial number details. Only those attributes are retrieved, which are mapped for the selected part.
- 4. Enter the Quantitative Value of the attribute, if the Attribute Type is set as "Quantitative".
- 5. Enter the Qualitative Value of the attribute, if the Attribute type is set as "Qualitative".

*	D,	M	1aintain Attribute Value	s									z		¢. ⇒	⊢ 3		K
-	Rece	eipt	: Details							Date Format	mm-dd-yy	w						
Γ				Receipt #	UPR-000068-2012					Status	Draft							
				Part #	0-1:09058					Part Description	0-1" OUTS	IDE MICROMETE	R					
				Warehouse#	YULCS					Description	Ban Main v	warehouse						
				WH - Zone #	G					Bin #	ACM_NEW	_BI						
	-Lot a	and	Serial Details	Line #	1 -	Get Detai	ls											
L				Lot #						Serial #	112							
				Condition	Serviceable													
	Attr	ibut	te Details														_	
-	•	-	1-1/1 > >> + 🗇 +					下下	ax C 🛛 x		IIA All			•			Q	
#	C		Attribute Code	Attribute Descrip	ption		Attribute Type		UOM	Quantitative V	alue		Qualitati	ve Valu	e			
1	E		OIL COLOR	Oil Colour			Qualitative											
2	E																	
			4															
			4														•	
							Edit Attribute Values											
	Reco	ord	Statistics															
[Created by	DMUSER					Created Date	01-04-201	2						
				Last Modified by	DMUSER				La	ist Modified Date	01-04-201	2						

Figure 5.6 Maintaining attribute values

- 6. Enter the **Remark**s pertaining to the attribute value.
- 7. Click the Edit Attribute values pushbutton to update the attribute values of the line number.

5.2 AUTHORIZING RECEIPTS

You can confirm the unplanned receipt. You can confirm only those receipts that are in the "Fresh" status. After confirmation, the status of the receipt is updated as "Confirmed". Inventory postings are made on confirmation of the receipt.

You can also cancel the unplanned receipt. The status of the receipt after cancellation is updated as "Canceled". You are also provided the facility of bulk confirmation or cancellation of the unplanned receipt.

5.2.1 CONFIRMING OR CANCELING UNPLANNED RECEIPTS

1. Select Confirm Unplanned Receipt under Stock Receipt business component. The Confirm Unplanned Receipt page

appears. See Figure 5.7.

*	D.	Confirm Unplanned R	eceipt						≣ ≭	Ē	₽.4	- 1	0	ĸ
	Searc	h Criteria					Date Format	mm-dd-уууу						_
	searc	n Criteria	Receipt # From Date Warehouse# Part #				User Status To Date Receipt Category	v	Ē	1				
	Searc	h Results			Search									
44	•	1 - 5 / 289 🕨 🕨 👅	Tx					IIA II		-				Ø
#		Receipt #	Receipt Date	Warehouse #	Receipt Category	User Status								
1		UPR-000254-2012	01-10-2012	YULCS										
2		UPR-000257-2012	01-10-2012	YULCS										
3		UPR-000258-2012	01-10-2012	YULCS										
4		UPR-000259-2012	01-10-2012	YULCS										
5		UPR-000260-2012	01-10-2012	YULCS										
Edit	Innian	ned Receint	Confirm Receipts	Record Hazma	t Compliance		Record Inspection De	Cancel Receipts	5					-
	mpraff	neu Neceipe		Record Hazina	e compriance		Record Inspection De	Lano						_

Figure 5.7 Confirming or canceling unplanned receipts

- 2. Enter the Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton to retrieve the unplanned receipts.
- 3. Select the unplanned receipt for confirmation or cancellation, in the multiline.
- 4. Click the **Confirm Receipts** pushbutton to confirm the unplanned receipt. The status of the receipt is updated to "Confirmed".
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent and you can configure further processing of this document in the "Workflow Management" business component.
 - The system updates the stock account details in the Finance Books, for parts with Stock Status for which Status Attributes is set as 'Yes' for "Ownership-Internal" and "Valuated. This setting for stock status is done in the interacting "User Defined Stock Status" business component.
 - The system checks if the Part Classification is allowed in the return warehouse, based on the Part Classification mapped to the warehouse in the "Storage Administration" business component.
- 5. Click the **Cancel Receipts** pushbutton to cancel the unplanned receipts. The status of the receipts changes to "Canceled".
 - Note: This action is workflow-enabled. Notification messages can be sent as per the settings you have defined in the "Workflow Management" business component.



5.3 RECORDING/CONFIRMING MATERIAL LOSS

You can record, modify or confirm the material loss. After recording the status of the material loss document is updated as "Fresh". You can confirm only those material loss documents that are in "Fresh" status. The status of the material loss document after confirmation is updated as "Confirmed".

You can also cancel the material loss document that are in "Fresh" status and if the "Cancellation Comments" is specified. The status after cancellation is updated as "Cancelled".

5.3.1 RECORDING MATERIAL LOSS

1. Select Record/ View Material Loss under Stock Receipt business component. The Record/ View Material Loss page appears. See Figure 5.8.

I	Action															
	Actor	Record						Date Form	at mm-dd- yy	N						
	Reference Document # P	STI-000015-2012	Get Details													
al Lost Info	Reference Document Info															
	Material Loss #							Status								
	Recorded Date	04-25-2016						Numbering Type	ML 🔻							
	Material Loss Category	T						User Status	•							
	Total Lost Value		CAD					Costing Usage				•				
	Receiving Warehouse #	YEGHM														
formation —																
1 - 3 / 3	• • • - 0 * ¢ ¢ T	T _x					XZ	24 C # #	IIA III				-			Q
Part #	Part Description	Part Type	Stock Status	Serial #	Lot #		UOM	Lost Qty	Issued Qty		Receiv	ed Qty		F	Pending	Qty
0-0101-3-2	WASHER	Consumable	Aveos Owned				EA			2.0	D		0.	.00		
0-1245-2351	fuel pump	Expendable	Aveos Owned		LOT-0001	47-2011	EA			1.0	D		0.	.00		
0-1245-2351	fuel pump	Expendable	Aveos Owned		LOT-0001	.55-2012	EA			1.0	D		0.	.00		
•																×.
Details																
	File Name 👂		View File													
	Remarks															
	Cancellation Comments															
									ſ			.)				-
	Record Material Loss			Confirm Material I	_0SS					Cance	Material	Loss				
ments			View Associated Doc. Attach	ments												
																_
	I Lost Info formation 1 -3/3 Part # 0-0101-3-2 0-1245-2351 < < >>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>	I Lost Info Reference Document Info Material Loss ≠ Recorded Date Material Loss ≠ Recorded Date Material Loss ≠ Receiving Warehouse ≠ formation 1 1 -3 / 3 >> Part ≠ Part Description 0 0-0101-32 WASHER 0 0-1245-2331 fuel pump 0 0-1245-2331 fuel pump 0 Cancellation Comments Remarks Cancellation Comments Record Material Loss	Reference Document # P STI-000015-2012 I Lost Info Reference Document Info Material Loss # Recorded Date Paterial Loss Category ▼ Total Lost Value Receiving Warehouse # YEGHM 1 - 3 / 3) ** + - C + C + C + T Part Description 0-0101-32. WASHER Consumable 0-1245-2351 fuel pump Expendable 0-1245-2351 fuel pump Expendable 0-1245-2351 fuel pump Expendable Cancellation Comments	Reference Document if p STI-000015-2012 Get Details I Lost Info Reference Document Info Material Loss # Material Loss Category Image: CAD Material Loss Category Image: CAD Receiving Warehouse # YEGHM Commation 1 - 3 / 3 P Part Description Part 7 Part Description Part 7 Consumable Aveos Owned 0-1245-2351 File Name P View File Record Material Loss	Reference Document Info Get Details Material Loss # Material Loss # Recorded Date 0:425-2016 Material Loss datagory Image: CAD Receiving Warehouse # YEGHM Commation 1 - 3 / 3 P Part Description Part Description Part Type Stock Status Serial # Onsumable Aveos Owned Output Description Part Description <th>Reference Document Info Material Loss # Recorded Date PH25-2016 Material Loss Category Total Lost Value Receiving Warehouse # VECHM Commation 1 - 3 / 3) * + - C + Q & T T. Part Description Part Type Stock Status Serial # Lot # 0-0101-32. WASHER Consumable Aveos Owned LOT-0001 0-1245-2351 fuel pump Expendable Aveos Owned LOT-0001 Cancellation Comments Cancellation Comments Confirm Material Loss Confirm Material Loss ments View Associated Doc. Attachments View Associated Doc. Attachments Confirm Material Loss</th> <th>Reference Document Info Material Loss # Recorded Date 0+25-2015 Material Loss Category • Total Lost Value CAD Receiving Warehouse # YEGHM * Commation * 1 -3 / 3 ** + • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •</th> <th>Reference Document Info Material Loss # Recorded Date 0+25-2016 Material Loss # Recorded Date 0+25-2016 Material Loss # Material Loss # Recorded Date 0+25-2016 Material Loss # Material Loss Material Loss</th> <th>I contende and point and</th> <th>Reference Document Info I tost Info Metrial Loss # Recorded Date 0:25-2020 Total Lost Value CAD Conting Usage I - 3/3 I - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 -</th> <th>Reference Document HØ Intervial Loss I total Info Material Loss I total Lost Value ADD Total Lost Value Costing Uage I total Lost Value ADD Total Lost Value Costing Uage I total Decomption I total Decomption</th> <th>Reference Document # P Stratouties I total Info Reference Document Info Status Baterial Loss 2 Material Loss Category Total Lost Value CcD Receiving Warehous # VEGHH File Value Consumable Aveco Owned 0:101-32: Material Loss Category Consumable Aveco Owned 0:102-52:51 file Hame File Hame Cancel Material Loss Confirm Material Loss Cancel Material Loss View Associated Doc. Attachments View Associated Doc. Attachments View Associated Doc. Attachments</th> <th>Reference Document # P \$1300015-2012 Get Details I total total Material Loss Material Loss Material Loss Material Loss Material Loss Material Loss Costing Usage Costing Usage Material Loss Costing Usage <th>Reference Document # P Tatooutonent info Material Loss Satus Recorded Data 0-25-2016 Recorded Data 0-25-2017 Recorded Data 0-25-2017 Recorded Data 0-25-2012 <</th><th>Reference Document # P Status Status Status Status Status Texta Lost Value CAD Costing Hage 13/3 Image: Category Category 13/3 Image: Category Status 10/12 Image: Category Status Statu</th><th>Reference Document if Distrobution 2012 I not into Status Reference Document into Status Reference Document into Status Status</th></th>	Reference Document Info Material Loss # Recorded Date PH25-2016 Material Loss Category Total Lost Value Receiving Warehouse # VECHM Commation 1 - 3 / 3) * + - C + Q & T T. Part Description Part Type Stock Status Serial # Lot # 0-0101-32. WASHER Consumable Aveos Owned LOT-0001 0-1245-2351 fuel pump Expendable Aveos Owned LOT-0001 Cancellation Comments Cancellation Comments Confirm Material Loss Confirm Material Loss ments View Associated Doc. Attachments View Associated Doc. Attachments Confirm Material Loss	Reference Document Info Material Loss # Recorded Date 0+25-2015 Material Loss Category • Total Lost Value CAD Receiving Warehouse # YEGHM * Commation * 1 -3 / 3 ** + • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Reference Document Info Material Loss # Recorded Date 0+25-2016 Material Loss # Recorded Date 0+25-2016 Material Loss # Material Loss # Recorded Date 0+25-2016 Material Loss # Material Loss Material Loss	I contende and point and	Reference Document Info I tost Info Metrial Loss # Recorded Date 0:25-2020 Total Lost Value CAD Conting Usage I - 3/3 I - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 -	Reference Document HØ Intervial Loss I total Info Material Loss I total Lost Value ADD Total Lost Value Costing Uage I total Lost Value ADD Total Lost Value Costing Uage I total Decomption I total Decomption	Reference Document # P Stratouties I total Info Reference Document Info Status Baterial Loss 2 Material Loss Category Total Lost Value CcD Receiving Warehous # VEGHH File Value Consumable Aveco Owned 0:101-32: Material Loss Category Consumable Aveco Owned 0:102-52:51 file Hame File Hame Cancel Material Loss Confirm Material Loss Cancel Material Loss View Associated Doc. Attachments View Associated Doc. Attachments View Associated Doc. Attachments	Reference Document # P \$1300015-2012 Get Details I total total Material Loss Material Loss Material Loss Material Loss Material Loss Material Loss Costing Usage Costing Usage Material Loss Costing Usage Costing Usage <th>Reference Document # P Tatooutonent info Material Loss Satus Recorded Data 0-25-2016 Recorded Data 0-25-2017 Recorded Data 0-25-2017 Recorded Data 0-25-2012 <</th> <th>Reference Document # P Status Status Status Status Status Texta Lost Value CAD Costing Hage 13/3 Image: Category Category 13/3 Image: Category Status 10/12 Image: Category Status Statu</th> <th>Reference Document if Distrobution 2012 I not into Status Reference Document into Status Reference Document into Status Status</th>	Reference Document # P Tatooutonent info Material Loss Satus Recorded Data 0-25-2016 Recorded Data 0-25-2017 Recorded Data 0-25-2017 Recorded Data 0-25-2012 <	Reference Document # P Status Status Status Status Status Texta Lost Value CAD Costing Hage 13/3 Image: Category Category 13/3 Image: Category Status 10/12 Image: Category Status Statu	Reference Document if Distrobution 2012 I not into Status Reference Document into Status Reference Document into Status Status

Figure 5.8 Recording/ confirming material loss

- 2. Enter the Search Criteria and click the Get Details pushbutton to retrieve the reference document details.
- 3. Enter the **Recorded Date** in the **Material Loss** tab page.
- 4. Click the Record Material Loss pushbutton to record the stock transfer material loss.
- 5. Click the Confirm Material Loss pushbutton to confirm the material loss.
- 6. Click the Cancel Material Loss pushbutton to cancel the material loss.

To proceed further,

 Select the Upload Documents link to upload documents/files associated with the material loss into the common repository

5.3.2 CREATING STOCK MAINTENANCE QUICK CODES

Quick codes are user-defined values, used to categorize the stock based on certain characteristics. You can define the quick code values for different quick code types. These values can be used in the other stock maintenance activities. You can define a quick code for a specific quick code type, by providing a unique identifier and a description for it.

1. Select the **Create Quick Codes** under **Stock Maintenance** business component. The **Create Quick Codes** page appears. *See Figure 5.9.*

*	D)	Create Quick Codes				1 74	副れ	+	?	to K
	Quick	Code Details	Quick Code Type Category 🔻							
44	•	1 -1/1 > >> + - =	₩ Φ C T T		All		Ŧ			Q
#		Quick Code	Description							
1		PART MISSING	Part Missing							
2										
_										
				Create Quick Codes						
-										

Figure 5.9 Creating quick codes

- Select the Quick Code Type as "Category", "User Status", "Correction Category", "Correction User Status", "Revaluation Category", "Revaluation User Status" and "Pool Category".
- 3. In the Quick Code Details multiline enter the Quick Code and the Description of the quick code.
- 4. Click the Create Quick Codes pushbutton to create the quick codes.
 - > Note: The system sets the status of the created quick code as "Active".

5.3.3 SETTING OPTIONS FOR MATERIAL INQUIRY

You can set the options for the system, to be considered while computing the material count and the location details.

You can set the options to specify whether the stock status must be considered as External Ownership Stock Status, and also to specify whether the warehouse category must be considered as 'Unserviceable', while computing the material count and the location details.

1. Select Set Material Inquiry Options under Stock Maintenance business component. The Set Material Inquiry

Options page appears. See Figure 5.10.

*	D	Material Inquiry Set O	ptions						= :		+	2)
	xteri 1	nal Ownership Stock Status	Details		isen	viceable WH Category Details	Date Format m	m-dd-уууу					
9	12	III AII	T	#	12	III AII	-						
#		Stock Status	Yes	#		Warehouse Category	Yes / No						
1		2131	Yes	1		468727	No						
2		Consigment for Exchange	Yes	2		4687275	No						
3		Consignment	Yes	3		46872758	No						
4		Customer Owned	Yes	4		468727584	No						
5		DND Sells	Yes	5		4687275847	No						
		4	+			4	۱.						
				Set Material Inq Op	tions								
	econ	d Statistics											
			Last Modified by DMUSER			La	st Modified Date 07	7-09-2014					

Figure 5.10 Setting options for maintain material inquiry

The system displays the following in the External Ownership Stock Status Details multiline

- The **Stock Status** assigned to specific quantities of the stock, stored in Inventory. The system lists all the "Active" stock statuses other than the internal stock status as defined in the "User Defined Stock Status" business component. Refer to Chapter 3 of **Inventory Setup** User Manual for more details on stock status.
- 2. Use the Yes / No? drop-down list box and select "Yes" or "No", to specify whether the stock status must be

considered as 'external ownership' stock status or not.

Note: The system will consider only those parts for which the stock status is identified as 'External

Ownership', for computing the external ownership part quantity.

The system displays the following in the Unserviceable WH Category Details multiline.

- The **Warehouse Category** details. The system lists all the quick codes that are defined for the quick code type "Warehouse Category" in the "Create Quick Codes" activity of the "Storage Administration" business component. Refer to Chapter 3 of **Inventory Setup** User Manual for more details on warehouse category.
- 3. Use the **Yes / No?** drop-down list box and select "Yes" or "No", to specify whether the warehouse category must be considered as Unserviceable or not.
 - Note: All the part quantities of type other than "Component" will be considered as unserviceable, if they belong to a warehouse of the unserviceable category.

5.3.4 CHECKING PART AVAILABILITY

You can check the availability of the part and its alternate part in the requesting stock status and in other stock statuses. The part or its alternate part can be checked in the defined transfer warehouse which are user defined warehouses or in other warehouses.

1. Select Check Part Availability under Stock Maintenance business component. The Check Part Availability page appears. *See Figure 5.11*

) Cl	ieck	Part Availability										7\$	₽₽	+	? [¢ K
e e	Part	#/9	itock Status 👂 :35	895	Supplier		Cot Dataila		Wareho	use #		•					
	Stoo	ck Av	ailability Alterna	te Stock Availability			Get Details										
L	44	•	1 - 1 / 1 🕨 🕨	T Tx				人上回	X 🛛 🗎 🙂	# # III	All		Ŧ			Q	•
L	#		Part #	Stock Status	Warehouse #	Stock UOM	Requested Qty		Available Qty		Allocated Qty			Enginee	ering Note	:5	
L	1		:35895	Supplier	All Warehouses	EA				0.00			0.00				
			4													Þ	
	Inquire	e stoc	k Availability		View Availal	pility of Alternate Parts			View	Allocated Quant	ity						

Figure 5.11 Setting options for maintain material inquiry

2. Enter the Part #, select the Stock Status and click the Get Details pushbutton. The system displays the stock

availability and the alternate stock availability in the requesting stock status and in other stock statuses.

5.3.5 VIEWING MATERIAL COUNT AND LOCATION DETAILS

You can view the count and the location details, which includes the quantity of the part under different stock transactions, stock value, Internal Ownership quantity and External Ownership quantity, for the selected part and its alternate parts.

- Select View Material Count and Location Information under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Select Part # page appears.
- Enter the Part # directly and select the View Material Count and Location Information link provided alongside.
 Or, provide Search Criteria to search for a part and click the Search pushbutton.

3. Select the hyperlinked **Part #** number in the **Search Results** multiline. The **View Material Count and Location Information** page appears. *See Figure 5.12.*

The system displays the following in the **Part Details** group box:

- The **Part #** for which the material count and location details are displayed.
- > The Stock UOM, Part Description, Part Type, Part Control Type and the Part Category details.

*	D	View Material Count and Location Info	rmation				44 4 1 2 3	4 5 🕨	▶ 1 /500	II 7			? 🗔 🖪
-	Part D	etails											
		Part # :35895		Pa	t Description	EXPRESS U.S.RATE SH EET	т		Stock UOM	EA			
		Mfr. Part # :35895			Mfr. #	35895			Prime?	Yes			
		Part Type Consumable		1	Part Category	NA-MISC		Pa	art Control Type	None Cont	rolled		
-	Mater	ial Counts and Locations by Part Number											
44	4	1 - 2 / 2 > >> T Tx						# # W	All		Ŧ		Q
#		Main / Alternate Part #	Mfr. Part #	Mfr. #	Prime?	External Ownership Qty	v	Internal Owners	hip Qty			Total Int	ernal Serviceab
1		:35895	:35895	35895	Yes		0.00				211.00		
2		0-0110-3-0655:36361	0-0110-3-0655	36361	Yes		1.00				6.00		
-	Summ	ary Information	_				人口可又反自己	# # 10	All		•		p
#	1m	Total External Ownership Otv	The g	uantity details	of all the	Total Ot	v Serviceable - Internal Owne	rshin					Total Oty Uns
1	1	rotal External officially gty	inc q			00	, serviceable "Internal office	unp				73.00	rotar qty onor
-			parts	displayed in the	e multilii	ne °						70100	
													,
	Mater	ial Count and Location - Summary Details											
		Total Qty Serviceable - Internal Ownership 7	73.00			Total	Qty Unserviceable - Internal	Ownership 144.0	0				
		Total Aircraft Off-Wing Qty 0	0.00				Total Aircraft On	-Wing Qty 0.00					
		Total External Ownership Qty 1	1.00				Net	Stock Qty 217.0	0				
View	Part Si	upply Chain Performance											

Figure 5.12. Viewing material count and location details

The system displays the following in the **Material Counts and Locations By Part Number** multiline: Refer to Figure 5.13 to view the multiline details.

- The number identifying the part, for which the details are displayed in the **Main / Alternate Part #** field. If any alternate part number is defined for the selected part, then the alternate part numbers will be displayed in the subsequent multiline rows.
- The Mfr. Part # and Mfr. # fields are displayed for the part.
- The **Prime?** field indicates whether the prime part number is the same as the part number.
- The quantity of the part owned externally, in the **External Ownership Qty** field.
 - Note: Only parts in stock statuses that are identified as 'External Ownership' in the "Set Material
 - Inquiry Options" activity will be considered for computing the "External Ownership quantity".
- The quantity of the part owned internally, in the Internal Ownership Qty field.
 - Note: The part quantities with stock status as "Accepted" will only be considered for computing the Internal Ownership Qty.
- The serviceable quantity of the part, owned internally in the **Total Internal Serviceable Qty** field.

	receitar counts and cocations by Part Number							
44 4	1 - 2 / 2 🕨 🕨 T Tx					2 🗎 C 🗏 🖷 🎟 🔺	▼	Q
# 0	Main / Alternate Part #	Internal Ownership Qty	Total Internal Serviceable Qty					
1 [E :35895	:35895	35895	Yes	0.00	21	1.00	
2 [0-0110-3-0655:36361	0-0110-3-0655	36361	Yes	1.00		5.00	
	4			Þ				

Figure 5.13. Material Counts and Locations By Part Number multiline details

> The unserviceable quantity of the part, owned internally, in the **Total Internal Unserviceable Qty** field.

- The stock value of the Internal Ownership part quantity, in the **Stock Value** field.
- The number of active and mandatory position codes defined in the "Configuration" business component, which are empty and where the part must be attached, in the **Aircraft Off-Wing Qty** field. Refer to Chapter 2 of **Configuration User Manual** for more details on position codes.
- The total number of serial numbers of the part attached to all the position codes and level codes in the aircraft, in the **Aircraft On-Wing Qty** field.
- The serviceable quantity of the part, available in the warehouses defined for the login organization unit, in the WH Serviceable Qty field.
- The unserviceable quantity of the part, available in the warehouses defined for the login organization unit, in the WH – Unserviceable Qty field.
- The quantity of the part received through a goods receipt/repair receipt with line level status as "Inspected", and is yet to be moved to the warehouse, in the **In GR/RR Qty** field.
- The quantity of the part in "Under Quarantine" status as defined in the "Goods Receipt" business component, in the **Under Quarantine Qty** field.
- > The quantity of the part of material type "Main Core", issued against a Shop Work Order through "Maintenance
- ▶ Issue" transaction, and is yet be returned to inventory, in the **In Shop Due Qty** field.
- ➤ The quantity of the part issued out to repair, through "Repair Order Issue" and/or "Subcontract Order Issue" transaction, and is yet to be received into the inventory through the "Goods Receipt" transaction, in the Third Party Repair Qty field.
- > The quantity of the part with issue basis "Returnable" issued against a Shop Work Order or Aircraft Maintenance
- Execution Ref. # and is yet to be returned to the inventory, in the **Spares Due Qty** field.
- ➤ The serviceable quantity of the part that is issued through "Stock Transfer Issue" transaction and is yet to be received into the inventory through the "Stock Transfer Receipt" transaction, in the In Transit Qty Serviceable field.
- ➤ The unserviceable quantity of the part that are issued through "Stock Transfer Issue" transaction and are yet to be received into the inventory through the "Stock Transfer Receipt" transaction, in the In Transit Qty Unserviceable field.
- The pending material request quantity for the part, in the **Due Out Qty** field.
- The purchase order quantity of the part that is yet to be received, in the **Due In Qty** field.
- The open purchase request quantity of the part in the **Open PR Qty** field.
- The quantity of the part that is yet to be received against a loan order, in the Loan In Qty field.
- The quantity of the part issued to a customer through "Rental Order Issue" transaction and is yet to be received from the customer, in the **Loan Out Qty** field.
- The total number of a specific part available in all kit parts, in the **Qty in Kit** field.
- The quantity of the part that is removed from the aircraft / component but not returned to the stock, in the **Removed Pending Return Qty** field.
- The quantity of the part that is issued against a Maintenance Issue but not attached to any aircraft / component, in the **Issued Not Attached Qty** field.
 - Note: The system displays the serviceable/unserviceable warehouse quantity, in- receipt quantity, in-shop due quantity, third party repair quantity, spares due quantity, serviceable/unserviceable in-transit quantity, loan- in quantity and the loan-out quantity details only for the internal- owned parts. The system will consider both internal and external owned parts while computing the due-in and due-out part quantity.

The system displays the following in the Summary Information multiline,

The sum of the respective quantities of all the parts displayed in the multiline in the Total External Ownership Qty, Total Internal Ownership Qty, Total Qty Serviceable – Internal Ownership, Total Qty Unserviceable – Internal Ownership, Total Stock Value, Total Aircraft Off-Wing Qty, Total Aircraft On-Wing Qty, Total External Ownership Qty, Total WH – Serviceable Qty, Total WH – Unserviceable Qty, Total In GR/RR Qty, Total Under Quarantine Qty, Total In Shop Due Qty, Total Third Party Repair Qty, Total Spares Due Qty, Total In Transit Qty – Serviceable, Total Due Out Qty, Total Due In Qty, Total Open PR Qty, Total Loan In Qty, Total Loan Out Qty, Total Qty in Kit, Total Removed - Pending Return Qty, Total Issued - Not Attached Qty fields.

The system displays the following in the Summary Details group box,

The consolidation of part quantities shown in the **Summary Information** multiline; **Total Qty Serviceable – Internal Ownership**, **Total Qty Unserviceable – Internal Ownership**, **Total Aircraft Off-Wing Qty**, **Total Aircraft On-Wing Qty**, **Total External Ownership Qty** and **Net Stock Qty**. If you wish to view the individual quantity details of the part, then proceed with the following:

- Click the hyperlinked **External Ownership Qty** to view the non-PHI-owned quantity details of the part.
- Click the hyperlinked **Aircraft Off-Wing Qty** to view the aircraft off-wing quantity details for the part.
- Click the hyperlinked Aircraft On-Wing Qty to view the aircraft on-wing quantity details for the part.
- Click the hyperlinked **WH-Serviceable Qty** to view the warehouse serviceable quantity details of the part.
- Click the hyperlinked **WH-Unserviceable Qty** to view the warehouse unserviceable quantity details of the part.
- Click the hyperlinked In Receipt Qty of the part to view the in-receipt quantity details of the part.
- Click the hyperlinked **Under Quarantine Qty** of the part to view the quantity of the parts that are in "Under Quarantine" status.
- Click the hyperlinked **In Shop Due Qty** to view the main core quantity details of the part.
- Click the hyperlinked **Spares Due Qty** to view the spares due quantity details of the part.
- Click the hyperlinked Serviceable In Transit Qty to view the serviceable in-transit quantity details of the part.
- Click the hyperlinked Unserviceable In Transit Qty to view the unserviceable in-transit quantity details of the part.
- Click the hyperlinked **Due Out Qty** to view the due-out quantity details of the part.
- Click the hyperlinked **Due In Qty** to view the due-in quantity details of the part.
- Click the **Open PR Qty** to view the open purchase quantity of the part.
- Click the hyperlinked **Loan In Qty** to view the loan-in quantity details of the part.
- Click the hyperlinked **Loan Out Qty** to view the loan-out quantity details of the part.
- Click the **Removed Pending Return Qty** to view the quantity of the part that is removed from the aircraft / component, but not returned to the stock.
- Click the Issued Not Attached Qty to view the quantity of the part that is issued against a Maintenance Issue, but not attached to any aircraft / component.

5.3.6 INQUIRING MATERIAL COUNT AND LOCATION INFORMATION

With the **Inquire Material Count and Location Information** activity, you can analyze quantum of a part in stock, in need, under procurement and in-transit. In addition, you can also scan for the part across the organization, may that be on ground in a warehouse or a work center or off ground in an aircraft. You can also determine the quantities lying with repair agencies that are external to the organization. Further, you could fetch the number of mandatory position codes in aircraft that are currently not fitted with the component indicating the impending demand for the part. The number of position codes to which the part is presently attached is also available indicating the current location of various components. All this helps to know the quantities of parts that are due to be received by/returned to/issued by warehouses.

The 'Serviceable' and 'Unserviceable' quantities of a part are segregated at the first level and then quantity breakup

under logically grouped entities and sub-entities representing the following is available:

- Available in warehouses
- Requested for purchase
- Ordered for purchase
- ▶ Received through goods/repair/loan/rental receipts
- Quarantined
- ▶ Issued to work centers but not attached to aircraft/NHA
- Returnable Unserviceable parts
- ▶ Returnable against issues
- ▶ In-transit against stock transfers
- Issuable against exchange purchase orders
- Attached to position codes in aircraft

You may select a part under a specific ownership to know the above details.

In addition to the above, you can also know the number of Mandatory position codes in aircraft to which parts are not attached.

Special feature: A Google map in the activity shows the geographical location of warehouses. Just a click of the location pin displays Serviceable and Unserviceable quantity breakup of parts currently in stock in the warehouse.

 Select the Inquire Material Count and Location Information under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Inquire Material Count and Location Information page appears. See Figure 5.14.



Figure 5.14. Inquiring material and count information for a specific part

2. Enter search criteria to retrieve the part for which you wish to analyze count and location details.
3. Select the **Get Details** pushbutton to retrieve count and location details of the part that satisfies the ownership criteria and its alternates.

Material Count Summary

The multiline displays the count details of the retrieved part and its alternates under specific heads/entities in conjunction with the process parameter definition available in set Inventory Process Parameters activity of Logistics Common Master. The reasoning behind field /quantity consolidation for both Serviceable/Unserviceable parts is explained in the below table.

Process parameter under category Material Count and Location in Set Inventory Process Parameters	Process parameter value	Impact in the Material Count Summary multiline				
Display 'Spares Due' Sub-Entity under	0 for Due In – Others	The quantity issued to AME/SWO as Spare for which stock return not created till now is included in the entity Due In- Others.				
	1 for Due In - On Orders	The quantity issued to AME/SWO as Spar for which stock return not created till nov is included in the entity Due In- On Orders				
Display 'Pending Return' Sub-Entity under	0 for Due In – Others	The sum of quantity of the part removed in an AME/SWO or Core Returnable Parts that were issued to AME/SWO for which return is not created till now is included in the entity Due In- Others.				
	1 for Due In - On Orders	The sum of quantity of the part removed in an AME/SWO or Core Returnable Parts that were issued to AME/SWO for which return is not created till now is included in the entity Due In- On Orders.				
Display 'Under Return' Sub-Entity under	0 for Due In – Others	The quantity of the part from yet-to-be- confirmed stock returns is included in the entity Due In- Others.				
	1 for Due In - On Orders	The quantity of the part from yet-to-be- confirmed stock returns is included in the entity Due In- On Orders.				
Display 'In Transit' Sub-Entity under	0 for Due In – Others	The quantity of the part from yet-to- be-confirmed stock transfer receipts is included in the entity Due In- Others.				
	1 for Due In - On Orders	The quantity of the part from yet-to- be- confirmed stock transfer receipts is included in the entity Due In- On Orders.				
Display 'In Shop Due' Sub-Entity under	0 for Due In – Others	The quantity of the Part issued to SWO as Main Core for which return is pending is included in the entity Due In-Others				

ramco

	1 for Due In - On Orders	The quantity of the part issued to a SWO as Main Core for which return is pending is included in the entity Due In-On Orders
Display 'Under Receipt' Sub-Entity under	0 for Due In – Others	The quantity of the part from yet-to-be confirmed goods, repair, loan and rental receipts is included in the entity Due In- Others.
	1 for Due In - On Orders	The quantity of the part from yet-to-be confirmed goods, repair, loan and rental receipts is included in the entity Due In- On Orders.
Display 'Quarantined Receipt' Sub- Entity under	0 for Due In – Others	The quantity of the part quarantined against goods, repair, loan and rental receipts is included in the entity Due In- Others.
	1 for Due In - On Orders	The quantity of the part quarantined against goods, repair, loan and rental receipts is included in the entity Due In- On Orders.
Display 'PO / Release Slip' Sub-Entity under	0 for Due In – Others	The quantity of the part for available in authorized PO/release slips for which Goods receipts are yet to be created is included in the entity Due In-Others
	1 for Due In - On Orders	The quantity of the part from authorized PO/release slips for which Goods receipt are yet to be created is included in the entity Due In-On Orders
Display 'Third Party Repair' Sub-Entity under	0 for Due In – Others	The quantity of the part from repair orders against which repair receipts are yet to be recorded is included in the entity Due In- Others.
	1 for Due In - On Orders	The quantity of the part from repair orders against which repair receipts are yet to be recorded is included in the entity Due In- On Orders.
Display 'Loan In' Sub-Entity under	0 for Due In – Others	The quantity of the part from loan orders for which loan receipts is yet to be recorded is included in the entity Due In- Others.
	1 for Due In - On Orders	The quantity of the part from loan orders for which loan receipt are yet to be recorded is included in the entity Due In- On Orders.



Display 'Loan Out' Sub-Entity under	0 for Due In – Others	The quantity of the part sent out by rental orders against which rental receipt is yet to be recorded is included in the entity Due In- Others.
	1 for Due In - On Orders	The quantity of the part sent out by rental orders against which rental receipt is yet to be recorded is included in the entity Due In- On Orders

- 4. Click the data hyperlink in the multiline to open the **View Quantity Breakup Details** page. The **View Quantity Breakup Details** page displays data for the part # & entity combination.
- Due-In /Due-Out Summary
- 5. Use the **Part #** drop-down list box to select the part for which you wish to view count details under different sub- entities. You may select 'All' from the drop-down list box to view the count details of the main part and its alternates under different sub-entities.

On selection of part # or entity, the multiline displays the count details under entities as illustrated in the next table.



Serviceable		
Entity	Sub-Entity	What it means
Due In – Others	Under Receipt	The quantity of the Serviceable part from yet-to-confirmed Goods/ Repair/Loan/ Rental receipts
	Pending Return	The quantity of the Serviceable Core part issued to AME/SWO that yet to be returned.
	Spares Due	The quantity of the Serviceable Spare part issued to AME/SWO that is yet to be returned.
	In Transit	The quantity of the Serviceable part from yet-to-be confirmed stock transfer receipts.
	Under Return	The quantity of the Serviceable part from yet-to-be confirmed stock returns.
	Quarantined Receipt	The quantity of the Serviceable part quarantined from Goods/Repair/ Loan/ Rental receipts.
Due In - On Orders	PO / Release Slip	The quantity of the Serviceable part from purchase orders/release slips, which is yet to be received.
	Loan In	The quantity of the Serviceable part from loan orders, which is yet to be received.
	Loan Out	The quantity of the Serviceable part from rental orders, which is yet to be received.
	Third Party Repair	The quantity of the part from repair orders yet to be received.
Due Out	Material Request	The quantity of the Serviceable part from material requests, for which issues are due.
	Loaned - Pending Return	The quantity of part received against loan orders, which is yet to be returned.
Unserviceable part		
Entity	Sub-Entity	
Due In – Others	In Shop Due	The quantity of the Unserviceable Core part issued to AME/SWO that yet to be returned.
	Pending Return	The quantity of the Unserviceable part from yet-to-confirmed Goods/ Repair/Loan/ Rental receipts
	Under Return	The quantity of the Unserviceable part from yet-to-be confirmed stock returns.
	In Transit	The quantity of the Unserviceable part from yet-to-be confirmed stock transfer receipts.
	Under Receipt	The quantity of the Unserviceable part from yet-to-confirmed Goods/ Repair/Loan/ Rental receipts
	Quarantined Receipt	The quantity of the Unserviceable part quarantined from Goods/ Repair/Loan/ Rental receipts.

Due In - On Orders	PO / Release Slip	The quantity of the Unserviceable part from purchase orders/release slips yet to be received.
	Third Party Repair	The quantity of the part from repair orders yet to be received.
Due Out	Material Request	The quantity of the Serviceable part from material requests, for which issues are due.
	Pending Core - Exch. PO	The quantity of the Unserviceable Core part yet to be issued against Exchange/PBH Exchange purchase orders.

To proceed

- Select the View Part Supply Chain Performance link for details on supply, demand and consumption of parts.
- Select the Inquire Stock Availability link for details of stock-in-hand in various warehouses of the organization.

Viewing quantity breakup details of parts

 Select the data hyperlink in the multiline under "Material Count Summary" section. Alternately, select the data hyperlink in the multiline under the "Due In/Due Out Summary" section. The View Quantity Breakup Details page appears with data for the part # & entity combination. See Figure 5.15.

Vie	w Q	uant	ity Break	up Details						₩ 4 2 1	o X
	Entit	y & P	art Informat	tion							
			Enti	ty Ser-Due In others	T		Part # 0-001-368-01	6:35895 💌	Part Description REPAI	RABLE CAT3 STARTER	
			Q	ty 86.00	EA						
	Qty B	Break	up Details –								
	44	•	1 - 5 / 5	H H T T						•	Q
Lí	#		Part #	Part Description	Sub-Entity	Document Type	Document #	Document Status	Document Date	Document Priorit	ty
11	1		0-001-368-	REPAIRABLE CAT3 STARTER	Ser-Pending Return	Stock Return					
	2		0-001-368-	REPAIRABLE CAT3 STARTER	Ser-Under Receipt	Goods Receipt	GI-009818-2014	Pending Serial / Lot Entry	03-26-2014		
	3		0-001-368-	REPAIRABLE CAT3 STARTER	Ser-Under Receipt	Goods Receipt	GI-009819-2014	Accepted-Pending Binning	03-26-2014		
	4		0-001-368-	REPAIRABLE CAT3 STARTER	Ser-Under Receipt	Goods Receipt	GI-010324-2015	Accepted-Pending Binning	09-07-2015		
	5		0-001-368-	REPAIRABLE CAT3 STARTER	Ser-Under Receipt	Repair Receipt	ROR-000268-2016	Received-Pending Inspection	04-22-2016		
				4							•
											_

Figure 5.15 Viewing part quantity breakup for a specific part

- 2. However, you may specify Entity and Part # in the Entity & Part Information group box to retrieve information of breakup quantities.
- 3. Select the box for the required part in the multiline and then select the relevant link to view the requisite information.

To proceed

- Select the **View Component Replacement Details** link to know the component replacement history of the part.
- Select the View Component Maintenance Log link to know the component maintenance history of the part.

5.3.7 INQUIRING PART CERTIFICATE HISTORY

You can view the certificate details of a selected part. Based on the certification history you can know whether the part is eligible to be attached to the aircraft or component.

 Select the Inquire Part Certificate History under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Inquire Part Certificate History page appears. See Figure 5.16



	Inqu	ire Part Certifica	te History								24	-	₽ ←	? 🗔 🛛	
	earcl	n Criteria													
			Part #	ρο	-0605-COM-01:2013-1				Serial # / Lot #						
			Certificate 1	ype	•		Certificate Date: From / To								
			Certificate De	ails	•		Ref. Document #				-				
			Certificate St	itus A	New Display field	field Stocking Warehouse #				•					
	ertifi	cate Details			Manufacturer Lot	is added									
44	4	1 - 10 / 50 🕨 👐	T Tx							II All		Ŧ		Q	
#		Part #	Serial # Lo	#	Manufacturer Lot #	Certificate Type	Certificate #	#	Certificate Date		File Name	(ertificate	Supplier #	
1		0-0605-COM-01:201	00284E4E-168E-			PART 21 8130-3	test		2017-06-20						
2		0-0605-COM-01:201	0042F3A4-13B5-			AIR CARRIER 8130-3	test		2017-06-20						
3		0-0605-COM-01:201	67564			FAA-337	test		2017-06-21						
4		0-0605-COM-01:201	67678			CAAC AAC-038	test		2017-06-23						
5		0-0605-COM-01:201	87676			FAA-337	test		2017-06-21						
6		0-0605-COM-01:201	dfhdufi			As Per LaserFiche	te4s		2017-06-30						
7		0-0605-COM-01:201	dfhui			TCCA Form One	test		2017-06-29						
8		0-0605-COM-01:201	dfjd			TCCA Form One	test		2017-06-29						
9		0-0605-COM-01:201	dfjhbidjkf			AIR CARRIER 8130-3	tes		2017-06-30						
10		0-0605-COM-01:201	dghiu			REPAIR STATION 8130-3	test		2017-06-29						
					4									۰.	
_															
View	ile														

Figure 5.16. Inspect Part Certificate History

- 2. In the **Search Criteria** group box enter the filter criteria like **Part #** and other certificate details and click the **Search** pushbutton.
- 3. The system retrieves the certificate details based on the search criteria provided.

To proceed

- 4. Click the hyperlinked part number in the multiline, to mark a part for view the part information.
- 5. Select a record in the multiline and then select the "File Name" link to view the certificate attached to the part.

5.3.8 INQUIRING STOCK AVAILABILITY

You can view the stock availability details of a selected part in the inventory. Before executing transactions such as work orders, issues, and receipts you can view the availability of a part in different warehouses in the login organizational unit, for the supply of the required parts.

 Select the Inquire Stock Availability under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Inquire Stock Availability page appears. See Figure 5.17.





Figure 5.17 Inquiring stock availability

In the Search Criteria group box,

- 2. In **Inquire Stock** field, select one of the radio buttons 'Login OU' and 'All OU' to retrieve stock availability either in login OU or across other OUs.
- 3. Enter the filter criteria like warehouse, trading part or part details.
- 4. Click the Search pushbutton to retrieve the stock availability details in the multiline.
- 5. Click the data hyperlink in the Serial # or Lot # field in the multiline. The Part Serial Name Plate pop-up appears.

Part Serial Name Plate details

You can view the basic, maintenance, repair, component replacement, transaction & condition history details and tech record status of Serial-Controlled and Lot-Controlled parts. *See Figure 5.18*.

N1:54718		Serial #/Lot #	ATA #	Classification	Туре	Category	
CONCENTR	ATION TESTER	152911308145	132-00	Rotable	Component	Tools	
₩ <u></u>	Mfr. Serial# / Lot 152911308145 Stock Status	#	Component ID A600 Source Document			Condition New Ownership	^
ß	Aveos Owned Expiry Date		Unplanned Receipt UPR	-000404-2012		Connect Location In Stock 0123 : 01 : 1	
						Certificate# / Date 123-1231-SC 8130-3 18 Jan 2012	>
	<					>	

Figure 5.18 Part Serial Name Plate

1. The Part #, Part Description, Serial #/Lot#, ATA #, Classification, Type, Category fields and Part Planning Group are displayed.



2. The Serial Lot Information tab displays the following fields: Refer Figure 5.18.

- Mfr. Serial #/Mfr. Lot #
- Component ID
- Stock Status
- Source Document
- Expiry Date
- MOD #
- Condition
- Ownership
- Location
- Certificate # / Date



N1:54718 CONCENTRATION TESTER		Serial #/Lot # 152911308145	ATA # 132-00	Classification Rotable	Type Componen	Category nt Tools
	Parameter In Parameter Value	fo. es	Next Due at			Tech. Record Info. Component Status Active
*	Program Info Remaining Life		Remaining Days/Values		Config Status Fresh Assembly Status Complete	
	Trigerring Task		Last Comp.Repl.			Program Status

Figure 5.19 Recording Maintenance Information

- 4. The Maintenance Information tab displays the following fields: Refer Figure 5.19.
- The Parameter Values and Next Due at fields are displayed in the Parameter Info. Section.
- The **Remaining Life**, **Remaining Days/Values**, **Triggering Task #**, **Last Component Replacement #** fields are displayed in the **Program Info.** Section.
- The Component Status, Config Status, Assembly Status, Program Status are displayed in the Tech. Record Info. Section.





N1:54718 CONCENTRA	TION TESTER	Serial #/Lot # 152911308145	ATA # 132-00	Classification Rotable	Type Component	Category Tools
₩ %	Asset ID Asset Tag Book Value			Cost 0.0000 Part E Capita Valuat Actual Expen On-Ph	00000 xpense Type I ion Method Cost sing Policy ase Out	

Figure 5.20 Recording Finance and Cost Information

- 6. The Finance and cost Information tab displays the following fields: Refer Figure 5.20.
- The Asset ID, Tag No, Book Value fields are displayed in the left section.
- The Cost/Value, Part Expense Type, Valuation Method and Expensing Policy fields are displayed in the right section.

Inquiring Part Float Summary

The **Inquire Part Float Summary** screen displays the Current Inventory Float and Target Inventory float. A specific Float Type will be used to compute Float for the overall Qty and the latest result computed will be displayed. *See Figure 5.21*.

> 5	stock Management	> Stock Mainten	ance 🔸 Inquire Stock Availa	bility 🔷	/						
	Inquire Stock	Availability					RAMCO OU-ramco role 🔻 🛛 🗙	: 🗛		⊢ ?	C
						🗌 Val	lue		MOD I	nfo	
				Cearch							
nqu	ire Part Float Summ	ary								0	?
		Part #	# þasz 💌 F	Exhaust Valve	Target Float Qty		Current Float Qty	-6.00			
	Qty In Stock	16.00	Due In : On Orders	0.00	Due In : Others	22.00	Due Out	22.00			
	On Hand Free Qty	0.00	Spares Due	0.00	PO / Release Slip	0.00	Material Request #	22.00			
	Allocated Qty	16.00	In Shop Due	0.00	Third Party Repair	0.00	Loaned Pend. Return	0.00			
			Pending Return	0.00	Loan In	0.00	Exchange Purchase				
			Under Return	0.00	Loan Out	0.00	Rental Order- Due				
			In Transit	0.00	Pending Core - Cust.	0.00	Issue				
			Under Receipt	0.00	Exchange						
			Quarantined Receipt	0.00							
Float Run Instance			Processed Date & Time		Quick Links	Inquir	Inquire Stock availability				Ŧ
Ava	ilability of Alternate Par	ts - Across Locations	View Availat	ility Of Alternate Parts - Wh l	evel	View Allocate	ed Quantity				
Parl re N	ts Information laterial Count and Loca	tion Information	View Alterna View Part Si	ate Part Into		View Shelf Li View Wareho	te Renewal History Juse Planning Parameter				
Part	t - Serial # / Lot # Trar	saction History	View Part C	ertificate History		View Kit Con	stituents				
w Part Qty As Kit Constituent Manage Part Restr				t Restrictions		View Custom	er Records				
Sup	plier Details		Inquire Part	Float Summary							



- Select the Inquire Part Float Summary link in the Inquire Stock Availability screen. The Inquire Part Float Summary pop-up appears.
- 2. Select the **Part #** to specify the part for which the Current Inventory Float and Target Inventory float is to be displayed.
- The Target Float Qty displays the target float quantity of the Part # in Float Run Instance and the Current Float Qty displays the value "Qty In Stock + Due In – Due Out".
- 4. The system displays the Qty In Stock, On Hand Free Qty and Allocated Qty.
- 5. In **Due In: On Orders** section, the system displays the total quantity of parts that are yet to be received in inventory through order documents.

Due In: On Orders= Spares Due+ In Shop Due+ Pending Return+ Under Return+ In Transit+ Under Receipt+ Quarantined Receipt

6. In **Due In: Others** section, the system displays the total quantity of parts that are yet to be received in inventory.

Due In: Others = PO / Release Slip+ Third Party Repair+ Loan In+ Loan Out+ Pending Core – Cust. Exchange

7. In **Due Out** section, the system displays the total quantity of parts that are yet to be issued from inventory.

Due Out = Material Request #+ Loaned Pend. Return+ Exchange Purchase+ Order-Due Issue+ Rental Order-Due Issue

 The system displays the Float Run Instance and Processed Date & Time. Click the hyperlinked "Float Run Instance" to navigate to the "Manage Float Run" screen.

To proceed, carry out the following

- 9. Select the **Quick Links** drop-down list box to navigate to the required screen. The system lists the following screens:
 - ► Inquire Stock Availability
 - Inquire material count and location info.

5.3.9 INSPECTING/ RE-CERTIFYING PARTS

You can record inspection or recertify parts.

- 1. Select the Inspect/ Recertify Parts under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Inspect/ Recertify Parts page appears. *See Figure 5.22.*
 - >>> Note: Only login users with access rights can launch this page.



*	D	Inspect / Re-certify Parts] 7\$		1 +	? [5 (
		de Calibraia					Date Format	mm-dd-yyyy					
-	care	Inspectio	Inspection	T			Increation Status						
		Ware		T			Zone # / Bin #						
		Ref. Docu	ment #			Def	Doc Date: From / To	03-25-2016	E 04	-25-201	6		
		Part 4t	tributes	v	T	No.	Certificate Attributes	05 20 2010		20 202	·		
		Part Ad	rt # Q				Serial # / Lot #						
			andition	•			Stock Statue						
			matton		Search		Stock Status						
	earc	ch Results			Search								
											_	6	
44	1		T _x										1
#		Ref. Document Type	Ref. Document #	Received Date	Warehouse #	Part #	Stock Status	Condition	Senal #		Manu	acturer s	1
1		Build / Re-build Kit	KI-000061	07-28-2015	YULCS	KIT ST R	Accepted	New	trsyug5		trsyug	,5	
2	10	Build / Re-build Kit	K1-000064	07-28-2015	YULLS	KLI ST R	Accepted	New	test252	0.017	test2	2	
3		Loan / Rental Receipt	LRR-000/94-2016	04-20-2016	YEGHM	N1:54/18	Accepted	New	8258F31	LB-C17	82586	31B-C17	
*		Maintenance Return	MR1-004213-2016	03-29-2016	TULFSIUI	10111100-01:30301	Aveos Owned	Serviceable	123		123		
2													
		4										Þ	
View	File												
				Rec	ord Inspection Info								
Updat	e She	elf Life	U	pdate Component Condition			Inquire Certificate De	etails					
Maint	ain Mu	ultiple Part Certificates	I	nitialize Maint. Program & Update	Compliance		Initialize & Update Component Configuration						
Re-In	itializ	e / Update Parameter Values	G	enerate Serviceable Certificate									
Uploa	d Doc	cuments	v	iew Associated Doc. Attachments									

Figure 5.22 Inspect/ Recertify Parts

- 2. In the **Search Criteria** group box enter the filter criteria details like **Inspection**, **Warehouse**, **Part** and **Certificate Attributes**, **Reference Document**, **Condition** and **Stock Status** of the part and click the **Search** pushbutton.
- 3. The system retrieves the details based on the search criteria provided and on certain conditions.
- 4. Select the Inspection Status, Reason Code, Certificate Type, Primary Certificate and enter the certificate details.
- 5. Click the Record Inspection Info pushbutton to record the inspected or recertified details of the part.

5.3.10 MANAGING PART SERIAL MOD DETAILS

You can manage / view the list of Mod #s complied on a specific Part # - Serial # or across Part # and Serial #s.

- Select the Manage Part Serial MOD Details under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Manage Part Serial MOD Details page appears. See Figure 5.23.
- 2. Select the Manage radio button to save, authorize and reverse the Part Serial Mod compliance details.

*	r 🔋 Manage Part Serial Mod Details Ramco Role - RAMCO OU 🗸 🛱 🛱 🔶 🖓 🗔 🗷													
Ma	inag	e 🔘 View												
			Part #/ Serial #/ Mfr.	Serial # 👂										
				Search On MOD Status		•	Approved	1	•					
							Search							
M	od I)etails												
44	4	1 - 15 / 250 🕨 🕨	+				天面	e x		AI 🕺 🖬		•		Q
#	E	Part # 🔎	Serial # 🔎	Mfr. Serial #	MOD #	MOD Status	Ref. Doc. Type		Ref. Doc. #	MOD Compliance Date	Update Mode	Modifica	ation Commen	ts
1	E	04689:P2783	2783-036	2783-036	2	Approved		~			Manual			
2	E	04689:P2783	2783-036	2783-036	3	Approved		~			Manual			
3	E	04689:P2783	2783-036	2783-036	1	Approved		~			Manual			
4	E	04689:P2783	2783-036	2783-036	8	Approved		~			Manual			
5	E	04689:P2783	2783-051	2783-051	10	Approved		*			Manual			
6	E	04689:P2783	2783-051	2783-051	6	Approved		~			Manual			
7	E	04689:P2783	2783-051	2783-051	7	Approved		~			Manual			
8	E	9324M40G01:58828	731354	731354	1	Approved		~			Manual			
9	E	9324M40G01:58828	731354	731354	2	Approved		~			Manual			
10	E	ALT-1	44	44	2,3,4	Approved	Loan/Rental Receipt	*	LRR_02332-17	01-10-2017	Manual	Modifica	ation Updated	
11		alt-2	2222	2222	1,2,qwywiuqo	Approved		*		02-10-2017	Manual			
12		ALT-2	2222	2222	3	Approved		~		06-10-2017	Manual			
13		ALT-2	2222	2222	11,22,33	Approved		*		01-10-2017	Manual			
14	E	APS-3200-01	SL-000810-2016	SLMK-000122-2016	2,3	Approved	Loan/Rental Receipt	*	LRR-002314-2017	09-10-2017	Manual	Bharath	SakhamuriBh	arath
15	E	APS-3200-01	SL-000810-2016	SLMK-000122-2016	test	Approved	Stock Return	*	MRN-000035-0917		Manual			
			<											>
			_				_							
		Save				Approv	2				Reverse			
_														

Figure 5.23 Managing Part Serial MOD Details

- 3. In the Search Criteria group box enter the filter criteria details like Part #, Serial # and Mfr. Serial # and click the Search pushbutton to retrieve the previously saved part serial mod details.
- 4. Alternatively, you may enter the details in the multiline to save the newly part serial mod details complied.
- 5. Enter the **Part #** in which modification is done.
- 6. Enter the **Serial #** generated for the part in which modification is done.
- 7. Enter the **MOD #** which is a unique number identifying the part modification done.
- Use the Ref. Doc. Type drop-down list box to select the reference document for which you wish to save the part serial mod details. The drop-down list box displays the following reference document types: "Goods Inward", "Stock Transfer Receipt", "Stock Return", "Unplanned Receipt", "Unplanned Return", "Loan/Rental Receipt", "Shop Work Order".
- 9. Enter the Ref. Doc #, MOD Compliance Date, Modification Comments, Remarks and Reason for Reversal fields.
- 10. Click the Save pushbutton to save the part serial mod details and the status of the MOD changes to 'Fresh'.
- 11. Click the **Authorize** pushbutton to approve the part serial mod details and the status of the MOD changes to 'Approved'.
- 12. Click the **Reverse** pushbutton to reverse the part serial mod compliance and the status of the MOD changes to 'Fresh'.

5.4 GENERATING SUMMARY OF PART TRANSACTION

5.4.1 VIEWING TRANSACTION DETAILS OF THE PART

You can view the transaction summary, which includes the receipt type, total number of receipts, total receipt quantity, issue type, total number of issues and total issue quantity, for the selected part and its alternate parts, and the transaction detail, which include document number, warehouse number, reference document number, quantity in stock UOM and quantity in transaction UOM.

 Select Part – Serial #/Lot # Transaction History under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Part – Serial #/Lot # Transaction History page appears. See Figure 5.24.

be Arch Criteria and Arry Marines	🗎 Part - S	Serial #/Lot # Transaction	History					:: 특	⇒ ←	? 🗔 (
Perform						Date & Time Format	mm-dd-уууу	hh:mm:ss		
uit #	Search Cr	r iteria Pa	Part # ₽ 0-008463:35104 Location ▼ rt Ownership ▼ Serial # ₽			Period Warehouse # Stock Status Manufacturer Serial # Ø	v			
Duplay Duplay Tarl Parter Tarl Duplay Dater Tarl </td <td></td> <td></td> <td>Lot # P</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Manufacturer Lot # 👂</td> <td></td> <td>stanta</td> <td></td> <td>1.00</td>			Lot # P			Manufacturer Lot # 👂		stanta		1.00
<pre>intermediate at the data is a factor in the second is a data para Recept intermediate at the data is a data data is a data data data is a data data data data data data data d</pre>		D	Isplay Option			From / To Date	01-01-2007	III 04-25-201	6	
Popper version vers		Include Part # / Serial	# Revisions?			Include Alternates?				
Image: Image	- Display Tr	ransactions					_			
■ oka tases ■ oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ● oka tasepi ■ oka tasepi ● oka tasepi <td></td> <td>IIA 💟</td> <td>Stock Receipts</td> <td></td> <td>Stock</td> <td>Returns</td> <td>Component Replacement</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>		IIA 💟	Stock Receipts		Stock	Returns	Component Replacement			
Index Cutome Good Receipt Set Currention Port Life Set Currention Index 0.000480.2516 Hit In Classing Index 0.000480.2516 Int In Classing <td></td> <td>Stock Issues</td> <td>Goods and Repair</td> <td>Receipt</td> <td>Stock</td> <td>Conversion</td> <td>Loan/Rental Receipt</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>		Stock Issues	Goods and Repair	Receipt	Stock	Conversion	Loan/Rental Receipt			
at tisk typeket file: 0:1-12:05: 1:41:3:01 General Part 0:000430:35:14 Part 0:000430:35:14 Part 0:000430:35:14 Part 0:000480 Transaction Summary Transaction Details Transaction Details Part 0:000		Main Cores	Customer Goods F	Receipt	Stock	Correction	Part # / Serial # Change			
Pretry formal formation 1 1 2 1 2 0 423 2 3 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2	Last History Upda	ated Till : 03-11-2016 14:13:41		Search						
Art Carry Brit Brit Type Carry Using refut Carry Carry Carry Teactor Carry Carry			Part # 0-008463:35104			Part Description	IFAD			
Yutati Neglad kenggad Curren Par B 2,95 Cad Lack DF R Current Neglad Current Neglad Transaction Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corrent Neglad Image: Corre		Pa	rt Category EMC			Part Type	Consumable			
Duck meta Company Image: Constraint Image: Constraint Image: Constraint Image: Constra		Valuat	tion Method Weighted Average			Current Part Rate	29.95	CAD		
Transaction Summary Transaction Summary • 1 - 15 / 17 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •			Stock UOM PR			Component #				
Image: Second Partial Content of All and Content of All an	Transactio	on Summary Transaction De	tails							
Image: Second Part of the second S	-Transac	tion Summary								
# Receipt Type Total Receipt Qy Qy <td>44 4 1</td> <td>1 - 15 / 17 🕨 🕨 🝸 🏹</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>YFAXSB6 141</td> <td>I All</td> <td>•</td> <td></td> <td>Q</td>	44 4 1	1 - 15 / 17 🕨 🕨 🝸 🏹				YFAXSB6 141	I All	•		Q
1 Part # /Srid # Change 0 0.00 0 2 0 Opening balance 0 0.00 0 4 0 Unplanned receipt 2 42.00 0 5 Maintenance Return 0 0.00 0 6 General Return 0 0.00 0 6 General Return 0 0.00 0 8 Repair receipt 0 0.00 0 9 Lan receipt 0 0.00 0 10 Rethange goods receipt 0 0.00 0 11 Exchange goods receipt 0 0.00 0 12 Tools Return 0 0.00 0 13 Unplaned Return 0 0.00 0 14 Stock conversion 0 0.00 0 15 Stock conversion 0 0.00 0 15 Stock conversion 0 0.00 0 16 Lexeted part View Alternate Part Info View Alternate Part Info	#	Receipt Type	Total Number of Receipts	Total Receipt Qty		Total Number of Alternate Part Receipts			Total	Alterna
2 Opening blance 0 0.00 0 3 Goods Receipt 0 0.00 0 4 Upplaned receipt 2 42.00 0 5 Maintenance Return 0 0.00 0 6 General Return 0 0.00 0 7 Stock transfer receipt 0 0.00 0 8 Repair receipts 0 0.00 0 9 Loan receipt 0 0.00 0 10 Retral Receipt 0 0.00 0 11 Exchange goods receipt 0 0.00 0 12 Tools Return 0 0.00 0 13 Unplanned Return 0 0.00 0 14 Stock conversion 0 0 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0 0 16 Beeleted part View Alternate Part Info 0 0	1 🗆	Part # /Serial # Change		0	0.00				0	
3 Goods Recipt 0 0.00 0 4 Upplanned receipt 2 42.00 0 6 General Return 0 0.00 0 7 Stock transfer receipt 0 0.00 0 8 Repair receipt 0 0.00 0 9 Loan receipt 0 0.00 0 10 Rental Receipt 0 0.00 0 11 Exchange goods receipt Select this link to view 0 0.00 0 12 Tools Return 0 0.00 0 0 0 13 Unplanned Return 0 0.00 0 0 0 13 Stock Conversion 0 0.00 0 0 0 14 Stock Conversion 0 0.00 0 0 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0.00 0 0 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0.00 0 0 0 0 14 Stock Conversion	2	Opening balance		0	0.00				0	
* Outprimier tectury 2 42.00 0 5 Miniertance Returm 0 0.00 0 6 General Returm 0 0.00 0 7 S tock transfer receipt 0 0.00 0 8 Repair receipts 0 0.00 0 9 Lean receipt 0 0.00 0 10 Rental Receipt 0 0.00 0 11 Exchange goods receipt Select this link to view detailed breakup of material count and location information of the selected part 0 0.00 0 13 Unplaned Return 0 0.00 0 0 14 Stock conversion 0 0.00 0 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0.00 0 0 0	3 0 0	Goods Receipt		0	42.00				0	
6 Ceneral Return 0 0.00 7 Stock transfer receipt 0 0.00 8 Repair receipts 0 0.00 9 Loan receipt 0 0.00 10 Retail Receipt 0 0.00 11 Exchange goods receipt 0 0.00 12 Tools Return 0 0.00 13 Unplanned Return 0 0.00 14 Stock Conversion 0 0.00 15 Stock Conversion 0 0.00 16 eselected part 0 0.00	5 0 1	Maintenance Return		0	-12.00				0	
7 Stock transfer receipt 0 0.00 8 Repair receipts 0 0.00 9 Lan receipt 0 0.00 10 Rental Receipt 0 0.00 11 Exchange goods receipt 0 0.00 12 Tools Return 0 0.00 13 Unplanned Return 0 0.00 14 Stock Conversion 0 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0.00 16 the selected part • •	6 🗖 (General Return		0	0.00				0	
8 Repair receipts 0 0.00 0 9 Lan receipt 0 0.00 0 10 Retral Receipt 0 0.00 0 11 Exchange goods receipt 0 0.00 0 12 Tools Return 0 0.00 0 13 Unplanned Return 0 0.00 0 14 Stock conversion 0 0.00 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0.00 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0.00 0	7 🗉 :	Stock transfer receipt		0	0.00				0	
9 Lean receipt 0 0.00 0 10 Rental Receipt 0 0.00 0 11 Exchange goods receipt 0 0.00 0 12 Tools Return 0 0.00 0 13 Unplanned Return 0 0.00 0 15 Stock correction (+ve) 0 0.00 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0 0	8 🗉 I	Repair receipts		0	0.00				0	
10 Rental Receipt 0 0.00 0 11 Exchange goods receipt 0 0.00 0 12 Tools Return 0 0.00 0 13 Unplaned Return 0 0.00 0 14 Stock correction (+ve) 0 0.00 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0.00 0 16 stock conversion 0 0.00 0	9 🗉 I	Loan receipt		0	0.00				0	
11 Exchange goods receipt Select this link to view detailed breakup of material count and location information of the selected part 0 0.00 0 13 Unplamed Return 0 0.00 0 14 Stock convection (+ve) 10 0 0.00 0 15 Stock Conversion 10 0 0.00 0	10 🖾 🛙	Rental Receipt		0	0.00				0	
12 Tools Return 0 0.00 0 13 Unplaned Return 0 0.00 0 14 Stock correction (+ve) 0 0 0 15 Stock Conversion 0 0 0 16 Stock Conversion 0 0 0 17 Inguire Material Count and Location Information View Part Information View Alternate Part Info	11 🖾 🛛	Exchange goods receipt	Select this link to view	0	0.00				0	
13 Unplanned Return 0 0.00 0 14 Stock correction (+ve) material count and location information of the selected part 0 0.00 0 15 Stock Conversion location information of the selected part 0 0.00 0	12 🖾 1	Tools Return	detailed breakup of	0	0.00				0	
14 Stock correction (+ve) Indicated at Count and coun	13 🖾 🛛	Unplanned Return	meterial count and	0	0.00				0	
15 Stock Conversion IOCation Information of the selected part 0 0 Inguire Material Count and Location Information View Part Information View Part Information	14 🖾 🤅	Stock correction (+ve)		0	0.00				0	
Inguire Material Count and Location Information View Part Information View Alternate Part Info	15 🖾 🤅	Stock Conversion	location information of	0	0.00				0	
Inguire Material Count and Location Information View Part Information View Alternate Part Info	4		the selected part							Þ
	Inquire Material	Count and Location Information	View Part Inform	nation		View Alternate F	Part Info			

Figure 5.24 Part – Serial #/Lot # Transaction History with Summary

- 2. In the Search Criteria group box enter the filter criteria like Part #, Part Ownership, Serial # and Manufacturer Serial #.
- 3. Check the **Include Part # / Serial # Revisions?** box to view all the transactions including the part # / serial # revisions for the specified part-serial combination.
- 4. Select the Display Transactions and click the Search pushbutton

The system displays the Part Information group box based on the search criteria entered.

5. Select the **Transaction Summary** tab to view the summary of the selected part and alternate part transaction in the multiline.

6. Select the **Transaction Details** tab to view the summary of the selected part and alternate part transaction in

the multiline. See Figure 5.24.

Transaction Summary Transaction Details							
- Transaction Details							*
📢 🖣 [No records to display] 🕨 🍽 🝸 🕵					All	Ŧ	2
# 🖾 Part #	Serial #	Lot #	Date	Time	Warehouse #	Document #	
Select this link to view the details of goods receipt of the selected part			Previous Next	Select this link to details of the sto of the select	o view the ock issues ted part		
View Goods Receipt	View Repair Receipt	v	iew UnPlanned Recei		View Component Replaceme	nt Details	
View Loan/Rental Receipt	View Stock Transfer Receipt	v	iew Issue		View Return		
View Stock Conversion	View Stock Correction	V	iew Opening Balance		View Part # / Serial # Chang	e	
View Purchase Order	View Material Request	v	iew Repair Order		View Shop Work Order		
View A/C Maint. Exe. Ref #	View Loan Order	v	iew Rental Order		View Inter WH Stock Transfe	r	
View Release Slip	View Cycle Count Sheet	v	iew Physical Inventory Plan		View Return Slip		
							.

Figure 5.24 Part – Serial #/Lot # Transaction Details

- 7. Click **Previous** pushbutton to view the details of the previous records of the selected part.
- 8. Click Next pushbutton to view the details of the next records of the selected part.

5.5 CHANGING PART # / SERIAL # OF THE PART

5.5.1 RECORDING PART # / SERIAL # CHANGE OF THE PART

The part number and serial number of any component or non-component that is recorded incorrectly can be updated through this activity. Example: Stock Correction, Goods Receipt, Components attachment through Aircraft Readiness log in Build Aircraft Configuration etc., You can view the Open transaction for the part # / serial # change, which means the transaction that is not logically completed.

 Select Record Part # / Serial # Change under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Record Part # / Serial # Change page appears. See Figure 5.25.

In the Transaction Details group box,

- 2. Enter the **Existing Part #** for which the serial number requires to be changed.
- 3. Enter the **Existing Serial #** for which the serial number requires to be changed.
- Select the Change Basis drop-down list box to select the value "Correction", "Engg. Change-Direct", "Engg. Change- Work Execution", to update the Existing Part #.with the appropriate serial # and Serial # combination.
- Select the Change Type drop-down list box to select the value "Part Reference Change", "Serial Reference Change" and "Part and Serial Reference Change" to update with the appropriate part # / serial # for the Existing Part #.
- 6. Enter the **Change Date & Time**, to record the date and time from when the change for the part or serial number is effective. This format is displayed from the "User Preferences" business component, based on the login user ID.

In the Part Change Details group box,

- 7. Enter new part # in the **New Part #** field. This is applicable only for Part Reference Change or Part and Serial Reference Change.
 - The part number entered must be in "Active" status and of type "Serial Controlled" or "Serial and Lot Controlled" as defined in the "Part Administration" business component. The entered "Existing Part #" and "Existing Serial #" combination must not exist in the Aircraft business component, for any of the values in the "Change Type" drop-down list box.
 - If the "Change Type" is set as "Serial Reference Change", the "Existing Part #" and "New Part #" must be the same.
- 8. Enter the **Manufacturer Serial #** for the existing part. It is mandatory to enter the manufacturer serial number, if "Change Type" is selected as "Serial Reference Change" or "Part / Serial Reference Change".
- 9. Enter the Reason for Change of the part number and serial number.
- 10. Enter the **Remarks** pertaining to change the part number and serial number.



							_		
	Record Part # / Serial # Change					III 7.		-	P Lo D
-	Transaction Details								
	Change Doc. #	PSC-000026-2016			Change Statu	s Analyzed			
	Existing Part # 🔎	0-0440-4-0001:36361			Part Descriptio	n APU BATTERY			
	Existing Serial # 👂	0.0470940087719543			Manufacturer Serial	# 0.0470940087719543			
	Change Basis	Correction	•		Change Typ	e Part and Serial Reference Change		T	
	Change Date & Time								
-	Part Change Details								
	New Part # 👂	0-0440-4-0001:56561			Part Descriptio	n			
	New Serial #	111			Manufacturer Serial	# 111			
	Ref. Doc. Type		v		Ref Document #	0			
	Source Document #				Source Doc. Rev.	#			
	Reason for Change	Damage							
	Reference Details	-							
	Agreement Pemarks								
	Agreenent Renarks	04.05.0046.46-06-00		Analyze Texast					
	Last Analyzed Date & Time	04-25-2016 16:36:23		Analyze Impact					
	Existing Part Details								
	Dest Time	Company			Comment	# C0500			
	Part Type	Component			Component	* C0509			
	SLOCK SLALUS	Accepted			Ownershi	p Owned			
	Owning Agency #				Owning Agency Nam	e			
	Location Type	Warehouse			Location Identifie	er YULCS			
	Last Transaction Type	Coode Paraint			Last Transaction	# POP-000237-2016			
	Last Transaction Type	02 21 2016			Course Desument Tim	Material Deguest			
	Cause Desument #	MDT 001077 2012			Source Document Typ	e platerial Request			
	- Open Transactions Impact	MR1-001977-2012			Source Document Dat	e 03-31-2016			
						000			0
44					V T A X X A A A	ulu Ali	•		Q
#	Document Type Document #	Doc. Status Dese	cription		Location	Ref. Doc. Type Ref.	Doc #	1	Parent Doc
1	Repair Order REP-000312-2016	Draft							
		•							۰.
_									
	Confirm An	alysis/ Change			Cancel A	nalysis/ Change			
_									
Part	- Serial #/Lot # Transaction History	View Part Nu	mber Modification History						
+	Record Statistics								
_									

Figure 5.25 Recording Part # / Serial # Change

- 11. Click the Analyze Impact pushbutton to retrieve the open transactions existing for the existing part/ serial number. The system ensures the following while updating the serial numbers, when "Change Type" is set as "Serial Reference Change".
- The "Existing Serial #" and the "New Serial #" are different.
- The "Existing Part #" and "New Serial #" combination is unique. Example:

There exists Part # - Serial # in the following combinations

1) P1 - S1

2) P1 - S2

The system ensures that the serial # of P1 is not changed from S1 to S2, because the combination P1 - S2 already exists.

- Note: Ensure that the entered "Existing Part" and "Existing Serial #" combination does not exist for the Aircraft in "Frozen" status, in the "Aircraft" business component, for any of the values in the "Change Type" drop- down list box.
- Note: The system updates the "Change Status" as "Analyzed" and the "Last Analyzed Date And Time" with the last date and time when a change document was analyzed, after fetching all the open records for the given Part # and Serial # combination in the "Open Transactions Impact" multiline.
- 12. The system displays the Part Type, Component #, Stock Status, Ownership, Owning Agency #, Owning Agency Name, Location Type and Location Identifier in the Existing Part Details group box.

13. The system displays the Last Transaction Type, Last Transaction #, Last Transaction Date, Source Document Type,

Source Document # and Source Document Date in the Source / Last Transaction Details group box.

- 14. The system displays the Transaction OU, Document Type, Document #, Document Status, Description, Location, Ref. Doc Type, Ref Doc #, Parent Doc. Type, Parent Doc #, Customer Order # and Change Allowed? in the Open Transactions Impact multiline,
- 15. Click the Confirm Analysis/Change pushbutton to update the Part # / Serial # change.
- 16. Click the Cancel Analysis/Change pushbutton to cancel the Part # / Serial # change. To proceed further,
- Select the Part Serial #/Lot # Transaction History link provided at the bottom of the page, to record the partserial # or lot # transaction details.
- Select the View Part # Modification History link provided at the bottom of the page, to view the part-serial # or lot # transaction details.

5.5.2 INQUIRING / UPDATING PART # / SERIAL # CHANGE OF THE PART

The **Inquire/Update Part # / Serial # Change** activity enables you to record the change of serial number of a component or a serial controlled non-component. The serial number of any component or non-component that is recorded incorrectly can be updated through this activity.

1. Select the Inquire/Update Part # and Serial # Change link under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Inquire/Update Part # and Serial # Change page appears. *See Figure 5.26.*

*	D	Inquire/ Update Part # and Serial #	# Change						¢ ₽	₽ ◆	? 🗔	ŀ
	earc	1 Criteria										
		Existing Part	#			Exis	ting Serial	#				
		New Part	#				New Serial	#				
		Change Stat	us 🔻			cl	hange Doc.	#				
		Change Bas	sis	•			Change Ty	be				
					Search							
44	4	1 - 10 / 25 🕨 🕨 🝸 🔭					2 4 3	a DIIO All	Ŧ		Q	
#		Change Doc. #	Change Status	Error Details				Count of Impacted Transaction				
1		PSC-000001-2011	Completed									
2		PSC-000002-2011	Completed									
3		PSC-000003-2011	Analyzed									
4		PSC-000004-2011	Completed									
5		PSC-000005-2011	Completed									
6		PSC-000006-2012	Completed									
7		PSC-000007-2012	Completed									
8		PSC-000008-2012	Completed									
9		PSC-000009-2013	Completed									
10		PSC-000010-2013	Analyzed									
		4									۱.	
Updat	e Part	# / Serial # Change										

Figure 5.26 Inquiring/Updating Part # / Serial # Change

2. In the Search Criteria group box you can enter/select values for the filter criteria like Existing Part #,

New Part #, Existing Serial # New Serial # , Change Type Change Status and Change Basis.

- 3. Click the Search pushbutton to view the search results in the Search Results multiline.
- 4.Select at least one record in the **Search Results** multiline and click the **Update Part # / Serial # Change** link at the bottom of the page, to view the page **Record Part # / Serial # Change**.

5.5.3 VIEWING THE IMPACTED TRANSACTIONS

1. Click the hyperlinked Count of Impacted Transactions in the multiline, in the Inquire/Update Part # and

Serial # Change page. The View Impacted Transactions page appears. See Figure 5.27.



*	D)	View Impacted Transactions			(4) 4 1 2 3 4 5 > >> 4 /25 = 24 =	₽ ← ? 🗔 🗖
44	4	1 - 2 / 2 > >> T T _x				r
#		Transaction OU	Document Type	Document #	Doc. Status	
1		RAMCOOU	Issue	MIS-000069-2011	Confirmed	
2		RAMCOOU	Material Request	SMR-000096-2011	Closed	

Figure 5.27 Viewing impacted transactions

- 2. The system displays the **Component #, Change Doc #, Part #** and **Serial # i**n the **Component Details** box.
- 3. The system displays the **Transaction OU**, **Document Type**, **Document #** and **Doc. Status**, in the **Part Change Impact Summary** multiline.

Stock Conversion is an inseparable part of Inventory Management in a variety of business scenarios, such as

- Change in ownership of parts from Internal to Customer and vice versa
- Change in stock status of parts between Internal and Customer ownership and vice versa
- Change in condition of damaged / part mishandled / shelf life expired parts on re-certification. For example, a warehouse clerk may want to change the condition from Unserviceable as a result of recertification.
- Change storage location as result of above events.

Stock Statuses describe the usage value of material held in stock. Materials acquire different statuses over a period of time. While some of these changes are triggered through normal stock maintenance activities (for example, a lot maybe automatically "quarantined" on expiry of the prescribed shelf life), inventoried stock might be subjected to a manual status conversion.

Ownership of parts is typically held by customers, suppliers or organizations. Customer and suppliers are also referred to trading partners. These trading partners and the organization referred to as Internal are mapped to one or more stock statuses. This implies that parts can only hold stock statues to which their owners/trading partners/Internal are mapped. You can convert stock status of a part or its ownership along with the stock status. However, the new stock status must be valid for the new owner/trading partner. Conversion of stock statuses and ownership of parts can also be carried out in this activity. Permitted Stock Conversions

Condition of parts in stock can be changed, such as a Serviceable part can be converted into an Overhauled part. On change of condition, the system posts relevant entries in the finance books and also revalues the converted parts on the basis of Condition Based Valuation method.

Storage location change subsequent to conversion can also be carried out in this activity by specifying a new zone/bin for the converted parts.

5.6.1 CREATING STOCK CONVERSION QUICK CODES

Quick codes are user-defined values, used to categorize stock conversion based on certain characteristics. The basic quick code types are defined in the system. You can define the quick code values for the different quick code types and these values can be used in all Stock Conversion activities. You can define a quick code for a specific quick code type, by providing a unique identifier and a description for it. The quick code must be unique for the organization unit.

 Select Create Quick Codes under Stock Conversion business component. The Create Quick Code page appears. See Figure 5.28.

*	<u> </u>	View Impacted Transactions			« « 1 2 3 4 5) » 4 /25 🗐 🕫 🖶 🗧 🗲 ? 🗔 🗷
44	4	1 - 2 / 2 🕨 🗰 🝸 🔭			
#		Transaction OU	Document Type	Document #	Doc. Status
1		RAMCOOU	Issue	MIS-000069-2011	Confirmed
2		RAMCOOU	Material Request	SMR-000096-2011	Closed
-					

Figure 5.28 Creating quick codes

 Use the Quick Code Type drop-down list box to select the quick code type as "Category" or "User Status" for which quick codes have to be defined.

ame

- 3. In the Quick Code details multiline enter the Quick Code and Description for the quick code.
- 4. Click the Create Quick Codes pushbutton to create the quick codes.

5.6.2 CREATING STOCK CONVERSION

1. Select Create Stock Conversion under Stock Conversion business component. The Create Stock Conversion page

appears. See Figure 5.29.

Create Stock Conversion						⇒ ← ? ⊡ ⊑
Stock Conversion Information Stock Conversion # SSC-000432- Warehouse # 0123	System generates this number on creating the	g Type SSC 🔻		Status Draft User Status	•	
Default Values From Stock Status Storage Information	conversion document	< Status	V			
44 € 1 -1/1 > >> + = □ % \$	X X		▶ b b x c d × c	I III All	Ŧ	Q
# Part # P Part Description	Stock UOM From Zone # P	From Bin # 🔎	From Stock Status	From Trading Partner # 🔎		To Stock Status
1 🗉 0-0440-4- APU BATTERY	02	2	Customer Owned	✓ 400007		
2 🗖	Specify the default stock status			•		
<u>د</u>	conversion option					•
- Other Details						
Remarks	User Defined [Detail 1		User Defined Detail 2		
File Name p	View File					
	Create Stock Conversion	Edit Serial # / I	ot # / Condition Details			
Upload Documents	Edit References		Edit Stoo	ck Conversion		
Maintain External Storage Allocation	Confirm Stock Conversion		View As:	sociated Doc. Attachments		
Generate Part Barcode Label						

Figure 5.29 Creating Stock Conversion

- Use the Numbering Type drop-down list box to indicate the numbering pattern to be followed for the Stock Conversion document.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 3. Use the **Category** drop-down list box to set the stock conversion category.
- 4. Set the Status of the stock conversion document as "Draft" or "Fresh".
- 5. Use the Warehouse# drop-down list box to select the number identifying the warehouse.
- 6. Use the User Status drop-down list box to assign a user-defined status for the Stock Conversion document.
- 7. In the Storage Information multiline enter the Part# identifying the part to be converted.
- 8. Enter the **Quantity** of the part, which has to be converted.
- 9. Enter the From WH-Zone# to identify the zone in which the part to be converted is stored in the warehouse.
 - Note: Warehouse zone number should be entered for the warehouse of type "Normal".
- 10. Enter the From Bin# to identify the bin in which the part to be converted is stored in the zone.
 - > Note: The warehouse bin number should be entered for the zone of type "Normal".
- 11. Use the From Stock Status drop-down list box to select the current status of the part.
 - Note: The Stock Status for which Status Attribute "Scrap" is mapped as "Yes" is not loaded, though it is mapped to the transaction "Stock Conversion".
- 12. Enter the current owner of the part, in the **From Trading Partner #** field.
- 13. Use the **To Stock Status** drop-down list box to select the status of the part to which, it is to be converted.

- Note: The Stock Status for which Status Attribute "Scrap" is mapped as "Yes" is not loaded, though it is mapped to the transaction "Stock Conversion".
- Note: The stock status of a part can be converted from any stock status with Ownership Attribute as "Internal" to stock status "PBH" only if the part is defined as "Under PBH" for a supplier in the "Maintain Supplier PBH Mapping" activity of the "Supplier " business component.
- Note: For the Warehouse Zone Bin combination, the storage area should be mapped to the supplier for converting the stock status to "PBH". For None-Controlled parts, the storage area should be mapped "Exclusively" for the supplier.
- 14. Enter the new owner of the part consequent to stock conversion in the To Trading Partner # field.
- 15. Enter **To Zone #** and **To Bin #** to identify the zone and the bin in the warehouse to which the part must be transferred post conversion.
- 16. Click the Create Stock Conversion pushbutton to save the created stock conversion details.
 - Sometimes, when the part is none-controlled / serial / lot controlled, its stock status in the "Stock Status From" field has the ownership attribute set to "Internal and the "Stock Status To" field set to "PBH", in "Create Stock Conversion" business component. In such instances, the system ensures that the part is defined as "Under PBH" in the "Supplier" business component and has a valid storage area mapping.
 - Note: On conversion of the stock status, the system updates the ownership of the part from 'Owned' to 'Supplier', in the "Stock Maintenance" business component.

To proceed further,

- Select the Edit Serial# / Lot# /Condition Details link to enter the serial and lot number details for the part number, whose stock status has to be converted.
- Select the **Edit References** link, to provide document references.
- Select the Upload Documents link to save documents associated with the stock conversion transaction to the central repository.
- Select the View Associated Doc. Attachments link to view documents associated with the stock conversion transaction.

Entering serial, lot number and condition details

You can enter the serial number, lot number and condition of the part, for which the stock status is to be converted. Serial number and lot number details can be entered only if the parts are serial number and/or lot number controlled. You are also provided with the option to convert the status of the document from "Draft" to "Fresh".

 Select the Edit Serial #/Lot # /Condition Details link in the Create Stock Conversion page. The Edit Serial# / Lot#/ Condition Details page appears. See Figure 5.30.



Edit Serial #/Lot # / Condition Details				Rai	mco Role - RAMCO C		? 🗟
Stock Conversion Information							
Stock Conversion # SSC-000418-2016		Status Fres	h		Warehouse # 01	123	
Line # 1 💌 Get Details							
Storage Information							
<< < 1 - 2/2 → → + - □ < ☆ ☆ ▼ T					All	v	Q
# 🗇 PCT Line # Part # Lot # 👂 Manufacturer Lot # 👂 S	erial # 🔎 Qty.	Stock UOM	From Condition	To Condition	Remarks From	m Stock Status	
1 🗆 🚥 1 0-00	1.00	EA	New	~	Acce	epted	
² ^{III} ^{III} ^{III} ^{III} ^{Check} the box to assign	1.00	EA	New	×	Cust	tomer Owned	
³ The 'Fresh' status to the				×			
document.							
	_						
)
Convert Document Status To Fresh		Edit	Serial/Lot/Condition Details	5		Confirm Stock Co	nversion
Part Tag Report Generate Part Barcode	abel						
+ Record Statistics							

Figure 5.30 Entering serial and lot details

- In the Stock Conversion Information group box use the Line# drop-down list box to select the line number of the Stock Conversion document which contains the part for which the serial or lot number details must be entered. Click the Get Details push button to retrieve the details of the selected part.
- 3. In the Storage Information multiline, enter the Lot#, Manufacturer Lot # and Serial#.
- 4. Enter the **Quantity** of the part to be converted, for the serial number or lot number entered.
- 5. Use the **To Condition** drop-down list box to select the condition to which you wish to convert the serial #/lot # of the part. The drop-down list box displays the following: New, Overhauled and Serviceable.
- Click the Edit Serial/Lot/Condition Details pushbutton to update the serial and lot number details for the part.
 The serial number and lot number is updated for the corresponding stock conversion number and line number.
 - Note: The status of the stock conversion document gets updated from "Draft" to "Fresh", if the Convert Document Status to Fresh box is checked and serial number or lot number details of all serial number or lot number or both serial-controlled and lot-controlled parts have been entered.

You can confirm the Stock Conversion documents, which are in "Fresh", status. On confirmation, the stock statuses are converted and updated. After confirmation, the status of the stock conversion document is updated to "Confirmed" status. Only those documents that are in the "Fresh" status can be confirmed.

You can also cancel a Stock Conversion document. The status of the stock conversion document after cancellation is updated to "Cancelled" status. You are also provided with the facility to bulk authorize or cancel the Stock Conversion documents.

- 1. Select **Confirm Stock Conversions** under Stock Conversion business component. The Confirm Stock Conversion page appears. *See Figure 5.31.*
- 2. Enter the **Search Criteria** and click the **Search** pushbutton to retrieve the stock conversion documents to be confirmed or cancelled.

*	D) (Confirm Stock Conversion					= <i></i> ;	들 다	+ 2	
	earch	I Criteria								
		Stock Conversion #		Wareh	nouse #		Category 🔍			
		Part #		Pa	art Type		User Status			
		Conversion Type	T							
					Search					
	earcl	Results								
44	•	1 - 6 / 6 🕨 🕨 🝸 Tx					All	Ŧ		Q
#		Stock Conversion #	Warehouse #	Category	User Status	Created Date				
1		SSC-000379-2013	BanCustUS			07-02-2013				
2		SSC-000386-2014	0123			05-08-2014				
3		SSC-000392-2014	0123			09-29-2014				
4		SSC-000408-2015	0123			07-24-2015				
5		SSC-000410-2015	0123			07-31-2015				
6		SSC-000418-2016	0123			02-17-2016				
				Confirm Stock Conversion		Cancel Conversion				

Figure 5.31 Confirming Stock Conversion

- 3. Select the stock conversion document in the multiline, for confirmation or cancellation.
- 4. Click the **Confirm Stock Conversion** pushbutton to confirm the documents.
- 5. Click the Cancel Conversion pushbutton to cancel the Stock Conversion documents.
 - Note: The status of the Stock Conversion document is updated to "Authorized" or "Cancelled" depending upon the pushbutton selected.

5.8 PROCESSING RECOMMENDATION FOR STOCK ADJUSTMENTS

Correction of stock balance is a must in any organization to correct the discrepancy between the system stock level and the physical stock level. The stock level of a part of a particular stock status in a particular warehouse / zone / bin can be corrected using the stock correction procedure, after physical stock verification processes are carried out in the organization. The correction can be with respect to stock quantity, value or both.

Physical stock verification methods are used by organizations, with a goal to maintain the minimum level of discrepancy between the system and the actual physical stock.

Once the discrepancy reported during the physical stock verification is confirmed, it triggers the process of stock correction. Stock Correction documents are automatically created on authorizing the count results, of the physical stock verification processes.

5.9 CORRECTING STOCK QUANTITY

Through this process, you can correct the inconsistencies existing between the stock quantity in the system and the physical stock available in the warehouse. The inconsistencies are reported during the process of physical stock verification.

The inconsistency or discrepancy may be 'positive', 'negative' or 'zero quantity'. The discrepancy is positive, when the system quantity is less than the physical stock quantity. The discrepancy is negative, when the system stock quantity is more than the physical stock quantity. When there is a discrepancy in the value of the stock, it is a zero quantity discrepancy.

This business activity enables you to carry out the stock correction of the basis "General" only.

- Select Create Stock Correction under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Create Stock Correction page appears. See Figure 5.32.
- 2. Select the **Numbering Type** based on which you wish to generate the stock correction document number.
- 3. For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 4. Select the **Warehouse #** for which the stock correction is to be generated.
- 5. Select the **Status** of the stock correction document as "Fresh" or "Draft", to depending on whether all the mandatory details are entered or not.
- 6. Select the **Correction Type** as "Quantity" or "Value" or "Quantity & Value" to indicate whether the stock correction is to be done for the quantity or value or for both.
- 7. Select the **User Status** of the stock correction document.
- 8. Enter the Correction Date.
- 9. Select the Correction Category.
- 10. Select the Costing Usage to be used for the stock correction document.
 - Note: The Costing Usage must be entered for the stock correction document, if any of the part has the expense type other than "Capital" or a part with Issue Basis other than "Returnable".
- 11. Select the Account Usage to be used for the stock correction document.

😚 > Stock Management > Stock Maint	tenance > Create Stock Correction	<u>_</u>							
Create Stock Correction						7\$		+	? 🗔
Correction Information									
Stock Correction #		Correction Date	04-01-2019	N	ımbering Type SC 🔻				
Warehouse # 0111		Correction Type	Quantity and Value		Status Draft	▼			
Account Usage	•	Costing Usage	•		User Status 🔍				
Correction Category			Apply Default Correction Value						
Parts Information	System generates the		<u>\</u>						
(4) 4 1 -1/1 → → + = 0	number on creating stock			14 26	All		•		Q
# 🗉 Line # Part #	correction document	Costing Usage	Corrected Quantity	UOM	Stock Status	Zo	ne # 🔎	Bin #	ρ
1 🗇 1 0-00-21200-19927-1	1963/1 1300-L ADRESIVE			EA	ACCEPTED 🗸	-			
2		Che	ck the box to set the default		ACCEPTED	•			
		corr	ection value for the parts in the						
	4	Con							Þ
		stoc	ck correction document						
Get Part Details				1					
+ Other Details									
	Comments								
+ Attachments									
		Create Stoc	k Correction						
Edit Serial & Lot Correction Details	Edit Value Details		Correct Specific Receipts	Edi	t References				
Edit Stock Correction	Authorize Stock Correction	Inquire Stock Availability			nerate Part Barcode Label				
Upload Documents	View Associated Doc. Attachments		View Allocated Quantity						

Figure 5.32 Creating stock correction document

- 12. Check the box **Apply Default Correction Value**, to set the default correction value for the parts of the stock correction document.
 - Note: You can set the default correction value for the parts in the stock correction document only a) If the "Correction Type" of the document is set to "Quantity & Value"
 - b) If the "Consolidated Correction Quantity" for the part in the stock correction document is positive
 - c) If the "Valuation Method" of parts in the stock correction document is "Weighted Average" / "LIFO' / "FIFO".
- 13. Enter the Part # in the Parts Information multiline.
- 14. Select the Costing Usage and enter the Corrected Quantity.
 - 🖎 Note: Ensure that Corrected Quantity is entered, if Correction Type is "Quantity" or "Quantity & Value".
- 15. Select the Stock Status of the part.
- 16. Enter the WH-Zone # and the Bin #.
 - Note: "Zone #" and "Bin #" need not be entered if the Correction type of the document is "Value" and if the parts in the multiline are of valuation method "Weighted Average", "LIFO", "FIFO" or "Actual Costing".
 - Note: For serial number-controlled, lot number-controlled, or both serial number-controlled and lot number- controlled parts with stock status attribute set to "Ownership-Supplier" and "Ownership-Customer" in the "User Defined Stock Status" business component, the warehouse-zone-bin combination must be mapped to the trading partner in the "Maintain External Stock Allocation" page of the "Storage Administration" business component.
- 17. Use the **Reason for Correction** drop-down list box to select the cause of stock correction. The drop-down list box displays all reason codes in 'Active' status as defined in the Logistics Common Master component.
- 18. Click the **Create Stock Correction** pushbutton to update the corrected details.

- Note: The system checks if the Part Classification is allowed in the warehouse, based on the Part Classification mapped in the "Storage Administration" business component.
- Note: The system updates the values in the S/L Details Link, Value Details Link and Specific Receipts Link fields. Refer to the Stock Maintenance Online Help, for more details on the values filled by the system in these fields.

To proceed further,

- Select the **Edit Serial & Lot Correction Details** link to carry out the stock correction of the parts that are serial number and lot number controlled.
- Select the Edit Value Details link, to correct the stock value details.
- Select the **Correct Specific Receipts** link to correct specific receipt details.
- Select the **Edit Stock Correction** link to modify the stock correction details.
- Select the **Edit References** link to modify the reference document details.
- Select the **View Stock Availability** link to view the availability of the stock.
- Select the **Generate Part Barcode Label** link at the bottom of the page to generate barcode label for parts selected in the **Parts Information** multiline.
- Select the **Upload Documents** link to save documents associated with the stock correction in the central repository.
- Select the **View Associated Doc. Attachments** link to access documents associated with the stock correction from the central repository

5.9.1 CORRECTING THE DETAILS OF SERIAL AND LOT NUMBER CONTROLLED PARTS

You can enter the serial and lot number details of the part along with the correction quantity and correction value. You can enter the serial and lot number details of a part under the following circumstances:

- ▶ For a serial /lot controlled part with correction type as "Quantity".
- ▶ For the serial / lot controlled part, with the correction type as "Quantity & Value", and the valuation method as "LIFO", "FIFO", "Weighted Average" or Actual Costing.
- ▶ For the serial controlled or serial and lot controlled part, with the correction type as "Value", and the valuation method as "Actual Costing".
- 1. Select the **Edit Serial & Lot Correction Details** link in the Create Stock Correction page. The Edit Serial & Lot Details page appears. *See Figure 5.33*.

Â	> Stoc	k Manag	ement > Stock	Maintenance >	Edit Serial & Lot Details		<u>~</u>															
*	II.	Edit Se	rial & Lot Det	ails									44		1 🕨 🕨	1 /1	⊐/‡	-	1	F 2	0	Ū
-	Stock	Correctio	n Details																			
			Stock Correction #	ASC-000047-2018			Warehouse #	0123							Statu	s Draft						
			Correction Type	Quantity and Value			Correction Basis	Stock Retur	n					Corre	ction Categor	у						
	Part S	election -	Line #	1 🔻	Get Details																	
			Part #	02190830-1:P0173			Part Description	VIDEO 14"	MONITOR					Par	t Control Type	e Serial (Controlle	d				
			WH - Zone #	01			Bin #	1							Stock Statu	s Custon	ner Own	ed				
			Corrected Quantity	1.00		Co	rrection Quantity	1.00						Val	uation Methor	Actual	Cost					
			Base Currency	CAD			Expensing Policy	On-Phase (Dut													
	Serial	/ Lot Det	ails																			
44	4	1 - 1/	1 🕨 🗰 🕂	- 0 % 0 0	T Tx				人山豆	XGİ	x4 C			14	All			Ŧ			J	о
#		Line #	Serial #	Lot #	Manufacturer Serial #		Manufacturer Lo	ot #		Trading Pa	rtner #		ρ	Trad	ling Partner N	ame				Tradin	7 Partne	r
1			1 MON001		MON001					400007				Cust	omer 8					сизто	MER	
2																						
			•																			•
_							Edit Serial	& Lot Deta	ls													-
Edit	Certific	ate & Para	meter Information			Edit Value Details					A	uthorize	Stock Co	rrection								
Ger	erate Pa	art Barcode	e Label			Inquire Stock Availability					v	iew Alloc	ated Qua	intity								

Figure 5.33 Correcting the details of serial and lot controlled parts

- Select the Line # containing the part for which you wish to enter the serial and lot number details and click the Get Details pushbutton to retrieve the details of the part in the Part Details group box.
 - Note: The system lists the line numbers containing the part when:
 - a) the part is "Serial/Lot Controlled", correction basis is General" and the correction type is "Quantity" or "Quantity & Value"

b) the part is "Serial Controlled" or "Serial and Lot Controlled", correction type is "Value" and valuation method is "Actual Costing"

c) the part is "Serial/Lot Controlled", correction basis is "Physical Inventory" or "Cycle Count", correction type is "Quantity & Value" and valuation method is "Actual Costing".

- 3. Enter the Serial # and Lot # of the part in the Serial/Lot Details multiline.
- 4. Enter the **Manufacturer Serial #** and **Manufacturer Lot #** details indicating the serial and lot number of the part provided by the manufacturer.
- 5. Enter the Trading Partner #.
 - Note: You can modify the trading partner number only if the "Allow Owner Change of External Parts" is set to "Yes" in the "Set Options" activity of the current business component.
- 6. Enter the Correction Quantity and the Correction Value.
- 7. Enter the Certificate # and the Certificate Date.
- 8. Specify the type of the certificate associated with the part, in the Certificate Type drop-down list box.
 - Note: You must specify the certificate details if the "Certification Reqd?" field is set to "Mandatory" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity of the "Part Administration" business component.
- 9. Enter the **Expiry Date** of the part #/serial# or part#/lot# for which you are recording stock correction details.
- 10. Use the **Reason for Correction** drop-down list box to select the cause of stock correction. The drop-down list box displays all reason codes in 'Active' status as defined in the Logistics Common Master component.
- 11. Click the Edit Serial & Lot Details pushbutton to update the serial and lot number details.
 - Note: If the Correction Basis is "General", Correction Type is "Quantity" or "Quantity & Value", Part Control Type is "Serial/Lot Controlled" and the Part Type is "Component", the system updates the certificate and parameter information for the new serial/lot controlled parts in the "Edit Certificate & Parameter Information" page, only if the "Parameter Update" is set as "Mandatory" in the "Create Component Record" activity of the "Aircraft" business component.
 - Note: For the parts with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity of the "Part Administration" business component, the system ensures that the following:

a) The core value is specified for the part number and the serial number in the "Maintain Core Value" activity of the current business component.

b) The core value is lesser than or equal to the sum of the correction value and the current value.

To proceed further,

- Select the Edit Certificate & Parameter Information link to correct the certificate and parameter details.
- Select the Edit Lot Value Details only for Actual Costing- Lot Controlled Parts link to correct the valuation details for the lot controlled part of valuation method "Actual Costing".

- Select the Authorize Stock Correction link to authorize the stock correction document.
- Select the **Generate Part Barcode Label** link to generate barcode label for parts selected in the **Serial/Lot Details** multiline.
- Select the **View Allocated Quantity** link to view the details of allocated quantity out of the available stock balance.

Correcting the certificate and parameter details

You can correct the certificate and parameter information of the part serial number and/or lot number.

- 1. Select the Edit Certificate & Parameter Information link in the Edit Serial & Lot Details page. The Edit Certificate & Parameter Information page appears.
- 2. In the **Part Selection** group box, select the **Line #** containing the serial number and/or lot number of the part for which you wish to enter the certificate and parameter information.
- Select the Condition of the part as "New", "Overhauled", "Serviceable" or "Unserviceable" in the Part Details group box.
- 4. Select the Certificate Type associated with the part in the Certificate Details group box and enter the Certificate Date, Certificate #, Authorization #, System Tracking Ref # and the Warranty Lapse Date.
- 5. Enter Since New, Since Overhaul, Since Repair, Since Inspection and Since Last Shop Visit to indicate the cumulative flying hours or flying cycle of the component.
- 6. Enter the Warranty Value.
- 7. Click the Edit Certificate & Parameter Information to update the modified details.

5.9.2 CORRECTING VALUATION DETAILS OF THE PART

You can correct the value details of the part that are serial or/and lot controlled in the following circumstances:

- The correction type is "Value" and the valuation method is "Weighted Average".
- ➤ The correction type is "Quantity & Value", the valuation method is "LIFO" or "FIFO" or "Weighted Average" and the correction quantity is positive.
 - 🖎 Note: In both the above-mentioned circumstances, you need to select the Edit Value Details link in

the main page.

- ➤ The part is "Lot Controlled", correction type is "Quantity & Value", the valuation method is "Actual Costing" and the correction quantity is "Positive"
 - 🔌 Note: In this case, you would be selecting the Edit Lot Value Details only for Actual Costing- Lot
 - Controlled Parts link in the Edit Serial & Lot Details page.
- 1. Select the Edit Value Details link in Create Stock Correction page or Edit Lot Value Details only for Actual Costing-Lot Controlled Parts link in Edit Serial & Lot Details page. The Edit value Details page appears. *See Figure 5.34.*



*		Edit Value Details						= - <i>⊳</i>	-	* 4	2	
									·œ, +		r	
	Stock	Correction Details										
		Stock Correction	on # SC-000014-2011			Status Fresh						
		Warehous	se # YULCS			Correction Type Quantity and	d Value					
-	Part V	aluation Details										
						Base Currency CAD						
44	•	1-1/1 > >> + 🗇 🛇 🕾 🕇 🕇				24 🔮 単 🖮 🖬 🗛			Ŧ			Q
#		Part #	Stock Status	Current Qty.	Current Value	Correction Method		Correctio	on Quanti	ty .		
1		0-0101-3-0892:36361	Accepted	31.00	78285.13	Direct	~					-3.0(
2						Direct	~					
												,
-												
				Edit Value Details	A	uthorize Stock Correction						
_												

Figure 5.34 Correcting value details

- The system retrieves the information such as Part #, Stock Status, Manufacturer Lot #, Lot #, Current Quantity, Current Value, Correction Quantity and Valuation Method in the Part Valuation Details multiline based on from where the page is being invoked.
- 3. Select the **Correction Method** as "Direct", if the value can be directly corrected in the system or "Costing Method" if the correction value must be calculated by the system based on the valuation method.

Note: The correction method must be "Direct", for a document of correction type "Value".

- 4. Enter the **Correction Value** of the part.
- 5. Enter the **Corrected Value** to specify the value of the part corrected.
- 6. Click the Edit Value Details pushbutton to update the value details.

5.9.3 CORRECTING SPECIFIC RECEIPTS

You can correct the quantity and value details of specific receipts. You can correct the details of only those documents, which have the correction type as "Value" or "Quantity & Value" and the valuation method as "LIFO" or "FIFO". If the correction type is "Quantity & Value", the consolidated correction quantity should be positive for the part number and stock status.

1. Select the **Correct Specific Receipts** link in the **Create Stock Correction** page. The **Correct Specific Receipts** page appears. *See Figure 5.35.*

Correct Specific Receipts										73	•		- ?		K
Stock Correction # Warehouse #	≠ SC-000855-2016 ≠ 0123					Statu: Correction Type	s Fresh e Quantity a	ind Value							
Part Selection Part # Receipt From Date	F0-04-1 V 2014-07-05	iii		Get Details		Stock Statu Receipt To Date	a Accepted	05		iii					
Corrected Quantity Correction Quantity Base Currency	15.00 5.00 y CAD					Part Descriptio Valuation Metho	on FO-04-1 od LIFO								
Receipt Details															
(4 4 1 - 1 / 1) >>> + □ ♀ ☆ ▼ ▼,					「と回し	oxcixe # #	IIA III				Ŧ				Q
# 🖾 Receipt # R	Receipt Date	Receipt Qty.		Receipt Value		Correction Quantity		Correction	Value				Correct	ted Va	ue
1 UPR-007607-2014 20	014-07-05		20.00		200.00		5.00				5	50.00			
2					Enter quan	the correction tity									Þ
				Specific Receipts		Authorize Stock Co	rrection								_

Figure 5.35 Correcting specific stock receipt

- 2. Select the **Part #** for which the individual receipt details must be corrected, in the **Part Selection** group box.
- 3. Select the **Stock Status** of the part.

- 4. Enter the **Receipt From Date** and **Receipt To Date** to specify the period for which the receipt detail must be corrected and click the **Get Details** pushbutton to retrieve the receipt details
- Enter the Corrected Value, which is the total of the receipt value and the correction value in the Receipt Details multiline.
- 6. Click the **Correct Specific Receipts** pushbutton to update the corrected receipt details.

5.10 MAINTAIN CORE VALUE

Core value is a market-driven value that is assigned to the parts for which time life costing is applicable. Time Life Costing, is a method applicable for the serial number controlled parts whose cost is very high and whose costing is done based on the overhaul life of the part or phase value

5.10.1 MAINTAINING CORE VALUE FOR PARTS

You can maintain the core value for the parts. Core value is captured at part number level and serial number level, and remains with the serial number under any condition of the part, serviceable or unserviceable.

- 1. Select **Maintain Core Value** link under **Stock Maintenance** business component. The **Maintain Core Value** page appears. *See Figure 5.36.*
- 2. Enter the Search Criteria and click the Search pushbutton.
- 3. In the Core & Variable Value Details multiline, enter the Core Value defined for the part.
- 4. Enter the **Total Value** which is the stock value of the part.

The system displays the following in the **Core & Variable Value Details** multiline:

- ➤ The present value of the flying hours of the component since it's new, in the TSN field, and the present value of the flying cycles of the component since it's new in the CSN field.
- The cumulative flying hours of the component since its last overhaul in the shop in the **TSO** field, and the cumulative flying cycles of the component since its last overhaul in the shop in the **CSO** field.
- The cumulative flying hours of the component since its last inspection in the shop in the **TSI** field, and the cumulative flying cycles of the component since its last inspection in the shop, in the **CSI** field.
- The initialized core value of the part, the initialized variable value of the part, and the initialized total value of the part.

★ 📋 Maintain Core Value				ē ⊄ ← ? ⊡ E
Search (riteria		Date	Format yyyy-dd-mm	
Parent Component #		Serial #		
Part #		Part Category		•
Part Description		Part Classification	•	
Warehouse #	•	Parent Aircraft Reg #		
Display Option Parent Assembly	v	Source Document #		
Initialized ? No 🔻		Status	•	
	Search			
- Rate Information				
		Currency C	CAD	
📢 🖌 [No records to display] 🕨 🗰 🕂 - 🗇 🛠 🕸 🖏 🝸 🔻			i All	Q v
# 🖾 Component #	Part #	Serial #	Core Value	Variable Value
1 🗉				
4				
	Undate Care Value	Confirm Core Value		
	Opdate Core value	Confirm Core Value		

Figure 5.36 Maintaining core value for the parts

- 5. Click the **Update Core Value** pushbutton to update the core value of the part.
- 6. Click the Confirm Core Value pushbutton to confirm the core value of the part.

5.11 REVALUATING THE STOCK

Revaluation of the stock is performed when the standard cost of the part is changed. Through this process you can do the revaluation of only those parts for which the valuation method is "Standard Cost". The standard cost of the part is defined in the "Part Administration" business component, and it can be changed using this process.

The revaluation of the standard cost of the stock goes through the following sequence:

- There is a change in the standard cost of the part. The standard cost of a part is defined in "Part Administration" business component.
- The system triggers the process of standard cost revaluation.
- Once the standard cost revaluation is processed, it needs to be authorized.
- After the authorization of the standard cost revaluation, the system updates the stock record and simultaneously updates the "Part Administration" business component.

5.11.1 CREATING STANDARD COST REVALUATION

You can enter the change in the standard cost of the part and proceed with the revaluation process.

- 1. Select the **Create Standard Cost Revaluation** link under **Stock Maintenance** business component. The Create **Standard Cost Revaluation** page appears. *See Figure 5.37*.
- 2. Select the Numbering Type based on which the revaluation document is to be generated.
 - For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 3. Select the **User Status** of the revaluation document.
- 4. Select the **Status** of the revaluation document as "Fresh" or "Draft", depending on whether all the mandatory details are entered or not.
- 5. Select the Revaluation Category.
- 6. Select the **Costing Usage** for the revaluation document.
 - Note: The "Costing Usage" must be entered for the standard cost revaluation document, if any of the parts has the expense type other than "Capital", or if any of the parts is with Issue Basis other than "Returnable".



★ 🗎 Create Standard Cost Re	valuation						II X 등 다	← ?	[¢ [
Revaluation Information					Da	te Format yyyy-dd-mm			
Refere	Revaluation # ICV-00002-2016 User Status v Revaluation Date 2016-29-04 Costing Usage 1100 - EMC GENER MC		Enter the reference docum number associated with the	ent e	lumbering Type Status luation Category System Date	ICV V Draft V 2016-29-04			
			revaluation document		Base Currency	CAD			
(i i 1 -1/1 →) + - 6	V O O T T		<u>له</u> ا		0 C F H	III AII	•		Q
# 🖻 Part # 🔎	Part Description			Part Type		Current Standard Cost		New Stan	dan
1 🖾 RE-P3	RE-P3			Component			100.00000000		
4									Þ
- Other Details									
User	Defined Detail 1 Comments			Use	r Defined Detail 2				
	File Name 👂		View File						
			Create Revaluation						
Edit Standard Cost Revaluation		Edit References							_
View Value Impact - Stocking Location wise									

Figure 5.37 Creating standard cost revaluation

- 7. Enter the **Part #** in the **Part Details** multiline for which the standard cost is to be changed.
 - Note: For the part number entered, the valuation method must have been set as "Standard Cost" in the Part Administration business component.
- 8. Enter the New Standard Cost of the part.

The system displays the Current Stock Quantity across all locations / warehouses, Current Stock Value, New Stock Value and the Value Difference in the Part Details multiline.

- a) Current Stock Value = Current Stock Quantity * Current Standard Cost
- b) New Stock Value = Current Stock Quantity * New Standard Cost
- c) Value Difference= New Stock Value Current Stock Value
 - 9. Click the Create Revaluation pushbutton to update the revaluation details.

5.12 REVALUATING THE INVENTORY

You can revaluate the inventory based on the supplier part price list at the ""Revaluation Period<To Date>" or later, with the automatic creation of the stock correction document and the reversal journal voucher. The stock correction is performed for the current date, even if the "Revaluation Period<To Date>" is earlier than the current date. The "Balance Sheet Revaluation" is performed for the "Revaluation Period<To Date>".

5.12.1 COMPUTING INVENTORY REVALUATION

You can revaluate the inventory to create stock correction document and reversal journal voucher.

- 1. Select the **Compute Inventory Revaluation** link under the **Stock Maintenance** business component. The
 - Compute Inventory Revaluation page appears. See Figure 5.38.
- 2. Select the Numbering Type based on which the revaluation document is to be generated.
- 3. Select the Accounting Usage for the revaluation document
- 4. Select the Costing Usage for the revaluation document
- 5. Select the Storage Location to select one of the warehouses pertaining to that Storage Location.
- 6. Select the Warehouse # of the revaluation document
- 7. Select the Part Type of the revaluation document.

Note: Ensure that a value is specified in the "Revaluation Period" field.

★ 🗎 Compute Inventory Revaluation	≍ 률 ♬ ← ? ☞
Inventory Revaluation Details	
Revaluation #	Numbering Type IRV 💌 Status
Account Usage STOCK ADJUSTMENT 🔻	Costing Usage 3410 - CMC STRUC REP 💌 Revaluation Basis Supplier Part Price List 💌
Storage Location LONDON v	Warehouse # 🛛 🔻 Part Type 🔍
Revaluation Type Balance Sheet and Stock Revaluation	Revaluation Period 01 Apr 2015 - 30 Apr 2015 X 🗸
Valuation Method Weighted Average 🗸	Valuation Level Location -
	Analyze Revaluation
8	
Balance Sheet Revaluation Details St New Display field	
New Display field	Currency CAD
Part Details Manufacturer Lot # is added	
44 4 [No records to display] >>>> +	▶ Ⅲ Ⅲ X 図 前 ☆ ● 単 ■ Ⅲ AI ▼ ●
# 🗉 Part # Serial # Lot # Manufacturer Lot # Part Type	e Stock Status Total Qty Unit Rate Market Rate Total Stock Value
1	
<u> </u>)
Balance Sheet Revaluation Summary	
Computed Value	Revaluated Value
Voucher #	
- Other Details	
Remarks	0
Attachments	▼
File Name Ø View File	
Compute	Update
- Record Statistics	
Last Updated By	Last Updated Date

Figure 5.38 Computing Inventory revaluation

- 8. Click the **Update** pushbutton, to store the revaluation details.
 - 🏽 Note: Ensure that the "Get Details" pushbutton is clicked before clicking the "Update" pushbutton

5.13 AUTHORIZING STOCK ADJUSTMENTS

You can authorize the stock correction and standard cost revaluation documents. On authorization, the stock statuses are converted and updated. After authorization, the status of the stock correction document and standard cost revaluation document is updated to "Authorized" status. Only those documents that are in the "Fresh" status can be authorized.

You can also cancel the stock correction and standard cost revaluation documents. The status of the stock correction and standard cost revaluation documents after cancellation is updated to "Cancelled" status. You are also provided with the facility to bulk authorize or cancel the stock correction and standard cost revaluation documents.

5.13.1 AUTHORIZING THE STOCK CORRECTION

You can authorize or cancel a stock correction document, which is in "Fresh" status.

- Select the Authorize Stock Correction link under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Authorize Stock Correction page appears. See Figure 5.38.
- 2. In the **Search Criteria** group box, enter the filter criteria to search for stock correction documents and click the **Search** pushbutton.

Authorize Stock Correctio	n						III 74	ē (⇒ ←	? [
Search Criteria										
Stock Correction #		Correction Type	•	c	Correction Category	•				
Warehouse #	•	Part #			User Status					
Correction Basis	•	Reference Document #		Display Option		With Stock Value				
Account Usage	•	Costing Usage	¥							
Search Results			Search							
Search Results					Base Currency	CAD				
4 1 - 5 / 39 ► ➡ + □ Ø	C T T					III AII		Ŧ		
Stock Correction #	Warehouse #	Correction Type	Correction Category		Correction Basis	Ref	Document #			U
SC-000463-2012	SC-TESTING	Quantity and Value			General					
SC-000470-2012	SC-TESTING	Quantity and Value			General					
SC-000491-2012	SC-TESTING	Quantity and Value			General					
SC-000526-2012	SC-TESTING	Quantity and Value			General					
SC-000530-2012	SC-TESTING	Quantity and Value			General					
	4									
		Authorize Stock Correction		Cancel Stock	Correction					

Figure 5.38 Authorizing stock correction

The system displays the Search Results in the multiline based on the filter criteria entered.

- 3. Enter the **Remarks** pertaining to the authorization of the stock correction document.
- 4. Select the stock correction document to be authorized or cancelled.
- 5. Click the Authorize Stock Correction pushbutton to authorize the stock correction document.
 - Note: The system checks if the Part Classification is allowed in the warehouse, based on the Part Classification mapped in the "Storage Administration" business component.
 - The system updates the status of the stock correction document as "Authorized". The system updates the quantity and/or value corrections as mentioned in the Stock Maintenance business component.
 - For the parts with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity of the "Part Administration" business component, and with stock status attribute "Ownership-Internal" set as "Yes" in the "User Defined Stock Status" business component, the system ensures that the core value is specified in the "Maintain Core Value" activity of the current business component.
- For the parts with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity, the stock value for the part number and the serial number must be greater than the core value specified in the "Maintain Core Value" activity.
- For the parts with Expensing Policy set as "Core Value on Phase Out" in the "Maintain Planning Information" activity, and having stock status attribute as "Ownership-Internal", the system updates the total value, variable value and the core value in the current business component, based on the Std. Core Value % specified in the "Maintain Additional Valuation Information" page of the "Part administration" component. This is applicable when new serial number is generated for the parts and when the stock is moved into the warehouse.
- For example, if the Std. Core Value % is specified as 20% and if the total value or the stock value of the part is 20,000, then the core value will be updated as 4000 (i.e. 20% of 20,000) and the variable value will be updated as 16000 (i.e. 20000-4000).
- 6. Click the **Cancel Stock Correction** pushbutton to cancel the stock correction document.

5.13.2 AUTHORIZING THE STANDARD COST REVALUATION

You can authorize or cancel a standard cost revaluation document, which is in "Fresh" status.

1. Select the Authorize Standard Cost Revaluation link under the Stock Maintenance business component.

★ 🗎 Authorize Standard Cost Revaluation				; ≓ ← ? ⊡ ⊾
			Date Format yyyy-dd-mm	
Revoluation #		U Revaluation	iser Status 🔍 n Category 🔍	
Ref Document #	Se	arch		
		Base	e Currency CAD	
		▶ ■ 5 × 2 首 × 0	7 🖶 💷 🔟 Ali	۹ 🗸 🔻
# 🖾 Revaluation # User Status	Revaluation Category	Ref Document #	Current Stock Value	New Stock Value
1 ICV-000001-2016		1	0.	DO
2				
4				•
	Authorize Revaluation	Cancel Revaluation		

The Authorize Standard Cost Revaluation page appears. See Figure 5.40.

Figure 5.40 Authorizing standard cost revaluation

2. In the **Search Criteria** group box, enter the filter criteria to search for standard cost revaluation documents and click the **Search** pushbutton.

The system displays the search results in the **Search Results** multiline.

- 3. Enter the Remarks pertaining to the authorization of the revaluation document.
- 4. Select the revaluation document for authorization or cancellation.
- 5. Click the Authorize Revaluation pushbutton to authorize the revaluation document.
 - Note: The system updates the status of the revaluation document as "Authorized" and updates the standard cost of the part in the **Part Administration** business component.
- 6. Click the **Cancel Revaluation** pushbutton to cancel the revaluation document.

5.14 GENERATING SUMMARY OF THE STOCK BALANCE

In any organization unit, due to transactions such as stock issue, stock receipt, stock return, stock correction and stock transfer, there is always an increase or decrease in the stock level of the various parts. Also, there is always a variation in the rate and value of the stock available.

Through this process, you can view the statistical details of the stock available in the organization unit for the current or any of the past financial years and the corresponding financial periods. You can also view the statistics of the stock in a specified warehouse or across warehouses in a location. You can also view the statistical details of part such as its opening balance, closing balance, total receipt quantity, total issue quantity, total transfer quantity and total correction quantity, with values for a financial year and period.

5.15 PERFORMING STOCK ANALYSIS

Stock analysis process assigns the actual classification to each part in the Inventory System based on the classification methodology selected for the analysis and also on past records or current information provided.

The following are the various classification methodologies adopted by an organization:

- ABC Analysis: This analysis for the stocked part is based on the past consumption values for a given period.
- ▶ FSN Analysis: This analysis classifies parts on the basis of their movement in the Inventory system. The average stay of the part in Inventory and the consumption rate of the part are considered for this analysis.
 - Note: For a part, if the consumption rate is not available, the part will be classified as "Fast" or "Slow" or "Non-moving", based on the average stay of the part in the inventory.
- XYZ Analysis: This analysis is based on the current value of stock in the Inventory.
- VED Analysis: This analysis classifies inventory parts on the basis of their relative importance with respect to each other in the day-to-day operations in the location.
 - Note: A part can be classified as "Vital" or "Essential" or "Desirable" class only in the "Part Administration" business component.
 - Note: In the "Part Administration" business component, the materials personnel while defining the planning parameters, defines the various part classifications for each part based on the standard cost and anticipated behavior of the part in the organization.
 - After a certain period of usage, the part classification details of "ABC Class", "XYZ Class" and "FSN Class" can be overwritten with the actual class of the part on the basis of the stock analysis results, which will be updated in the "Part Administration" business component.
- The organization can also perform a combination of analyses. The different possible combinations are ABC-FSN, ABC-VED, ABC-XYZ, XYZ-VED, FSN-XYZ and FSN-VED Analysis.
- Refer to the Stock Analysis Online Help, for more details on the process of various part classification analyses.

5.15.1 SETTING STOCK ANALYSIS PARAMETER

Stock analysis process starts with setting up the limiting value or modified percentage for every class of item, under each classification methodology adopted by the organization. This activity allows you to

- Set up the limiting values for the part to be classified as "ABC Class", "FSN Class" or "XYZ Class".
- Allow or disallow the selection of part for analysis using selection of part filters such as Part Category, Part Group, Part Type and Expense Type to update part classification details in the "Part Administration" business component.
- Select the valuation method for revenue type components.
- 1. Select Set Stock Analysis Parameter under the Stock Analysis business component. The Set Stock Analysis Parameter page appears. See Figure 5.41.



★ 🗎 Set Stock Analysis Parameters			24	¢ +	· ?	[¢	K
Cattings for ABC Analysis		Date Format mm-dd-yyyy					
	20						
A Class	80						
B Class	15						
C Class	5						
Average Stav for E Clars	5						
Average Stay for Class	15						
Average Stay for S Class	80						
Consumption Pate for E Class	80						
Consumption Rate for S Class	15						
Consumption Rate for N Class	5						
Settings for XYZ Analysis							
X Class	50						
Y Class	40						
Z Class	10						
Execution Options							
Part Filters to Update Part Classification	Allow						
Valuation Method for Revenue Type Components	Standard Cost 💌						
Optional Transactions for Stock Analysis							
	🔽 Exchange Order 🔲 Loan Order						
Applicable Transactions	Pack Slip 🔲 Rental Order						
	Unplanned Transaction						
	Set Parameters						
Record Statistics							
Last Modified by DMUSER		Last Modified Date 10-08-2015					

Figure 5.41 Setting stock analysis parameter

In the Settings For ABC Analysis group box,

- 2. Enter the value in percentage in the **A Class** field to specify the consumption value of a part to be classified as "A Class".
- 3. Enter the value in percentage in the **B Class** field to specify the consumption value of a part to be classified as "B Class".
- Enter the value in percentage in the C Class field to specify the consumption value of a part to be classified as "C Class".
 - Note: Ensure that consumption value entered in percentage for "A Class" is greater than "B Class" and "C Class". Similarly, the consumption value entered in percentage for "B Class" should be greater than "C Class".

In the Settings For FSN Analysis group box,

- 5. Enter the value in percentage in the **Average Stay for F Class** field to specify the average stay in the inventory for a part to be classified as fast moving.
- 6. Enter the value in percentage in the **Average Stay for S Class** field to specify the average stay in the inventory for a part to be classified as slow moving.
- 7. Enter the value in percentage in the **Average Stay for N Class** field to specify the average stay in the inventory for a part to be classified as non-moving.
 - Note: Ensure that the value entered in percentage for "Average Stay for F Class" is lesser than "Average Stay for S Class" and "Average Stay for N Class". Similarly, the value entered in percentage for "Average Stay for S Class" should be lesser than "Average Stay for N Class".
- 8. Enter the value in percentage in the **Consumption Rate for F Class** field to specify the consumption rate of a part to be classified as fast moving.

- 9. Enter the value in percentage in the **Consumption Rate for S Class** field to specify the consumption rate of a part to be classified as slow moving.
- 10. Enter the value in percentage in the **Consumption Rate for N Class** field to specify the consumption rate of a part to be classified as non-moving.
 - Note: Ensure that the consumption rate entered in percentage for "Consumption Rate for F Class" is greater than "Consumption Rate for S Class" and "Consumption Rate for N Class". Similarly, the consumption rate entered in percentage for "Consumption Rate for S Class" should be greater than "Consumption Rate for N Class".

In the Settings For XYZ Analysis group box,

- 11. Enter the value in percentage in the **X Class** field to specify the current stock value for a part in the inventory to be classified as "X Class".
- 12. Enter the value in percentage in the **Y Class** field to specify the current stock value for a part in the inventory to be classified as "Y Class".
- 13. Enter the value in percentage in the **Z Class** field to specify the current stock value for a part in the inventory to be classified as "Z Class".
 - Note: Ensure that the current stock value entered in percentage for "X Class" is greater than "Y Class" and "Z Class". Similarly, the current stock value entered in percentage for "Y Class" should be greater than "Z Class".

In the Execution Options group box,

- 14. Set the **Part Filters to Update Part Classification** as "Allowed", to enable part filters such as Part Category, Part Group, Part Type and Expense Type to update the part classification details in the "Part Administration" business component. Select "Not Allowed" otherwise.
- 15. Set the **Valuation Method for Expense Type Parts** as "Standard Cost", "Issue Cost" or "Acquisition Cost", to specify the valuation method for the part of expense type "Revenue".
- 16. Click the **Set Parameters** pushbutton to update the stock analysis parameter details.

5.15.2 ANALYZING PART CLASSIFICATIONS

This activity allows you to perform part classification analysis of the parts in the inventory. The system generates a unique number for the analysis document generated and updates the details of the part classification in the "Part Administration" business component.

- 1. Select the Analyze Part Classification link under the Stock Analysis business component. The Analyze Part Classification page appears. *See Figure 5.42*.
- 2. Select the Numbering Type based on which the stock analysis document must be generated.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.

In the Analysis Type group box,

- 3. Check the ABC Class box to select the ABC classification method for inventory analysis.
- 4. Check the **FSN Class** box to select the FSN classification method for inventory analysis.

- 5. Check the XYZ Class box to select the XYZ classification method for inventory analysis.
- 6. Check the VED Class box to select the VED classification method for inventory analysis.
 - > Note: It is mandatory to select an analysis method for the parts in the inventory.
 - Note: The "VED Class" box must be checked only if you wish to generate the stock analysis report for all the parts, which are classified as VED or for a combination of classification methods with VED classification.
- 7. Select the Analysis Level as "Warehouse" or "Location" or "Across Locations".
- Warehouse Select this option to perform the analysis at the warehouse level.
- Location Select this option to perform the analysis at the location level.
- Across Locations Select this option to perform the analysis across locations.
- 8. Select the **Result Display Option** as "All Parts" or "Revised Class Parts" to specify the parts for which the result must be displayed.
- All Parts Select this option to view the results for all parts.
- Revised Class Parts Select this option to view the results only for revised class parts.
- 9. Enter the login ID in the **Planned By** field to specify the user who planned the part classification analysis.
- 10. Select the Location for which the part classification analysis must be done.
 - Note: This field should be entered only if the analysis level is set as "Warehouse" or "Location".
- 11. Select the **Warehouse #** to specify the warehouse for which the part classification analysis must be done. In the **Part Details** group box,
- 12. Select the Part Category and Part Group for which the analysis must be performed.
- Check the appropriate Part Type, which could be "All", "Raw Material", "Tool", "Kit", "Expendable",
 "Component", "Consumable" or "Miscellaneous", to specify the type of part to be considered for the part classification analysis.
- 14. Enter the Expense Type as "Revenue" or "Capital" in the Part Details group box. In the Analysis Period group box,
- 15. Select the **Period Type** as "Financial Year", "Financial Period" or "General", to specify the period type for which the part classification analysis must be done.
- 16. Select the **Financial Year** or **Financial Year & Financial Period** for which the part classification analysis must be done.
- 17. Enter the From Date and To Date to specify the range of dates to be considered.



★ 🗎 Analyze Part Classification						= x		i 🔶	? 🗔
				Date Format	mm-dd-yyyy				
Analysis #	SA-000002-2016			Numbering Type	SA 💌				
Analysis Type	ABC Class	FSN Class		Analysis Status	In-Progress				
	XYZ Class	VED Class			-				
Analysis Leve	Location 💌			Result Display Option	All Parts	-			
Planned by	00041383			Planner	SENECHAL DOMINIC				
Location	RAMCO OU 🔻			Consider Stock Transfers	· ·				
Warehouse#	T			Warehouse Description					
Part Details									
Part Category	•			Part Group					Ŧ
	All	📰 Raw Material	Tool						
Part Typ	e 🕅 Kit	Expendable	Component						
	Consumable	Miscellaneous							
Expense Type	•								
Analysis Period									
Period Type	General 🔻								
Financial Year	•			Financial Period	•				
From Date	04-27-2015	1001 1001		To Date	04-26-2016	Ē			
Analysis Results Analysis 1 - 10 / 496 Analysis - T T _x			E I		All		T		Q
# 🖾 tion	Location		ABC Cla	ss Current	ABC Class New		XYZ Class	Current	
1 BiRATE Part Description	RAMCO OU		NONE						
2 🖾 ESIVE	RAMCO OU		С						
3 CAT3 STARTER	RAMCO OU		NONE						
4	RAMCO OU		с						
5	RAMCO OU		с						
6	RAMCO OU		С						
7 E RMINAL	RAMCO OU		С						
8	RAMCO OU		NONE						
9	RAMCO OU		с						
10	RAMCOOU	Coloct this	ink to view						
4		Select this							F.
Other Details Select this link to ge stock analysis report	nerate the	the stock an	naiysis graph	>		>>			
		Update Stock	Analysis						
Generate Stock Analysis Report	View A	nalysis Graph		Generate FSN Repor	t				
LANDER ALM FOR LATERD									

Figure 5.42 Analyzing part classification

- 18. Click the Simulate Analysis pushbutton to perform the part classification analysis.
 - Note: Ensure that at least one analysis type is selected before simulation. You cannot select more than two analysis types at a time.

The system records all the part classification details specified and displays the new part classification details based on the stock analysis performed, along with the current part classification details from the "Part Administration" business component in the "Analysis Results" multiline.

- 19. Select parts in the multiline for updating the stock analysis details in the "**Part Administration**" business component.
- 20. Click the Update Stock Analysis pushbutton to update the stock analysis details.

The system updates the part analysis classification details in the "Part Administration" business component.

- > Note: Ensure that the analysis is simulated before updating the stock analysis.
- Note: If the "Part Type", "Part Group", "Part Category" and "Expense Type" are selected, then the system updates the analysis details for the part classification in the "Part Administration" business component, only if the option of "Part Filters to Update Part Classification" is set as "Allowed" in the "Set Parameters for Stock Analysis" activity.

Refer to the Stock Analysis Online Help, for more details on the process of classifying the parts in the inventory.

To proceed further,

Select the Generate Stock Analysis Report link to generate the stock analysis report...

- Select the View Stock Analysis link to select the analysis document for viewing the details.
- Select the **View Analysis Graph** link to view the stock analysis graph.

5.15.3 SETTING REPLENISHMENT PARAMETERS

This activity allows you to compute and set the replenishment parameters for the various parts available in the inventory. You can set the replenishment parameters by computing the "Reorder Qty Parameters" and "Service Level Details" for the part.

- The reorder quantity parameter is generally computed for a time period, based on the consumption value of the part in the inventory. Hence, only parts that are classified under "ABC" classification will be considered.
- Service level parameter is generally computed based on the relative importance of the part in the inventory.
- ▶ Hence, only parts that are classified under "VED" classification will be considered.
- 1. Select Set Replenishment Parameter under the Stock Analysis business component. The Set Stock

Analysis Parameter page appears. See Figure 5.43.

*	Set Replenishment Par	rameters								≣ ≭	ē		⊢ 1	2 6	ā K
-	Reorder Qty Parameters						Da	ite Format Currency	mm-dd-yyyy CAD						
44	< 1 - 3 / 3 → → + ¢	O T T			7		i ∞ e	₽ ₩	II AII		Ŧ			Q	,
#	Class	Annual Ordering Cost	Annual Order Cou	nt	Per Order Cost		Carrying Co	st in % of !	Std Price						1
1	A	1000.00		47.00		21.00						30.	00		
2	В	2000.00		40.00		50.00						40.	00		
3	с	4000.00		151.00		26.00						100.	00		
		From Date 08-01-2013		Compute Reorder Qt	y Parameters			To Date	04-30-2016	111					
-	Service Level Details													_	
44	 4 1 - 3 / 3 → → + ☆ 	Q T T.			7		🗄 💴 C	# #	III AII		Ŧ			Q	>
#	Class	Service Level in % Service	vice Level Factor												
1	D	97.00										1.	38		
2	E	95.00										1.	54		
3	V	90.00										1.	28		
				Compute Service L	evel Factor										
-	Optional Transactions for Stock Ar	nalysis													
	For Load Time Calculation	Applicable	Transactions	Exchange Order Pack Slip Vnplanned Transaction	Loan Order Order										
	for tead time calculation	Consider AOG F	urchase Orders N	0 🔻											
_				Set Parame	ters										
-	Record Statistics	Last Modified by					Last Mod	dified Date							

Figure 5.43 Setting replenishment parameters

In the Reorder Qty Parameters multiline:

- 2. Enter the Annual Ordering Cost, Annual Order Count and the Carrying Cost In % Of Std Price.
- 3. Enter the From Date and To Date to specify the period for which the replenishment parameter is valid.

Note: The time interval between "From Date" and "To Date" must be "365" days.

- 4. Click the **Compute Reorder Qty Parameters** pushbutton, to compute the reorder quantity parameters. In the **Service level Details** multiline:
- 5. Enter the **Service level In %** specifying the level (in percentage) to which the service has been provided to the MRO for the request of material.
- 6. Click the **Compute Service Level Factor** pushbutton to compute the service level factor.
- 7. Click the Set Parameters pushbutton to update the replenishment parameters.

5.15.4 COMPUTING REPLENISHMENT PARAMETERS

You can compute and update the replenishment information for the parts available in the inventory. You can compute

and update replenishment details such as "Reorder Level", "Reorder Quantity" and "Safety Stock" in the "Part Administration" and "Storage Area Administration" business components.

- > Note: You can compute the replenishment information only for parts classified as "ABC" or "VED".
- 1. Select **Compute Replenishment Information** under the **Stock Analysis** business component. The Compute **Replenishment Information** page appears. *See Figure 5.44.*
- 2. Enter the **Service level In %** specifying the level (in percentage) to which the service has been provided to the MRO for the request of material.
 - Note: If the service level is not entered in the current page for parts classified as "V", "E" or "D" class, the system considers the service level computed for the parts in the "Set Replenishment Parameters" page.
- 3. Enter the Per Order Cost and Carrying Cost In % of Std Price. In the Annual Constants Details group box:
- 4. Enter the Annual Consumption, Forecast Factor, Lead Time and Lead Time Unit.
- 5. Enter the From Date and To Date to specify the period for which the replenishment parameter is valid.

🏽 Note: The time interval between "From Date" and "To Date" must be "365" days.

	Compute Replenishment Information				=	Ē	₽ ◆	?	[@ K
_					Date Format mm-d	d-yyyy			_
	- Replenishment Planning Details								
	Computation Level	Location 🔻		Location	RAMCOOU				
	Warehouse#	V		Computation Status	In-Progress				
_	Consider Stock Transfers	v							
	Part ritters								
	Part # 👂			Part Description					
	Part Group		¥						
	Replanishment Resemptors Datails			Currency	CAD				
	Senies Leulie 9/	0.00		Caprice Level Easter					
	Service Level III %	80.00		Carraine Cest in % of Ctd Drise	40.00				
	Annual Constants Details	80.00		Carrying Cost in % or sto Price	40.00				
	Annual Consumption	100.00		Forecast Factor	60.00				
	Lead Time	75.00		Lead Time Unit	Davs 💌				
	From Date	10-01-2012		To Date	04-26-2016				
	- Computation Parameters			10 5410					
_	% Maximum Tolerance	80.00		% Minimum Tolerance	2.00				
	Reorder Qty								
	Reorder Level								
	Safety Stock								
-	Update Option								
	Min Qty for Min-Max								
	Update Input Parameters								
			Compute	Update					
Exp	out Replenishment Information to Excel		Set Re	nlenishment Parameters					
									_
	-Computation Summary	Select this link	to export the						
	No. of Items Computed		information to	No. of Revised Items					
	No. of Items for Update	replenishment	information to						
		Microsoft Exce							

Figure 5.44 Computing replenishment parameters

In the Computation Parameters group box:

- 6. Enter the % Maximum Tolerance and % Minimum Tolerance allowed for the parts.
- 7. Check the **Reorder Qty, Reorder Level** or **Safety Stock** field to compute the reorder quantity, reorder level or safety stock for the part.

In the **Update Option** group box:

- Check the Min Qty for Min Max to update the computed reorder level as the minimum quantity of the 'Min-Max' quantity available for the part.
- Check the Update Input Parameters to update the replenishment details such as "Annual Consumption", "Per Order Cost", "Service Level Factor", "Lead Time" in the "Part Administration" and "Storage Area Administration" business components.
- 10. Click the **Compute** pushbutton to compute the replenishment parameters.
- 11. Click the Update pushbutton to update the replenishment information. To proceed further,
- Select the **Export Replenishment Information to Excel** link to export the replenishment information to Microsoft Excel.
- Select the **Set Replenishment Parameters** link to set the replenishment parameters.

5.15.5 MANAGING STOCK REPLENISHMENT

The **Manage Stock Replenishment** activity aims to simulate and compute replenishment levels for parts in a scientific way based on vital planning parameters. These planning parameters include: Service Level %, Per Order Cost, Carrying Cost in % Std. Cost, Annual Consumption, Std. Dev. Of Consumption, Lead Time (Days), DDLT and Mean Forecast Error Factor. You can then proceed to update part replenishment levels in warehouses.

Replenishment levels including Reorder Qty, Reorder Level, Safety Stock, Min Qty and Max Qty for parts using varied planning parameter values can be simulated in this activity. Such simulation/What If analysis of replenishment levels is done taking into account possible changes in demand and supply to arrive at optimum part replenishment levels in warehouses. Alternatively, you may let the system compute the replenishment levels based on the existing planning levels. Appropriate replenishment levels reduce bottlenecks in the supply of parts or reduce/prevent idle stock/capital in warehouses.

You can primarily facilitate two significant tasks required for replenishment of parts in warehouses.

- Computation of replenishment levels of parts in warehouses, using the replenishment option "Compute Replenishment".
- Update of replenishment levels of multiple parts in multiple warehouses, using the replenishment option "Maintain WH Planning Parameter".

You can record, update, view, close or cancel replenishment levels for parts in this activity.

Special Feature: An intuitive Action bar guides users in the tracking and processing of replenishment data. At the very onset of the activity, it displays the next valid action. For instance, if you have chosen to edit a replenishment document, the Confirm action is highlighted hinting that the document can now be confirmed.

1. Select the Manage Stock Replenishment link under the Stock Analysis business component. The Manage Stock Replenishment page appears. *See Figure 5.45.*



★ 🗎 Manage Sto	ock Replenishment														+	? 🗔
Create Edit /	View															
Replenishment Info																
Repler	nishment # 👂 REPL00002	42014				Cate	gory		Ŧ			Status	Fresh			
Replenish	ment Option Compute R	eplenishme	ent	•		Ren	iarks					User Status				
	From Date 2017-06-2	3				To I	ate	2017-06-28			Consider S	tock Transfers ?	No		-	
	01 Create			020	Confirm			Inprogress		04 (Jpdate -		05 Close	9		
Planning Criteria			+ Op	ptional Pa	rameter											
Planning Level	Warehouse #		Part D	etails									Show Planning I	arameters	2	
Specific Warehouse 🛛 🔻	11234	Ŧ	l	-ctails								1		arametera	2	
Storage Location	Planning Type		44	4 1	-6/6 🕨	* + - 🗆 %	0	C T T,				人口口	XX	e	19	
•		Ŧ	All		•	2)									
Pln. Parameter Defined ?	Last Computed Date	<=	#	Erro	or Warehou	use # 👂 🏻 Par	# P	Description	Ownership		Trading Partner #	P 101	M Planning Type	Safety	Stock	Cal. Safé
Yes 💌			1		11234	0-04	40-4-	SEE 25-30-0515 TROLLEY	Customer	~	400007	EA	Min-Max			
Anly. Classification			2		11234	0-04	40-4-	PS9323 CARRIER	Customer	~	400007	EA	Min-Max			
•		•	3		11234	08-6	0163-	HYDRAULIC ACCUMULATO	Customer	~	400007	EA	Min-Max			
Part Type	Part Category		4		11234	190-	92505-	FLAP FAIRING TIP	Customer	•	400007	EA	Reorder Level			
•		•	5		11234	AS3	208-	PACKING	Customer	*	400007	EA	Reorder Level			
Part Group	Part #		6		11234	WH	REPL	To Test the replenishment	Customer	~	400007	EA	Reorder Level			
•		P	7						Owned	*						
Ownership	Trading Partner #															
•																
			3													
Ge	et Part Details							/								
																,
			Co	ompute												
						Record / Update	•				Confirm			Cancel		
			Summ	nary												
				Tota	I no. of Items 6			Total no. of Items for Upda	ite			Total no. of Iter	ns Updated			
			Mainta	ain Warehou	use Planning Parar	meter		Maintain Part Planning Infor	nation		Se	t Replenishment	Parameters			
			Inquire	e Stock Ava	ilability			Inquire Material Count and L	ocation Inform	mation						
			View V	Varehouse I	Planning Paramete	er		View Part Planning Informati	on		Vie	w Part Supply Cl	ain Performance			
			- Re	ecord Stat	istics											

Figure 5.45 Managing stock replenishment

- 2. Select the **Create** radio button to create a replenishment document.
- 3. In the **Replenishment Info** group box; use the **Category** drop-down list box to select the category of the replenishment #.
- 4. Use the **Replenishment Option** drop-down list box to indicate whether replenishment levels must be computed or updated in the warehouses.
- > Select Manage WH Planning Parameter, to set new replenishment levels for parts in warehouses.
- Conversely, select Compute Replenishment to compute replenishment based on user-specified or existing planning parameters for parts.
- 5. Use the User Status drop-down list box to select the user status of the replenishment document.
- 6. The **From Date** and the **To Date** of the period of which annual consumption must be considered for computation of replenishment quantities.
- 7. Use the **Consider Stock Transfers** drop-down list box to indicate whether stock transfers during the period between **From Date** and **To Date** must be considered for arriving at the replenishment quantity.
- 8. Specify values in the **Planning Criteria** group box and then click **Get Part Details** pushbutton to retrieve parts for which you wish to compute/update replenishment levels.
- Alternatively, in the Part Details multiline, you may enter Warehouse # at which you intend to set replenishment levels and Part # for which you wish to compute/update replenishment levels at the warehouse.

To compute replenishment levels with new planning parameter definition

- In the Part Details multiline, specify the planning parameters (Service Level %, Per Order Cost, Carrying Cost in % Std, Cost. Annual Consumption, Std. Dev. Of Consumption, Lead Time (Days), DDLT and Mean Forecast Error Factor), if you wish to derive replenishment levels based on new planning parameter definition.
- 11. In the **Update Option** group box; select check boxes of stock levels that you wish to update for the part in the warehouse.
- 12. Click the **Record/Update** pushbutton to save details in the replenishment document.
- 13. Click the **Confirm** pushbutton to approve the replenishment document.
- Select the Compute pushbutton to compute replenishment levels for parts in the warehouse on the basis of new planning parameter values. The system computes and displays the following in the Part Details multiline: Cal. Safety Stock, Cal. Min/Reorder Level, Cal. Reorder Qty (EOQ) and Cal. Max Qty.
- 15. You may enter new replenishment levels (New Min/Reorder Level, New Reorder Qty, New Max. Qty and New Safety Stock), if you wish to override the system-calculated values. However, this can happen only if the process parameter "Allow modification of Calculated Replenishment Levels?" under the category Stock Analysis Replenishment" is '1' in the Set Inventory Process Parameters activity of Logistics Common Master. Conversely, you cannot change any of the calculated levels post computation, if parameter "Allow modification of Calculated Replenishment Levels?" is '0'.
- 16. Click the **Update** pushbutton to update replenishment levels for the parts in the warehouses.
- 17. Click the **Close** pushbutton to close the replenishment document.

To compute replenishment levels with existing planning parameter definition

- 18. In the **Update Option** group box; select check boxes of stock levels that you wish to update for the part in the warehouse.
- 19. Click the Record/Update pushbutton to save details in the replenishment document.
- 20. Click the **Confirm** pushbutton to approve the replenishment document.
- Select the Compute pushbutton to let the system compute replenishment levels for parts in the warehouse on the basis of existing planning parameter values. The system computes and displays the following in the Part Details multiline: Cal. Safety Stock, Cal. Min/Reorder Level, Cal. Reorder Qty (EOQ) and Cal. Max Qty.
- 22. You may enter new replenishment levels (New Safety Stock, New Min/Reorder Level, New Reorder Qty and New Max. Qty), if you wish to override the system-calculated values. However, this can happen only if the process parameter "Allow modification of Calculated Replenishment Levels?" under the category Stock Analysis Replenishment" is '1' in the Set Inventory Process Parameters activity of Logistics Common Master. Conversely, you cannot change any of the calculated levels post computation, if parameter "Allow modification of Calculated Replenishment Levels?" is '0'.

To update replenishment levels for parts in warehouses

- 23. In the Part Details multiline, specify the following replenishment data: New Safety Stock, New Min/Reorder Level, New Reorder Qty and New Max. Qty,
- 24. In the **Update Option** group box; select check boxes of stock levels that you wish to update for the part in the warehouse.
- 25. Click the **Record/Update** pushbutton to save details in the replenishment document.

- 26. Click the **Confirm** pushbutton to approve the replenishment document.
- 27. Click the Update pushbutton to revise replenishment quantities of parts in warehouses.

To delete parts from Warehouse Planning Parameters

You can delete those parts that are seldom used and hence do not require warehouse planning parameter definition in this activity itself without visiting the Warehouse Planning Parameter activity in Storage Administration.

- Note: The Delete pushbutton is available only for those replenishments that have attained the "Processed" status.
- 28. Select the parts for which you want to remove warehouse planning parameter definition.
- 29. Click the **Delete** pushbutton.
- 30. A window appears prompting for your confirmation for deletion.
- 31. Select "Yes".
 - Note: On deletion, Updated? Is set to 'Deleted' for parts and no further changes are allowed in the replenishment document. If all parts in the multiline are deleted, the status of the replenishment is set to "Closed".

To close or cancel replenishment document

- 32. Select the Edit/View radio button in the Manage Stock Replenishment page.
- 33. In the **Replenishment Info** group box, select the replenishment # of the document that you wish to close or cancel. The specified replenishment document that you wish to cancel or close appears.
- 34. Select Cancel or Close pushbutton.

Update shelf life

Shelf life is defined as the period for which the part can be maintained on the shelf without any deterioration of characteristics. You can update the shelf life of the parts available in the organization unit, by computing the new expiry date for the part based on the shelf life reset date and the designed shelf life of the part defined in days.

5.15.6 UPDATING SHELF LIFE OF PARTS

You can update the shelf life of the part.

- 1. Select the **Update Shelf Life** link under the **Stock Maintenance** business component. The **Shelf Life Update** page appears. *See Figure 5.46.*
- Specify the Warehouse #, Part #, Part Description, Serial #, Lot #, Part Type, Component #, Part Category and the Prime Part # in the Search Criteria group box.



\star	🗎 Shelf Life Update												ii 7	-	₽	÷ '	? 0	5 K
	Search Criteria																	
		Location	RAMCO OU 🔻							Warehouse a	=	Ŧ						
		Part #							P	art Descriptio	n							
		Serial #								Lot a	¢							
		Part Type		T						Component :	÷							
		Part Catagony								Drime Dart	¥							
		Part Category								Finite Fait 4								
		Remaining Days < =																
	c 1.0 k					Search												
	Search Results																	
44		+ 0 0 0 T T					7	h lii		6 # #	III All			Ŧ			Q	1
#	Part #	Se	erial #		Lot #		Part	t Desci	cription						Sh	elf Life	Reset D	
1	0-0440-4-0001:56561	SL	-MEM561-01				IP TI	URBIN	NE ROTOR BLADE						04	-26-201	6	
2	0-0440-4-0001:56561	SL	-MEM561-02				IP TI	URBIN	NE ROTOR BLADE						04	-26-201	6	
3	0-100-11	12	2-12-11				3".D	IA.0-1	100PSI GAUGE						04	-26-201	6	
4	0-100-11	12	2-12-13				3".Di	IA.0-1	100PSI GAUGE						04	-26-201	6	
5	🔲 113N2813-1:81205-1	ат		1	LOT-00747	3-2015	TEST	т							04	-26-201	6	
	4																Þ	
																		1
				Compute New Expiry	/ Date				Update Expiry Date									
Inqui	ira Cartificata Dataile			Crasta Intervariaboura	Stock Tran	refer			Teiti	liza Maint Dr	agram & Undat	a Compliance						
View	r Shelf Life Renewal History			Route Stock For Repair	r Stock Tran	ister			Gene	erate Part Baro	ode Label	e compliance						

Figure 5.46 Shelf Life Update

- Enter the remaining days for the part to get expired, in the Remaining Days <= field and click the Search pushbutton. The system displays the Search Results in the multiline based on the filter criteria entered.
- 4. Enter the Shelf Life Reset Date, New Expiry Date, Shelf Life Renewal Comments and the Ref Doc # in the multiline.
 - >>> Note: The new expiry date must be later than the current system date.
 - Note: The system retrieves only those parts with "Shelf Life Extendable?" set to "Yes" in the "Part Administration" business component, and with shelf life expiry date set between the current system date and the current system date + Remaining Days <=.</p>
- 5. Click the **Compute New Expiry Date** pushbutton to compute the new expiry date of the part.
- 6. Click the **Update Expiry Date** pushbutton to update the expiry date of the part.

To proceed further,

- > Select the Inquire Certificate Details link to view the certificate details of the page.
- Select the **Create Interwarehouse Stock Transfer** link to transfer stock between warehouses.
- Select the **View Shelf Life Renewal History** link to view the shelf life renewal history of the parts.
- Select the **Route Stock For Repair** link to route the unserviceable parts or components to the warehouse.
- Select the **Generate Part Barcode Label** link at the bottom of the page to generate barcode label for parts selected in the **Search Results** multiline.

5.16 MAINTAINING UNIQUE IDENTIFIER

Unique Identification Marking is a part of the compliance process mandated by the United States Department of Defense. It is a permanent marking method used to give equipment the unique ID. As part of internal process and control there is a need to tag all part/serials and lots against an asset tag # for tracking inventory for defense. Such ID's and Tags are in addition to manufacturer serial/lot numbers and internally generated serial/lot ID'S. These requirements also vary based on part attributes and part value.

5.16.1 MANAGING OPTIONS FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

This screen will cater to 5 identifiers, 5 user defined combos, text and date fields that can be dynamically labelled and managed.

1. Select Manage Options for Additional Information under the Stock Maintenance business component. The

Manage Options for Additional Information page appears. See Figure 5.47.

		Category	Inventory Add	itional I	nfo	-								
lemer	ntary Code Details —													
•	1 - 20/20 🕨	» Y X							۵ 🗉 🖻 🖈		🖹 X4 🐹 🖡 🖊	110 👫 🞋 Ali	▼ Sea	ırch
2	Supplementary Code	Supplementary Description	Applicabl	e?	Mandatory?		Auto Gen. Required?		Numbering Type		Entities Associated?	Created By	Created Date & Time	Last Modified By
I	dentifier-1	Asset Tag #	Yes	~	Yes	~	Yes	~	INID1	~	Yes	System	12-02-2020 03:22:02 PM	DMUSER
I	dentifier-2	IUID #	Yes	~	Yes	~	No	~	Manual	~	No	System	12-02-2020 03:22:02 PM	DMUSER
I	dentifier-3	UII #	Yes	~	Yes	~	Yes	~	INID3	×	Yes	System	12-02-2020 03:22:02 PM	DMUSER
I	dentifier-4	AID	No	~	No	~	No	v		~	No	DMUSER	12-07-2020 01:41:45 PM	DMUSER
I	dentifier-5				mbo val		defined as (Appl	icah		~	No			
U	IDD-Combo-1	Asset Tag Status	UDL			ues	denned as Appi	icab	e	~	NA	System	12-02-2020 03:22:02 PM	DMUSER
U	IDD-Combo-2	Asset Type	will	be lo	baded in	n the	e 'Category' Com	bo c	of	~	NA	System	12-02-2020 03:22:02 PM	DMUSER
U	IDD-Combo-3	IUID Status	Crea	te O	uick Co	de s	creen			~	NA	System	12-02-2020 03:22:02 PM	DMUSER
U	IDD-Combo-4	UII Virtual Status	Cicc			ac s	lereen			~	NA	System	12-02-2020 03:22:02 PM	DMUSER
U	IDD-Combo-5	Issuing Agency Code	Yes	~	Yes	~		~		~	NA	System	12-02-2020 03:22:02 PM	DMUSER
U	IDD-Text-1	Entity Id	Yes	~	Yes	~		~		~	NA	System	12-02-2020 03:22:03 PM	
U	IDD-Text-2	Remarks	Yes	~	Yes	~		~		~	NA	System	12-02-2020 03:22:03 PM	
U	IDD-Text-3			~	No	~		~		~	NA			
U	IDD-Text-4			~	No	~		~		~	NA			
U	IDD-Text-5			~	No	~		~		~	NA			
U	IDD-Date-1	IUID Register Date	Yes	~	Yes	~		~		~	NA	System	12-02-2020 03:22:03 PM	
U	IDD-Date-2			~	No	~		~		~	NA			
U	IDD-Date-3			~	No	~		~		~	NA			
U	IDD-Date-4			~	No	~		~		~	NA			
U	IDD-Date-5			~	No	~		~		~	NA			

Figure 5.47 Managing Options for Additional Information

2. Use the **Category** drop-down list box to specify the category for which the Additional Inventory Information is recorded. The system lists the value "Inventory Additional Info".

In the Supplementary Code Details multiline,

- 3. Enter the Supplementary Description.
- If the Applicable field is set as "Yes", then details given in the Supplementary Description will be fetched as separate columns in Manage Additional Inventory Information screen and the same will be reflected in Associate Entities and Manage Quick Codes screens.
- 5. If the Mandatory Column is set as "Yes", then Values in Manage Additional Inventory Information screen will be validated for the Mandatory Entry.
- Use the Auto Gen. Required? drop-down list box to specify whether the Identifier # is automatically generated.
 The system lists the values "Yes", "No" and "Not Applicable" along with a blank value.
- 7. Use the **Numbering Type** drop-down list box to specify the numbering Type of the Supplementary Code.
- 8. Click the **Save** pushbutton to record the Options for Additional Information.

- Select the Associate Entities link to associate entities to Identifiers.
- Select the Manage Quick Codes link to associate quick Codes to the User Defined Details.

5.16.2 ASSOCIATING ENTITIES

1. Select the Associate Entities link in the Manage Options for Additional Information screen. The Associate

Entities page appears. See Figure 5.48.

*	A I	ssociate En	tities																X 🕀 🛱 🗲	? 🗔
					Cat	tegory Inventory A	Additi	onal Info		-										
Assoc	iate En	ities																		
*	•	1 - 2/2 🕨	₩	+ - 🗆 🛪	T	X						人 !	h	5 2 2 2	×4 C	X # 4	⊨ III 1↓ % A	II	▼ Search	Q
#		Supp. Descr	ption	Part Group		Part Category		Part Type		Part Classification		Part Control Type		Stock Status	From	n Part Valu	To Part Value	Created By	Created Date & Time	Last Mode
1		Asset Tag #	~	CF34-8E5A1	~	ENGINE PARTS	~	Component	~	Repairable	~	Serial Controlled	~	Accepted	×	100	1000	DMUSER	12-02-2020 03:24:09 PM	DMUSER
2		UII #	~		~		~	Expendable	~		~	Lot Controlled	~		×	500	5000	DMUSER	12-02-2020 03:24:52 PM	DMUSER
3			~		~		~		~		~		~		×					
		4																		Þ
												Save								

Figure 5.48 Associating Entities

2. Use the **Category** drop-down list box to specify the category for which the Entity is recorded. The system lists the value "Inventory Additional Info".

In the Associate Entities multiline,

- Use the Supp. Description drop-down list box to specify the supplementary description for which the entities are to be associated. The system lists all the Supplementary Descriptions for which "Applicable" is defined as "Yes" in the Manage Options for Additional Information screen.
- 4. Specify the Part Group, Part Category, Part Type, Part Classification and Part Control Type.
- 5. Enter the From Part Value and To Part Value which is allowed for the Supplementary Description Identifiers.
- 6. Click the Save pushbutton to associate entities to Identifiers.

5.16.3 MANAGING ADDITIONAL INVENTORY INFORMATION

 Select Manage Additional Inventory Information under the Stock Maintenance business component. The Manage Additional Inventory Information page appears. See Figure 5.49.

*		Mar	nage Additi	ional In	ventory Informat	tion								RAMCO OU-ramo	o role	- x 🔒 🛱	← ? 🗔
		5	Search By Par	t #								Additional	Info. Req.?		Go	Advanced Se	arch
Sear	rch Res	sults -	1 - 1/1 ▶	+	- 🗆 💥 🍸 🍸	In Stock?	Source Doc.	Last Updated Doc.	Asset Tan #	JUID #	- <u>III</u> ∃ ∑	Advanced retrieval of	Search fo Exact Pa	or easy rt #l		Search	Q Issuing Agency C
1		•	0-00-21200-19	192 🖭	,		#	#				DRMO 🗸	GFP	PENDING	~ AN	r v	
2				_v								~	•	v	~	~	
									Save								
Inqu	ire Sto	ck Ava	ilability		View Part Supply Chai	n Performance							Danne	AVIAL	011		



Figure 5.49 Computing replenishment parameters

- 2. Use the **Search By** to perform search based on the value entered.
- 3. Select the **Additional Info. Req?** check box toretrieve all the Parts which need Additional Information along with the already saved details .
- 4. Click the **Go** pushbutton to retrieve the results based on the search criteria entered.

In the Search Results multiline,

- 5. Enter the **Part # and Serial/Lot #** for which the Additional Inventory Information is recorded.
- 6. The Supplementary Description for which the 'Applicable' field is set as "Yes" in the "Manage Options for Additional Information" screen, will be retrieved as separate columns in this screen.
- 7. The In Stock? field indicates whether the part is available in stock or not which could be "Yes" or "No".
- 8. Click the Save pushbutton to record the additional Inventory information of the part #.

To proceed further,

- Select the **Inquire Stock Availability** link at the bottom of the page to view the stock availability details of a selected part in the inventory.
- Select the View Part Supply Chain Performance link at the bottom of the page to view the details of the current supply and demand scenario for a part.

6 CYCLE COUNT MANAGEMENT

Cycle Counting is the periodic counting of individual items at pre-specified intervals in a year to control and systematically improve inventory quantity accuracy. The primary purpose of Cycle Counting is "Stock Reconciliation" and "Inventory Accuracy".

Cycle Counting (CC) is the process of counting inventory items throughout the year on a "performance dependent" schedule. This inventory control method checks and controls the variation between the system inventory records and the actual inventory levels. The primary focus is on items that are more valuable (and/or items that move very frequently) with less attention given to items that are less valuable (and/or items that move less frequently). Cycle count can uncover process faults that produce inventory inaccuracies and can thus systematically improve the inventory accuracy. Update on stock quantity and status, as a result of such frequent counting mechanism, helps update the inventory valuation. It also helps reduce the stock transactional problems arising out of the discrepancy between the stock records and the stock actuals.

Cycle counting process involves the following steps:

- Preparing cycle count plan for parts
- Generating cycle count sheets

- Updating system records with the count results
- Updating current inventory accuracy
- Adjusting any discrepancy between the system stock and the physical stock.

Cycle Count Management sub process establishes a regular stock verification process through a sampling approach, which helps in reducing imbalances between system stock balances and physical stock. Figure 6.1 depicts the cycle count process.



Figure 6.1 A diagrammatical representation of the Cycle Count Process

6.1 SETTING CYCLE COUNT POLICIES

You can specify various options and system parameters needed for the execution of cycle counting. You can also set user privileges for certain parameters.

6.1.1 SETTING CYCLE COUNT OPTIONS

- Select Set Cycle Count Options under Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Set Options for Cycle Count page appears. See Figure 6.2.
- Select the Classification Method for the CC plan. The system lists "ABC" and "VED" as options. In the Tolerance Settings multiline,
- 3. In the **Count Tolerance In %** field, enter the minimum adjustment tolerance level in percentage, below or equal to which no adjustment is required for the existing discrepancy.
- 4. In the **Recount Tolerance In %** field, enter the minimum adjustment tolerance level, below or equal to which no recounting is required for the existing discrepancy.

In the Execution Options group box,

- 5. Select **System Quantity Display** as "Show system quantity" or "Do not show system quantity" to indicate whether to show or hide the system quantity of parts while recording the CC count results.
- 6. Select "Yes" in the **Sheet Level Modification** field provided alongside, to allow the modification of the "System Quantity display" setting at the user level. Select "No" otherwise.
- 7. Select **Recount Mandatory** as "Required" or "Not Required", to indicate whether recounting is mandatory or not.
- Select "Yes" in the Sheet Level Modification field provided alongside, to allow the modification of the "Recount Mandatory" setting at the user level. Select "No" otherwise.
- 9. Use **Zero Qty Parts** field to indicate whether to "include" or "exclude" zero and **Consumption period** to indicate the consumption period of the cycle count.
- 10. Select the **Count Entry Mode** as "All Stock" or "Discrepant Stock" to indicate whether to enter count results for all the items or only for the discrepant items.

*	D)	Set Options fo	or Cycle Count						E X 를 다	+? 🗔 🖪
	lass	Basis								
			Classification Method	ABC 💌						
	olera	ance Settings —								
44	4	1 - 3 / 3 🕨 🕨	+ C Q Q T T.			人口		III All	v	Q
#		Class	Count Toler	ance in %	Count Tolerance in Units		Recount Tolerance in %		Recount Tolerance in Units	
1		A		1.00		1.00		1.00	•	
2		В		3.00	•	3.00		4.00		
3		с		4.00		4.00		7.00	·	
		4								•
_										
	xecu	ition Options								
			System Quantity Display	Show System Quantity	•		Sheet Level Modificati	on Yes 🔻		
			Recount Mandatory	Required 💌			Sheet Level Modificati	on Yes 🔻		
			Count Entry Mode	All Stock 💌			Sheet Level Modificati	on Yes 🔻		
		Zero	Qty Parts / Consumption Period	Include 💌	2 Months 💌		Sheet Level Modificati	on Yes 🔻		
		Numbering	Type for Auto Stock Correction	SC 🔻						
			Modify Random Parts Selection	Allowed 🔻						
			Closed Plan for Random Parts	Not to be Considered	7					
			Adjustment value Tolerance	1.0	0					
					Set Options					
					Sec Options					
	Reco	rd Statistics								
			Last Modified b	y DMUSER			Last Modified Date	03-11-2016		

Figure 6.2 Setting cycle count options

11. Select "Yes" in the **Sheet Level Modification** field provided alongside, to allow the modification of the "Count

Entry Mode" setting at the user level. Select "No" otherwise.

- 12. Select the Numbering Type for Auto Stock Correction transaction.
- 13. Set **Modify Random Parts Selection** as "Allowed" to allow the modification of parts selected randomly. Else, select "Not Allowed".
- 14. Set the **Closed Plan For Random Parts** as "To be Considered" to consider the parts available in also closed plan for random selection. Else, select "Not To be Considered" to omit parts available in closed plan for random selection.
- 15. Enter the Adjustment Value Tolerance, below or equal to which adjustment is not required.
- 16. Click the **Set Options** pushbutton to set the cycle count options.

6.1.2 SETTING CYCLE COUNT PARAMETERS

You can set the parameters for the execution of the cycle count.

- Note: Before setting execution parameters, ensure that the cycle count options are set in the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity.
- Select Set Cycle Count Parameters under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Set Cycle Count Parameters for Warehouse page appears.
- Enter the warehouse number directly and select the Set Cycle Count Parameters link provided alongside. Or, search for the warehouse and click the Search pushbutton. Select the hyperlinked warehouse number in the multiline.
- 3. The Set Cycle Count Parameters page appears. See Figure 6.3.

*	<u>)</u>	Set Cycle Count Pa	rameters for Warehouse					ē		+ 1	? [ō K
D	irect	Entry										
_			Warehouse# Set	Cycle Count Parameters								
- - -S	earch	ı Criteria	Warehouse #			Warehouse Description						
s	earch	I Results		Search								
44	(1 - 5 / 500 🕨 👐	T Tx			▶ 느 및 또 로 首 부 늘 Ⅲ All			•			Q
#		Warehouse #	Warehouse Description	Warehouse Type	Execution Pa	arameters						
1		0123	Toronto Warehouse	Normal	SET							
2		0124	Toronto Warehouse	Normal	NOT SET							
3		0987	storage details	Free	SET							
4		1010	nuts and bolts	Normal	NOT SET							
5		10973	10973test	Normal	SET							

Figure 6.3 Setting cycle count parameters

- 4. Enter the Initial Accuracy (%) and Desired Accuracy (%) for the item.
 - Note: For the first cycle count, you need to specify the initial accuracy. For subsequent cycle counts, the system updates the current accuracy.
- 5. Enter the number of days after which the cycle count must be repeated for the item of the specified class, in the **Count Interval (Days)** field.
- 6. Click the **Compute Count Interval** pushbutton, to calculate the count interval.
 - Note: Based on the desired accuracy percentage, the system calculates the count interval.
- 7. Click the **Set Parameters** pushbutton, to store the cycle count parameters for the warehouse.



6.2 GENERATING CYCLE COUNT PLAN

Cycle Counting is the method used by organizations for stock verification with a goal to maintain the minimum level of discrepancy between the system and the actual physical stock. A cycle count plan is generated, so that an attempt is made to cover all parts at least once a year, for cycle counting. The primary focus is on items that are more valuable and move more frequently.

6.2.1 DEFINING THE QUICK CODES

Quick codes are user-defined values, used to categorize or group physical inventory and cycle count plans. These quick codes are later used in the process of retrieving or addressing the details by referring to the attached quick code.

For example, the quick code type "Plan Category" can contain quick codes such as "High Value Parts", "Medium Value Parts", "Low Value Parts" and so on.

1. Select Create Quick Code under the Physical Inventory and Cycle Count business component. The Create

Quick Codes page appears. See Figure 6.4.

*	D)	Create Quick Code				≣ <i>≍</i> ;	Ē	- ?	6	ĸ
	Quick (Quick Code T Code Details	ype Plan Category 💌							_
44	•	1 -1/1 > >> + = 🗗	* ¢ ¢ T T.		▶ 늘 등 또 문 首 ≫ 부 늘 Ⅲ All		Ŧ		ز	ρ
#		Quick Code	Description							
1		001	Cycle Count							
2										
_										_
				Create Quick Code						

Figure 6.4 Creating quick codes

- Select the Quick Code Type for which the quick code values must be defined. The system lists the options "Plan Category", "Plan Group" and "User Status".
- 3. Enter unique quick codes for the selected type, in the **Quick Code** field.
- 4. Enter the **Description** for the quick code.
- 5. Click the Create Quick Codes pushbutton.
 - > Note: The system assigns the "Active" status to the quick codes entered in the multiline.

6.2.2 CREATING CYCLE COUNT PLAN

You can create a cycle count plan for a specific warehouse – zone – bin combination You can define the attributes of the cycle count plan and associate parts to the cycle count plan. Further, you can view the count interval details and associate the bins to the cycle count plan if the 'CC Plan Level' is "Warehouse-Zone-Bin" only.

- Note: You can generate a cycle count plan only for those parts for which the user defined stock status "Mapping?" is set as "Yes" for the transaction "Cycle Counting", in the "Create User Defined Stock Status" activity of the "User Defined Stock Status" business component.
- Select Create Cycle Count Plan under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Create Cycle Count Plan page appears. See Figure 6.5.



Figure 6.5 Creating cycle count plan

- 2. Select the Numbering Type for generating the CC plan number automatically.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 3. Enter the textual description of the plan in the **Plan Description** field.
- 4. Select the Status of the CC plan. The system displays the options "Draft" and "Fresh".
 - Note: Set the status as "Fresh", only when the data entry is complete and the cycle count plan is ready for authorization.
- 5. Enter the starting date of the cycle count plan in the **Planned Start Date** field.
- 6. Select the **CC Plan Level** as "Warehouse", "Warehouse-Zone" or "Warehouse-Zone-Bin" to specify the storage level for which the cycle count plan must be generated.
 - Note: If the storage type of the warehouse is "Free", then the "CC Plan Level" cannot be set to "Warehouse- Zone" or "Warehouse-Zone-Bin". 2) You must specify the bin or bins that must be associated to the CC plan in the "Associate Bins" tab only if the CC plan level is "Warehouse-Zone-Bin".
- 7. Select the Warehouse # for which the cycle count plan is generated.
 - Note: If the CC Plan Level is 'Warehouse', the system will include only specific parts under the CC plan for the selected warehouse. These specific parts refer to those for which the stock status is mapped to the attribute type 'Cycle Count', as defined in the "User Defined Stock Status" business component.
- 8. Specify WH-Zone # in which the items on which the cycle count must be executed are stored.
- 9. Select the Class, Part Category, Part Type, Part Group and Part Classification of the item for which the CC plan is generated, in the Planning Options group box.

- 10. Set the **Part Selection Mode** as "Manual" if the part is to be selected manually from the warehouse for cycle count plan generation. Else, select "Random", if the part is to be selected randomly from the warehouse for cycle count plan generation.
- 11. Enter the **Sample Size** specifying the number of various parts to be considered for random selection from the warehouse.
 - 🖎 Note: The sample size entered will be ignored, if the part selection mode is set to "Manual".
- 12. Enter the **From Value** and **To Value** to specify the starting and the ending range value of the parts.
 - Note: Ensure that the To Value entered here is a positive value, and starts from 1. The value entered must be greater than the "From Value".
 - Note: The system considers the 'From Value' and 'To Value' only if the part selection mode is "Manual". If the part selection mode is 'Random,' the system will ignore the values entered.
- 13. Enter the **Ownership** to specify the ownership of the parts to be included and the **Trading Partner #** to specify the trading partner of the cycle count plan.
- 14. Enter the Last Cycle Count Date <= to specify the date on which earlier cycle count plans were closed. The earlier dates to the date entered in this field will also be considered, for retrieval of information.
- 15. Select the **Automatically associate New Parts** checkbox to automatically include in the CC plan those parts available in the warehouse/zone/bin that are not associated with the CC plan.
- 16. Select the Include Capital Parts to include parts with expense type 'Capital' in the CC plan.
 - Note: The system includes the Capital parts in the CC Plan on selection of this checkbox even if you have specified the From Value and To Value fields.
- 17. The system displays the Class, Desired Accuracy (%), Current Accuracy (%) and Count Interval (Days) of the part class, as defined in the Set Cycle Count Parameters activity.
- 18. Select the Count Interval Details tab to know count interval details for the CC plan.
- 19. Select the Associated Bins tab to associate specific bins in the zone to the CC Plan.
- 20. In the "Attachment" group box, specify the reference document for the cycle count plan.
- 21. Click the Create Cycle Count Plan pushbutton, to create the cycle count plan.

View Count Interval Details

You can view the count interval details for the CC plan in this tab. See Figure 6.5.

Associating specific bins to CC Plan

22. Select the Associate Bins tab in the Create CC Plan page. See Figure 6.5a

(1 < 1 - 4 / 4) >> + = □ % ▼ ▼.					人 LL 🛛 X 🖸 X 単 🛎 💷 🗛	▼	Q	
		Bin # 🔎	Bin Description	Last Counted On	Last Count Sheet #			
		1						
		2						
		3						
		4						

Figure 6.5a Creating cycle count plan

23. In the multiline, enter Bin # in the zone-warehouse that you want to associate with the CC plan. The bin # is

mandatory, if CC Plan Level is selected as 'Warehouse-Zone-Bin'

To provide further details,

- Select the **Associate Parts** link to associate parts to the cycle count plan.
- Select the **Edit Cycle Count Plan** link to modify the details of the CC plan.
- Select the **View Warehouse Information** link to view the warehouse information.
- > Select the View Zone Information link to view the zone information.
- Select the **Upload Documents** link to upload the documents against the cycle count plan.
- Select the View Associated Doc. Attachments link to view the associated document attachments against the cycle count plan.

Associating parts to a cycle count plan

You can select and associate only those parts, which are not included in any other CC plan.

- Select the Associate Parts link in the Edit Cycle Count Plan page or Create Cycle Count Plan page. The Associate Parts to Cycle Count Plan page appears. See Figure 6.6.
- 2. The details of the CC plan and the planning options are displayed from the Create Cycle Count Plan page.
- 3. Click the **Get Uncovered parts** pushbutton to retrieve the details of the parts that are not covered in the plan.
 - Note: The system retrieves the parts which are not included in any other plan and for which the user defined stock status "Mapping?" is set as "Yes" for the transaction "Cycle Counting", in the "Create User Defined Stock Status" activity of the "User Defined Stock Status" business component.

The part details are displayed in the Part Information multiline.

4. Click the Previous pushbutton, to retrieve the set of parts existing prior to the set of records currently displayed.

*	D	Associate	e Parts to	Cycle Count Plan									7 ‡ (•	⇒ ←	?	
	- Plar	1 Details							D	ate Format mm	-dd-уууу						
Γ				CC Plan # CCP-	000134-2016					Status Draf	t						
				Plan Description A1					Pla	n Category							
				Warehouse# 0123	5				Warehouse	Description Toro	onto Warehouse						
	WH - Zone #							Zone	Description								
	Class Part Category																
				Part Type						Part Group							
Part Selection Mode Manual							s	ample Size									
Ownership					Trading Partner #												
				Last Cycle Count Date <=													
							Get Uncovered P	arts									
-	Par	t Information															
44	4	1 - 5 / 36	i 🕨 🕨	- T Tx				А		# # M	All			Ŧ			Q
#	l	Part #		Part Description	Class	Count Interval (Days)	Last Counted On	Next Due On	Count Status	Last Count Shee	et #						
1		0-00-21200)-19927-1:P	1300-L ADHESIVE	с	4056	02-10-2016	03-20-2027	Planned	CS-000105-2016	5						
2		0-0033466	-0:2D671	TERMINAL	с	4056	02-10-2016	03-20-2027	Planned								
3		0-00				4056	02-10-2016	03-20-2027	Planned								
4		🖾 0-00 🕻	heck th	his box to change s	status of	4056	02-10-2016	03-20-2027	Planned								
5		0-00	Colon	from "Draft" to "Er	och"	4056	06-01-2016	07-10-2027	Planned								
	CC plan from Drart to Presh										Next						
-		Convert Plan S	tatus to Fresh	1													
_							Associate Parts	5									

Figure 6.6 Associating parts to a cycle count plan

- 5. Click the "Next" pushbutton, to retrieve the set of parts existing next to the set of records currently displayed.
 - Note: For example there could be 200 records, and records 1-100 are currently displayed in the multiline. When you click the "Next" pushbutton, the system displays the next set of records in the multiline; in other words, records 101-200.

- Similarly, records 101-200 could be currently displayed in the multiline. When you click the "Previous" pushbutton, the system displays the previous set of records in the multiline; in other words, records 1-100.
- The system displays an error message on clicking the "Previous" or "Next" pushbuttons, when no set of records prior and next to the set of records currently displayed exists.
- 6. Check the box in the **Select** column of the multiline, to select the parts for associating to the CC plan.
- 7. Click the Associate Parts pushbutton, to add the selected parts to the CC plan.

6.2.3 CREATING BULK CYCLE COUNT PLAN

This page provides the ability to create a Cycle Count Plans in Bulk for multiple warehouses at different CC Plan Levels. Also, ability to associate parts in Cycle Count Plan based on cumulative % of Inventory value has been provided.

1. Select Create Bulk Cycle Count Plan under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The

Create Bulk Cycle Count Plan page appears. See Figure 6.16.

	crea	ite Bulk Cycle Count F	4an										2\$ i		- ?	
	lan De	etails Plan Description Plan Group) desc	•		Plann	ed Start Date Planned by P	2018-01-04 00041383	1001	2 2	Numb	v/User Status	ССР	v		T
44	•	1 -1/1 🕨 🗰 🔸	+ - 0 + 0						<u>III</u> 🐨	x Z 🗎 🛪	🗏 🖶 💷 🗛		•			Q
#		CC Plan Level	Warehouse # 🔎	Zone # 🔎	Bin # 🔎	CC Plan #	Status	User Defined Details -1	User	Defined Details -2	Remarks	F	ile Name 🔎	Warehouse	e Desc.	z
1		Warehouse-Zone-Bin 🗸	0987													
2		Warehouse 🗸														
		<													_	
	lannir.	ng Options Part Selection Mode	Manual				Sample Size					Class	В		>	
	lannin	ng Options Part Selection Mode Part Type	Manual Component	. .			Sample Size Part Category					Class Part Group	В		> 	
	lannir	ng Options Part Selection Mode Part Type Part Classification	2 Manual 2 Component	v		Last Cyde	Sample Size Part Category Count Date <=				Trading	Class Dart Group	В	v	> 	ş
	lannir	ng Options Part Selection Mode Part Type Part Classification Expense Type	Manual Component	* * *		Last Cyde	Sample Size Part Category Count Date <= From Value		1m2	•	Trading	Class Part Group Partner Type To Value	В	v	> •	Ş
	lannir	ng Options Part Selection Mode Part Type Part Classification Expense Type	Manual Component Include Capital Part	ts]]]	Last Cyde	Sample Size Part Category Count Date <= From Value Create Cyc	Auto Assoc. New Parts	¥		Trading Cum.% Inv.Vi	Class [Part Group [Partner Type [To Value] alue:From/To [B		>	

Figure 6.16 Creating Bulk cycle count plan

- 2. Enter the textual description of the plan in the **Plan Description** field.
- 3. Enter the starting date of the cycle count plan in the **Planned Start Date** field.
- 4. Select the Numbering Type for generating the CC plan number automatically.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 5. Select the **CC Plan Level** as "Warehouse", "Warehouse-Zone" or "Warehouse-Zone-Bin" to specify the storage level for which the cycle count plan must be generated.
 - Note: If the storage type of the warehouse is "Free", then the "CC Plan Level" cannot be set to "Warehouse- Zone" or "Warehouse-Zone-Bin". 2) You must specify the bin or bins that must be associated to the CC plan in the "Associate Bins" tab only if the CC plan level is "Warehouse-Zone-Bin".
- 6. Select the Warehouse # for which the cycle count plan is generated.
 - Note: If the CC Plan Level is 'Warehouse', the system will include only specific parts under the CC plan for the selected warehouse. These specific parts refer to those for which the stock status is mapped to the attribute type 'Cycle Count', as defined in the "User Defined Stock Status" business component.
- 7. Specify **Zone #** and **Bin #** in which the items on which the cycle count must be executed are stored.

In the Planning Options group box,

- 8. Set the **Part Selection Mode** as "Manual" if the part is to be selected manually from the warehouse for cycle count plan generation. Else, select "Random", if the part is to be selected randomly from the warehouse for cycle count plan generation.
- 9. Enter the **Sample Size** specifying the number of various parts to be considered for random selection from the warehouse.
 - > Note: The sample size entered will be ignored, if the part selection mode is set to "Manual".
- 10. Enter the From Value and To Value to specify the starting and the ending range value of the parts.
 - Note: Ensure that the 'To Value' entered here is a positive value, and starts from 1. The value entered must be greater than the "From Value".
 - Note: The system considers the 'From Value' and 'To Value' only if the part selection mode is "Manual". If the part selection mode is 'Random,' the system will ignore the values entered.
- 11. Enter the Last Cycle Count Date <= to specify the date on which earlier cycle count plans were closed. The earlier dates to the date entered in this field will also be considered, for retrieval of information.
- 12. Select the **Automatically associate New Parts** checkbox to automatically include in the CC plan those parts available in the warehouse/zone/bin that are not associated with the CC plan.
- 13. Select the Include Capital Parts checkbox to include parts with expense type 'Capital' in the CC plan.
 - Note: The system includes the Capital parts in the CC Plan on selection of this checkbox even if you have specified the From Value and To Value fields.
- 14. Enter the **Cum. % Inv. Value From** and **Cum. % Inv. Value To** to specify the starting and the ending range value of the cumulative percentage inventory value for the part in a particular warehouse-Zone-Bin.
- 15. Click the **Create Cycle Count Plan** pushbutton, to create the cycle count plan.
 - Note: On creation of Cycle Count Plan, the system sets the status of the documents to "Draft". Also, an offline scheduler (background activity) begins to associate parts to each of the CC plan created based on the CC Plan Level and Planning Options. On successful completion of the process, system would update the status of the documents as 'Fresh', if there is no error encountered in the offline process. Else the status would still continue to remain in 'Draft' status.

To provide further details,

- Select the Associate Parts link to associate parts to the cycle count plan.
- Select the View Warehouse Information link to view the warehouse information.
- Select the **View Zone Information** link to view the zone information.
- Select the **View Bin Information** link to view the bin information.
- Select the **View File** link to view the file associated to the cycle count plan.

6.3 AUTHORIZING CYCLE COUNT PLAN

You can authorize a CC plan, which is in the "Fresh" status. The cycle count plan becomes active, only after authorization.

You can also cancel a CC plan, which is in the "Draft" or "Fresh" status. However, you cannot cancel a CC plan for which the CC sheet is generated. On cancellation, the status is changed to "Cancelled".

1. Select Authorize Cycle Count Plan under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The

Authorize Cycle Count Plan page appears. See Figure 6.7.

\star 📋 Authorize Cycle Count Plan			Ē	= ≍ = ₽ ↓ + '	? 🗔 🗖
Search Criteria					
CC Plan ≢ Part Type Part Category Warehouse ≢ Planned by		Part WH - Z User	Class Group Part # Group Status V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V		¥
_	Search				
Search Results					
44 4 1 -1/1 → → ▼ T _x			All 🖬 🖬	T	Q
# CC Plan # Plan	an Description	User Status	Plan Status	Class	
1 CCP-000052-2019 YUL	LHMUS CC		Fresh		
The system retrieved details as per the se	s the CC plan earch criteria	Cancel Cycle Count Dian			•
	Authorize Cycle Count Plan	Cancel Cycle Count Plan			

Figure 6.7 Authorizing a CC plan

- 2. Search for the CC plans to be authorized or cancelled, and click the Search pushbutton.
- 3. In the Search Results multiline, select the CC plan number to be authorized or cancelled.
- 4. Click the Authorize Cycle Count Plan pushbutton, to authorize the selected CC plan.

- 5. Click the Cancel Cycle Count Plan pushbutton, to cancel the selected CC plan.
 - >> Note: You cannot cancel a CC plan for which the CC sheet is already generated.



The printed Cycle Count Sheet (CCS) is a physical document listing items to be counted and their location in the warehouse. CCS can be generated on 'Plan Basis', in which case, all the parts associated with this CCS are from a CC plan. CCS can also be generated on 'Overdue basis', in which case the parts associated with this sheet can belong to more than one plan in the same warehouse based on certain overdue date.

6.4.1 CREATING A CYCLE COUNT SHEET ON PLAN BASIS

You can create CC sheet on "Plan Basis", in which all the parts associated with the CC sheet are from the selected CC plan.

- Select Create Cycle Count Sheet On Plan Basis under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Select Cycle Count Plan page appears.
- 2. Enter the CC plan number directly and select the **Create Sheet On Plan Basis** link provided alongside. Or, search for the CC plan and click the **Search** pushbutton. Select the hyperlinked CC plan number in the multiline.
- 3. The Create Cycle Count Sheet On Plan Basis page appears. See Figure 6.8.
- 4. Select the **Numbering Type** for generating the CC sheet number automatically.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 5. Enter the textual description of the CC sheet in the Sheet Description field.
- 6. Enter the date on which the cycle counting is due for the part, in the **OverDue Date** field.
 - Note: The overdue date for cycle counting is mandatory for the part, if the process parameter "OverDue Date for cycle count sheet based on plan" is set as '1' in the "Set Inventory Process Parameter" activity of the Logistics Common Master component. In addition, the system sets the overdue date to the current system date by default, if this process parameter is set as '1'. Conversely, if this process parameter is set as '0', the overdue date field becomes a non-mandatory field.

The system displays the warehouse details.

- 7. Select the **System Quantity Display** as "Show system quantity" or "Do not show system quantity", to indicate whether to show or hide the system quantity of parts while entering the count results.
 - Note: The system displays both the options only if the "Sheet level Modification" option setting in the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity is set to "Yes". Otherwise, the system sets the field to the option selected in the "System Quantity Display" field of the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity.



A > Stock Management > Physical Inventory & Cycle Count >	Create Cycle Count Sheet On Plan	Basis									
* 🗉 Create Cycle Count Sheet On Plan Basis		_		e e 1 2 3 4	5 RAMCO OU-Ran	nco Role 👻 🔀 🔒 🟳 📢	? 🗔				
CC Sheet # CC Sheet # Sheet Description CC Plan # CCP-000034-2012 Warehouse Description CYCLE COUNTING Execution Details	A unique number generated by the system	ng Type CS v ue Date scription fuel coun	ting	Specify the user status for the Co Sheet	Status User Status Warehouse# Zone Description	; v YU-90-1-1					
System Quantity Display Show System Quantity Count Date 2020-02-05	▼ Reco	unt Mandatory Require	d 🔻		Zero Qty Parts	s Include 💌					
Other Details Class Part Category Part Category # of Parts for CC Sheet for CC Sheet Search Criteria Class Part Search Criteria Part Search Criteria Part Search Criteria Class Part Search Criteria Par											
	Get Details										
Part Details											
≪l < 1 - 3/3 > > − ▼ X			人山		₩ 000 t¥ % All	▼ Search	Q				
# 🗆 Line # Part # Part Description	Class Count Interval (Day	Last Counted On	Next Due On	System Quantity	Stock UOM	Zone # - Bin #					
1 🗉 23490LKNM FUIOEQ	A 0	2014-06-13	2014-06-13	3.00	EA	CY - YU					
2 PK09-IOP1-21 FUEL PUMP	A 0	2014-06-13	2014-06-13	3.00	EA	CY - YU					
	3 PK-21-OIP-01 BOOSTER PUMP A 0 2014-06-04 3.00 EA CY - YU										
	[Previous Next									
Create Count Sheet				Creat	te & Confirm Count Sheet						
Edit Cycle Count Sheet											
View Warehouse Information	View Zone Information			Generate C	cycle Counting Sheet Report						
Upload Documents	View Associated Doc. Attachments										

Figure 6.8 Creating cycle count sheet on plan basis

- 8. Select Recount Mandatory as "Required" or "Not Required", to indicate whether recount is mandatory.
 - Note: The system displays both the options only if the "Sheet level Modification" option setting in the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity is set as "Yes". Otherwise, the system sets this field to the option selected in the "Recount Mandatory" field of the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity.
- 9. Enter the date on which the cycle counting is done for the parts, in the **Count Date** field.
- 10. Use the Zero Qty Parts field to specify whether to "include" or "exclude" zero quantity stock in cycle counting.
 - Note: The system displays both the options only if the "Sheet level Modification" option setting in the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity is set as "Yes". Otherwise, the system sets the field to the option selected in the "Zero Qty Parts" field of the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity.
- 11. The system displays the Class, Part Type, Part Group and Part Category in the Other Details group box.
- 12. Enter the % of Parts for CC Sheet for cycle counting.
- 13. Select the Exclude Counted Parts checkbox to exclude the counted parts from the CC Plan.
- 14. Enter the **Zone #** and **Bin #** in the **Search Criteria** group box.
- Click the Get Details pushbutton, to retrieve the parts you wish to include in the CC sheet, in the multiline.
 The system retrieves those parts that satisfy the specified criteria from the cycle count plan.
- 16. Select the line number of the part for which count sheet has to be generated, in the Part Details multiline.
- 17. Click the "Previous" pushbutton, to retrieve the set of parts existing prior to the set of records currently displayed.
- 18. Click the "Next" pushbutton, to retrieve the set of parts existing next to the set of records currently displayed.

- Note: For example there could be 200 records, and records 1-100 are currently displayed in the multiline. When you click the "Next" pushbutton, the system displays the next set of records in the multiline; in other words, records 101-200.
- Note: Similarly, records 101-200 could be currently displayed in the multiline. When you click the "Previous" pushbutton, the system displays the previous set of records in the multiline; in other words, records 1-100.
- Note: The system displays an error message on clicking the "Previous" or "Next" pushbuttons, when no set of records prior and next to the set of records currently displayed exists.
- 19. Click the Create Count Sheet pushbutton, to create the cycle count sheet.
- 20. Click the Create & Confirm Count Sheet pushbutton to create and confirm the created cycle count sheet.
 - Note: The parts which are included as part of the cycle count sheet will be automatically "frozen" in their respective storage areas on confirmation of the sheet.

To provide further details,

- Select the Edit Cycle Count Sheet link to modify the details of the CC sheet.
- Select the **View Warehouse Information** link to view the warehouse information.
- Select the **View Zone Information** link to view the zone information.
- Select the Upload Documents link to upload the documents against the cycle count sheet.
- Select the View Associated Doc. Attachments link to view the associated document attachments against the cycle count sheet.

6.4.2 CREATING A CYCLE COUNT SHEET ON OVERDUE BASIS

You can create a CC sheet on "Overdue Basis", in which the parts associated with the sheet can belong to more than one plan in the same warehouse based on certain overdue date.

1. Select Create Cycle Count Sheet On OverDue Basis under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business

component. The Create Cycle Count Sheet On Overdue Basis page appears. See Figure 6.9.

- 2. Select the Numbering Type for generating the CC sheet number automatically.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 3. Enter the textual description of the CC sheet in the **Sheet Description** field.
- 4. Select the **Status** of the CC Sheet.
- 5. Enter the Warehouse#.
- 6. Enter the date on which the cycle counting is due for the part, in the **Overdue Date** field.
- 7. Select the **System Quantity Display** as "Show system quantity" or "Do not show system quantity", to indicate whether to show or hide the system quantity of parts while entering the count results.
 - Note: The system displays both the options only if the "Sheet level Modification" option setting in the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity is set to "Yes". Otherwise, the system sets the field to the option selected in the "System Quantity Display" field of the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity.
- 8. Select **Recount Mandatory** as "Required" or "Not Required" to indicate whether recount is mandatory.

Note: The system displays both the options only if the "Sheet level Modification" option setting in the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity is set as "Yes". Otherwise, the system sets this field to the option selected in the "Recount Mandatory" field of the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity.

9	Enter the date on whi	ch the cycle counting	is done for the parts	in the Count Date field
э.	Linter the date on win	ch the cycle counting	s is ublie for the parts,	in the count bate held.

★ 🗻 Create Cycle Count Sheet On Overdue	Basis				그: 틈	? 🖪 🖪
Sheet Details CC Sheet # Sheet Description Warehouse# WH - Zone # OverDue Date Execution Details System Quantity Display Count Date	07-06-2018	A unique number generated by the system Specify the use for the CC shee	Numbering Type Status Warehouse Description Zone Description User Status r status t Zero Qty Parts	CS V Required V Exclude V		
Class Part Group		▼ Get Details	Part Type Part Category	v		
Part Details						
		<u>له ا</u>		× All	Ŧ	Q
# Eine # CC Plan #	Part #	Part Description		Clas	55	Сон
	Crea	Found no rows to display!!! Previous Next ate Count Sheet Confirm Count Sh	eet			
Edit Cycle Count Sheet						
	View Zone Information	1	Generate Cycle Coun	ting Sheet Report		
Upload Documents	View Associated Doc. 4	Attachments				

Figure 6.9 Creating CC sheet on overdue basis

10. Use the Zero Qty Parts to specify whether to "include" or "exclude" zero quantity stock in cycle counting.

- Note: The system displays both the options only if the "Sheet level Modification" option setting in the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity is set as "Yes". Otherwise, the system sets the field to the option selected in the "Zero Qty Parts" field of the "Set Cycle Count Options" activity.
- 11. Select the Class, Part Type, Part Group and Part Category in the Other Details group box.
- 12. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton, to retrieve the part details in the multiline.
- 13. Select the line number of the part for which count sheet has to be generated, in the Part Details multiline.
- 14. Click the **Previous** pushbutton, to retrieve the set of parts existing prior to the set of records currently displayed.
- 15. Click the **Next** pushbutton, to retrieve the set of parts existing next to the set of records currently displayed.
 - Note: For example there could be 200 records, and records 1-100 are currently displayed in the multiline. When you click the "Next" pushbutton, the system displays the next set of records in the multiline; in other words, records 101-200.
 - Similarly, records 101-200 could be currently displayed in the multiline. When you click "Previous" pushbutton, the system displays previous set of records in the multiline; in other words, records 1-100.
 - The system displays an error message on clicking the "Previous" or "Next" pushbuttons, when no set of records prior and next to the set of records currently displayed exists.
- 16. Click the Create Count Sheet pushbutton, to create the cycle count sheet.
- 17. Click the **Confirm Count Sheet** pushbutton, to confirm the cycle count sheet.

To provide further details,

- Select the **Edit Cycle Count Sheet** link to modify the details of the CC sheet.
- Select the Upload Documents link to upload the documents against the cycle count sheet.
- Select the View Associated Doc. Attachments link to view the associated document attachments against the cycle count sheet.

6.5 FREEZING STORAGE AREA

The system automatically freezes the parts in the warehouse, once the cycle count sheet is confirmed. Further transactions are not possible on these items, till reconciliation is completed (by means of authorizing the count results) or the parts are unfrozen.

You can unfreeze items in the "Unfreeze Parts" activity as soon as the count results are entered in the system and confirmed. This feature is dependent on an option setting wherein the 'Recount' is made mandatory. Thus, if recount is mandatory, then unfreezing of parts can be done only after confirming recount results. If recount is not mandatory, unfreezing can be done as soon as the count results are confirmed.

Q

>

COUNTING STOCK AND RECORDING CYCLE COUNT 6.6 RESULTS

You can enter the count results for the cycle count sheets, which are in the "Confirmed" or "Partially Counted" status, after the physical counting (of stock) process is completed. You can also enter details such as the serial and lot number of the new part and the stock status details.

- 1. Select Enter Cycle Count Results under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Select Cycle Count Sheet page appears.
- 2. Enter the CC sheet number directly and select the Enter Count Results link provided alongside. Or, search for the CC sheet and click the Search pushbutton. Select the hyperlinked CC sheet number in the multiline. The Record

Count / Recount Results for Cycle Count page appears. See Figure 6.10. Record Count / Recount Results for Cycle Count 44 4 1 2 3 4 5 🕨 🗰 4 /7 🕮 🖶 🗲 ? 🗔 🗖 Sheet Details CC Sheet # CS-000158-2018 et Description CS-000157-2018 Status Confirmed Sheet Basis Based on Plan CC Plan # CCP-000480-2018 Plan Description test_plan2 Warehouse # dm1 Warehouse Description cc- test wh Zone # Count Entry Details Record Results for Count New fields are Count Results Entry Mode All Stock X 🔻 Search Criteria added Part Details # 🗇 ENT PCT DIS Part # O Zone # O Bin # O Stock Status Serial # Mfr.Serial # Lot # Mfr.Lot # Condition Count Qty. Stock Qty. 1 🗈 🖹 👫 🔺 0-00-21200- 01 1 Customer Owned × LOT-008494-Lot1 Serviceable × 2.00 2 < Record Results Confirm Results Authorize Results

Figure 6.10 Entering cycle count results

The system displays the selected CC sheet details.

erate Cycle Recounting Sheet Report

3. In the Count Entry Details group box, use the Count Results Entry Mode drop-down list box to indicate whether you wish to record count or recount results for all or some parts in the CC sheet. The drop-down list box may display All Stock and Discrepant Stock or either of these based on the option "Count Entry Mode" defined in the Set Options for Cycle Count activity. If Count Entry Mode is set as All Stock or Discrepant Stock and Sheet Level Modification for Count Entry Mode is Yes, the drop-down will display both All Stock and Discrepant Stock. However, if the Sheet Level Modification is set as No, the selected value in the Count Entry Mode will be the sole option available to the user in this field. For example, if Count Enter Mode is All Stock in the Set Options activity, "All Stock" appears in the drop- down list box.

The **Record Results for** field indicates whether you are to record count or recount results for parts in the CC sheet.

In the Part Details multiline, enter the following details of the part for which you wish to record count/recount results:

- 4. The Part # and, Zone # and Bin # in which the part is stored.
- 5. Use the **Stock Status** drop-down list box to select the stock status of the part,

Upload Documents

- The Serial #, Mfr. Serial #, Lot #, Mfr. Lot # of the part. 6.
- Use the **Condition** drop-down list box to select the condition of the part. 7.

View Associated Doc. Attachments

- 8. The **Count Qty.** of physical stock of the part in the warehouse-zone-bin.
- 9. Use the **Reason-Qty Mismatch** drop-down list box to indicate the cause of disparity in count quantity and stock quantity of the part.
- 10. The employee code of the person who performed the counting/recounting of parts in the **Counted by** field.
- 11. The Date of Counting the stock of the counted part.
- 12. The **Change in Stock Qty.?** displays whether there is a change in the quantity of stock which could be "Yes" or "No".
- 13. The Verified? Checkbox indicates whether the cycle counting is done or not.
- 14. Use the **Certificate Type** drop-down list box to select the certificate type for the Part # Serial # / Lot # combination counted in the cycle count sheet.
- 15. The Certificate # and Certificate Date of the part.
- 16. The **Expiry Date** of the part.
- 17. Use the **Trading Partner Type** drop-down list box to select the type of the trading partner for the regular purchase. The drop-down list box displays Customer and Supplier.
- 18. The **Trading Partner #** of the supplier or customer from whom the part is procured.
- 19. Click the Record Results pushbutton.
- 20. Click the Confirm Results pushbutton approve count/recount results of parts.
 - Note: For serial number-controlled and / or lot number-controlled parts, certificate and parameter information must be updated, before confirming count results.

To proceed

- Click the Authorize Results link to save count/recount results of parts.
- Select the **Upload Documents** link at the bottom of the page to upload the documents.
- Select the View Associated Doc. Attachments link at the bottom of the page to view the associated document attachments
6.7 RECOUNTING STOCK AND RECORDING RECOUNTED RESULTS

After the physical recounting (of stock) process, you can enter the recount results for the cycle count sheets, which are in" Pending Recount" or "Partially Recounted" status.

- Select Enter Recount Results for Cycle Count under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Select Cycle Count Sheet page appears.
- 2. Enter the CC sheet number directly and select the **Enter Recount Results** link provided alongside. Or, search for the CC plan and click the **Search** pushbutton. Select the hyperlinked CC sheet number in the multiline.
- 3. The "Record Count / Recount Results for Cycle Count" page appears. See Figure 6.10.

For further details, refer to instructions under "Counting stock and recording cycle count results".



When you unfreeze a warehouse, all the frozen parts in the warehouse are unfrozen (released). You can resume transactions such as stock issue, stock receipt, stock transfer, stock return, stock status conversion, goods receipt and opening balance creation for the unfrozen parts and the warehouse.

1. Select Unfreeze Parts under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Unfreeze Storage

Area page appears. See Figure 6.11.

*	D) (Unfreeze Ste	orage Area						Z\$ 1		i 🔶	?	¢ K
	arch	Criteria											
			War	ehouse#	Ŧ			WH - Zone #					
				Part #				Bin #					
		Ch	i D-I-il-				Search						
	ozen	Storage Locat	ion Details										
44	4	1 - 2 / 2 🕨	H T Tx					人 LL 写 X 定 首 平 号 III AI		•			Q
#		Warehouse #	Warehouse Description	WH - Zone #	Document Type	Document #	Document Status	Document Description	Date of Freezing				
1		0123	Test Warehouse		Cycle Counting	CS-000107-2016	Confirmed	fg	05-08-2016				
2		11234	test		Physical Inventory	PIP-000021-2017	Confirmed	RBWR	06-02-2017				
		/											
		`											/
						Unfre	eze Storage Area						
						onne	aze storage Alea						
-													

Figure 6.11 Unfreezing storage area

- 2. Search for the warehouse and click the **Search** pushbutton to retrieve the frozen storage location details in the multiline.
- 3. Select the warehouse number in the multiline, for unfreezing.
- 4. Click the Unfreeze Storage Area pushbutton to unfreeze the selected warehouse.

Unfreezing parts in a warehouse

You can unfreeze specific parts in the selected warehouse.

 Select the hyperlinked warehouse number in the Unfreeze Storage Area page. The Unfreeze Parts in Storage Area page appears. See Figure 6.12.

*		Unfreeze Parts in Storag	ge Area			44 4 1 > 1	→ 1 /1	l x	-	₽ ·	← ?		K
	10761	Storage Location Details					Date Format	yyyy-dd-n	nm				
	I GACE	Storage counter because	Warehouse# VII-90-1-1			Narehouse Description CYCLE	COUNTING						
			WH - Zone #			Date of Freezing 2015-1	15-10						
			Document # CS-000102-2015		19	Document Description Test							
			Document Type Cycle Counting										
-	rozer	Part Details											
44	•	1-3/3 > >> T.			人也同		All		Ŧ	1			Q
	10	Part #	Part Description		Bin #	Tag #			Stock Sta	itus			
1	8	23490LKNM	FUIDEQ										
2	1	PK-21-0IP-01	BOOSTER PUMP										
3	10	PK09-10P1-21	FUEL PUMP										
		4											
-													
				Unfreeze P	arts								
												_	

Figure 6.12 Unfreezing parts in a warehouse

The system displays the Frozen Storage Location Details.

- 2. Select the line number of the part that must be unfreezed, in the multiline.
- 3. Click the Unfreeze Parts pushbutton, to unfreeze the selected parts.
 - Note: You can unfreeze those parts for which count and recount results are confirmed, but not yet authorized.

6.9 AUTHORIZING COUNT RESULTS

You can authorize the count and recount results in a CC sheet, which is in the "Counted", "Recounted", "Partially Counted" or "Partially Recounted" status. You can authorize the count and recount results that are confirmed.

1. Select Authorize Count Results under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The

Authorize Count Results page appears. See Figure 6.13.

\star 🔋 Authorize Count Resu	ılts										J\$		¢. ⊲	← '	? [ō K
Search Criteria												_				
	CC Sheet #						CC Plan #									
	Class						Part Type			•						
	Part Group			•			Part Category		•							
	Warehouse#	-					WH - Zone #									
	Sheet Status		T				Part #									
				Search												
Search Results	_								_			_				
	-				<u>} 10</u>	9 X X	₿ ₩₩		All			•	_	_	_	Q
# CC Sheet #	The system retrie	eves the	Sheet Description			CC Plan #				Plan De	scription					
1 CS-000102-2015	CC sheets based	on the	Test			CCP-000037	-2012			fuel cou	nting					
		0.1.1.0														
	search criteria															
				_												
																,
Select th	e link to			Authorize Count Paculte												
unfreeze	the parts in the			Autorize Count Results	Select the	link to v	view the									
Unfreeze Parts Warehous	se	View S	heet Summar y		cycle cour	nt sheet	summar	y								

Figure 6. 13 Authorizing count results

- 2. Enter the CC sheet to be authorized and click the **Search** pushbutton.
- 3. Select the CC sheet to be authorized and click the Authorize Count Results pushbutton.
 - 🖎 Note: The system updates the stock correction in the "Stock Maintenance" business component when,
 - *a) Recount is mandatory, and the adjustment quantity exceeds the count tolerance or recount tolerance.*
 - b) Recount is not mandatory, and the adjustment quantity exceeds the count tolerance.
 - c) Adjustment quantity is '0', and the serial/lot # details are modified for 'Serial & Lot' or 'Serial' controlled parts.

You can short close a CC sheet. A short closed CC sheet will not be available for further transactions in other activities. You can attach the parts associated with the short closed sheet with other sheets.

1. Select ShortClose Cycle Count Sheet under the Count Physical Inventory & Cycle business component. The

Short Close Cycle Count Sheet page appears. See Figure 6.14.

*	D	Short Close C	ycle Count Sheet							Z\$ 1		i 🔶	?	
	earc	h Criteria ———												
			CC Sheet # Class Part Group Warehouse# Sheet Basis Liser Status		Ţ			CC Plan # Part Type Part Category WH - Zone # Part #						
	earc	h Results	→ + □ ↔ ↔ ┬ ,			Search	人山日	工匠目云 中有			Ŧ			Q
#		CC Sheet #	She	eet Description		Sheet Status		CC Plan #	Plan Des	ription				
1		CS-000102-2015	Tes	t		Confirmed		CCP-000037-2012	fuel coun	ting				
2		CS-000109-20	CC:	sheet of 10973 warehouse		Confirmed		CCP-000133-2016	Chennai	Nareho	use cc c	heck Ma	-2016	
3		4	The system retrieve based on the search	es the CC sheet h criteria	Shortclor	e Cycle Count Sheet								ł

Figure 6.14 Short closing cycle count plan

- 2. Enter the CC sheet to be short closed and click the **Search** pushbutton.
- 3. Enter the reason for short closing the CC sheet in the Short Close Comments field.
- 4. Select the CC sheet to be short closed and click the **Shortclose Cycle Count Sheet** pushbutton.
 - Note: The system closes the sheet and changes the status as "ShortClosed". The system calculates the accuracy percentage for those parts for which count (and recount) is completed and the count results are authorized.

6.11 RECOMMENDING STOCK QUANTITY CORRECTION

The two levels of tolerance, count and recount (in percentage and units), are defined for each item classification in the cycle count.

After the counting process, the counted quantity is compared with system quantity and if the difference

- is below the count tolerance, then, no adjustments need to be made.
- ▶ lies between the count and recount tolerances, then the items are in the "For adjustment" status.
- ▶ is greater than the recount tolerance, then items are in the "Pending Recount" status and need to be recounted. Items that are in 'For adjustment' status are passed to the Stock Maintenance business component for financial and stockpostings.
- Once the postings are complete, their status is changed to 'Adjusted' and they are unfrozen. The items will then be available for further transactions.

An adjustment value tolerance is defined for cycle counting. If the value (in respective currency) of the discrepancy for an item is greater than this tolerance (either positive or negative), then adjustments must be passed for the discrepancy, even though the quantity discrepancy is within the count tolerance.

The value of discrepancy is calculated by the system on the basis of item stock value obtained from **Stock Maintenance** business component.

You can close the CC plan. A closed CC plan will not be available for further transactions in other activities. After closing a CC plan, the parts from the plan can be associated to other CC plans.

1. Select Close Cycle Count Plan under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Close Cycle Count Plan page appears. *See Figure 6.15.*

*	D	Close Cycle Count Plan					■≭률☆◆	? 🗔 🗖
	earcl	h Criteria						
		CC Pla	n #			Class 💌		
		Part T	уре 🔍 🔻		Part	Group		T
		Part Categ	Jory 💌		F	art #		
		Warehous	se#		WH - Zo	one #		
		Planned	d by		User S	tatus 💌		
				Search				
	earc	h Results						
44	•	1-5/87)) + 🗇 🗘 Y T	2			L 🖶 💷 🛛 All	•	Q
#		CC Plan #	Plan Description		Class	Warehouse #	Warehouse Description	
1		CCP-000034-2012	fuel counting			YU-90-1-1	CYCLE COUNTING	
2		CCP-000036-2012	fuel counting			YU-90-1-1	CYCLE COUNTING	
3		CCP-000038-2012	fuel counting			YU-90-1-1	CYCLE COUNTING	
4		CCP-000039-2012	fuel counting			YU-90-1-1	CYCLE COUNTING	
5		CCP-000041-2012	fuel counting			YU-90-1-1	CYCLE COUNTING	
		4						۱.
				Close Cycle Count Plan				

Figure 6.15 Closing cycle count plan

- 2. Enter **Search Criteria** to search for the CC plan and click the **Search** pushbutton. The system displays the CC plan details.
 - Note: The system retrieves only those CC plans for which at least one CC sheet has been generated. If the cycle count sheet is based on the selected CC plan, then the CC sheet should be in the "Closed", "ShortClosed" or "Canceled" status. If some of the parts in the count sheet are from the selected CC plan, then the count sheet are from the selected CC plan, then the count results for the part should be "Authorized".
- 3. Enter the reason for closing the CC plan, in the **Closing Comments** field.
- 4. Select the CC plan to be closed and click the **Close Cycle Count Plan** pushbutton.
 - Note: The system closes the CC plan and sets the status as "Closed".

7 PHYSICAL STOCK VERIFICATION

Physical Inventory (PI) is a Warehouse or WH-Zone level exercise, which is normally carried out once a year, to post the current stock records for valuation.

Physical Inventory is the method used by organizations for stock verification with a goal to maintain the minimum level of discrepancy between the system and the actual physical stock. The primary purpose of physical inventory is correction of stock records and valuation of inventory stock.

Physical Inventory process involves the following steps:

- Preparing physical inventory plan for a storage location
- Generating tags
- Actual physical count operation
- Updating system records with the count results
- Adjusting any discrepancy between the system stock and the physical stock.

Physical Stock Verification sub process addresses the process of verifying the physical stock available in the various storage areas of an organization. Figure 7.1 depicts the physical inventory process.



Figure 7.1 A diagrammatical representation of the Physical Inventory Process

You can record count and recount tolerance, both in percentage and units, for each item classification in the physical inventory plan. You can also define the adjustment value tolerance (positive or negative) for the physical inventory.

7.1.1 SETTING PHYSICAL INVENTORY OPTIONS

You can specify various system parameters needed for the execution of the physical inventory and also set user privileges for certain parameters.

- 1. Select Set Physical Inventory Options under Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Set Options for Physical Inventory page appears. *See Figure 7.2.*
- 2. In the **Count Tolerance In %** field, enter the minimum adjustment tolerance level in percentage, below or equal to which no adjustment is required for the existing discrepancy.
- 3. In the **Count Tolerance In Units**, enter the minimum adjustment tolerance level in units, below or equal to which no adjustment is required for the existing discrepancy.
- 4. In the **Recount Tolerance In %** field, enter the minimum adjustment tolerance level in percentage, below or equal to which no recounting is required for the existing discrepancy.
- 5. In the **Recount Tolerance In Units** field, enter the minimum adjustment tolerance level in units, below or equal to which no recounting is required for the existing discrepancy.
- 6. In the Execution Options group box, select the System Quantity Display as "Show system quantity" or "Do not show system quantity", to indicate whether to show or hide the system quantity of parts while recording the PI count results.
- 7. Select "Yes" in the **Plan Level Modification** field provided alongside, to allow the modification of the "System Quantity display" setting at the user level. Select "No" otherwise.
- 8. Select **Recount Mandatory** as "Required" or "Not Required", to indicate whether recounting is mandatory or not.
- 9. Select "Yes" in the **Plan Level Modification** field provided alongside, to allow the modification of the "Recount Mandatory" setting at the user level. Select "No" otherwise.

* 🗎 Set Options for Physical Inventory						
Tolerance Settings				Date Forr	mat mm-dd- уууу	
(((1 - 3/3)) + □ ¢ ¢ T T,		A 1			T	Q
# Class Count Tolerance in %	Count Tolerance i	n Units	Recount Tolerance in %	Rec	count Tolerance in Units	
1 🗉 A	1.00	1.00		1.00		1.00
2 🗉 B	1.00	1.00		1.00		1.00
³ ^c The classification method	1.00	1.00		1.00		1.0(
of the parts is displayed						Þ
- Execution Options - by the system						
Descut Mandaton Met Dequired	tity •		Plan Level Modification	Yes Ver		
Zero Oty Parts Exclude	•		Plan Level Modification	Yes V		
Count Entry Mode Discrepant Stoc	T		Plan Level Modification	Yes 🔻		
Numbering Type for Auto Stock Correction SC 💌						
Adjustment value Tolerance	10.00					
		Set Options				
Record Statistics						
Created by DMUSER			Created Date 1	1-27-2013		
Last Modified by DMUSER			Last Modified Date 0	2-10-2016		

Figure 7.2 Setting physical inventory options

- 10. Use Zero Qty Parts field to indicate whether to "include" or "exclude" zero quantity stock in cycle counting.
- 11. Select "Yes" in the Plan Level Modification field provided alongside, to allow the modification of the "Zero Qty

Parts" setting at the user level. Select "No" otherwise.

- 12. Select the **Count Entry Mode** as "All Stock" or "Discrepant Stock" to indicate whether to enter count results for all the items or only for the discrepant items.
- Select "Yes" in the Plan Level Modification field provided alongside, to allow the modification of the "Count Entry Mode" setting at the user level. Select "No" otherwise.
- 14. Select the Numbering Type for Auto Stock Correction transaction.
- 15. Enter the Adjustment Value Tolerance, below or equal to which adjustment is not required.
- 16. Click the Set Options pushbutton to set the physical inventory options.

Physical Inventory is the method used by organizations for stock verification with a goal to maintain the minimum level of discrepancy between the system and the actual physical stock. A physical inventory plan is created for a storage location and tags are generated for the physical inventory plan. Tag is a physical document, which is used for the purpose of recording the details at the time of actual counting.

7.2.1 DEFINING THE QUICK CODES

Quick codes are user-defined values, used to categorize or group physical inventory and cycle count plans. These quick codes are later used in the process of retrieving or addressing the details by referring to the attached quick code.

For example, the quick code type "Plan Category" can contain quick codes such as "High Value Parts", "Medium Value Parts", "Low Value Parts" and so on.

 Select Create Quick Code under the Physical Inventory and Cycle Count business component. The Create Quick Codes page appears. See Figure 7.3.

*	D)	Create Quick Code						7\$		+	?	6	K
-	Quick	Quick C Code Details	ode Type Plan Category	•									_
44	4	1 - 1 / 1 > >> + -	- 0 + 0 0 T T.				All		Ŧ			,C	>
#		Quick Code	Description										
1		001											1
2													
_													
					Create Quick Code								

Figure 7.3 Creating quick codes

- Select the Quick Code Type for which the quick code values must be defined. The system lists the options "Plan Category", "Plan Group" and "User Status".
- 3. Enter unique quick codes for the selected type, in the **Quick Code** field.
- 4. Enter the **Description** for the quick code.
- 5. Click the Create Quick Codes pushbutton.

7.2.2 CREATING PHYSICAL INVENTORY PLAN

 Select Create Physical Inventory Plan under Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Create Physical Inventory Plan appears. See Figure 7.4.



Create Physical Inventory Plan			Co K
Plan Information PI Plan # PIP-000022-2016 Plan Description Plan Category T Plan Category Plan Cat	A unique number generated by the system, based on the	Numbering Type PIP Status Draft User Status User Status Specify the user status for the DI	
PI Plan # P	numbering type		
Plant Level Details Planted by Planted b	Select the category to which the PI plan	Plan Level Warehouse Warehouse Description Toronto Warehouse Zone Description Scheduled To 07:31-2016 Zero Qty Parts Exclude To Value	
Tag Type General	V	Tag Numbering Type PIT 💌	
	Create Plan Generate Tags		
Edit Physical Inventory Plan	Generate Physical Inventory Tag Report		

Figure 7.4 Creating physical inventory plan

- 2. Select the Numbering Type for generating the PI plan number automatically.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 3. Enter the description of the PI plan in the **Plan Description** field.
- 4. Select the Status of the PI plan. The system displays the options "Draft" and "Confirmed".
- 5. If you wish to copy the details from an existing PI plan, enter the **PI Plan#** in the **Copy Details** group box and click the **Copy Plan Details** pushbutton.
- 6. Enter the name of the user who plans physical inventory in the **Planned By** field.
- 7. Select the **Plan Level** as "Warehouse" or "Warehouse-Zone" to specify the storage level for which the physical inventory plan must be generated.
- 8. Select the Warehouse# for which the physical inventory plan is generated.
 - Note: The login user must have the access rights for the selected warehouse as defined in "Storage Administration" business component.
 - Note: If the CC Plan Level is 'Warehouse', the system will include only specific parts under the CC plan for the selected warehouse. These specific parts refer to those for which the stock status is mapped to the attribute type 'Cycle Count', as defined in the "User Defined Stock Status" business component.
- 9. Enter the starting date of the PI plan in the **Scheduled From** field.
- 10. Enter the ending date of the PI plan in the Schedule To field.
 - Note: Ensure that the "Schedule From" and "Schedule To" dates do not overlap in any of the other PI or CC plans for the specified warehouse or warehouse-zone (if the plan level is selected as warehouse-zone).
- 11. Select **System Quantity Display** as "Show system quantity" or "Do not show system quantity" to indicate whether to show or hide the system quantity of parts while recording the PI count results.
 - Note: The system displays both the options only if the "Plan level Modification" option setting in the "Set Physical Inventory Options" activity is set to "Yes". Otherwise, the system sets the field to the option selected in the "System Quantity Display" field of the "Set Physical Inventory Options" activity.
- 12. Select Recount Mandatory as "Required" or "Not Required" to indicate whether recount is mandatory or not.

- Note: The system displays both the options only if the "Plan level Modification" option setting in the "Set Physical Inventory Options" activity is set as "Yes". Otherwise, the system sets this field to the option selected in the "Recount Mandatory" field of the "Set Physical Inventory Options" activity.
- 13. Use the **Zero Qty Parts** field to indicate whether to "include" or "exclude" zero quantity stock in physical inventory.
 - Note: The system displays both the options only if the "Plan level Modification" option setting in the "Set Physical Inventory Options" activity is set as "Yes". Otherwise, the system sets the field to the option selected in the "Zero Qty Parts" field of the "Set Physical Inventory Options" activity.
- 14. Enter the From Value and To Value to specify the starting and the ending range value of the parts.
 - Note: Ensure that the To Value entered is a positive value, and starts from 1. The value entered must be greater than the "From Value".
 - Note: The system considers the 'From Value' and 'To Value' only if the part selection mode is "Manual". If the part selection mode is 'Random,' the system will ignore the values entered.
- 15. Click Create Plan pushbutton, to create the physical inventory plan.
 - Note: The status of the PI plan should be changed to "Confirmed" after which, the system associates all the valid parts in the specified warehouse and zone (if the plan is at the zone level) to the plan.
- 16. Select the Tag Type. The system lists the options "General", "Bulk" and "Bulk Storage Area".
- 17. Select the Tag Numbering Type for generating the tag number automatically.
 - Note: For details on creating numbering types, refer to the section "Defining numbering types for transactions" in the "Inventory Setup" User Guide.
- 18. Click the Generate Tags pushbutton, to generate the tag.

To provide further details,

• Select the **Edit Physical Inventory Plan** link to modify the details of the PI plan.

7.2.3 CANCELING PI PLAN

You can cancel a PI plan, which is in the "Draft" status.

Select the Edit Physical Inventory Plan under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Select
 Physical Inventory Plan page appears. See Figure 7.5.



*	D :	Select Physical Inventory Pla	an				III 7\$	Ē	+ '	? [ы К
	irect	Entry									_
_			PI Plan #	Edit Physical Inventory Plan							
- <u></u> -s	earc	h Criteria									
			PI Plan #			Status 🔻					
		P	lan Category 🔍			User Status 🔻					
		,	Warehouse#			WH - Zone #					
			Part #			Planned by					
_				Search							
- <u>-</u> -s	earcl	Results									
44	(1 - 5 / 9 🕨 💓 🝸 🟹				📋 🗏 🖶 💷 🛛 All		Ŧ			Q
#		PI Plan #	Plan Description		Warehouse #	Warehouse Description				W	4-2
1		PIP-000002-2013	test		JFKB6_US	JFK main Warehouse					
2		PIP-000003-2013	test		YZFHM	Main warehouse Canadian North					
3		PIP-000008-2014	Testing		JFKB6REC	JFK Receiving warehouse					
4		PIP-000012-2014	test		OB-TRANSIT	Dummy Warehouse					
5		PIP-000013-2014	test		YWGERJ	YWG location					
		4)
				Cancel Physical Inventory Plan							
											_

Figure 7.5 Canceling PI plan

- 2. Enter the **Search Criteria** to search for the PI plan and click the **Search** pushbutton. The system displays the PI plan details in the multiline.
- 3. Select the PI plan number to be cancelled and click **Cancel Physical Inventory Plan** pushbutton, to cancel the selected PI plan.
 - Note: Once cancelled, the plan will not be available for any further transactions. The parts associated with the cancelled plan can be associated with other plans.

7.3 FREEZING STORAGE AREA

The system automatically freezes the parts in the warehouse, once the tag is generated for the plan. Further transactions are not possible on these items, till reconciliation is completed (by means of authorizing the count results) or the parts are unfrozen.

You can unfreeze items in the "Unfreeze Parts" activity as soon as the count results are entered in the system and confirmed. This feature is dependent on an option setting wherein the 'Recount' is made mandatory. Thus, if recount is mandatory, then unfreezing of parts can be done only after confirming recount results. If recount is not mandatory, unfreezing can be done as soon as the count results are confirmed.

7.4 REGENERATING TAGS

Tag regeneration facility is provided to take care of the torn, spoilt or misplaced physical tags. A tag exists in two forms. The first form is the record in the system, which has the tag details with a unique tag number. The second form is the physical tag (printed on paper) on which all the inventory readings are recorded. When the tag is misplaced or torn, a new tag is generated with a new tag number, keeping all the old tag details intact.

- Select Regenerate Tags under Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Select Physical Inventory Plan page appears.
- 2. Enter the **Search Criteria** to search for the PI plan and click the **Search** pushbutton. Select the PI plan number in the multiline.
- 3. Select the Regenerate Tags link at the bottom of the page. The Regenerate Tags appears. See Figure 7.6.

	Select Physical	Inventory Plan					III 7	: 6		+	? [Ø K
- Direct	Entry											
_		PI Plan #		Edit Physical Inventory Plan								
Searc	h Criteria	PI Plan #				Status						
		Plan Category	v			User Status						
		Warehouse#	•			WH - Zone #						
		Part #				Planned by						
_				Search								
Searc	h Results											
44 4	1 - 5 / 9 🕨 👐	T Tx				🗎 👎 💷 🖬 🖬			r			Q
# 🖾	PI Plan #	Plan	n Description		Warehouse #	Warehouse Description					ŀ	VH - 2
1 🖾	PIP-000002-2013	test			JFKB6_US	JFK main Warehouse						
2	PIP-000003-2013	test			YZFHM	Main warehouse Canadian North						
3	PIP-000008-2014	Test	ting		JFKB6REC	JFK Receiving warehouse						
4 🖾	PIP-000012-2014	test			OB-TRANSIT	Dummy Warehouse						
5 🖾	PIP-000013-2014	test			YWGERJ	YWG location						
	4											×.
				Cancel Physical Inventory Plan								



The system displays the details of the plan selected in the previous page.

- 4. Specify the Tag # to be regenerated, in the Filter Options group box.
- 5. Select the **Part #** for which the tags must be regenerated.
- 6. Select the zone for which tags must be regenerated, in **WH Zone #** field.
- 7. Enter the additional information pertaining to the regeneration of tags in **Remarks** field of the **Part Details** multiline.
- 8. Click the Get Details pushbutton to retrieve the part details in the multiline.
- 9. Click the Regenerate Tags pushbutton to regenerate tags for the part.

7.5 COUNTING STOCK AND RECORDING THE PI COUNT RESULTS

You can enter the count results of the PI plan, for which the tags are in "Generated", "Regenerated" or "Partially Counted" status, after the physical counting (of stock) process is completed. You can also enter details such as the serial and lot number of the new part and the stock status details.

- 1. Select Enter Physical Inventory Count Results under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Select Physical Inventory Plan page appears.
- Enter the PI plan number directly and select the Enter Count Results link provided alongside. Or, use the Search Criteria to search for the PI plan and click the Search pushbutton. Select the hyperlinked PI plan number in the multiline.
- 3. The Enter Phy. Inventory Count Results page appears. See Figure 7.7.

*	D	E	nter Ph	y. I	inventory Count	t Results				Ramco Role - RAMC	000U 📢 🖣 1 2 3 🔮	4 ▶ ₩ 3 /4	고 좀 다	1 + 1	? 🖪	
P	lan	Det	ails —													
					PI Plan # PIP-00	0041-2017		Pla	n Description tfujhk			Warehouse# YYZCS				
			War	<u>ehor</u>	se Description Main T	oronto store location_CS										
	oun	at En	try D	Cł	eck this box t	o select all	×	Default Date	of Counting 10-11-20	017 🗰	Co	unt Entry Mode Discre	pant Stock	•		
- P	art	: Det	ails —	the	e parts for upd	ating or										
			- I <u>-</u>	co	nfirming count	results			Part # 👂		V	VH - Zone # 👂				
					initing count		5									
				Ļ					Get Details							
P	art	: Infe	rmation													
44	•	2	57 52	4	• • + 🗆 🗢					, · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	x* C II II II II X	All	T		Q	
#	T		Line #		Tag #	Part #	WH - Zone #	Bin #	Lot #	Manufacturer Lot #	Stock Status	Count Qty.	Stock Qty.		Stock	
1	1			1	PIT-001682-2017	0-0050845-0:5N982	L	AY193			Aveos Owned			3.00	EA	
2	1			2	PIT-001683-2017	0-0101-3-2763:36361	L	AY193			Aveos Owned			1,282.00	EA	
3	P			3	PIT-001684-2017	0-0102-3-1918:36361	L	AY193	LOT-000568-2012	LOTQEW	Aveos Owned			2.00	EA	
4	P			4	PIT-001685-2017	0-1245-2351	L	AY193	LOT-000306-2012	LOT-CDFF64B2-D859-	Aveos Owned			2.00	EA	
5	P			5	PIT-001686-2017	0-1245-2351	L	AY193	LOT-000331-2012	LOT/3242-1231	Aveos Owned			2.00	EA	
							<								>	
					Record Count I	Results			Confirm Count Resu	ilts		Record Serial #	/Lot # Details			_
Recor	'd Ne	iew P	art/Stock \$	itatu	IS		Regenerate	Tags			Enter Recount Results					
View	fagi	Histe	/ry													

Figure 7.7 Recording count results for PI plan

The system displays the details of the PI plan selected in the previous page.

- 4. Enter the name of the user who performed the PI count, in the **Default Counted By** field.
- 5. Enter the date on which PI counting was performed, in the **Default Date of Counting** field.
- 6. Select the **Count Entry Mode** as "All Stock" or "Discrepant Stock", to indicate whether to enter count results for all the items or only for the discrepant items.
 - Note: The system displays both the options only if the "Plan Level Modification" option setting in the "Set Physical Inventory Options" activity is set as "Yes" for the login user. Otherwise, the system sets the field to the "Count Entry Mode" option selected in the "Set Physical Inventory Options" activity.
- 7. Enter the number identifying the tag generated for the PI plan, in the **Tag #** field.
- 8. Enter the Part #.
- 9. Enter the WH-Zone # and Bin # in which the part is stored.
- 10. Click Get Details to retrieve the part details in the multiline.
- 11. In the Part Information multiline, enter the quantity of parts counted during the PI count, in the Count Qty. field.
- 12. Use the **Reason-Qty Mismatch** drop-down list box to select the reason for mismatch between the stock quantity and the count quantity of the part.

- 13. Enter the unit of measurement of parts during PI count in the Transaction UOM field.
- 14. Enter the name of the user who performed the PI count, in the **Counted By** field.
 - Note: Leave this field blank, to assign the default value specified in the "Count Entry Details" group box.
- 15. Enter the date on which part was counted, in the **Date of Counting** field.

Note: Leave this field blank, to assign the default value specified in the "Count Entry Details" group box.

- 16. Enter the additional remark pertaining to the physical inventory results in the **Remarks** field.
- 17. Click the Record Count Results pushbutton, to update the count results.
 - > Note: Ensure that the tag line items in multiline are in "Generated" or "Regenerated" status.
- 18. Click the **Confirm Count Results** pushbutton, to confirm the count results.
 - Note: For parts that are serial number-controlled and/or lot number-controlled, the certificate and parameter information must be updated, before confirming the count results.

To provide further details,

- Select the **Record Serial # / Lot# Details** link, to modify the serial and lot details of a part.
- Select the **Record New Part /Stock Status Balances** link, to enter new parts and stock balances.
- Select the **Regenerate Tags** link, to regenerate the tags.
- Select the Enter Recount Results link, to enter the recount results.
- Select the **View Tag History** link, to view the history of the tags.

Recording the serial and lot details for the counted parts in the PI plan

During the physical inventory counting, if you notice any discrepancy in the serial and lot numbers of the part, between the actual quantity stored in the warehouse and the system quantity, you can use this page to record the correct serial and lot numbers for the part.

You can modify the serial and lot numbers of the part even if there is no discrepancy in the count quantity, but if there is a difference in serial or lot number.

 Select the Record Serial # / Lot # Details link in the Enter Phy. Inventory Count Results page. The Record Serial #/ Lot# Information page appears. See Figure 7.8.

The system displays the PI plan level details.

- 2. Select the line number of the part for which the lot or serial number details has to be modified, in the Line # drop- down list box.
 - Note: The system lists the line numbers of all the parts from the "Enter Phy. Inventory Count Results" page for which count results have been updated, based on the "Recount Mandatory" option set in the "Set Physical Inventory Options" activity.

a) If the option "Recount Mandatory" is set as "Required", then the system will not display parts with deviation greater than "Recount Tolerance", as the serial and lot number details for these parts can be modified only after recounting.

b) If the option "Recount Mandatory" is set as "Not Required", then the system displays all parts irrespective of the "Recount Tolerance".

3. Click the **Get Details** pushbutton to retrieve the part details.

- 4. In the **Serial/Lot Details** multiline, enter the number identifying the corrected serial and lot number of the part in the **Serial #** and **Lot #** field.
- 5. Enter the Manufacturer Serial # and Manufacture Lot # of the part.

*	Record Ser	ial # / Lot # Info	ormation									7	÷		?	lo K
	evel Details —															
		PI Plan # PIP-00	0025-2016		PI Plan Descrip	ption Count Count				Warehouse#	QA					
	Warehou	ise Description QA														
-Part S	election —															
		Line # 1 💌	Ge	t Details												
-Part D	Details															
		Part # A12S:3	86361		Part Descrip	ption MEGAPHONE				Part Control Type	Lot Co	ontrolled				
		Part Type Expend	lable		WH - Zo	ne # 01				Bin #	1					
		Count Qty. 1.00			Stock	Qty. 1.00				Transaction UOM	EA					
		Stock Status Aveos	Owned													
- Serial	/ Lot Details -															
44 4	1 - 1 / 1 🕨	• + - O :	600 T T.				人口ロス	2 1 2 0	# # 00	All			Ŧ			Q
# 🖪	Line #	Serial #	Lot #	Manufacturer Serial #		Manufacturer Lot #		Qty.	Reaso	n-Qty Mismatch				Condition		
1	1		LOT-006816-2014			LOT-004484-2012			.00				*	New		~
2 🗉													~			~
				4												
					Edit	Serial & Lot Details										
					- Curres	Senter de 200 Decuno										
Edit Certific	cate & Paramete	r Information														

Figure 7.8 Recording the serial and lot details for the counted parts in the PI plan

- 6. Enter the quantity of the part counted, for the serial number or lot number entered in the **Qty.** field.
- 7. Use the **Reason-Qty Mismatch** drop-down list box to select the reason for mismatch between the stock quantity and the count quantity of the part.
- 8. Use the **Condition** drop-down list box to select the condition of the part # and serial # for which you are recording PI count results.
- 9. The **Expiry Date** of the part # and serial #. However, this is field is relevant only for shelf-life controlled parts.
- 10. Click the **Edit Serial & Lot Details** pushbutton, to update the modified serial and lot details of the part. To provide further details,
- Select the Edit Certificate & Parameter Information link, to record certificate and parameter information of the part.

Recording certificate and parameter information

You can record the parameter and certificate details for a counted part associated with the PI plan.

- Note: You can record the certificate and parameter information, only if the part is "Shelf Life Controlled" or of part type "Component".
- 1. Select the Edit Certificate & Parameter Information link in the Record Serial / Lot Information page. The Edit Certificate & Parameter Information page appears. In the Part Selection group box:
- 2. Select the Line # of the part that is "Serial Controlled" or "Serial & Lot Controlled" or "Lot Controlled" for the specified PI plan, to enter the parameter and certificate details and click the **Get Details** pushbutton.
 - Note: The system retrieves only those line numbers and for which the certificate information is updated as "Recorded" or "Not Recorded" in the "Record Serial# / Lot # Information" page.
- 3. Select the **Condition** of the part as "New", "Overhauled", "Serviceable", "Unserviceable" or "Phased Out".
 - Note: The Condition must be selected for a part of type "Component", which is "Serial Controlled" or "Serial & Lot Controlled".

Note: If the part is "Shelf Life Controlled", the condition can be left blank. In the Certificate Details group box:

- 4. Select the Certificate Type and enter Certificate Date, Certificate #, Authorization # and System Tracking Ref #.
- 5. Enter the Warranty Lapse Date.
 - Note: If the part is of type other than "Component", the "Condition", "System Tracking Ref #" and "Warranty Lapse Date" fields need not be entered.

In the Parameter Details multiline,

- 6. Enter the parameter values for Since New, Since Overhaul, Since Repair, Since Inspection and Since Last Shop Visit.
- 7. Enter the Warranty Value.
- 8. Click the Edit Certificate & Parameter Information pushbutton, to update the certificate and parameter values

Recording the count results and the stock status for new parts in the PI plan

During physical inventory, you may come across a part, which is not already attached to a storage location. This page allows you to enter the details of the new part that is added to the warehouse and also enter the count quantity for the parts.

You can also update the stock status of the part in this page.

1. Select the Record New Parts/Stock Status Balances link in the Enter Phy. Inventory Count Results page. The

Record New Parts/ Stock Status page appears. See Figure 7.9.

*	🗎 R(ecord Ne	w Parts/Stock St	atus						티겨루다	⊢? 🖾 🖾		
	Plan Level Details												
	PI Plan # PIP-000025-2016			0025-2016	Plan Descript	ion Count Count			Warehous	se# QA			
		Wareho	use Description QA										
	Part Info	ormation —											
44	4 1	-3/3	• • • • • • •	0 T Tx				≝ ¥ € # # III	All	•	Q		
#		Line #	Tag #	Part # 🔎	Part Description	Stock Status		Qty.		Reason-Qty Mismatch			
1		6	PIT-000222-2016	PART - TEST-STORE	test	Supplier	*		2.00	PART DATA CHANGE	~		
2						Supplier	*				~		
3											~		
4	Se	elect the	link to record	the							~		
	m	odified s	serial and lot										
	nu	imber in	formation		•						۱.		
_	<u> </u>	7 /											
				Record New Part/Status				Confirm New Par	rt/Status				
Reco	d Serial 8	& Lot Details											
_													

Figure 7.9 Recording the count results and the stock status for new parts in the PI plan

The system displays the PI plan level details.

2. Enter the new Part # in the Part Information multiline.

Note: Ensure the part does not already exist in the storage location.

- 3. Select the user defined stock status of the new part in the Stock Status drop-down list box.
- Enter the quantity of parts found, in the **Qty.** field. 4.
- 5. Use the Reason-Qty Mismatch drop-down list box to select the reason for mismatch between the stock quantity and the count quantity of the part.
- 6. Enter the unit of measurement of parts during PI count in the Transaction UOM field.
- 7. Enter WH Zone # and Bin #.
- 8. Enter the name of the user who performed the physical inventory count, in the **Counted By** field.
- 9. Enter the date on which the physical inventory count was performed, in the Date of Counting field.
- 10. Enter the remarks pertaining to new part entry or the stock status change, in the **Remarks** field.
- 11. Click the Record New Part/Status pushbutton, to add the new part and its stock status.

- Note: The system updates the stock records with the modified quantity (Original Quantity + New Stock Status Quantity) and the appropriate status in the "Storage Administration" business component.
- Note: If the plan level is "Warehouse" and the warehouse is "Free Warehouse", the system checks whether a unique part #- stock status combination exists for the "Warehouse" in the multiline. If it does not, the system throws an error message.
- Note: If the plan level is "Warehouse-Zone" and the warehouse is "Normal Warehouse", the system checks whether a unique part #-stock status combination exists for the "Warehouse-Zone-Bin" in the multiline. If it does not, the system throws an error message.
- 12. Click the Confirm New Parts/Status pushbutton to confirm the new part and its stock status.

7.5.1 RECOUNTING STOCK AND RECORDING RECOUNT RESULTS

After the physical recounting (of stock) process, you can enter the recount results for the PI plan, which are in" Pending Recount" or "Partially Recounted" status.

- Select Enter Physical Inventory Recount Results under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Select Physical Inventory Plan page appears.
- Enter the PI plan number directly and select the Enter Recount Results link provided alongside. Or, use the Search Criteria to search for the PI plan and click the Search pushbutton. Select the hyperlinked PI plan number in the multiline.
- 3. The Enter Physical Inventory Recount Results page appears. See Figure 7.10.

The system displays the details of the PI plan.

- 4. Enter the name of the user who performed the PI recount, in the **Recounted By** field.
- 5. Enter the date on which PI recount was performed, in the **Date of Recounting** field.
- 6. In the **Part Details** group box, enter the number identifying the tag generated for the PI plan, in the **Tag #** field.
- 7. Enter the Part #.
- 8. Enter the **WH-Zone #** and **Bin#** in which the part is stored.
- 9. Click Get Details to retrieve the part details in the multiline.
- 10. In the **Part Information** multiline, enter the quantity of parts recounted during the PI count, in the **Recount Qty** field.
- 11. Use the **Reason-Qty Mismatch** drop-down list box to select the reason for mismatch between the stock quantity and the count quantity of the part.
- 12. Enter the name of the user who performed recounting, in the **Recounted By** field.
- 13. Enter the date on which recounting was performed, in the **Date of Recounting** field.
 - Note: Leave this field blank, to assign the default value specified in the "Default Entries" group box.
- 14. Enter the additional remark pertaining to recounting, in the Remarks field.



* Enter Physical Inventory Recount Results							(<u>1</u>)))	1 /1 🗐 💢	; ⇔ ⇔ ?	
PI Plan # PIP-000034-2016 Warehouse Description Memphis Downtown Warehouse		rch		Warehouse≠ 0123						
Recounted By P 00041383		Date Of Reco	unting May-31	-2016						
Tag # Bin # \$		Par	t# 👂				WH - Zo	ne # 👂		
Part Information (4 4 1 -1/1)) + C C C T T, # Une # Tag # Part # 1 2 PIT-000911-2016 0-0050845-1:5N982 RO	<i>WH - Zone # Bin</i> 01 1	# - Lot #	Get Details Stock Status Accepted	<u>له الله</u> <i>Count Qty.</i> 0.00	⑤ X. 区 首 X ⁴ <i>Stock Qty.</i> 19.00	C I i Stock UOM EA	Recount Qty 20.00	Reason-Qty Mismatch PART DATA CHANGE 🗸	Transaction UOM EA	Q
2	<							¥		>
Record Recount Results	Cont	ìrm Recount R	esults				Record Serial #/ Lot # D	letails		

Figure 7.10 Recording recount results for PI plan

- 15. Click the Record Recount Results pushbutton, to update the recount results.
- 16. Click the **Confirm Recount Results** pushbutton, to confirm the recount results.
 - Note: For parts that are serial number-controlled and/or lot number-controlled, the certificate and parameter information must be updated, before confirming the count results.

To provide further details,

- Select the **Record Serial # /Lot #Details** link, to record the modified serial and lot details of a part.
- Select the Edit Certificate & Parameter Information link, to record certificate and parameter information of the part.

Follow the steps listed under the "Recording Certificate & Parameter Information" topic.

• Select the **View Tag History** link, to view the history of the tags.

7.5.2 RECORDING SERIAL AND LOT NUMBER DETAILS FOR THE RECOUNTED PARTS OF A PI PLAN

- Select the Record Serial # / Lot # Details link in the Enter Phy.Inventory Recount Results page. The Record Serial # / Lot# Information page appears.
- 2. Select the line number of the part for which the lot or serial number details has to be modified, in the Line # drop- down list box.
 - Note: The system lists the line numbers of all parts from **Enter Phy. Inventory Count Results** page for which count results have been updated and for which deviation is greater than recount tolerance level.
- 3. Click the Get Details pushbutton to retrieve the part details.
- 4. In the **Serial/Lot Details** multiline, enter the number identifying the corrected serial and lot number of the part, in the **Serial #** and **Lot #** fields.
- 5. Enter the Manufacturer Serial # and Manufacture Lot # of the part.
- 6. Enter the **Qty** of the part counted, for the serial number or lot number.
- 7. Use the **Reason-Qty Mismatch** drop-down list box to select the reason for mismatch between the stock quantity and the count quantity of the part.
- 8. Select the **Condition** of the part # and serial # for which you are recording PI recount results.
- 9. The Expiry Date of the part # and serial #. However, this is field is relevant only for shelf-life controlled parts.
- 10. Click the Edit Serial & Lot Details pushbutton, to record the serial and lot details of the part.

7.6 UNFREEZING STORAGE AREA

When you unfreeze a warehouse, all the frozen parts in the warehouse are unfrozen (released). You can resume transactions such as stock issue, stock receipt, stock transfer, stock return, stock status conversion, goods receipt and opening balance creation for the unfrozen parts and the warehouse.

1. Select Unfreeze Parts under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component. The Unfreeze Storage

Area page appears. See Figure 7.11.

★ 🗎 Unfreeze Storage Area					Co K							
Search Criteria			Date Form	at yyyy- dd-mm								
Warehouse#	•											
Frozen Storage Location Details												
44 4 1 - 1 / 1 ▶ ₩ ▼ ▼		と目の	3 X 2 8 # # M AI	•	Q							
# 🗏 Warehouse # Warehouse Description	WH - Zone #	Document Type	Document #	Document Status	Docum							
1 DYU-90-1-1 CYCLE COUNTING		Cycle Counting	CS-000102-2015	Recounted	Test							
4					+							
Unfreeze Storage Area												

Figure 7.11 Unfreezing storage area

- Search for the warehouse and click the Search pushbutton to retrieve the frozen storage location details in the multiline.
- 3. Select the warehouse number in the multiline, for unfreezing.
- 4. Click the Unfreeze Storage Area pushbutton to unfreeze the selected warehouse.

Unfreezing parts in a warehouse

You can unfreeze specific parts in the selected warehouse.

	criticina	War	ehouse#	•			WH - Zone #					
Prozen Storage Location Details												
-	1 - 2 / 2 🕨	→ T T _x						T				
¥ 🗉	Warehouse #	Warehouse Description	WH - Zone #	Document Type	Document #	Document Status	Document Description	Date of Freezing				
	0123	Test Warehouse		Cycle Counting	CS-000107-2016	Confirmed	fg	05-08-2016				
	11234	test		Physical Inventory	PIP-000021-2017	Confirmed	RBWR	06-02-2017				

Figure 7.12 Unfreezing parts in a warehouse

The system displays the Frozen Storage Location Details.

- 5. Select the line number of the part that must be unfreezed, in the multiline.
- 6. Click the Unfreeze Parts pushbutton, to unfreeze the selected parts.
 - Note: You can unfreeze those parts for which count and recount results are confirmed, but not yet authorized.

7.7 AUTHORIZING COUNT RESULTS

You can authorize the count and recount results for a PI plan, which is in the "Counted", "Recounted", "Partially counted" or "Partially recounted" status. You can authorize the PI count and recount results for a plan that has at least one confirmed count or recount result.

1. Select Authorize Physical Inventory Count Results under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business

component. The Authorize Phy. Inventory Count Results page appears. See Figure 7.13.

	Authorize Fily, inventory count Re	suits				III 73	Ē		+	5	Ø K
earch) Criteria										
	PI Pla	in #			Tag #						
	Plan Cate	gory 🔍			User Status 💌						
	Warehou	se# 💌			WH - Zone #						
	Pa	rt #			Planned by						
			Search								
earch	1 Results										
(1 - 2 / 2 → → ▼ T _x				📋 🗏 🗎 💷 🗛			T			Q
	PI Plan #	Plan Description		Warehouse #	Warehouse Description						WH - Zo
	PIP-000025-2016	Count Count		QA	QA						01
	PIP-000031-2016	PI Plan		TOYULCS	Tools Location						
Se Pl	elect this link to view the count summary sheet	Select this link to unfreeze the parts	Authorize Count Results								•
	earch See Pl	PI Pla Plan Cate Warehou Pa earch Results PI Plan # PIP-000031-2016 PIP-000031-2016 Select this link to view the PI count summary sheet	PI Plan # Plan Category Warehouse# Part # Plan Category Warehouse# Part # Plan Category Part # Plan Category Part # Plan Category Part # Plan Category Plan # Plan Category # Plan # Plan Category # Plan # Plan Category # Plan # P	PI Plan # Plan Category Warehouse# Part # Search earch Results PlP-000031-2016 Count Count PIP-000031-2016 PI Plan Select this link to view the Pl count summary sheet Summary Unfreeze Parts Unfreeze Parts	PI Plan # Plan Category Warehouse# Part # Search search search Plan # Plan Description PlP-000031-2016 P	PI Plan # Plan # Plan Category V Warehouse# VH - Zone # Part # Plan Description Planed by Planed b	PI Plan # Plan # Plan Category Warehouse# Part # Search Searc	PI Plan # Plan Category Warehouse# Part # Plan #	PI Plan # Plan dategory Warehouse# Pant # Search Pi Plan # Plan Category Warehouse# Part # Part #	Pi Plan # Plan attegory Warehouse# Patt # Search Search<	

Figure 7.13 Authorizing count results

- 2. Enter the **Search Criteria** to search for the PI plan for which you need to authorize the count or recount results and click the **Search** pushbutton.
- 3. Select the PI plan number to be authorized and click the **Authorize Count Results** pushbutton.
 - Note: If the recount is not mandatory, and no adjustment is required, the system changes the status of the PI plan to "Closed", after all the count results are authorized. If the recount is mandatory, and no adjustment is required, the system changes the status to "Closed" only after all the recount results are authorized.
 - >>> The system updates the stock correction in the "Stock Maintenance" business component.

7.8 SHORT CLOSING PI PLAN

You can short close a PI plan. A short closed PI plan will not be available for further transactions in other activities. You can attach the parts associated with the short closed plan, to other plans.

- Note: You can short close only the PI plans, which are in "Generated" status and for which the tags are generated.
- 1. Select Shortclose Physical Inventory Plan under the Physical Inventory & Cycle Count business component.

The Shortclose Physical Inventory Plan page appears. See Figure 7.14.

*	D.	Shortclose Physical Inventory Plar	1						7 ‡		+	?	0 K
	iearc	h Criteria											
		PI PI	an #				User Status						
Plan Category							Planned by						
		Wareho	¥ 921				WH - Zone #						
		P;	art #		Search								
	earc	h Results											
44	4	1-1/1 > >> + 🗇 🕸 🕇 🕇					₩ # # III All			•			Q
#		PI Plan #	Plan Description			Warehouse #	Warehouse Description						WH - Zor.
1		PIP-000025-2016	Count Count			QA	QA						01
2													
		•											•
	Shortclose Physical Inventory Plan												

Figure 7.14 Shortclosing the PI plan

- 2. Enter the **Search Criteria** to search for the PI plan and click the **Search** pushbutton. The system displays the PI plan details in the multiline.
- 3. Enter the **Comments** regarding short closing the PI plan.
- 4. Select the PI plan numbers to be short closed and click the **Shortclose Physical Inventory Plan** pushbutton.
 - Note: On shortclosing the PI plan, the tag line items in the "Generated" status will be updated to "Shortclosed" status.

The two levels of tolerance, count and recount (in percentage and units), are defined for each item classification in the cycle count.

After the counting process, the counted quantity is compared with system quantity and if the difference

- Is below the count tolerance, then, no adjustments need to be made.
- Lies between the count and recount tolerances, then the items are in the "For adjustment" status.
- ► Is greater than the recount tolerance, then items are in the "Pending Recount" status and need to be recounted. Items that are in 'For adjustment' status are passed to the **Stock Maintenance** business component for financial and stock postings. Once the postings are complete, their status is changed to 'Adjusted' and they are unfrozen. The items will then be available for further transactions.

An adjustment value tolerance is defined for physical counting. If the value (in respective currency) of the discrepancy for an item is greater than this tolerance (either positive or negative), then adjustments must be passed for the discrepancy, even though the quantity discrepancy is within the count tolerance.

The value of discrepancy is calculated by the system on the basis of item stock value obtained from **Stock Maintenance** business component.

ramo

Index

Α

ABC Analysis, 183 Accepted Qty, 85 Account Number, 60 Account Usage, 18, 44, 169 Actual Component Reliability, 83 Addl. Part Info., 103 Adjust PR against Scrap Qty, 31 Adjustment Value Tolerance, 201, 226 Aircraft Off-Wing Qty, 142 Aircraft On-Wing Qty, 142 Allocation Rules Pop-Up, 34 Allow Incomplete Kit?, 120 Analysis Level, 186 Analysis Type, 185 AOG Material Request Authorization, 13 Apply Default Correction Value, 170 Associated Bins, 204 Attachments. 63 Authorize stock transfer order, 103 Authorizing, 22 count results, 219, 240 cycle count plan, 208 material issues, 49 receipts, 137 stock adjustments, 180 Automatically associate New Parts, 207

В

Bin #, 41 Binning parts, 88 Break all Parts, 124 Breaking kit part, 123 Building kit parts, 118

С

Canceling material request, 21 PI Plan, 229 Cancellation Comments, 57 CC Plan Level, 203, 206 Certificate, 66 Certificate Details, 135 Change Basis, 79, 85, 159 Changing part # / serial #, 159 Check Feasibility, 120 Check Part Availability, 140 Checking part availability, 140 Classification Method, 200 Closing cycle count plan, 222 Closing Comments, 222 Computing inventory revaluation, 179 replenishment parameters, 188 Confirming stock conversion, 167 Confirming or Canceling stock transfer issue, 109 stock transfer receipts, 113 unplanned returns, 72 Consider Stock Transfers, 191 Consignment Weight, 75 Constituent Part #, 122 Contract #, 33, 81 Conversion Mode, 32 Convert Issue Status, 41 Core & Variable Value Details, 176 Core Value on Phase Out, 73 Correct Specific Receipts, 175 Corrected Quantity, 170 Correcting certificate and parameter details, 173 stock quantity, 169 Correction Method, 174 Correction Type, 169 Count Entry Details, 215 Count Entry Mode, 226, 233 Count Interval (Days), 201 CRAD, 85 Creating issue wise returns, 67

Creating

bulk cycle count plan, 206 cycle count plan, 202 direct / unplanned issue, 44 exchange/subcontract issue, 43 general issue, 42 general return, 62 loan order or rental order issue, 43 maintenance issue, 42 Material request quick codes, 15 material request, 15 repair order issue, 42 standard cost revaluation, 177 stock transfer issue, 42 unplanned receipt, 131 unplanned returns, 71 Current Stock Value, 178 Customer #, 33 Cycle Count Results, 215

D

Delete parts from warehouse planning parameters, 193 Demand Mgmt. Option, 28 Deviated Part?, 80, 86 Display Transactions, 157

Ε

Edit Certificate & Parameter Information, 235 Edit Preferred Serial / Lot, 20 Edit References, 21, 165 Edit Specific Serial #/Lot # Details, 101 Edit Storage Information, 40 Effective From, 34 Effective To, 34 Entering reference document details, 66 Exp Return Date, 39 Expense Type, 186 Expiry Date, 134, 216 External Ownership Qty, 141

F

File Name, 68 For Automatic Stock Transfer, 96 Force Close, 91 Freezing storage area, 214, 231 Freight Charge, 56 Freight Terms, 56 From WH-Zone#, 164 FSN Analysis, 183, 184

G

Gate Pass #, 75 Generating cycle count plan, 202 cycle count sheets, 209 summary of part transaction, 157 Google map, 144 Grouping reference documents for shipping, 60

Η

Hard Swap?, 92 Hazmat Compliance, 51 Hazmat Parts, 54 Header Details, 59 History, 58

I

In GR/RR Qty, 142 Include Alt. Parts, 36 Include Capital Parts, 204, 207 Initiating Exchange / Swaps, 93 Initiating Ref. Doc. #, 92 Inquiring material count and location information, 143 part certificate history, 149 stock availability, 150 Inspect/ Recertify Parts, 154 Inspecting parts, 83 Inspecting/ Re-Certifying Parts, 154 Inter WH Issue / Receipt Generation Mode - Within OU, 96 Internal Ownership Qty, 141 Issue Date, 44 Issue Part #, 44 Issue Type, 49 Issued - Not Attached Qty, 142 Issuing Material, 37

Κ

Kit Category, 118 Kit Details, 118

L



Line #, 107 Line Details, 132 Loan Out Qty, 142

Μ

Maintain core value, 176 stock allocation preferences, 35 Maintain Valuation at, 13 Maintaining carrier account, 59 Maintenance Information, 152 Managing planning options, 36 Managing, 155 demand & receipt pegging preference, 31 exchange order, 91 goods receipt, 75 intra warehouse stock transfer, 104 quarantined parts, 86, 87 spares usage details, 52 stock allocation rules, 33 stock demand, 27 Managing tax inventory transactions, 113 Material Count Summary, 143 Method For Conversion of Fractional Issue Qty, 37 Method for Conversion of Fractional Receipt Qty, 129 Mfr. Constituent Part #, 120 MOD instructions, 79 Modifying general and maintenance details, 65 Move Parts, 84 Moved By, 82 Movement Details, 84 Movement Type, 87 MR Attributes, 30 MR Class, 16 MR Priority, 16 MR Type, 16

Ν

Need Date From/To, 30 New Standard Cost, 178 New Stock Value, 178 New Variable Value, 70, 74 Next Due at, 152 Numbering Type, 62

0

Open PR Qty, 142 Operator #, 85 Order of Preference, 32 Ownership, 126, 204

Ρ

Package Info, 59 Packaging Code, 78 parameter, 34 Parameter Values, 152 Part Ownership, 132 Part Selection Mode, 207 Part Serial Name Plate details, 151 Performing Stock Analysis, 183 Physical Inventory Plan and Tags, 227 Placement Zone #, 123 Plan Level, 228 Plan Level Modification, 225 Planning Criteria, 191 Planning Material, 29 Planning Options, 36, 207 Planning Sequence, 36 Pool ID, 33 Preference Description, 35 Preferred Condition, 98 Prime?, 141 Processing recommendation for stock adjustments, 168 **PTDR**, 85

Q

Quarantine Status, 85 Quarantined?, 110

R

Reason for Change, 159 Reason for Correction, 170 Reason for Rejection, 78 Reason-Qty Mismatch, 233, 235, 237 Re-Building kit, 125 Receipt Info, 84 Receipt Line #, 80 Receipt Line #, 134 Receiving transferred stock, 110 Receiving Stock, 130 Recipient Information, 46, 57 Reconciliation, 53 Record **Inspection Checklist**, 86 movement details, 81, 87 part details, 77, 85 serial lot details, 79 supplementary info, 81, 87 work requested customer parts, 80 **Record Hazmat Compliance**, 88 Recording kit constituent details, 121 kit details, 121 Recording shipping note, 54 Recording/ confirming material loss, 138 Recount Mandatory, 200, 210, 225, 228 Regenerate Tags, 232 Regenerating Tags, 232 Rejected Qty, 78 Relational operator, 34 Removal Comments, 83 Removal Reason, 83 Removed from A/C Reg. No, 83 Removed from Mfr. Part #, 83 Removed from Part #, 83 Removed from Serial #, 83 Replenishment MR, 123 **Replenishment Option**, 191 Reqd. No. of Kits field, 126 Request for, 33, 35 Request Matrix, 27 Requesting Materials, 15 Requirement Type, 39 Residential Address?, 58 Resolution Responsibility, 89 Return Basis, 72 Return Category, 62 Return Date, 67 Return Lot #, 63, 68 Return Part#, 71 Return Quantity, 72 Return Stock Value, 70, 74 Revaluating inventory, 179 stock, 177

Reverse Inspection, 84 Review Records Update, 86 Route Stock For Repair, 194 Rule Description, 35

S

Scrap Note, 52 Sender Information, 58 Serial#, 41 Service level In %, 188, 189 Setting Inventory Options, 13 stock issue options, 37 **Setting Options** material inquiry, 139 stock demand management, 27 Shelf Life?, 104 Shipping History List, 59 Shipping Information, 59 Short Close Comments, 25 Short Closing cycle count sheet, 220 document level, 25 Material Request, 25 PI Plan, 236 Simulate Allocation, 82 Since Last Shop Visit, 135 Since Overhaul, 135 Spare parts usage details, 53 Status, 71 Stock Status, 215 Stock Updation Mode, 98 Storage Details, 64 Summary Details, 143 Supp. Entity Value, 113 Supplementary Info, 84 System Quantity Display, 209, 211 System Tracking Ref #, 134

Т

Tag #, 232 Tag Type, 229 Tax Details, 115 Tech. Record Info, 152 To update replenishment levels for parts in warehouse, 192 Total Value, 176 Trading Partner Type, 32



Transaction Details, 159 Transaction UOM, 234 Transfer Category, 97

U

Unfreeze Parts, 218, 239 Unfreezing storage area, 218, 239 Update Input Parameters, 190 Update Inspection, 76 Update Option, 192 Update Shelf life, 193 Update Shelf Life, 193 Updating Component Removal Assessment Data, 82 storage details, 64 shelf life of parts, 193 User Status, 46, 51

V

Valuation Method for Expense Type Parts, 185 value, 34 Value Difference, 178 VED Analysis, 183 Verified?, 216 Viewing material count and location details, 140

W

Warehouse #, 35 Warehouse Type, 36 Warranty Value, 136 Workcenter #, 35

Х

XYZ Analysis, 183

Ζ

Zero Qty Parts, 200, 210, 225, 229

Corporate Office and R&D Center

RAMCO SYSTEMS LIMITED

64, Sardar Patel Road, Taramani, Chennai – 600 113, India Office :+ 91 44 2235 4510 / 6653 4000 Fax :+91 44 2235 2884 Website : www.ramco.com